AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC Form 424B4 June 20, 2007 Table of Contents

Filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(4) Registration File No. 333-143241

PROSPECTUS

### 2,100,000 Shares

### **Common Stock**

We are selling 2,000,000 shares of our common stock. The selling shareholder identified in this prospectus is selling an additional 100,000 shares. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of shares being sold by the selling shareholder. Our common stock, including the offered shares, is traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol AMPH.

On June 19, 2007, the reported last sale price of our common stock on the Nasdaq Capital Market was \$17.00 per share.

You should consider the risks that we have described in <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 10 before buying shares of our common stock.

	Per Share	Total
Public offering price	\$ 16.50	\$ 34,650,000
Underwriting discounts and commissions	\$ 0.99	\$ 2,079,000
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$ 15.51	\$ 31,020,000
Proceeds, before expenses, to the selling shareholder	\$ 15.51	\$ 1,551,000

The underwriters may purchase up to an additional 315,000 shares from us at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount, within 30 days from the date of this prospectus to cover over-allotments.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares to purchasers on or before June 25, 2007.

## **RAYMOND JAMES**

## MORGAN KEEGAN & COMPANY, INC.

The date of this prospectus is June 19, 2007

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prospectus Summary	1
The Offering	6
Summary Financial Data	7
Risk Factors	10
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	23
Use of Proceeds	24
Dividend Policy	25
Capitalization	27
Selected Financial Data	28
Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information	30
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	39
Business	81
Regulation	96
Management	103
Principal Shareholders and Selling Shareholder	118
Material Relationships and Related Party Transactions	119
Description of Capital Stock	121
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders	127
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	130
Underwriting	132
Legal Matters	135
Experts	135
Where You Can Find Additional Information	135
Index to Financial Statements	F-1
Glossary of Selected Insurance Terms	G-1
You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not, and the underwriters have not, a	uthorized anyone to provide
you with additional information or information different from that contained in this prospectus. We are offering to se	all and seeking offers to

you with additional information or information different from that contained in this prospectus. We are offering to sell, and seeking offers to buy, shares of our common stock only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of shares of our common stock. This prospectus contains terms that are specific to the insurance industry. A glossary of these terms appears beginning on page G-1 of this prospectus.

For investors outside of the United States: Neither we nor any of the underwriters have done anything that would permit this offering or possession or distribution of this prospectus in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than in the United States. You are required to inform yourselves about and to observe any restrictions relating to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus.

i

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights certain information contained elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary does not contain all of the information you should consider before investing in our common stock. You should carefully read the entire prospectus, including Risk Factors and our financial statements and related notes, before you decide whether to invest in our common stock. References in this prospectus to our restated articles of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws refer to the articles of incorporation and bylaws as the same shall be in effect upon completion of this offering. If you invest in our common stock, you are assuming a degree of risk. See Risk Factors, beginning on page 10. References to we, our, our company, us or the Company refer to American Physicians Service Group, Inc.

#### **Overview of Our Business**

We are a leading provider of medical professional liability insurance in Texas, where our insurance subsidiary, American Physicians Insurance Company (API), has written business for over 30 years. Historically, we operated as the attorney-in-fact manager for API and, without the benefit of significant financial capital or a financial strength rating, grew API into a leading medical professional liability insurer in Texas. In April 2007, we acquired API, thus combining our insurance management expertise with an insurance underwriting entity to allow for expansion into new markets and continued growth in existing markets. API, together with our managing general agency subsidiary that manages API, comprise our Insurance Services business.

We believe API s long-term presence in the Texas medical professional liability insurance market provides us with name recognition and strong relationships with the physicians practicing in Texas. The majority of our insurance business is distributed through independent agents, and we currently insure approximately 4,775 physicians, dentists and other healthcare providers. Over 99% of API s premiums are written through purchasing groups, which in Texas currently subjects us to less stringent state regulation of premium rates and policy forms. We carefully review every new policy we issue and each policy considered for renewal. We meet regularly with an advisory board composed primarily of practicing physicians who advise us on underwriting and marketing practices as well as review our claims and claims management strategies.

We also offer brokerage and investment services to individuals and institutions, including general securities sales and trade execution, investment banking and asset management services. In this segment of our business, we focus on sectors of the fixed income market that we believe are underserved by larger financial services firms. This Financial Services segment of our business is conducted through APS Investment Services, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

Pro forma for our acquisition of API, as discussed below, our Insurance Services segment would have represented 82% of our total revenues in 2006.

### **Recent Acquisition of API**

As part of our strategic goal of expanding our insurance operations, we acquired API on April 1, 2007. From 1975 until our acquisition of API, we managed all operations of API as its attorney-in-fact and API operated as a reciprocal insurance exchange with limited ability to raise capital to expand its operations. We considered many different factors and issues when examining the potential acquisition of API, including our enhanced interest in acquiring an insurance company given the favorable effects of tort reform in various markets, our long-term experience managing API s operations, the common goals we shared with API s board of directors, the ability to increase API s capital to support future growth after the acquisition and the increased financial strength of the combined entity.

In the late 1990 s through most of 2003, the Texas medical professional liability insurance market suffered from high losses driven in part by large awards to claimants and a high frequency of claims. In response, Texas adopted tort reform legislation in September 2003, which limited the non-economic damages that can be awarded in many medical professional liability claims and improved the underwriting environment for medical professional liability insurers in the state. As a result of the benefits of tort reform and API s commitment to sound underwriting practices, API s net income grew from approximately \$5.8 million in 2004 to approximately \$15.8 million in 2006, and its equity grew from approximately \$11.9 million to \$34.7 million over the same period.

We acquired API by issuing approximately 2 million shares of common stock and approximately 10,198 shares of \$1,000 per share redemption value preferred stock. We are required to redeem at least \$1 million of the preferred stock each calendar year beginning in 2007, until December 31, 2016, at which time all of the preferred stock must have been redeemed. Our preferred stock has a cumulative dividend equal to 3% of the outstanding redemption value per year.

On a pro forma basis, if our acquisition of API had occurred on January 1, 2006, we would have recorded total revenue, net income and diluted earnings per share of \$95.1 million, \$18.3 million and \$3.72, respectively in 2006 and \$23.2 million, \$2.3 million and \$0.46, respectively for the three months ended March 31, 2007. Total revenue and pre-tax earnings from our insurance business would have accounted for approximately 82% and 93% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, in 2006 and approximately 79% and 88% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the first three months of 2007. See Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information, beginning on page 30.

#### **Our Strengths**

We believe that we are well positioned to capitalize on opportunities in our market as a result of the following competitive strengths:

Long-standing Relationships with Physician Community. API was founded in 1975 by physicians to provide a stable source of medical professional liability insurance in the Texas market and, prior to our acquisition of API, it was governed by a board of directors primarily composed of practicing physicians. We believe that we have been able to retain this physician-driven insurance philosophy through the use of our advisory board, which is composed of former directors of API. Our advisory board meets regularly with API to consult on marketing, underwriting and claims strategy. We believe this active physician involvement is important to the physician community and gives us an advantage when marketing and servicing our policies and handling claims. Also, we believe our long-term presence in this market has established our reputation as a long-term, reliable source of medical professional liability insurance, which aids our efforts in attracting and retaining policyholders.

*Innovation in Policy Design and Customization.* We believe that our exclusive focus on medical professional liability insurance and our management team s expertise in this industry allow us to be innovative when customizing policy and coverage terms to meet the unique needs of our policyholders. We write substantially all of our policies on a claims-made basis, which generally shortens the time during which a policyholder may submit a claim under a policy. Through the extensive use of our management reporting technology and our 30-plus years of experience in identifying and meeting the needs of our policyholders, we are able to design new product offerings and modify our existing policy provisions to react to emerging trends and opportunities. We believe our policy innovation distinguishes us from our competition and allows us to write profitable business through many market cycles.

*Pragmatic Approach to Claims Management.* We aggressively defend against non-meritorious claims and strive to quickly resolve valid claims. Our claims department is staffed by personnel who average

over 14 years of experience in medical professional liability insurance claims. We meet monthly with members of our physician advisory board to assess current medical standards of care, claim status and various strategies of claim defense and resolution. We believe our approach to claims management helps us reduce the cost of claims made against our policyholders.

*Comprehensive Customer Relationship Management.* We maintain regular contact directly with our larger insurance customers and track the interaction we have with all of our policyholders to ensure that we maintain what we believe to be a strong and valued customer relationship. We visit the majority of our physician group clients on an annual basis in order to develop and maintain our relationship with their key insurance decision makers. We also solicit feedback from our insurance customer relationship management, combined with a traditional agency distribution model, helps increase our retention rates in various market cycles and has helped us achieve recent retention rates of approximately 90%.

*Value Added Loss Prevention Services.* We provide our policyholders with a variety of risk management programs and resources designed to reduce the risk of professional liability claims being made against our insureds and to increase the defensibility in the event an insured is named in a medical professional liability claim. We believe our value added services help strengthen our customer relationships and further distinguish us from our competitors.

*Experienced Management Team.* Our senior management team averages over 22 years of experience in the financial services industry and 17 years with us (exclusive of our president and chief operating officer who joined us in April 2007 and who had been our external legal counsel for 14 years). The president, chief financial officer and vice president of claims of our insurance operations and our chairman and chief executive officer collectively have over 50 years of experience managing API s operations as its attorney-in-fact prior to our acquisition of API. The president of our Financial Services operations has 22 years of experience in the investment and investment advisory industry. In addition, upon the closing of our acquisition of API, two physician members of the API board of directors were added to our board of directors. These physicians served on the board of directors of API prior to the acquisition for 31 and 29 years, respectively. We believe this experienced management team provides us with a competitive advantage and experience managing our operations through different market cycles.

*Diverse Set of Products and Services Offered by Our Financial Services Business.* Through our Financial Services operations, we provide a broad range of products and services including trade execution, fixed-income research, investment banking services, fixed-income asset management as well as trading and analysis of syndicated bank loans, trade claims and distressed private loan portfolios. We believe this broad product offering allows us to leverage trends in various segments of the financial services markets instead of relying on a single product or service for our operating results.

#### **Our Strategy**

Our strategy is to utilize superior medical professional liability insurance underwriting and claims management expertise in new and existing markets and includes the following key elements:

*Prudently Grow our Existing Texas Insurance Business.* While we currently write approximately 13% of the medical professional liability premiums in Texas, we believe that there are additional opportunities to expand in this market, through both internal growth initiatives and selective acquisitions. We believe that the strength of our underwriting, loss prevention, claims management and policyholder services will allow us to profitably increase our market share in Texas. We intend to leverage our quality service, experience, people and relationships to retain existing policyholders and expand in the Texas market.

*Conservatively Expand into New Markets.* We intend to pursue profitable growth in new geographic markets, through both internal growth initiatives and selective acquisitions. We intend to focus on markets where we identify profitable underwriting opportunities and where we believe that we can hire or collaborate with qualified and experienced people to aid in our expansion efforts. Our expansion strategy will depend upon the competitive environment, the extent of tort reform in potential target markets, rate adequacy and our ability to collaborate with qualified local personnel experienced in the markets we choose to enter.

*Focus on Underwriting Profitability.* We are focused on maintaining adequate premium rate levels to allow for underwriting profitability. We intend to maintain our selective underwriting practices that involve careful review of every application we receive and a thorough review of every physician being considered for renewal. In addition, we will consider retaining a larger portion of the risks we cede to third-party reinsurers as we identify profitable opportunities to do so.

*Obtain a Favorable Rating.* Without the benefit of a financial strength rating, we established API as a leading medical professional liability insurer in Texas. We believe that a favorable financial strength rating will aid our future expansion efforts in new markets and support our growth in existing markets since many potential insurance customers require minimum financial strength ratings of their insurers. We intend to utilize a portion of the net proceeds from this offering to strengthen the capital of API and may pursue a favorable financial strength rating from A.M. Best or another qualified rating agency.

*Maintain Profitability of Our Financial Services Operations.* We intend to continue to generate favorable returns on invested capital in our Financial Services segment and build upon its track record of success. We believe that we can continue to increase the value of our investment banking and distressed debt trading operations through continued marketing and sales efforts. **ditions to our Management** 

#### **Recent Additions to our Management**

In April 2007, Timothy L. LaFrey joined us in the position of president and chief operating officer of the Company and as a director. He is also a director and chief executive officer of API. He joined us to increase the depth of our management team as the Company capitalizes on its growth potential in light of the acquisition of API.

Upon the closing of our acquisition of API, Norris K. Knight, Jr., M.D. and William J. Peche, M.D. were added to our board of directors. Both had served on the board of directors of API prior to the acquisition.

#### **Risks Affecting Us**

*Geographic Concentration*. Our written premiums are almost exclusively in Texas. Our revenues and profitability for the foreseeable future will be substantially impacted by prevailing regulatory, economic, demographic and competitive conditions in Texas.

*Effective Pricing of Insurance Policies*. If we fail to accurately assess the risks associated with the policyholders we insure, we may fail to establish appropriate premium rates, and our reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses (which we refer to as loss and LAE reserves) may be inadequate to cover our actual losses.

**Reliance on a Limited Group of Independent Agents.** We distribute our insurance products through a limited group of independent agents, one of which represented 45% of our gross premiums and maintenance fees written in 2006. If our relationship with one or more of these agents changes or terminates, it could materially affect our revenues and results of operations.

*Successful Challenges to Tort Reform*. Texas enacted legislation in 2003 specifically directed at medical professional liability reform. This legislation includes limits on certain damages.

Tort reform may not be upheld by courts. In addition, if tort reform is effective, the business of providing professional and other liability insurance may become more attractive, causing an increase in competition.

*Impact of Lock-up Agreements.* A significant portion of our outstanding shares are subject to lock-up agreements, which, when they terminate, could result in a large number of our shares being sold, which could lower the market price at which our shares trade.

Potential Losses and Litigation Risk Associated with Our Financial Services Business. APS Capital Corp., one of our Financial Services subsidiaries, trades bank debt and trade claims, which subject us to potential losses and litigation risk. Corporate Information

We were organized in October 1974 under the laws of the State of Texas. Our principal executive office is at 1301 S. Capital of Texas Highway, Suite C-300, Austin, Texas 78746, and our telephone number is (512) 328-0888. Our website is *www.amph.com*. We make available free of charge on our website our Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K and any amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act ), as soon as reasonably practicable after such material is electronically filed with, or furnished to, the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC ).

A summary organizational chart showing our corporate structure is shown below:

#### The Offering

Common stock we are offering	2,000,000 shares
Common stock offered by the selling shareholder	100,000 shares
Common stock to be outstanding after this offering	6,826,355 shares
Over-allotment option	We have granted the underwriters a 30-day option to purchase up to 315,000 additional common shares to cover over-allotments, if any.
Use of proceeds	We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to implement our business strategy by (1) contributing approximately \$10 million in capital to our insurance subsidiary in order to grow our current markets and prudently expand into new markets; and (2) using the balance of the net proceeds for general corporate purposes including possible acquisitions. See Use of Proceeds, beginning on page 24.

Nasdaq Capital Market Symbol AMPH Unless otherwise indicated, the information in this prospectus is based on the number of shares outstanding as of April 30, 2007 and, unless otherwise indicated, excludes:

exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option to purchase up to 315,000 additional shares of common stock in this offering;

760,000 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of options outstanding under our 1995 and 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plans, at a weighted average exercise price of \$12.42 per share; and

206,000 shares of common stock reserved for future grants under our 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan and our Affiliated Group Deferred Compensation Master Plan (the Deferred Compensation Plan ).

### SUMMARY FINANCIAL DATA

#### Summary Consolidated Historical Financial and Operating Data of American Physicians Service Group, Inc.

The following table sets forth selected historical financial and operating data for the Company. The income statement data set forth below for each of the years in the five-year period ended December 31, 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2006, 2005, 2004, 2003 and 2002 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere herein and should be read in conjunction with, and are qualified by reference to, such statements and the related notes thereto. The income statement data for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, and the balance sheet data as of March 31, 2007 and 2006, are derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements which management believes incorporate all of the adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for such periods, but may not be comparable as data stated for periods 2006 and later were impacted by the implementation of Statements of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123(R), *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation* (SFAS No. 123(R)). All information is presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP). Actual financial results through March 31, 2007 may not be indicative of future financial performance.

Equity compensation costs of approximately \$1.2 million related to our acquisition of API are included in the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

	Three Months Ended March 31, (unaudited)			Year Ended December 31,				
	2007	2006	2006	2005	2004	2003	2002	
			(in thousand	ls, except pe	r share data	)		
Selected Income Statement Data:								
Revenues:								
Insurance services	\$ 3,657	\$ 3,655	\$ 15,555	\$ 15,514	\$ 15,316	\$ 10,826	\$ 9,454	
Financial services	5,216	3,578	16,805	18,459	16,705	19,623	13,623	
Total revenues	8,873	7,233	32,360	33,973	32,021	30,449	23,077	
Expenses:								
Insurance services	3,823	2,754	11,262	10,262	9,968	7,841	7,066	
Financial services	4,437	3,285	15,145	16,263	14,538	16,584	11,876	
General and administrative	777	518	2,128	2,737	2,227	2,069	1,951	
Gain on sale of assets	(5)		(29)	(134)	(56)	(8)	(515)	
Total expenses	9,032	6,557	28,506	29,128	26,677	26,486	20,378	
Net income (loss)	\$ (95)	\$ 562	\$ 3,194	\$ 5,460	\$ 2,152	\$ 2,799	\$ 3,411	
Per share amounts:	<b>*</b> (0.02)	<b>.</b> .		<b>*</b> • • • •	<b>*</b> • • • <b>*</b>	<b>.</b>	<b>(</b> )	
Basic: Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03)	\$ 0.20	\$ 1.15	\$ 2.03	\$ 0.85	\$ 1.27	\$ 1.53	
Diluted: Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03)	\$ 0.19	\$ 1.09	\$ 1.86	\$ 0.76	\$ 1.14	\$ 1.45	
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding Cash dividends	2,822	2,909	2,933 \$ 0.30	2,931	2,838 \$ 0.20	2,449	2,345	
	\$ 10.81	\$ 10.16	\$ 0.30 \$ 10.49	\$ 0.25 \$ 9.95	\$ 0.20 \$ 9.23	\$ 7.78	\$ 8.03	
Book value per share	\$ 10.81	\$ 10.10	\$ 10.49	\$ 9.95	\$ 9.25	<b>ф</b> 1.10	\$ 8.05	
Selected Balance Sheet Data:								
Total assets	\$ 41,606	\$ 33,149	\$ 36,276	\$ 33,505	\$ 30,443	\$ 25,638	\$ 24,981	
Long-term obligations					1,133	1,576	2,665	
Total liabilities	10,668	5,147	6,687	5,783	6,229	6,532	7,455	
Minority interests	21	16	21	15	1		384	
Total shareholders equity	\$ 30,917	\$ 27,986	\$ 29,568	\$ 27,707	\$ 24,213	\$ 19,106	\$ 17,142	

#### Summary Historical Financial and Operating Data of American Physicians Insurance Company

The following table sets forth selected historical financial and operating data for API. The income statement data for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 are derived from the audited financial statements of API included elsewhere herein and should be read in conjunction with, and are qualified by reference to, such statements and the related notes thereto. The income statement data for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the balance sheet data for the year ended December 31, 2004 are derived from the audited financial statements of API. The income statement data for the year ended December 31, 2002 and for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and March 31, 2007 and 2006, are derived from unaudited financial statements of API which management believes incorporate all of the adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for such periods and all adjustments are normal recurring in nature. All selected data are presented in accordance with GAAP.

		Months Iarch 31, 2006	2006	Year H 2005 (in thousands	Ended Decem 2004	ber 31, 2003	2002
Income Statement Data:							
Gross premiums and maintenance fees written direct and assumed	\$ 15,466	\$ 20,115	\$ 74,833	\$ 79,301	\$ 84,571	\$ 70,993	\$ 58,815
Premiums ceded	(2,407)	(2,777)	(4,709)	(12,885)	(12,878)	(10,352)	(7,596)
Net premiums and maintenance fees written	13,059	17,338	70,124	66,416	71,693	60,641	51,219
Net premiums and maintenance fees earned	16,311	17,631	70,859	64,183	64,616	52,844	38,168
Investment income, net of investment expenses	1,791	1,451	6,466	5,131	4,089	3,119	3,300
Realized capital gains (losses) net	126	102	6	552	608	185	(214)
Total revenues	18,228	19,184	77,331	69,866	69,313	56,148	41,254
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	10,934	12,153	38,970	43,976	48,655	44,546	29,616
Other underwriting expenses and net change in deferred							
acquisition costs	3,355	3,168	14,213	12,671	11,422	9,699	10,213
Total expenses	14,289	15,321	53,183	56,647	60,077	54,245	39,829
Income from Operations	3,939	3,863	24,148	13,219	9,236	1,903	1,425
Federal income tax expense (benefit)	1,326	1,445	8,397	4,188	3,421	1,211	(116)
Net income	\$ 2,613	\$ 2,418	\$ 15,751	\$ 9,031	\$ 5,815	\$ 692	\$ 1,541
GAAP Underwriting Ratios:							
Loss ratio (1)							
Current accident year	67%	66%	61%	44%	45%	64%	60%
Prior years	0%	3%	-6%	25%	30%	20%	17%
Calendar year	67%	69%	55%	69%	75%	84%	77%
Expense ratio (2)	21%	18%	20%	19%	18%	18%	27%
Combined ratio (3)	88%	87%	75%	88%	93%	102%	104%
Balance Sheet Data:							
Cash and cash equivalents and investments	\$ 163,457	\$ 125,702	\$ 144,583	\$ 116,749	\$ 106,457	\$ 85,671	\$ 68,582
Premiums and maintenance fees receivable	14,647	14,427	16,493	13,703	14,971	10,354	8,294
Reinsurance recoverables	31,058	34,220	37,217	34,653	16,162	18,321	19,656
All other assets	9,179	8,646	8,025	9,728	8,138	9,174	5,907
Total Assets	218,341	182,995	206,318	174,833	145,728	123,520	102,439

## Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses	116,227	103,275	110,089	95,372	69,445	63,713	54,187
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees	36,516	40,303	39,786	40,698	38,346	31,035	23,223
Refundable subscriber deposits	10,198	10,457	10,227	10,568	11,001	11,461	11,578
All other liabilities	18,135	8,369	11,498	8,953	15,035	11,407	8,279
Total Liabilities	181,076	162,404	171,600	155,591	133,827	117,616	97,267
Total Members Equity	\$ 37,265	\$ 20,591	\$ 34,718	\$ 19,242	\$ 11,901	\$ 5,904	\$ 5,172

(1) Loss ratio is defined as the ratio of losses and loss adjustment expenses to net premiums and maintenance fees earned.

(2) Expense ratio is defined as the ratio of other underwriting expenses and net change in deferred acquisition costs to net premiums and maintenance fees

earned.(3) Combined ratio is the sum of the loss ratio and the expense ratio.

### Summary Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information

The following selected unaudited pro forma consolidated financial data has been derived from and should be read in conjunction with the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere herein and related notes thereto. This information is based on the historical unaudited consolidated balance sheets as of March 31, 2007 and the consolidated unaudited statements of income of the Company and API for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and the audited statements of income of the Company and API for the statements include pro forma adjustments as described in the notes accompanying the financial statements.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial information does not purport to represent what our results of operations or financial condition would have been had the transactions noted above actually occurred on the dates specified, nor does it purport to project our results of operations or financial condition for any future period or as of any future date. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial information due to the inclusion of the effects of the API acquisition.

Equity compensation costs of approximately \$1.2 million related to our acquisition of API are included in the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated balance sheet as of the period ended March 31, 2007 is presented as if the API acquisition occurred on March 31, 2007. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 are presented as if the API acquisition occurred on January 1, 2006. See Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information, beginning on page 30.

	<b>Three Months Ended</b>			
	2007	March 31, 2007 2006 (in thousands, exce		Ended ber 31, 2005 lata)
Pro Forma Income Statement Data:				,
Net premiums and maintenance fees earned	\$ 16,311	\$ 17,631	\$ 70,859	\$ 64,183
Investment income, net of investment expenses	2,119	1,682	7,635	5,832
Financial services revenues	4,910	3,457	16,050	18,459
Total revenues	23,165	22,980	95,139	92,595
Net income	2,258	3,544	18,274	14,212
Net income per share				
Basic	0.47	0.75	3.84	3.04
Diluted	0.46	0.72	3.72	2.89
	As of March 31 2007 (in thousands, except per share data)	,		
Pro Forma Balance Sheet Data:				
Investments	\$ 175,489			
Total assets	255,413			
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses	116,227			
Total liabilities	189,581			
Minority interests	21			
Shareholders equity	65,811			
Book value per share	13.59			

### **RISK FACTORS**

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the following risks and all other information contained in this prospectus before purchasing our common stock. Our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected by any of these risks. The trading price of our common stock could decline due to any of these risks and you may lose all or part of your investment.

### RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS AND OUR INDUSTRY

## Our geographic concentration means that our insurance business performance may be affected by economic, regulatory and demographic conditions of our operations within the State of Texas.

Our business is concentrated in Texas, in which we generated 99% of our premiums written for each of the three months ended March 31, 2007 and the year ended December 31, 2006. Accordingly, unfavorable economic, regulatory and demographic conditions in Texas would negatively impact our business. We focus exclusively on medical professional liability insurance. In the event there is meaningful change in the existing legislation and claims environment, our financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected. We may be exposed to greater risks than those faced by insurance companies that conduct business over a larger geographic area. For example, our geographic concentration could subject us to pricing pressure as a result of market or regulatory forces.

## Our Insurance Services subsidiaries operate in highly competitive businesses against competitors with greater financial, marketing, technological and other resources.

The insurance industry is highly competitive. Many of our competitors possess greater financial, marketing, technological and other resources. We may not be able to continue to compete successfully.

All of our revenue from the Insurance Services segment is attributable to API. API competes with several insurance carriers, including Medical Protective Insurance Services Inc., Texas Medical Liability Trust (TMLT), ProAssurance Corporation, The Doctors Company, Advocate MD RPG, Inc., the Texas Medical Liability Insurance Underwriting Association, which is the state-sponsored insurer of last resort, and Medicus Insurance Company. We consider these companies API is competitors because they are the companies to which policyholders who cancel their policies with API typically move. Many of our competitors have greater financial strength and broader resources than us. We compete with these companies on a variety of factors including price, customer service, expertise in claims handling, policy coverage, risk management services and financial strength. In premiums written and asset size, Medical Protective Insurance Services Inc., TMLT, ProAssurance Corporation and The Doctors Company are significantly larger than API, and Advocate MD RPG, Inc. and Medicus Insurance Company are smaller than API. Texas Medical Liability Insurance Underwriting Association is larger than API in terms of asset size and smaller than API in terms of annualized earned premiums. We do not have the capacity to write the volume of business equal to that of some of the other major carriers. With the implementation of tort reform in late 2003, additional companies have re-entered, and other national companies may re-enter, the Texas market, resulting in further increases in competition. As a result of this increased competition, API continues to face price pressure on both existing renewals and new business.

Our largest insurance competitor, TMLT was established under the provisions of a statute that authorized a statewide association of physicians or dentists to create a trust to self-insure its members. By statute, only members of the founding association may obtain insurance from TMLT. TMLT is subject to limited government regulation in comparison to other insurance companies, such as API, in regards to statutory financial reporting and financial examinations by the Texas Department of Insurance. TMLT further benefits from a low-cost structure as it is not required to pay premium taxes and does not participate in the guaranty association. As a result, we are at a competitive disadvantage in competing against TMLT.

#### Our reliance on key executives could affect our results of operations.

We believe that our success depends on the efforts and abilities of a relatively small group of our executive personnel. The loss of services of one or more of these key executives could have a material adverse effect on our business. We do not maintain key man life insurance on any of our key executives. We have identified our key executives as: Kenneth S. Shifrin, chairman of the board and chief executive officer; Timothy LaFrey, president and chief operating officer; George Conwill, president of APS Investment Services; Maury Magids, president of APS Insurance Services, Inc.; and William Hayes, chief financial officer. In 2000, Mr. Shifrin was diagnosed with chronic lymphocytic leukemia. We anticipate that the treatments Mr. Shifrin is taking for this condition in 2007 may have an impact on the amount of time he will be able to devote to our business and that worsening of the effects of this condition could further reduce our access to Mr. Shifrin s services, which could adversely affect our business.

#### If we do not effectively price our insurance policies, then our financial results will be adversely affected.

Our premium rates are established when coverage is initiated and based on factors that include estimates of expected losses generated from the policies we underwrite. We analyze many factors when pricing a policy, including the policyholder s prior loss history, medical specialty and practicing territory. If we underprice our insurance policies, actual costs for providing insurance coverage to policyholders may be significantly higher than associated premiums. When initiating coverage on a policyholder, we must rely on information provided by the policyholder or previous carriers to properly estimate future claims exposure. If any information is inaccurate, we could underprice our policies by using claims estimates that are too low. As a result, actual costs for providing insurance coverage to policyholders may be significantly higher than associated premiums. We assume the risk that policies in force were written at inadequate premium rates.

# If our relationships with certain of our independent agencies, one of which accounts for a significant part of our business, were terminated, our financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

We market and sell our insurance products through a group of approximately 22 active independent, non-exclusive insurance agents. In addition, for the year ended December 31, 2006, approximately 45% of our gross premiums written were produced by one agency. This agency also serves as API s primary reinsurance broker.

We do not have exclusive arrangements with our agents, and either party can terminate the relationship at any time. These agents are not obligated to promote our products and also sell our competitors products. We must offer medical professional liability insurance products and services that meet the requirements of these agents and their customers. We must also provide competitive commissions to these agents.

Thus, our relationships with our distribution partners may not continue or may continue under terms that are not as favorable to us as our current agreements. Also, if we do not maintain good relationships with the agents with which we contract to sell our products, these agents may sell our competitors products instead of ours or may direct less desirable risks to us, and our revenues or profitability may decline. In addition, these agents may find it easier to promote the broader range of programs of some of our competitors than to promote our single-line medical professional liability insurance products. The loss of a number of our independent agents or the failure of these agents to successfully market our products could result in lower gross premiums written and have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations if we are unable to replace them with agents that produce comparable premiums.

## Loss reserves in our Insurance Services business are based on estimates and may be inadequate to cover actual loss and loss adjustment expenses.

As a risk-bearing insurance entity, we must establish and maintain reserves for our estimated liability for losses and loss adjustment expenses in our Insurance Services business. We establish loss reserves in our

financial statements that represent an estimate of amounts needed to pay and administer claims with respect to insured events that have occurred, including events that have not yet been reported to us. Loss reserves are estimates of the ultimate cost of individual claims based on actuarial estimation techniques and are inherently uncertain. Judgment is required in applying actuarial techniques to determine the relevance of historical payment and claim closure patterns under current facts and circumstances. We periodically review our established reserves and may adjust reserves based on the results of these reviews. If we change our estimates, these changes are reflected in results of operations during the period in which they are made. These adjustments could be significant.

# As a holding company, our financial condition and results of operations are dependent on our subsidiaries and our ability to pay expenses and dividends will be dependent on our ability to receive dividends from our subsidiaries, which may be restricted.

We are principally a holding company with assets consisting primarily of cash, investment securities and the capital stock of our subsidiaries. Consequently, our ability to pay our operating expenses, make redemption payments on our Series A redeemable preferred stock and service our other indebtedness is dependent upon the earnings of our subsidiaries and our ability to receive funds from such subsidiaries through loans, dividends or otherwise. Our subsidiaries are legally distinct entities and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to make funds available to us for such obligations. In addition, our subsidiaries ability to make such payments is subject to applicable state laws and claims of our subsidiaries creditors will generally have priority as to the assets of such subsidiaries. Accordingly, our subsidiaries may not be able to pay funds to us sufficient to enable us to meet our obligations. The ability of API to pay dividends to us or redeem any of the API preferred stock that we hold is subject to regulation by the Texas Department of Insurance. In addition to restrictions on dividends and distributions applicable to all Texas stock insurance companies, for so long as any Series A redeemable preferred stock is outstanding, the Texas Department of Insurance prohibits API from paying dividends to us on the API common stock that we hold in any fiscal year unless and until we comply with our redemption and dividend payment obligation to the holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock for that year. We have also agreed that, without prior approval of the Texas Department of Insurance, aggregate annual dividends on API common stock and payments made to redeem API preferred stock held by us may not exceed the lesser of 10% of API s prior year-end policyholder statutory earned surplus or API s prior year net income, and in no event may exceed API s policyholder statutory earned surplus. By way of illustration, if this dividend and redemption restriction had been in place in 2004, 2005 and 2006, possible dividends paid by API to us for those years would have been limited to \$357,268, \$870,465 and \$1,555,400, respectively. Accordingly, our subsidiaries may not be able to pay funds to us and, even if paid such funds may not be sufficient to enable us to meet our obligations.

### If tort reform is successfully challenged, it could materially affect our insurance operations.

Tort reforms generally restrict the ability of a plaintiff to recover damages by imposing one or more limitations, including, among other limitations, eliminating certain claims that may be heard in a court, limiting the amount or types of damages, changing statutes of limitation or the period of time to make a claim and/or limiting venue or court selection. Texas enacted legislation in 2003 specifically directed at medical professional liability reform. Among the more significant aspects of the legislation were caps on non-economic damages and caps on non-economic damages against a single institution and against all healthcare institutions combined.

While the effects of tort reform may be generally beneficial to our insurance business, such reforms may not be effective or ultimately upheld by the courts. In the event that we begin experiencing an increase in claims frequency and/or severity, we will have to respond with corresponding increases to premium rate levels. These changes in rates may prevent us from having the ability to expand our Insurance Services business in the Texas marketplace. In addition, the benefits of tort reform may be accompanied by regulatory actions by state insurance authorities that may be detrimental to our insurance business, such as expanded coverage requirements and premium rate limitations or rollbacks.

## Prior-year favorable experiences on our variable premium reinsurance contracts may not continue to result in favorable adjustments to ceded premiums.

Our reinsurance contracts for 2002 through 2007 contain variable premium ceding rates based on loss experience and thus, a portion of policyholder premium ceded to the reinsurers is calculated on a retrospective basis. The variable premium contract is subject to a minimum and a maximum premium range to be paid to the reinsurers, depending on the extent of losses actually paid by the reinsurers. A provisional premium is paid during the initial policy year. The actual percentage rate ultimately ceded under these contracts will depend upon the development of ultimate losses ceded to the reinsurers under their retrospective treaties.

For the year ended December 31, 2006, API recorded favorable net development to ceded premiums of \$7,743,000 related to prior variable premium reinsurance treaties as a result of lower estimated loss and loss adjustment expenses for treaty years 2002 through 2005. Prior-year favorable experiences on our variable premium reinsurance contracts may not continue to result in favorable adjustments to ceded premiums.

## Our Financial Services subsidiaries operate in highly competitive businesses against competitors with greater financial, marketing, technological and other resources.

Our Financial Services businesses are engaged in a highly competitive industry. We compete with numerous other broker-dealers, many of which are well known national or large regional firms with substantially greater financial and personnel resources. We also compete with a number of smaller regional brokerage firms in Texas and the southwestern United States.

In many instances APS Financial Corporation ( APS Financial ), our broker-dealer subsidiary, competes directly with these organizations. In addition, there is competition for investment funds from the real estate, insurance, banking and thrift industries. APS Financial competes for brokerage transactions principally on the basis of our research, our reputation in particular markets, and the strength of our client relationships. In our investment banking activities, we compete with large, well-known investment banks as well as regional service providers who offer placement and advisory services to small-and middle market companies. We compete for these investment banking assignments on the basis of our relationships with the issuers, potential investors, industry experience and transactional fees.

There is also significant competition in the financial services industry for qualified employees. We compete with other securities firms for investment bankers, sales representatives, securities traders, analysts and other professionals. Our ability to compete effectively depends on our ability to attract, retain and motivate qualified employees.

# Our Financial Services businesses are subject to market forces beyond our control, which could affect us more severely than our competitors.

Our Financial Services businesses, like other securities firms, are directly affected by economic and political conditions, broad trends in business and finance and changes in volume and price levels of securities transactions. In recent years, the U.S. securities markets have experienced significant volatility. If our trading volume decreases, our revenues decline. Also, when trading volume is low, our profitability is adversely affected because our overhead remains relatively fixed, despite lower compensation costs associated with commission revenues. Severe market fluctuations in the future could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results. Certain of our competitors with more diverse product and service offerings might withstand such a downturn in the securities industry better than we would.

# Our Financial Services segment is dependent on a limited number of customers and the loss of one or more of these customers could adversely affect our profitability.

We receive a substantial portion of our Financial Services revenues from a limited number of customers. In 2006, one customer and its related entities comprised approximately 44% of our total Financial Services

revenues. The loss of this customer could significantly negatively affect the operating results of our Financial Services segment.

#### Market conditions could cause reinsurance to be more costly or unavailable for our Insurance Services business.

As part of our overall risk management strategy, we currently purchase reinsurance for amounts of risk from \$250,000 up to \$1,000,000. If we are unable to maintain our current reinsurance coverage or to obtain other reinsurance coverage in adequate amounts and at favorable rates, or if we are unable to renew our expiring reinsurance coverage, we may be adversely affected by losses or have to reduce the amount of risk we underwrite.

# We bear credit risk with respect to our reinsurers, and if any reinsurer fails to pay us, or fails to pay us on a timely basis, we could experience a shortage of liquidity or unexpected losses.

We transfer some of our risks to reinsurance companies in exchange for part of the premium we receive in connection with the risk. Although reinsurance makes the reinsurer liable to us to the extent the risk is transferred, it does not relieve us of our liability to our policyholders. If reinsurers fail to pay us or fail to pay on a timely basis, our financial results will be adversely affected. At March 31, 2007, API had reinsurance recoverables on paid and unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses of approximately \$29,685,000.

# Until we acquired API, it operated as a reciprocal insurance exchange that provided insurance to its subscribers, and therefore its historical financial and business results may not be representative of future results.

Prior to April 1, 2007, API was a reciprocal insurance exchange, with a business goal to provide a stable source of medical professional liability insurance in Texas. Our business goal is to maximize API s long-term profitability. This change in business goals may not be successful, which could result in our income being significantly reduced. In addition, we are subject to risks associated with negative customer perception of a for-profit corporation, as compared to a reciprocal insurance exchange, which may cause significant customer defections and a loss in market share.

## If we are unable to obtain and maintain a favorable financial strength rating, it may be more difficult for our Insurance Services business to write new business or renew its existing business.

Third party rating agencies assess and rate the claims-paying ability of insurers based upon criteria established by the agencies. The financial strength ratings assigned by rating agencies to insurance companies represent independent opinions of financial strength and ability to meet policyholder obligations and are not directed toward the protection of investors. These ratings are not recommendations to buy, sell or hold any security.

Financial strength ratings are used by agents and clients as an important means of assessing the financial strength and quality of insurers. API has no financial strength rating. The inability of API to obtain a favorable rating within a reasonable period of time could adversely affect its ability to sell insurance policies and inhibit API from competing effectively. If market conditions for API s insurance become more competitive, competitors with higher financial strength ratings might have a competitive advantage. These results could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

#### Our Insurance Services business is subject to extensive government regulation.

Insurance businesses are subject to extensive regulation by state insurance authorities in each state in which they operate. Regulation is intended for the benefit of policyholders rather than shareholders. In addition to

control over the amount of dividends and other payments that can be made by API, these regulatory authorities have broad administrative and supervisory power relating to licensing requirements, trade practices, capital and surplus requirements, investment practices and rates charged to insurance customers.

These regulations may impede or impose burdensome conditions on rate increases or other actions that we may want to take to enhance our operating results. In addition, we incur significant costs in the course of complying with regulatory requirements. Also, our ability to grow API through premiums and additional capacity could be limited due to surplus and risk-based capital requirements under the financial regulatory guidelines of the Texas Department of Insurance.

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners ( NAIC ) Insurance Regulatory Information System ( IRIS ) was developed to help state regulators identify companies that may require special attention. IRIS identifies key financial ratios and specifies usual ranges for each ratio. Departures from the usual ranges of ratios may lead to inquiries from the insurance regulators. In 2006, API had three values outside the normal range, two related to the growth of its surplus and one related to the increase in prior year loss reserves.

Most states also regulate insurance holding companies like us in a variety of matters, such as restrictions on acquisitions, changes of control and the terms of affiliated transactions.

Currently, pursuant to an order of the Texas Department of Insurance, we must redeem at least \$1 million of our Series A redeemable preferred stock each calendar year beginning in 2007, until December 31, 2016, at which time all of the Series A redeemable preferred stock must have been redeemed. We also must pay a cumulative dividend equal to holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock equal to 3% of the outstanding redemption value per year. In addition, the Texas Department of Insurance has required us to place \$2.5 million into an escrow account with a bank, to remain in escrow until the aggregate remaining redemption and dividend obligation with respect to our Series A redeemable preferred stock is less than the amount of such escrow balance. We have agreed that no withdrawals will be made from this escrow account without prior approval from the Texas Department of Insurance.

Further, the NAIC and certain state insurance regulators are re-examining current laws and regulations, specifically focusing on issues relating to the solvency of insurance companies, interpretations of existing laws and the development of new laws. Although the federal government does not directly regulate the business of insurance, federal initiatives often affect the insurance industry in a variety of ways. The effects of any future legislative or regulatory changes may have a material adverse effect on our Insurance Services business.

### Our Financial Services business is subject to extensive government regulation.

The securities industry is subject to extensive governmental supervision, regulation and control by the SEC, state securities commissions and self-regulatory organizations, which may conduct administrative proceedings that can result in censure, fine, suspension or expulsion of APS Financial or any of its officers or employees. The NASD regulates our Financial Services business marketing activities. The NASD can impose certain penalties for violations of its advertising regulations, including censures or fines, suspension of all advertising, the issuance of cease-and-desist orders or the suspension or expulsion of a broker-dealer or any of its officers or employees.

Our ability to comply with all applicable laws and rules is largely dependent on our establishment and maintenance of a system to ensure compliance with these laws and rules, as well as our ability to attract and retain qualified compliance personnel. We could be subject to disciplinary or other actions due to claimed noncompliance in the future, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

The federal or state governments or self-regulatory organizations having jurisdiction over our insurance and securities businesses could adopt regulations or take other actions, such as the failure to renew or the revocation of required licenses and certifications that would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, our operations and profitability may be affected by additional legislation, changes in rules promulgated by the SEC, NASD, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, the various stock exchanges and other self-regulatory organizations and state securities commissions or changes in the interpretation or enforcement of existing laws or rules.

## Our Financial Services business must maintain certain net capital requirements that could slow our expansion plans or prevent payments of dividends.

The SEC, NASD and various other regulatory agencies have stringent rules with respect to the maintenance of specific levels of net capital by securities broker-dealers. Net capital is the net worth of a broker or dealer (assets minus liabilities), less deductions for certain types of assets. If a firm fails to maintain the required net capital, it may be subject to suspension or revocation of registration by the SEC and suspension or expulsion by the NASD and could ultimately lead to the firm s liquidation. If such net capital rules are changed or expanded or if there is an unusually large charge against net capital, operations that require the intensive use of capital would be limited. Such operations may include trading activities and the financing of customer account balances. Also, our ability to pay dividends, repay debt and redeem or purchase shares of our outstanding stock could be severely restricted. A significant operating loss or an extraordinary charge against net capital could adversely affect the ability of APS Financial to expand or even maintain its present levels of business, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

#### Failure of third-party vendors to provide critical services could harm our business.

We rely on a number of third parties to assist in the processing of our transactions, including online and internet service providers, back-office processing organizations, and market makers. In particular, we clear all of our trades from our broker-dealer through one clearing firm, Southwest Securities, Inc. We do not control the actions of these third-party vendors. Any problems caused by these third parties, including as a result of their not providing us their services for any reason or their performing their services poorly, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

# The fact that we write only a single line of insurance may leave us at a competitive disadvantage and subjects our financial condition and results of operations to the cyclical nature of the medical professional liability insurance market.

We face a competitive disadvantage because we only offer a single line of insurance. Some of our competitors have additional competitive leverage because of the wide array of insurance products that they offer. For example, a business may find it more efficient or less expensive to purchase multiple lines of insurance coverage from a single carrier. Because we do not offer a range of insurance products and sell only medical professional liability insurance, we may lose potential customers to larger competitors who do offer a selection of insurance products.

Growth in premiums written in the medical professional liability insurance industry have fluctuated significantly over the past ten years as a result of, among other factors, changing premium rates. The cyclical pattern of such fluctuation has been generally consistent with similar patterns for the broader property and casualty insurance industry, due in part to the participation in the medical professional liability insurance industry of insurers and reinsurers that also participate in many other lines of property and casualty insurance. Historically, the financial performance of the property and casualty insurance industry has tended to fluctuate in cyclical patterns characterized by periods of greater competition in pricing and underwriting terms and conditions, otherwise referred to as a soft insurance market, followed by periods of capital shortage, lesser competition and increasing premium rates, otherwise referred to as a hard insurance market.

For the past two years, the medical professional liability insurance industry has faced a soft insurance market that has generally resulted in lower premium rates. During this two-year period, our rates have decreased by approximately 13% per year on average. We cannot predict whether, or the extent to which, the recent decreases in premium rates will continue.

#### Changes in the healthcare industry could have a material impact on the results of operations of our Insurance Services business.

Our Insurance Services business derives substantially all of its medical professional liability insurance premiums from physicians and other individual healthcare providers, physician groups and smaller healthcare facilities. Significant attention has recently been focused on reforming the healthcare industry at both the federal and state levels. In recent years, a number of factors related to the emergence of managed care have negatively affected or threatened to affect the practice of medicine and economic independence of medical professionals. Medical professionals have found it more difficult to conduct a traditional fee-for-service practice and many have been driven to join or contractually affiliate with provider-supported organizations. Such change and consolidation may result in the elimination of, or a significant decrease in, the role of the physician in the medical professional liability insurance purchasing decision and could reduce our medical professional liability insurance premiums, as groups of insurance purchasers may be able to retain more risk.

## If we are unable to successfully write policies in new states, we may not be able to grow and our financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

One of our strategies is to write medical professional liability insurance in new states, either through internal growth initiatives or selective acquisitions. However, our lack of experience in these new states means that this strategy is subject to various risks, including risks associated with our ability to:

comply with applicable laws and regulations in those new states;

obtain accurate data relating to the medical professional liability industry and competitive environment in those new states;

attract and retain qualified personnel for expanded operations;

identify and attract acquisition targets;

identify, recruit and integrate new independent agents;

augment our internal monitoring and control systems as we expand our business; and

integrate an acquired business into our operations.

Any of these risks, as well as risks that are currently unknown to us or adverse developments in the regulatory or market conditions in any of the new states that we enter, could cause us to fail to grow and could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

#### The unpredictability of court decisions could have a material impact on our results of operations.

Our results of operations may be adversely affected by court decisions that expand the liability on the insurance policies API issues after they have been issued and priced. Additionally, a significant jury award, or series of awards, against one or more of API s insureds could require API to pay large sums of money in excess of its reserved amounts. API s policy to aggressively litigate claims against its insureds that it considers unwarranted or claims where settlement resolution cannot be achieved may increase the risk that API may be required to make such payments.

## Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

API could become subject to claims for extra-contractual obligations or losses in excess of policy limits in connection with its policyholders insurance claims. These claims are sometimes referred to as bad faith actions as it is alleged that the insurance company failed to negotiate a settlement of a claim in good faith within

the insured s policy limit. API currently maintains insurance in the form of a component of its ceded reinsurance for such occurrences, which serves to mitigate exposure to such claims. However, the assertion of multiple claims for extra-contractual obligations in a single year or one or more large claims in a single year could result in potential exposure materially in excess of insurance coverage or in increased costs of such insurance coverage. Such occurrences could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

### We are exposed to interest rate and investment risk.

Changes in interest rates could have an impact at our broker-dealer subsidiary, APS Financial. As interest rates increase, bond prices typically decrease and vice-versa. Since revenues at APS Financial are primarily recorded as commissions earned on the trading of fixed-income securities, a rise in interest rates would cause a drop in the yield of these securities and would generally result in customers being cautious about committing funds or selling their positions, thus negatively affecting commissions earned. The general level of interest rates may trend higher or lower in 2007, and this move may impact our level of business in different fixed-income sectors. A volatile interest rate environment in 2007 could also impact our business as this type of market condition can lead to investor uncertainty and their corresponding willingness to commit funds. If a generally improving economy is the impetus behind higher rates, our investment grade business may decline.

A material decline, other than temporary, in the value of any of our debt or equity securities could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. A decline in the value of equity securities, evidenced by lower prices traded for the common stock of these companies, might occur for several reasons, including poor financial performance, obsolescence of the service or product provided or any other news deemed to be negative by the investing public. A decline in the value of debt securities might occur for the same reasons above as well as due to an increase in interest rates.

# If we cannot obtain adequate or additional capital on favorable terms, we may not have sufficient funds to implement our future growth or operating plans and our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

If we have to raise additional capital, equity or debt financing may not be available on terms that are favorable to us. In the case of equity financings, dilution to our shareholders could result. In any case, such securities may have rights, preferences and privileges that are senior to those of our shares of common stock. In the case of debt financings, we may be subject to covenants that restrict our ability to freely operate our business. If we cannot obtain adequate capital on favorable terms or at all, we may not have sufficient funds to implement our future growth or operating plans and our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

### Customers of our Financial Services business may default on their margin accounts, effectively passing their losses on to us.

Our Financial Services customers sometimes purchase securities on margin through our clearing organization, Southwest Securities, Inc.; therefore, we are subject to risks inherent in extending credit. This risk is especially great when the market is rapidly declining. In such a decline, the value of the collateral securing the margin loans could fall below the amount of a customer s indebtedness. Specific regulatory guidelines mandate the amount that can be loaned against various security types. Independent of our review, our corresponding clearing organization independently maintains a credit review of our customer accounts. If customers fail to honor their commitments, the clearing organization would sell the securities held as collateral. If the value of the collateral were insufficient to repay the loan, a loss would occur, which we may be required to fund. Any such losses could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

# We rely on our information technology and telecommunication systems, and the failure of these systems could materially and adversely affect our business.

Our businesses are highly dependent upon the successful and uninterrupted functioning of our information technology and telecommunications systems. We rely on these systems to, in our Insurance Services business,

process new and renewal business, provide customer service, administer claims, make payments on those claims and facilitate collections and, in our Financial Services business, receive and process trade orders. These systems also enable us to perform actuarial and other modeling functions necessary for underwriting and rate development. The failure of these systems, including due to a natural catastrophe or the termination of any third-party software licenses upon which any of these systems is based, could interrupt our operations or materially affect our ability to evaluate and write new business and our ability to receive and process trade orders in our Financial Services business. If our systems or any other systems in the trading process slow down significantly or fail even for a short time, our Financial Services customers would suffer delays in trading, potentially causing substantial losses and possibly subjecting us to claims for such losses or to litigation claiming fraud or negligence.

As our information technology and telecommunications systems interface with and depend on third-party systems, we could experience service denials if demand for such services exceeds capacity or such third-party systems fail or experience interruptions. If sustained or repeated, a system failure or service denial could result in a deterioration of our ability to write and process new and renewal business and provide customer service or compromise our ability to pay claims in a timely manner. Any interruption in our ability to write and process new and renewal business, service our customers or pay claims promptly could result in a material adverse effect on our business. Any systems failure that interrupts our operations could negatively impact our business, financial condition and operating results.

### We are exposed to litigation in our Financial Services business.

From time to time, we are subject to lawsuits and other claims arising out of our Financial Services business. The outcome of these actions cannot be predicted, and such litigation or actions could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. We cannot predict the effect of any current or future litigation, regulatory activity or investigations on our business. Given the current regulatory environment it is possible that we will become subject to further governmental inquiries and subpoenas and have lawsuits filed against us. Our involvement in any investigations and lawsuits would cause us to incur additional legal and other costs and, if we were found to have violated any laws, rules or regulations, we could be required to pay fines, damages and other costs, perhaps in material amounts. We could also be materially adversely affected by the negative publicity related to these proceedings, and by any new industry-wide regulations or practices that may result from these proceedings.

# APS Capital Corp., one of our Financial Services subsidiaries, trades bank debt and trade claims which subjects us to potential losses and litigation risk.

APS Capital Corp. ( APS Capital ), one of our subsidiaries in the Financial Services portion of our business, trades bank debt and trade claims. In that capacity, APS Capital potentially is liable for losses related to the impairment of the traded claims and for disputes that may arise during the trading process from either the holders of, or investors in, bank debt or trade claims.

For losses due to impairment, APS Capital may be liable for the portion of its potential profit on a trade claim trade that is proportional to any part of a traded claim that is subsequently impaired, offset, disallowed, subordinated, or subject to disgorgement (an impairment ). Trade claims are private debt instruments representing claims by creditors against a debtor in bankruptcy. On rare occasions, when a trade claim has been allowed by a final, non-appealable court order, APS Capital may provide impairment protection for the full amount of a traded claim. In this case, it is possible that (1) a claim is impaired and (2) APS Capital may be unable to recover the impairment from any prior assignor of the claim. In the process of trading bank debt and trade claims, APS Capital is also subject to general litigation risk, which may result from disputes that arise during its trading process or from particular potential or executed trades.

We currently are party to litigation regarding disputes related to two bankruptcy trade claims. We believe that one of these matters is not material. Due to the recent initiation of the second matter, at this point we are not

able to accurately quantify potential liability or damages, if any, related to this matter, which involves an assertion that APS Capital failed to acquire trade claims held by a prospective trading partner.

## Our compliance and risk management methods might not be effective, which could increase the possibility of regulatory action or litigation or that our business is otherwise negatively impacted.

Our ability to comply with applicable laws and rules is largely dependent on our establishment and maintenance of compliance, audit and reporting systems, as well as our ability to attract and retain qualified compliance and other risk management personnel. Our policies and procedures to identify, monitor and manage our risks may not always succeed. Some methods of risk management are based on the use of observed historical market behavior. As a result, these methods may not accurately predict future risk exposures, which could be significantly greater than the historical measures indicate. Other risk management methods depend on evaluation of information regarding markets, clients or other matters that are publicly available or otherwise accessible by us. This information may not be accurate, complete, current or properly evaluated. Management of operational, market, credit, legal and regulatory risk requires, among other things, policies and procedures to record properly and verify a large number of transactions and events. Our policies and procedures may not always be effective and we may not always be successful in monitoring or evaluating the risks to which we are or may be exposed. The failure to assess and mitigate the risks to which we are exposed could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operation.

### RISKS RELATED TO OUR COMMON STOCK AND THIS OFFERING

## The market price of our common stock may fluctuate and sales of our common stock, including sales of shares acquired in this offering, could lower the market price of our common stock.

The market price of our common stock may fluctuate in response to quarter-by-quarter variations in our operating results, variations in the operating results of our competitors, changes in our earnings estimates by analysts, developments in the industries in which we operate or changes in general economic conditions.

If a large number of shares of our common stock are sold in the open market after this offering or if there is a perception that such sales will occur, the trading price of our common stock could decrease. In addition, the sale of these shares could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional common stock. Upon consummation of the offering, we will have 6,826,355 shares of our common stock outstanding. Of these shares, all shares sold in the offering, other than shares, if any, purchased by our affiliates and certain shares that are subject to a lock-up, will be freely tradeable.

Currently, there are 1,071,000 shares of our common stock reserved for issuance under our 1995 and 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plans. See Description of Capital Stock 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, beginning on page 122. Of these, 760,000 shares of common stock are issuable upon exercise of options outstanding as of the date hereof, of which 552,600 are currently exercisable or will become exercisable within 60 days after April 30, 2007. The sale of shares issued upon the exercise of stock options could further dilute your investment in our common stock and adversely affect our stock price.

In addition, there are 149,500 shares of our common stock reserved for issuance under our Deferred Compensation Plan, of which 95,574 shares of common stock are issuable upon certain key executive officers or directors terminating their employment or association with the Company, respectively. See Description of Capital Stock Deferred Compensation Plan, beginning on page 124. As of April 30, 2007, 500 shares of our common stock have been issued under our Deferred Compensation Plan. The sale of shares issued under our Deferred Compensation Plan could adversely affect our stock price and could further dilute your investment in our common stock.

#### Our common stock has a low average daily trading volume and it may be difficult for you to sell the shares you purchase in this offering.

Our common stock is currently traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market. Stocks trading on the Nasdaq Capital Market typically do not have as high a trading volume as national securities exchanges. As a result, prices quoted

for our stock may not reflect the actual fair market value of the stock. Also, because of the low volume of trading in our common stock, it may be difficult for you to sell the common stock you purchase in this offering. If you are able to sell our common stock, the limited trading volume could result in a significantly lower sales price than the sales price quoted by the Nasdaq Capital Market at the time of your order to sell. You should consult an experienced investment or financial advisor prior to attempting any sale of our common stock.

#### Holders of our outstanding shares of preferred stock have rights superior to those of our common shareholders.

The terms of our Series A Redeemable Preferred Stock issued in the acquisition of API provide that no dividends may be paid on shares of our common stock unless we are in compliance with the dividend obligations to holders of the preferred stock. If we are unable to meet the obligations to holders of our preferred stock we will be prohibited from paying dividends on our common stock. Furthermore, in the event we were to be liquidated, holders of our preferred stock would be entitled to receive their full remaining redemption value and any dividends due them before any distribution is made to the holders of our common stock.

## A significant portion of our outstanding shares are subject to lock-up agreements which, when they terminate, could result in a large number of our shares being sold, which would lower the price for which people would agree to purchase shares of our common stock.

Pursuant to the terms of our acquisition of API, the approximately 2 million shares of our common stock and approximately 10,198 shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock issued in the acquisition are subject to a 180-day lock-up period running from April 1, 2007, the date of the effectiveness of the acquisition, until September 28, 2007. We cannot predict whether substantial amounts of our common stock will be offered for sale in the open market upon the expiration of this lock-up period.

In addition, in connection with this offering, we, all of our directors and executive officers, certain other officers and the selling shareholder have entered into lock-up agreements and, with limited exceptions, have agreed not to, among other things, sell or otherwise dispose of our common stock for a period of 180 days after the date of this prospectus other than with respect to a limited number of securities that will be subject to a 90-day lock-up. A substantial amount of our common stock could be sold in the open market in anticipation of, or following, any divestiture by any of our existing shareholders, our directors or executive officers of their shares of common stock.

# The net proceeds that we receive from this offering could be deemed to be used for repurchasing our common and preferred shares pursuant to our share repurchase plan and preferred stock redemption requirements.

In connection with our acquisition of API, we issued shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock. Pursuant to the provision of that series of stock, we are required to redeem approximately \$1 million per year of these shares, through the end of 2016. In addition, we have a share purchase plan, whereby we periodically purchase shares of our common stock in the open market and in private transactions. A portion of the net proceeds from this offering will be available for general corporate purposes, which could be deemed to include repurchases of outstanding shares of our preferred stock and common stock.

# Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents, our shareholder rights plan, our outstanding shares of preferred stock and Texas law could prevent or delay a change in control.

Certain anti-takeover provisions could prevent or delay an acquisition of our business at a premium price or at all. Some of these provisions are contained in our articles of incorporation as well as in a shareholder rights plan we adopted. Others are contained in the Texas statutory law governing corporations. These provisions may have the effect of delaying, making more difficult or preventing a change in control or acquisition of us by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise. These provisions are expected to discourage certain types of

coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids and to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us first to negotiate with us.

Our articles of incorporation provide that we may not engage in certain business combinations with a corporation, subsidiary of a corporation, person or other entity which is the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of 20% or more of our outstanding voting shares unless either certain requirements are first satisfied or the transaction is approved by the affirmative vote of no less than two-thirds of the shares of our common stock present in person or by proxy at a meeting where at least 80% of our common shares are represented in person or by proxy.

Under our shareholder rights plan, each outstanding share of common stock has attached to it one purchase right. Each purchase right entitles its holder to purchase from us a unit consisting of one one-thousandth of a share of Series A junior participating preferred stock at a price subject to adjustment. This could prevent or delay our change in control.

The Texas Business Corporations Act provides that certain Texas corporations, including the Company, may not engage in certain business combinations, including mergers, consolidations, and asset sales, with a person, or an affiliate or associate of such person, who is an affiliated shareholder (generally defined as the holder of 20% or more of the corporation s voting shares) for a period of three years from the date such person became an affiliated shareholder unless (i) the business combination or purchase or acquisition of shares made by the affiliated shareholder was approved by the board of directors of the corporation before the affiliated shareholder became an affiliated shareholder; or (ii) the business combination was approved by the affiliated shareholder, at a meeting of shareholders called for that purpose (and not by written consent), not less than six months after the affiliated shareholder became an affiliated shareholder. Neither our articles of incorporation nor our bylaws contain any provision expressly providing that we will not be subject to the Texas anti-takeover statute. The Texas anti-takeover statute may have the effect of inhibiting a non-negotiated merger or other business combination involving us, even if such event(s) would be beneficial to our shareholders.

# Our management shareholders have significant control of us and the ability to influence the approval of matters for which shareholder-voting is involved.

Our executive officers and directors and their affiliates beneficially own approximately 20.6% of our outstanding common stock, assuming full conversion of all options exercisable within 60 days of April 30, 2007, that they may beneficially own. As a result, our management is able to influence and possibly control the election of our board of directors and the outcome of other corporate actions requiring shareholder approval. Assuming the selling shareholder sold the 100,000 shares of our common stock offering and we sold the 2,000,000 shares of our common stock offering pursuant to this prospectus, our executive officers and directors and their affiliates would have beneficially owned approximately 13.5% of our outstanding common stock, assuming full conversion of all options exercisable within 60 days of April 30, 2007.

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act, Section 21E of the Exchange Act and the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, about the Company that are subject to risks and uncertainties. All statements other than statements of historical fact included in this document are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements may be found in, among other places, the sections titled Summary, Risk Factors, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and Business, and elsewhere in this document regarding our financial position, business strategy, possible or assumed future results of operations and other plans and objectives for our future operations and general economic conditions.

You can identify forward-looking statements by the use of words such as may, should, will. could. estimates. target, predicts, potenti anticipates, projects. forecast, believes, plans, expects. future and intends and similar expressions which are intended to identify for statements. Forward-looking statements are based on beliefs and assumptions made by management using currently available information, such as market and industry materials, experts reports and opinions and trends. These statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, some of which are beyond our control and difficult to predict and could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or forecasted in the forward-looking statements. In evaluating forward-looking statements, you should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described in Risk Factors and elsewhere in this prospectus. All forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements and risk factors contained in this prospectus. Forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus reflect our view only as of the date of this prospectus. Neither we nor the underwriters undertake any obligation, other than as required by law, to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

The following important factors, in addition to those discussed under Risk Factors and elsewhere in this document, could affect the future results of our operations and could cause those results to differ materially from those expressed in or implied by such forward-looking statements:

our use of the net proceeds from this offering;

general economic conditions, either nationally or in our market area, that are worse than expected;

changes in the healthcare industry;

regulatory and legislative actions or decisions that adversely affect our business plans or operations;

inflation and changes in the interest rate environment, the performance of financial markets and/or changes in the securities markets;

uncertainties inherent in the estimate of loss and loss adjustment expense reserves and reinsurance; changes in the availability or cost of reinsurance;

significantly increased competition among insurance providers;

potential losses and litigation risk associated with our Financial Services businesses;

failure of our trading system resulting in trading and service interruptions, potential loss of revenues or possible litigation;

## Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

loss of key executives, personnel, accounts or customers;

our ability to renew our existing reinsurance or obtain new reinsurance; and

### failure of our reinsurers to pay claims in a timely manner.

The foregoing factors should not be construed as exhaustive and should be read in conjunction with the other cautionary statements that are included in this prospectus. We caution you not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this prospectus. Before making an investment decision, you should carefully consider all of the factors identified in this prospectus that could cause actual results to differ.

0	2
2	3

### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We estimate that the net proceeds to us from the sale of the 2 million shares of common stock in this offering will be approximately \$30.47 million at the public offering price of \$16.50 per share and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses. If the underwriters over-allotment option is exercised in full, we estimate that the net proceeds will be approximately \$35.36 million. We will receive no proceeds from the sale of Mr. Shifrin s shares.

We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of our common stock in this offering to implement our business and growth strategy by:

contributing approximately \$10 million of the net proceeds to API, our insurance subsidiary, to increase its capital and surplus base in order to expand in the markets where we currently operate as well as potential new markets and to retain additional premium on the policies we currently underwrite; and

using the balance of the net proceeds for working capital, payment of dividends and redemptions of our preferred stock and other general corporate purposes, including possible acquisitions.

Precise amounts and timing of expenditures will depend on our funding requirements and availability of other capital resources.

Pending use of the net proceeds of this offering, we intend to invest the proceeds in short-term, interest-bearing, investment-grade securities.

### **DIVIDEND POLICY**

The holders of our common stock are entitled to receive ratably, from funds legally available for the payment thereof, dividends when and as declared by resolution of our board of directors, subject to any preferential dividend rights which may be granted to holders of our preferred stock. As described below, no common stock dividends may be paid in any calendar year unless and until annual dividends on the Series A redeemable preferred stock are paid for that year.

The Series A redeemable preferred stock issued has a redemption value of \$1,000 per share for a total redemption value of \$10,197,950. We must redeem at least \$1 million of the Series A redeemable preferred stock each calendar year beginning in 2007, until December 31, 2016, at which time all of the Series A redeemable preferred stock must have been redeemed. Holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock are entitled to cumulative dividends at a rate equal to 3% per annum payable on the remaining redemption value per share, in priority to the payments of dividends on our common shares.

### **Common Stock**

On May 8, 2007, our board of directors declared a cash dividend on our common stock of \$0.30 to holders of record as of May 18, 2007, which was paid on June 15, 2007. In 2006, 2005 and 2004, we declared cash dividends on our common stock of \$0.30, \$0.25 and \$0.20, respectively, per share of common stock resulting in total dividend payments of approximately \$838,000, \$671,000 and \$518,000, respectively. Prior to 2004, we had never declared or paid any cash dividends on our common stock. Our policy has been to retain our earnings to finance growth and development. The declaration and payment of any future dividends on our common stock is at the sole discretion of our board of directors, subject to our financial condition, capital requirements, future prospects and other factors deemed relevant. See Description of Capital Stock Common Stock, beginning on page 121.

### Series A Redeemable Preferred Stock

On May 8, 2007, our board declared its intention to make a payment to redeem, ratably, \$1 million of our Series A redeemable preferred stock, together with the required cash dividend equal to 3% per annum of the outstanding redemption value of the Series A redeemable preferred stock, to holders of record as of May 18, 2007. This redemption was made on June 1, 2007, after which there will be approximately 9,198 shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock outstanding. See Description of Capital Stock Series A Redeemable Preferred Stock, beginning on page 125.

### **Authorized Preferred Stock**

Our charter documents allow our board of directors to create new series of preferred stock and to designate the rights and preferences of each series. Any new series of preferred stock issued by us would likely have dividend, liquidation, voting or other rights that are superior to the rights of our common shareholders. See Description of Capital Stock Authorized Preferred Stock, beginning on page 125.

## **Restrictions on Dividends by API**

We own all of the capital stock of API, our insurance company subsidiary, and anticipate that, from time to time, API may make dividends or distributions to us. In connection with approving our acquisition of API, the Texas Department of Insurance prohibited API from paying dividends to us in any calendar year unless and until we have first complied with our redemption and dividend payment obligations to the holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock for that year. Also, pursuant to an order of the Texas Department of Insurance, until all of the Series A redeemable preferred stock has been redeemed, API may not make aggregate annual distributions to us in respect of API s capital stock in excess of the lesser of 10% of API s prior year-end

policyholder statutory earned surplus or API s prior year net income, and in no event may such distributions exceed API s statutory earned surplus. Following the redemption of all of the Series A redeemable preferred stock, API s ability to pay dividends to us on its capital stock will continue to be subject to rules and regulations generally applicable to Texas insurance companies.

We do not presently expect any dividends from API to the Company in 2007. As a holding company, our ability to pay expenses and dividends is dependent on our ability to receive dividends from our subsidiaries; however, the management fee we receive, equal to 13.5% of API s annual earned premiums (before payment of reinsurance premiums), significantly relieves our reliance on dividends from API to pay our operating expenses and service our indebtedness.

See Regulation Insurance Services, beginning on page 96.

### CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of March 31, 2007:

on an actual basis;

on a pro forma basis to reflect the issuance of approximately 2 million shares of our common stock and approximately 10,198 shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock in connection with the acquisition of API; and

on a pro forma basis assuming the sale of 2 million shares of common stock by us in this offering at the offering price of \$16.50 per share and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. Retained earnings has been adjusted by \$1,452,000 to give effect to the \$.30 per share common dividend declared May 8, 2007 and paid June 15, 2007. You should read the information in this table together with our financial statements and notes, Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

		As of	March 31, 2		007 Pro Forma	
				for		
	Actual (in thou	Ac	o Forma for quisition , except per	(as	Offering adjusted) data)	
Debt	,		<b>· · ·</b>		í.	
Series A Redeemable Preferred Stock	\$	\$	9,179	\$	9,179	
Shareholders equity: Common stock, \$0.10 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized, 2,858,556 shares issued and outstanding, actual; 4,841,055 shares issued and outstanding, pro forma for acquisition;						
6,841,055 shares issued and outstanding, pro forma for offering	286		484		684	
Paid-in capital	9,432		44,195		74,468	
Retained earnings	21,016		20,756		19,304	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	183		376		376	
Total shareholders equity	30,917		65,811		94,832	
Total capitalization	\$ 30,917	\$	74,990	\$	104,011	

The number of shares of our common stock to be outstanding immediately after this offering is based on the number of shares outstanding as of March 31, 2007. This number excludes, as of March 31, 2007:

760,000 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of options outstanding under our 1995 and 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plans, at a weighted average exercise price of \$12.42 per share; and

## Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

206,000 shares of common stock reserved for future grants under our 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan and our Deferred Compensation Plan.

### SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

#### Selected Consolidated Historical Financial and Operating Data of American Physicians Service Group, Inc.

The following table sets forth selected historical financial and operating data for the Company. The income statement data set forth below for each of the years in the five-year period ended December 31, 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2006, 2005, 2004, 2003 and 2002 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere herein and should be read in conjunction with, and are qualified by reference to, such statements and the related notes thereto, and other information in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. The income statement data for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, and the balance sheet data as of March 31, 2007 and 2006, are derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements which management believes incorporate all of the adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for such periods. All information is presented in accordance with GAAP, but may not be comparable as data stated for periods 2006 and later were impacted by the implementation of SFAS No. 123(R). Actual financial results through March 31, 2007 may not be indicative of future financial performance.

Equity compensation costs of approximately \$1.2 million related to our acquisition of API are included in the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

	Three Mon Marc (unau	h 31,		Year H	Ended Decem	ber 31,	
	2007	2006	2006 (in thousan	2005 ds, except per	2004 r share data)	2003	2002
Selected Income Statement Data:			(III tilousui	us, except per	( Share data)		
Revenues:							
Insurance services	\$ 3,657	\$ 3,655	\$ 15,555	\$15,514	\$ 15,316	\$ 10,826	\$ 9,454
Financial services	5,216	3,578	16,805	18,459	16,705	19,623	13,623
Total revenues	8,873	7,233	32,360	33,973	32,021	30,449	23,077
Expenses:							
Insurance services	3,823	2,754	11,262	10,262	9,968	7,841	7,066
Financial services	4,437	3,285	15,145	16,263	14,538	16,584	11,876
General and administrative	777	518	2,128	2,737	2,227	2,069	1,951
Gain on sale of assets	(5)		(29)	(134)	(56)	(8)	(515)
Total expenses	9,032	6,557	28,506	29,128	26,677	26,486	20,378
Net income (loss)	\$ (95)	\$ 562	\$ 3,194	\$ 5,460	\$ 2,152	\$ 2,799	\$ 3,411
Per share amounts:							
Basic: Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03)	\$ 0.20	\$ 1.15	\$ 2.03	\$ 0.85	\$ 1.27	\$ 1.53
Diluted: Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03)	\$ 0.19	\$ 1.09	\$ 1.86	\$ 0.76	\$ 1.14	\$ 1.45
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	2,822	2,909	2,933	2,931	2,838	2,449	2,345
Cash dividends			\$ 0.30	\$ 0.25	\$ 0.20		
Book value per share	\$ 10.81	\$ 10.16	\$ 10.49	\$ 9.95	\$ 9.23	\$ 7.78	\$ 8.03
Selected Balance Sheet Data:							
Total assets	\$41,606	\$ 33,149	\$ 36,276	\$ 33,505	\$ 30,443	\$ 25,638	\$ 24,981
Long-term obligations					1,133	1,576	2,665
Total liabilities	10,668	5,147	6,687	5,783	6,229	6,532	7,455
Minority interests	21	16	21	15	1		384
Total Shareholders Equity	\$ 30,917	\$ 27,986	\$ 29,568	\$ 27,707	\$ 24,213	\$ 19,106	\$ 17,142

#### Selected Historical Financial and Operating Data of American Physicians Insurance Company

The following table sets forth selected historical financial and operating data for API. The income statement data for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 are derived from the audited financial statements of API included elsewhere herein and should be read in conjunction with, and are qualified by reference to, such statements and the related notes thereto and other information in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. The income statement data for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the balance sheet data for the year ended December 31, 2004 are derived from the audited financial statements of API. The income statement data for the year ended December 31, 2002 and for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and March 31, 2007 and 2006 are derived from unaudited financial statements of API which management believes incorporate all of the adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for such periods and all adjustments are normal recurring in nature. All selected data are presented in accordance with GAAP.

	Three Months Ended March 31,			Year Ended December 31,								
		2007	2006		2006		2005 housands	<b>`</b>	2004		2003	2002
Income Statement Data:					(	un u	nousanus	)				
Gross premiums and maintenance fees written direct and assumed	\$	15,466	\$ 20,115	\$	74,833	\$	79,301	\$	84,571	\$	70,993	\$ 58,815
Premiums ceded		(2,407)	(2,777)		(4,709)		(12,885)		(12,878)		(10,352)	(7,596)
Net premiums and maintenance fees written		13,059	17,338		70,124		66,416		71,693		60,641	51,219
Net premiums and maintenance fees earned		16,311	17,631		70,859		64,183		64,616		52,844	38,168
Investment income, net of investment expenses		1,791	1,451		6,466		5,131		4,089		3,119	3,300
Realized capital gains (losses) net		126	102		6		552		608		185	(214)
Total revenues		18,228	19,184		77,331		69,866		69,313		56,148	41,254
Losses and loss adjustment expenses		10,220	12,153		38,970		43,976		48.655		44.546	29.616
Other underwriting expenses and net change in deferred		10,951	12,100		50,770		15,576		10,055		11,510	27,010
acquisition costs		3,355	3,168		14,213		12,671		11,422		9,699	10,213
Total expenses		14,289	15,321		53,183		56,647		60,077		54,245	39,829
Income From Operations		3,939	3,863		24,148		13,219		9,236		1,903	1,425
Federal income tax expense (benefit)		1,326	1,445		8,397		4,188		3,421		1,211	(116)
Net income	\$	2,613	\$ 2,418	\$	15,751	\$	9,031	\$	5,815	\$	692	\$ 1,541
GAAP Underwriting Ratios:												
Loss ratio (1)												
Current accident year		67%	66%		61%		44%		45%		64%	60%
Prior years		0%	3%		-6%		25%		30%		20%	17%
Calendar year		67%	69%		55%		69%		75%		84%	77%
Expense ratio (2)		21%	18%		20%		19%		18%		18%	27%
Combined ratio (3)		88%	87%		75%		88%		93%		102%	104%
Balance Sheet Data:												
Cash and cash equivalents and investments	\$ 1	63,457	\$ 125,702	\$	144,583	\$	116,749	\$	106,457	\$	85,671	\$ 68,582
Premiums and maintenance fees receivable		14,647	14,427		16,493		13,703		14,971		10,354	8,294
Reinsurance recoverables		31,058	34,220		37,217		34,653		16,162		18,321	19,656
All other assets		9,179	8,646		8,025		9,728		8,138		9,174	5,907
Total Assets	2	218,341	182,995		206.318		174,833		145,728		123,520	102,439
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses		16,227	103,275		110,089		95,372		69,445		63,713	54,187
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees		36,516	40,303		39,786		40,698		38,346		31,035	23,223
Refundable subscriber deposits		10,198	10,457		10,227		10,568		11,001		11,461	11,578

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

All other liabilities	18,135	8,369	11,498	8,953	15,035	11,407	8,279
Total Liabilities	181,076	162,404	171,600	155,591	133,827	117,616	97,267
Total Members Equity	\$ 37,265	\$ 20,591	\$ 34,718	\$ 19,242	\$ 11,901	\$ 5,904	\$ 5,172

(1) Loss ratio is defined as the ratio of losses and loss adjustment expenses to net premiums and maintenance fees earned.

(2) Expense ratio is defined as the ratio of other underwriting expenses and net change in deferred acquisition costs to net premiums and maintenance fees earned.

(3) Combined ratio is the sum of the loss ratio and the expense ratio.

## UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

We are providing the following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements to present a picture of the results of operations and financial position of the combined company after giving effect to our acquisition of API, absent any operational or other changes, had API s and our businesses been combined for the periods and at the dates indicated. The pro forma condensed consolidated balance sheet as of the period ended March 31, 2007 is presented as if the API acquisition occurred on March 31, 2007. The pro forma condensed consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2006 and each of the three months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 are presented as if the API acquisition occurred on January 1, 2006. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements were prepared using the purchase method of accounting.

The pro forma adjustments are based upon available information and assumptions that each company s management believes are reasonable. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements are presented for illustrative purposes only and are based on the estimates and assumptions set forth in the notes accompanying these statements, which should be read in conjunction with these unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements. The companies may have performed differently had they always been combined. You should not rely on this information as being indicative of the historical results that would have been achieved had the companies always been combined or the future results that the combined company will experience. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial information due to the inclusion of the effects of the API acquisition. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and the financial statements of API for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, and unaudited condensed financial statements as of March 31, 2007 and 2006, and for the three months then ended, and the related notes thereto and other information in Selected Historical Consolidated Financial Data and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

We recognized equity compensation costs of approximately \$1.2 million related to our acquisition of API in the three months ended March 31, 2007, which resulted in a one-time decrease in net income for those three months.

## Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet

#### March 31, 2007

## (in thousands)

	API Historical	Company Historical	Pro Forma Adjustments Acquisition (Note 4)	Pro Forma Combined
ASSETS				
Investments:				
Fixed maturities available-for-sale, at fair value	\$ 145,354	\$ 15,114	\$	\$ 160,468
Fixed maturities restricted, at fair value		2,498		2,498
Equities securities, at fair value	6,851	3,824		10,675
Short-term investments	177			177
Other invested assets	1,166		505 (j)	1,671
Total investments	153,548	21,436	505	175,489
Cash and cash equivalents	9,910	4,827	(35)(g)	14,702
Cash restricted		6,866		6,866
Accrued investment income	793			793
Management fees and other receivables		2,036	(1,212)(a)	824
Premium and maintenance fees receivable	14,647			14,647
Other amounts receivable under reinsurance contracts	1,373			1,373
Reinsurance recoverables on paid & unpaid loss and loss adjustment				
expenses	29,685		(2,735)(j)	26,950
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	311			311
Deferred policy acquisition costs	2,405			2,405
Notes receivable		999		999
Deferred tax asset	4,807	1,961		6,768
Subrogation recoverables	505		(93)(j)	412
Goodwill		1,247		1,247
Property and equipment		520		520
Other assets	358	1,714	(965)(j)	1,107
Total	\$ 218,342	\$ 41,606	\$ (4,535)	\$ 255,413
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY				
Liabilities				
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$ 116,227	\$	\$	\$ 116,227
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees	36,516			36,516
Reinsurance premiums payable	253			253
Funds held under reinsurance treaties	11,112			11,112
Amounts withheld or retained by the Exchange	1,360			1,360
Refundable subscriber deposits	10,198		(10,198)(i)	
Mandatorily redeemable preferred stock APSG			9,179 (g)	9,179
Accounts payable		7,302		7,302
Accrued incentive compensation		533		533
Accrued expenses and other liabilities		2,077		2,077
Federal income taxes payable	2,264	498	(35)(h)	2,727
Other liabilities	3,147	258	(1,212)(a)	2,295
			102 (h)	
Total Liabilities	181,077	10,668	(2,164)	189,581

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Minority interests		21		21
		21		21
Shareholders Equity		<b>.</b>	100 ( )	10.1
Common stock APSG		286	198 (g)	484
Additional paid-in capital APSG		9,432	34,763 (g)	44,195
Retained earnings API	38,955		(38,955)(i)	
Retained earnings APSG		21,016	(193)(d)	20,756
			(67)(h)	
Accumulated other comprehensive income, net of taxes	(1,690)	183	1,690 (i)	376
			193 (d)	
Total Shareholders Equity	37,265	30.917	(2,371)	65,811
_ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			(_,= , = )	
Total	\$ 218,342	\$ 41.606	\$ (4,535)	\$ 255,413
10141	ψ 210,342	φ +1,000	$\Psi$ (T,JJJ)	ψ 200,410

## Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations

## For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007

## (in thousands, except per share data)

	API Historical	Company Historical	Pro Forma Adjustments Acquisition	Pro Forma Combined
REVENUES			(Note 4)	
Premiums and maintenance fees written	\$ 15,466	\$	\$	\$ 15,466
Premiums and maintenance rees written	(2,407)	Ψ	ψ	(2,407)
Change in unearned premiums & maintenance fees	3,252			3,252
Net Premiums and maintenance fees earned	16,311			16,311
Investment income, net of investment expense	1,791	353	78 (c)	2,119
			(117)(f)	
			14 (d)	
Realized capital gains, net	126	(334)		(208)
Financial services		5,216	(306)(d)	4,910
Other revenue		3,657	(3,718)(c)	33
			94 (e)	
Total revenues	18,228	8,892	(3,955)	23,165
EXPENSES				
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	10,934		(1,001)(c)	11,171
			1,238 (f)	
Other underwriting expenses	3,214		1,572 (f)	3,230
			(1,650)(c)	
	1.41		94 (e)	1.44
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	141	4 (00(5)	(000)()	141
General and administrative		4,600(5)	(989)(c) (2,927)(f)	786
			(2,927)(1) 102 (h)	
Financial services expenses		4,437	102 (II)	4,437
Total expenses	14,289	9,037	(3,561)	19,765
	14,207	2,037	(5,501)	17,705
Income from operations	3,938	(145)	(394)	3,400
Federal income tax expense	1,326	(49)	(35)(h)	1,143
rederar meome ax expense	1,520	(12)	(99)(d)	1,115
Minority interests		(1)		(1)
Net income (loss)	\$ 2,613	\$ (95)	\$ (260)	\$ 2,258
Net Income (Loss) Per Share: (Note 6)				
Basic		\$ (0.03)		\$ 0.47
Diluted		\$ (0.03)		\$ 0.46
Basic weighted average shares outstanding		2,822	1,983	4,805
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding		2,822	2,106	4,928

## Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations

#### For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2006

## (in thousands, except per share data)

	API Historical	Company Historical	Pro Forma Adjustments Acquisition (Note 4)	Pro Forma Combined
REVENUES				
Premiums and maintenance fees written	\$ 20,115	\$	\$	\$ 20,115
Premiums ceded	(2,777)			(2,777)
Change in unearned premiums & maintenance fees	293			293
Net Premiums and maintenance fees earned	17,631			17,631
Investment income, net of investment expense	1,451	203	87 (c)	1,682
			(67)(f)	
			8 (d)	
Realized capital gains, net	102	7		109
Financial services		3,578	(121)(d)	3,457
Other revenue		3,655	(3,648)(c)	101
			94 (e)	
Total revenues	19,184	7,443	(3,647)	22,980
EXPENSES				
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	12,153		(986)(c)	11,925
			758 (f)	
Other underwriting expenses	3,206		997 (f)	2,472
			(1,298)(c)	
			94 (e)	
			(527)(b)	
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	(38)			(38)
General and administrative		3,272	(1,277)(c)	275
			(1,822)(f)	
			102 (h)	
Financial services expenses		3,285		3,285
Total expenses	15,321	6,557	(3,959)	17,919
Income from operations	3,863	886	312	5,061
Federal income tax expense	1,445	323	(35)(h)	1,516
	1,110	020	(38)(d)	1,010
			(179)(b)	
Minority interests		1	()(-)	1
Net income	\$ 2,418	\$ 562	\$ 564	\$ 3,544
Net Income per Share: (Note 6)				
Basic		\$ 0.20		\$ 0.75
Diluted		\$ 0.19		\$ 0.72
Basic weighted average shares outstanding		2,762	1,983	4,745

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Diluted weighted average shares outstanding2,9091,983	4,892
---	-------

## Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations

For the Year Ended December 31, 2006

(in thousands, except per share data)

	API Historical	Company Historical	Pro Forma Adjustments Acquisition (Note 4)	Pro Forma Combined
REVENUES				
Premiums and maintenance fees written	\$ 74,833	\$	\$	\$ 74,833
Premiums ceded	(4,709)			(4,709)
Change in unearned premiums & maintenance fees	735			735
Net Premiums and maintenance fees earned	70,859			70,859
Investment income, net of investment expense	6,466	945	236 (c)	7,635
			(158)(f)	
			146 (d)	
Realized capital gains, net	6	269		275
Financial services		16,805	(755)(d)	16,050
Other revenue		15,555	(15,610)(c)	320
			375 (e)	
Total revenues	77,331	33,574	(15,766)	95,139
EXPENSES				
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	38,970		(4,278)(c)	37,568
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	58,970		2,876 (f)	57,500
Other underwriting expenses	12,971		4,337 (f)	11,233
other under writing expenses	12,771		(6,450)(c)	11,235
			375 (e)	
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	(39)		575 (0)	(39)
General and administrative	1,281	13,390	(4,646)(c)	3,062
	1,201	10,090	(7,371)(f)	2,002
			408 (h)	
Financial services expenses		15,145		15,145
Total expenses	53,183	28,535	(14,749)	66,969
10th expenses	55,105	20,555	(11,719)	00,707
Income from operations	24,148	5,039	(1,017)	28,170
Federal income tax expense	8,397	1,839	(1,017) (139)(h)	9,890
	0,077	1,009	(207)(d)	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Minority interests		6		6
Net income	\$ 15,751	\$ 3,194	(\$ 671)	\$ 18,274
Net Income per Share: (Note 6)				
Basic		\$ 1.15		\$ 3.84
Diluted		\$ 1.09		\$ 3.72
Basic weighted average shares outstanding		2,774	1,983	4,757
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding		2,933	1,983	4,916

#### Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

#### **Consolidated Financial Statements**

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited pro forma balance sheet and statements of operations present the pro forma effects of our acquisition of API through the issuance of common and preferred shares of our stock. The balance sheet is presented as though the acquisition occurred on March 31, 2007. The statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 and the year ended December 31, 2006, are presented as though the acquisition occurred on January 1, 2006.

#### 2. Method of Accounting for the Acquisition

We accounted for the acquisition using the purchase method of accounting for business combinations. We were deemed to be the acquirer for accounting purposes based on a number of factors determined in accordance with GAAP. The purchase method of accounting requires that API s assets acquired and liabilities assumed by us be recorded at their estimated fair values.

3. Adjustments to Historical Financial Statements for Comparability

API, in conformity with GAAP as applied to insurance companies, prepares its balance sheet without classification as to the short- and long-term nature of its assets and liabilities. Following the acquisition, we are primarily an insurance company and, accordingly, we have reclassified our balance sheet and statements of operations in the unaudited pro forma financial information to conform to GAAP as applied to insurance companies.

4. Pro Forma Adjustments Related to the Acquisition

Pursuant to our acquisition of API, API became a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company.

At the effective time of the acquisition, April 1, 2007, each share of common stock of API was converted into, and exchanged for, the right to receive the number of shares of our common stock based upon an exchange ratio equal to a purchase price of \$39 million minus the \$9,179,000 agreed-upon present value of the payments authorized by the Texas Department of Insurance that must be made by us to comply with the mandatory redemption features of the API Series A redeemable preferred stock in exchange for the API refundable deposit certificates, divided by \$17.28, divided by the 10,000,000 shares of API common stock. The \$17.28 price was the average closing price of our common shares for the twenty trading days immediately preceding the closing. According to the terms of the merger agreement for the acquisition, the value of our common stock issued in the acquisition was subject to adjustment upwards or downwards by up to 15% based on the closing price of our common shares for the twenty trading days immediately preceding the effective date of the acquisition.

Each share of Series A redeemable preferred stock of API was converted into the right to receive one share of our Series A redeemable preferred stock. The shares of our common stock and Series A redeemable preferred stock issued in the acquisition are subject to a 180-day lock-up period in which the holders of such shares are prohibited from transferring their shares. This lock-up period expires on September 28, 2007.

The purchase accounting and pro forma adjustments related to unaudited pro forma balance sheet and statements of operations as a result of the acquisition are as follows:

- (a) Eliminates intercompany receivables and payables between the Company and API as of March 31, 2007.
- (b) For the period ended March 31, 2006, API had recorded the pro rata portion of the annual profit sharing component of the management fee expense. In 2006 we did not recognize any of the profit

sharing component of the management fee revenue until December. Consequently, to make the historical statements consistent and comparable to each other, \$527,000 of other underwriting expense related to the profit-sharing component of management fees has been eliminated and federal income tax expense has been adjusted accordingly (\$179,000) for the three months ended March 31, 2006. For the three months ended March 31, 2007, both API and the Company recognized a corresponding expense and revenue for the profit sharing component of the management fee and this elimination is reflected with item (c) below.

- (c) Records the elimination of the revenue component of management fee and sub-producer commissions by the Company, the management fee expense by API and the sub-producer expenses by the Company for the three months ended March 31, 2007, the three months ended March 31, 2006 and the year ended December 31, 2006.
- (d) Records the elimination of intercompany revenue by APS Investment Services for investment trading fees for managing API s fixed income investment portfolio and records related other comprehensive income at API, change in amortization of bond premium and tax expense. The net effect on retained earnings is \$193,000 and \$75,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006, respectively. The net effect on retained earnings was \$402,000 for the twelve months ended December 31, 2006.
- (e) Records commissions expense incurred by API that is currently reimbursed by the Company. There is no reimbursement following the acquisition. The reimbursement was eliminated in our financial statements.
- (f) Reclassifies the salaries, marketing, professional fees and general administrative expenses of the attorney-in-fact supporting the functional areas of claims, underwriting and investments.
- (g) Records our common stock, preferred stock and cash issued for API common stock and API preferred stock as part of the acquisition. Described below is the calculation of common stock as defined in the merger agreement for the acquisition and the basis of recording our mandatorily redeemable preferred stock issued in the acquisition.

The common stock component of the acquisition consideration, as follows:

Agreed price for our common and preferred stock:	\$ 39,000,000
Less: value of the Series A redeemable preferred shares:	(9,179,000)

#### Agreed value of our common stock:

The merger agreement specified that the price per share of our common stock was the average of the closing price of the stock over the 20 days including and preceding April 1, 2007, which was \$17.28. The agreement also specified certain adjustments made to the value of common stock issued based on average closing prices of our common stock prior to the acquisition. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement and based on the 20-day average trading price of our common stock prior to the acquisition s effective date, the value of common stock issued was increased by 15%.

<u>\$29,821,000 x 115%</u> \$17.28 = 1,985,000 shares

Fractional shares totaling approximately 2,000 shares were purchased for cash of \$35,000, reducing shares issued to 1,983,000.

The fair value of the 1,983,000 shares of common stock issued in the transaction was \$34,961,000 based on the \$17.635 average closing price in the two trading days preceding and following the April 1, 2007 closing date.

\$ 29.821.000

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Capital stock at \$0.10 par value:	\$ 198,000
Additional paid in capital:	34,763,000
Value of our common stock	\$ 34,961,000

The value of our Series A redeemable preferred stock is defined in the merger agreement as the value of the API Series A redeemable preferred stock, the value of which is based on the balance of API s refundable surplus at the closing.

We issued Series A redeemable preferred stock in exchange for API redeemable preferred stock as part of the consideration in our acquisition of API. API Series A redeemable preferred stock was created when holders of API refundable deposit certificates exchanged those certificates for the Series A redeemable preferred stock. Pursuant to Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement No. 150, *Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity* (FASB No. 150), an issuer is required to classify an instrument as a liability if it is issued in the form of shares that are mandatorily redeemable if it embodies an unconditional obligation that requires the issuer to redeem the shares by transferring the entity s assets at a specified or determinable date(s) or upon an event that is certain to occur. The preferred stock s mandatory cash redemption feature coupled with a fixed redemption date and fixed amount requires that it be classified as debt, rather than equity. Terms of the merger agreement call for the stock to be redeemed over ten years with a 3% per annum dividend rate. The Texas Department of Insurance s approval of the acquisition was conditioned upon us maintaining certain funds in escrow. We have placed \$2.5 million in an escrow account with a bank to remain until the aggregate remaining redemption obligation on our outstanding Series A redeemable preferred stock is less than the amount of the escrow balance, with no withdrawals to be made from this escrow account without prior approval from the Texas Department of Insurance. Pursuant to FASB No. 150, the redeemable preferred stock will be recorded at fair market value calculated at its present value based on our rate of return on investment assets, 5.35%, which is \$9,179,000.

- (h) Records the 3% per annum dividend on our Series A redeemable preferred stock and the imputed interest from recording the liability at fair value.
- (i) Eliminates the equity of API in consolidation, including the refundable surplus deposits, which are classified as debt.
- (j) In June 2001, FASB issued Statement No. 141, Business Combinations (FASB No. 141) and Statement No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets. In accordance with these pronouncements, when there is an excess of fair value of acquired net assets over their cost, the excess shall be allocated as a pro rata reduction of the amounts that otherwise would have been assigned to the non-current assets, except financial assets, assets to be disposed of by sale, deferred tax assets and prepaid assets relating to pension or other post-retirement benefits.

The excess of fair value of acquired net assets over cost is as follows:

Acquisition consideration	
Common stock:	\$ 34,961,000
Preferred stock:	9,179,000
Cash:	35,000
Transaction costs	965,000
Total purchase price	45,140,000
API stated equity	37,265,000
Add: Adjustment of assets to fair value	505,000
Debt to be replaced by our Series A redeemable preferred stock	10,198,000
Net assets acquired at fair value	\$ 47,968,000
Excess of fair value of acquired net assets over cost	\$ 2,828,000

The allocation of excess fair value over costs to acquired API assets is as follows:

		Long-term		
Asset classification	Total	Portion	%	Adjustment

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Reinsurance recoverables	\$ 29,685	\$ 14,697	96.7%	\$ (2,735)
Subrogation recoverables	505	505	3.3%	(93)
	\$ 30,190	\$ 15,202	100%	\$ (2,828)

The adjustment of assets to fair value shown above represents the adjustment to present value of a receivable with an interest rate in excess of current market interest rates. The carrying value of all other assets and liabilities was reviewed and determined to be an accurate representation of fair value. API has no fixed assets, a common area for adjustments. Its largest asset, its investment portfolio, is adjusted to market value in its GAAP financial statements, and its other assets and liabilities are of short duration and will be realized/paid at their carrying value. We also reviewed API for intangible assets that could result from the acquisition. We reviewed trademarks and trade names and determined that they would not carry over to the new entity. We considered customer lists and determined that there was no information that was not readily available from the Texas Board of Medical Examiners. We examined customer relationships and, while we consider them good, we do not believe they provide an advantage over our two larger competitors in this highly-competitive environment. No other intangibles, as defined in FASB No. 141, were determined to be applicable. This transaction was finalized in April 2007. The purchase price allocation is preliminary and may be adjusted based on the company s final assessment of information related to the estimated fair value of assets obtained and consideration given.

5. At a meeting of the board of directors on March 23, 2007, following shareholder approval of the acquisition on March 22, 2007, in connection with the establishment of API s Advisory Board, we issued options to purchase 148,000 shares of our common stock to the directors of API, which includes options granted to two of our new directors, Dr. Knight and Dr. Peche. At this meeting, we also issued equity awards to certain employees who were instrumental in accomplishing the acquisition. The total expense of these equity awards was approximately \$1.2 million and is included in our historical financial statements at March 31, 2007.

#### 6. Common Shares Outstanding

Pro forma net income per share for each of the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 and the year ended December 31, 2006 have been calculated based on the weighted average number of shares outstanding as follows:

	Three Months Ended	Three Months Ended	
	March 31, 2007	March 31, 2006 (in thousands)	Year Ended December 31, 2006
Basic:			
Weighted average common shares outstanding	2,822	2,762	2,774
Shares issued in the acquisition transaction	1,983	1,983	1,983
Pro forma weighted average shares outstanding	4,805	4,745	4,757
Diluted:			
Weighted average common shares outstanding	2,822	2,909	2,933
Shares issued in the acquisition transaction	2,106	1,983	1,983
Pro forma weighted average shares outstanding	4,928	4,892	4,916

Included in the pro forma diluted weighted average shares outstanding for the three month ended March 31, 2007 is the effect of 123 potential common shares, the impact of which was considered to be anti-dilutive on a historical basis.

7. Book Value per Share

Had the acquisition taken place at March 31, 2007, pro forma book value per share would be as follows:

API	Company	Pro Forma	Pro Forma
Historical Pre-Acquisition	Historical	Adjustments Acquisition	Combined
March 31,	March 31,		March 31,

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

	2007	2007		2007
			(Note 4)	
Common shares issued and outstanding		2,85	59 1,983	4,842
Total Shareholders Equity	\$ 37,265	\$ 30,91	17 \$ (2,371)	\$ 65,811
Book Value per Share		\$ 10.8	81	\$ 13.59

#### MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF

#### FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the unaudited financial statements and related notes for the period ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 for the Company and API, included elsewhere in this prospectus and the audited financial statements and related notes for the period ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 for the Company and API, included elsewhere in this prospectus. The discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, such as statements of our plans, objectives, expectations and intentions. Our actual results could differ materially from those discussed here. Factors that could cause or contribute to these differences include those discussed in Risk Factors.

#### Overview

We are a holding company with two primary operating segments: Insurance Services and Financial Services.

#### **Insurance Services**

With the acquisition of API on April 1, 2007, we anticipate that our long-term consolidated revenue and earnings will be predominately derived from medical professional liability insurance provided through our Insurance Services segment. Historically, revenue from our Insurance Services segment contributed approximately 48%, 46% and 48% of our total revenue in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively and 41% in the first quarter of 2007. The past results of our Insurance Services segment were materially impacted by the management fees we received from API pursuant to a management agreement and the expenses incurred in managing API s operations such as personnel expenses, rent, office expenses and technology costs. API was responsible for claim costs, actuarial and accounting fees, reimbursing us for independent agent commissions paid on its behalf and other specific expenses incurred in its operations. Management fees equaled 13.5% of API s earned premiums before payment of reinsurance premiums plus profit sharing equal to 50% of API s pre-tax profits up to a maximum of 3% of earned premiums before payment of reinsurance premiums. Due to this management fee structure, results of our Insurance Services segment were dependent upon premiums generated by API as well as its overall profitability.

As a result of our acquisition of API, these management fees will no longer affect the Company s consolidated results of operations. For a better understanding of the Company s financial results had we acquired API before April 1, 2007, please refer to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere herein and related notes thereto. For example, on a pro forma basis, as if the acquisition of API had occurred on January 1, 2006, total revenue and pre-tax earnings from our Insurance Services segment would have contributed approximately 82% and 93% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2006, and approximately 79% and 88% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

When we acquired API, our management agreement with API was terminated and replaced with an intercompany management agreement. Our results of operations are now directly affected by premiums we earn from the sale of medical professional liability insurance, investment income earned on assets held by API, insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses relating to the insurance policies we write as well as commissions and other insurance underwriting and policy acquisition expenses we incur.

Prior to tort reform legislation in 2003, the Texas medical professional liability market experienced rate increases as a result of increases in claim frequency and severity. As rates continued to increase, physicians sought lower limits of coverage in order to lower their cost of coverage. The shift to lower limits resulted in lower premiums being paid; however, the lower premiums paid as a result of this shift were offset by average annual rate increases of approximately 22% for each of the years 2000 through 2003. Since the passage of tort reform, an improved claim environment and rate adequacy have allowed API to hold rates relatively level in

2004 and lower its rates approximately 9% in 2005, 18% in 2006 and an additional 18% for policies renewing in the first quarter of 2007, while reporting strong financial results of operations and net income.

We anticipate that our future Insurance Services results of operations will be impacted by the long-term effects of the rate environment and tort reform legislation in the State of Texas, which capped non-economic damages and placed restrictions on mass litigation. The post-tort reform environment in Texas has caused increased competition by both existing professional liability carriers and new entrants into the marketplace, which we expect to continue throughout 2007. As a result of this increased competition, our Insurance Services operations will face price pressure on both existing renewals and new business. We plan to monitor the frequency of claims and severity of loss and legal expenses to determine if further rate adjustments are warranted and will continue to price insurance products at rates believed to be adequate for the risks assumed.

#### **Financial Services**

Our Financial Services segment reflects the results of our investment and investment advisory subsidiaries, APS Financial Corporation (APS Financial), APS Capital Corp. (APS Capital) and APS Asset Management, Inc. (Asset Management). The results of our Financial Services segment are primarily affected by commissions and markups received on securities trading and the clearing of trade claims, asset management fees and the expenses incurred in operating our Financial Services segment. Trade claims are private debt instruments representing claims by creditors against a debtor in bankruptcy. We recognize commissions revenue and the related compensation expense when a trade claim transaction is complete and fully funded. Revenues from our Financial Services segment were 52%, 54% and 52% of our total revenues in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, for the year ended December 31, and 59% of our total revenues in the first three months of 2007. For example, on a proforma basis, as if the acquisition of API had occurred on January 1, 2006, total revenue and pre-tax earnings from our Financial Services segment would have contributed approximately 17% and 3% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2006, and approximately 21% and 11% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

The preparation of our consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to impairment of assets, bad debts, income taxes and contingencies and litigation. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. Following the acquisition of API, we are primarily an insurance company and, as such, make estimates and judgments about reported items such as reserve for loss and loss adjustment expense, reinsurance, deferred policy acquisition costs and death, disability and retirement reserves. As such, the following discussion also includes a discussion of critical accounting policies and estimates specific to API s historical financial statements.

We believe the following critical accounting policies and estimates affect our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

#### Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates for the Company

The preparation of our consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to impairment of assets, bad debts, income taxes and contingencies and litigation. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying

values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe the following critical accounting policies and estimates affect our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

*Revenue Recognition.* The Company recognizes revenue in accordance with Staff Accounting Bulletin (SAB) No. 101, *Revenue Recognition in the Financial Statements.* Prior to April 1, 2007, our Insurance Services revenues were historically related to management fees based on the earned premiums of API and included a profit sharing component related to API s annual earnings. Management fees equaled 13.5% of API s earned premiums before payment of reinsurance premiums. Management fees are recorded, based upon the terms of the management agreement, in the period the related premiums are earned by API. API recognizes premiums as earned ratably over the terms of the related policy. The profit sharing component was historically recognized in the fourth quarter when it was certain API would have an annual profit. In 2007, however, we recorded this profit sharing component through March 31, 2007 as a result of the acquisition effective April 1, 2007.

Our Financial Services revenues are composed primarily of commissions on securities trades, clearing of trade claims and asset management fees. Revenues related to securities transactions are recognized on a trade-date basis. Revenues from the clearing and settlement of trades involving syndicated bank loans, trade claims and distressed private loan portfolios are recognized when the transaction is complete and fully funded. Asset management fees are recognized as a percentage of assets under management during the period based upon the terms of agreements with the applicable customers.

*Allowances for Doubtful Accounts.* When necessary, we record an allowance for doubtful accounts based on specifically identified amounts that we believe to be uncollectible. Management analyzes historical collection trends and changes in its customers payment patterns, customer concentration and creditworthiness when evaluating its allowance for doubtful accounts.

If our actual collections experience changes, revisions to our allowance may be required. We have a limited number of customers with individually large amounts due at any given balance sheet date. Any unanticipated change in one of those customers credit standing or rating could have a material affect on our results of operations in the period in which such changes or events occur. After all attempts to collect a receivable have failed, the receivable is written off against the allowance.

*Stock-Based Compensation.* In December 2004, FASB issued SFAS No. 123(R), which revised SFAS No. 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation* (SFAS No. 123), and we were required to adopt SFAS No. 123(R) in the first quarter of 2006. SFAS No. 123(R) supersedes Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, *Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees* (APB No. 25) and related interpretations, and requires that all stock-based compensation, including options, be expensed at fair value, as of the grant date, over the vesting period. Companies are required to use an option pricing model (e.g., Black-Scholes or Binomial) to determine compensation expense, consistent with the model previously used in the already required disclosures of SFAS No. 148, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation-Transition and Disclosure* (SFAS No. 148).

For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, we calculated stock-based compensation using the intrinsic value method. We estimate the fair value of stock option awards on the date of grant utilizing a modified Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The Black-Scholes option valuation model was developed for use in estimating the fair value of short-term traded options that have no vesting restrictions and are fully transferable. However, certain assumptions used in the Black-Scholes model, such as expected term, can be adjusted to incorporate the unique characteristics of our stock option awards. Option valuation models require the input of somewhat subjective assumptions used in composite the unique stock price volatility and expected term. We believe it is unlikely that materially different estimates for the assumptions used in

estimating the fair value of stock option grants would be made based on conditions suggested by actual historical experience and other data available at the time estimates were made. Restricted stock awards are valued at the price of our common stock on the date of grant.

At March 31, 2007, we had several stock-based compensation plans, which are described more fully in Notes 12 and 13 to the audited consolidated financial statements contained herein. Prior to January 1, 2006, we accounted for these plans under the recognition and measurement principles of APB No. 25, under which stock-based employee compensation cost was not reflected in net income, as all options granted under these plans had an exercise price equal to the market value of the underlying common stock on the date of grant. In accordance with SFAS No. 123, as amended by SFAS No. 148, we provided footnote disclosure of the pro forma stock-based compensation cost, net loss and net loss per share as if the fair value based method of expense recognition and measurement prescribed by SFAS No. 123 had been applied to all employee options.

As a result of adopting SFAS No. 123(R) on January 1, 2006, our net income for the three months ended March 31, 2007 was \$605,000 less than it would have been if we had continued to account for stock-based compensation under APB No. 25. Basic and diluted net income per share would be \$0.21 and \$0.21 more, respectively, if we had continued to account for the stock-based compensation under APB No. 25. Our net income for the three months ended March 31, 2006 was \$18,000 less than it would have been if we had continued to account for stock-based compensation under APB No. 25. Basic and diluted net income per share would be unaffected for this period if we had continued to account for the stock-based compensation under APB No. 25. The adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) had no effect on our cash flows in the three months ended March 31, 2006, as stock option expense is a non-cash charge.

*Investments*. We account for our equity and fixed-income securities as available-for-sale. In the event a decline in fair value of an investment occurs, management may be required to determine if the decline in market value is other than temporary. Our policy is to account for investments as available-for-sale securities which requires that we assess fluctuations in fair value and determine whether these fluctuations are temporary or other than temporary as defined in SFAS No. 115, *Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities*, as amended. Management s assessments as to the nature of a decline in fair value are based on the quoted market prices at the end of a period, the length of time an investment s fair value has been in decline and our ability and intent to hold the investment until a recovery in value. If the fair value is less than the carrying value and the decline is determined to be other than temporary, a write-down is recorded against earnings in the period such determination is made.

As of March 31, 2007, we owned 385,000 shares of Financial Industries Corporation (FIC), representing approximately 4% of its outstanding common stock. Temporary changes in fair value are recognized as unrealized gains or losses excluded from earnings and reported in equity as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income, net of income taxes. Should a decline in an investment be deemed other than temporary, as was the case with our investment with FIC in 2004, 2005, 2006 and the first quarter of 2007, pre-tax charges to earnings will be taken in the period in which the impairment is considered to be other than temporary.

*Asset Impairment.* We periodically review the carrying value of our assets to determine if events and circumstances exist indicating that assets might be impaired. If facts and circumstances support this possibility of impairment, our management will prepare undiscounted and discounted cash flow projections, which require judgments that are both subjective and complex. Management may also obtain independent valuations.

*Business Combinations.* We recorded all assets and liabilities acquired in the acquisition of API, including goodwill, indefinite-lived intangibles, and other intangibles, at fair value as required by SFAS No. 141. The initial recording of goodwill and other intangibles requires subjective judgments concerning estimates of the fair value of the acquired assets and liabilities. Goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets are not amortized but are subject to annual tests for impairment or more often if events or circumstances indicate they may be

impaired. Other identified intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives and are subject to impairment if events or circumstances indicate a possible inability to realize the carrying amount. The on-going value of goodwill is ultimately supported by revenue from our business sectors and our ability to deliver cost-effective services over future periods. Any decline in revenue resulting from a lack of growth or the inability to effectively provide services could potentially create an impairment of goodwill.

*Income Taxes.* We compute income taxes utilizing the asset and liability method. We recognize current and deferred income tax expense, which is comprised of estimated provisions for federal income taxes. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax basis and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance against deferred tax assets is recorded if it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the benefits related to the deferred tax assets will not be realized. We have not established a valuation allowance because we believe it is more likely than not our deferred tax assets will be fully recovered.

#### Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates for API

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of GAAP financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Significant estimates included in the accompanying financial statements are the reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses, death, disability and retirement reserves, provision for federal income taxes, reinsurance premiums recoverable/payable and premiums ceded. Other critical accounting policies include revenue recognition, deferred policy acquisition costs and refundable deposits.

API considers the following accounting policies to be critical because they involve significant judgment by its management and the effect of those judgments could result in a material effect on the financial statements.

*Reserve for Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense*. Loss and loss adjustment expense reserves represent management s best estimate of the ultimate costs of all reported and unreported losses incurred. API writes substantially all of its policies on a claims-made basis, and the reserve for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expense are estimated using actuarial analysis. These estimates include expectations of what the ultimate settlement and administration of claims will cost based on the company s assessments of facts and circumstances then known, review of historical settlement patterns, estimates in trends in loss severity, frequency, legal theories of liability and other factors. Other factors include the nature of the injury, the judicial climate where the insured event occurred and trends in healthcare costs. In addition, variables in reserve estimation can be affected by both internal and external events, such as economic inflation, legal trends and legislative changes. The estimation of medical professional liability insurance loss and loss adjustment expense is inherently difficult. Injuries may not be discovered until years after an incident, or a claimant may delay pursuing recovery for damages. Medical liability claims are typically resolved over an extended period of time, often five years of more.

Insurance product lines are classified as either short tail or long tail based on the average length between the event triggering claims under a policy and the final resolution of those claims. Short tail claims are reported and settled quickly, resulting in less estimation variability. The longer the time (long tail) before the final resolution which is the case with medical professional liability, there is greater exposure to estimation risk and hence the greater the estimation uncertainty. Additional deviations in the data such as changes in specialties, limits or territories can make forecasting a long tail business such as medical professional liability insurance difficult.

The combination of changing conditions and the extended time required for claim resolution results in a loss estimation process that requires actuarial skill and the application of judgment, and such estimates require periodic revisions. API s management performs an in-depth review of the reserve for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses on a semi-annual basis with assistance from its outside consulting actuary.

The independent review of reserves by API s outside consulting actuary plays an important role in the overall assessment of the adequacy of reserves. API establishes reserves for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses taking into account the results of multiple actuarial techniques applied as well as other assumptions and factors regarding its business. The actuarial techniques used that are material to the evaluation of reserves for unpaid loss adjustment expense include the following:

Loss Development Methods (Incurred and Paid Development);

Loss Adjustment Expense Development Methods (Incurred and Paid Development);

Average hindsight outstanding projection;

Frequency/Severity Projection Methods;

Bornhuetter-Ferguson Expected Loss Projection Methods; and

## Trended pure premium method.

Each technique has inherent benefits and shortcomings (i.e., biases), particularly when applied to company-specific characteristics and trends. For example, certain methods (e.g., the Bornhuetter-Ferguson and pure premium methods) are more relevant to immature accident years, and other methods (e.g., the loss development methods) provide more meaningful information for years with a greater level of maturity. Because each method has its own set of attributes, API does not rely exclusively upon a single method. Rather, API evaluates each of the methods for the different perspectives that they provide. Each method is applied in a consistent manner from period to period and the methods encompass a review of selected claims data, including claim and incident counts, average indemnity payments, and loss adjustment expenses.

As part of its evaluation, API s outside consulting actuary develops a range of reserves it believes is reasonable. The upper end of the range generally reflects higher estimates of future loss and loss adjustment expenses while the lower end of the range generally reflects lower estimates of future loss and loss adjustment expenses. In general, the width of a range reflects the level of variability in the underlying projections. Therefore, in addition to the performance of the business itself, the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows are sensitive to reserve estimates and judgments. The range developed for API s gross reserves before reinsurance for unpaid loss adjustment expenses at December 31, 2006 was \$71,242,000 on the low-end of the range to \$110,093,000 on the high-end of the range with an actuarial point estimate of \$88,988,000.

The results of the various methods, along with the supplementary statistical data regarding such factors as the current economic environment, are used by management to develop a best estimate based upon management s judgment and past experience. The process of selecting management s best estimate from the set of possible outcomes produced by the various actuarial methods is based upon the judgment of management and is not driven by formulaic determination. API selects a best estimate with due regard for the age, characteristics and volatility of the medical professional liability line of insurance, the volume of data available for review and past experience with respect to the accuracy of estimates. API utilizes and evaluates calculations contained in an actuarial study performed by its independent actuarial firm as an objective confirmation of the adequacy of its carried reserves. API s best estimate may differ from the selected reserve estimate of its independent actuary because of differences in evaluating such things as the impact of historical experience, legal and regulatory changes and expectations about future claim results and trends. While API s assessment may differ, its carried reserves remain within the actuarial range of the independent actuary s selected reserve estimate. The reserve opinions of API s independent actuary for the years ended December 31, 2006 and 2005 have been filed with state insurance regulators along with API s statutory financial statements.

API has established its gross reserve before reinsurance for loss and loss adjustment expenses at \$110,089,000 as of December 31, 2006 or what it believes to be the upper end of the reserve estimates, as projected by the actuarial review; however, there is no assurance that such reserves will ultimately prove adequate. API has established a position of reserving to the upper-end of the reserve estimate due to uncertainty related to the full financial impact of pre-tort and post-tort reform claims. Prior to the passage of tort reform legislation in 2003, API saw a significant increase in the number of cases filed prior to the effective date of the new tort law. While tort reform in Texas has been in effect since the latter part of 2003 and has lowered reported claim counts in 2004 through the first quarter of 2007 as compared to historical levels, a significant number of pre-tort reform claims remain outstanding and the ultimate severity patterns and payout trends for these claims are not fully known and developed. Furthermore, while the frequency of reported claims has decreased post-tort reform, API remains uncertain in regard to changes to severity patterns and payout trends post-tort reform due to the significant number of outstanding claims remaining for those years. As a result of the potential volatility and uncertainty of the remaining outstanding claims over two distinct and unique time periods, management s best estimate is near the high-end of the range of estimated outcomes.

API continually reviews and updates the data underlying the estimation of the loss and loss adjustment expense reserves and makes adjustments that it believes the emerging data warrant. Any adjustments to reserves that are considered necessary are reflected in the results of operations in the period the estimates are changed. If reserves ultimately prove to be too high, then the excess amount will be recognized as a reduction to loss and loss adjustment expenses in the current period of operations that the change in estimate is made. If reserves prove to be inadequate in the future, API would have to increase such reserves and incur a charge to earnings in the period that such reserves are increased, which could have a material adverse affect on its results of operations and financial condition. These specific risks described above, combined with the variability that is inherent in any reserve estimate, could result in significant positive or adverse deviation from API s recorded net reserve amounts could positively or adversely impact API s business, results of operations and cash flows.

Loss and loss adjustment expense represents the largest component of API s expenses. In considering the potential sensitivity of the factors and assumptions underlying management s best estimate of loss and loss adjustment reserves, it is also important to understand that the medical professional liability sector of the property and casualty insurance industry is characterized by a relatively small number of claims with a large average cost per claim. For example, at December 31, 2006, API had 4,712 policyholders, and in 2006 API paid a total of \$9,684,000 in paid damages on 94 claims. Even a relatively small change in the number of claims expected to be paid (i.e. frequency) or a relatively small percentage change in the average cost per claim (i.e. severity) could have a significant impact on reserves and correspondingly, API s financial position and results of operations. This is also the case for other key assumptions as well, such as the frequency of reported claims that will ultimately close with paid damages versus those that will close without paid damages. Historically, API has closed over 80% of claims with no paid damages. In addition, due to the relatively small number of claims ultimately resulting in paid damages and the average cost per claim, any change in the trends of key assumptions used in estimating the ultimate values such as legislative changes resulting in tort reform, claims handling procedures, economic inflation and other factors could result in a significant change in the reserve estimate.

The following table reflects the activity in the liability for reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses showing the changes for the twelve month periods beginning January 1, 2004 and ending December 31, 2006 and the three month period ended March 31, 2007 (in thousands):

	March 31, 2007	2006	2005	2004
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses January 1	\$ 110,089	\$ 95,372	\$ 69,445	\$ 63,713
Less reinsurance recoverable on paid losses and unpaid losses	28,491	\$ 93,372 27,850	11,203	14,980
Net balance January 1	81,598	67,522	58,242	48,733
Incurred net of reinsurance related to:				
Current years	10,886	43,431	28,261	29,305
Prior years	48	(4,461)	15,715	19,350
Net incurred	10,934	38,970	43,976	48,655
Paid net of reinsurance related to:				
Current years	620	4,820	4,062	4,181
Prior years	5,370	20,074	30,634	34,965
Net paid	5,990	24,894	34,696	39,146
Net balance March 31 and December 31	86,542	81,598	67,522	58,242
Plus reinsurance recoverable on paid losses and unpaid losses	29,685	28,491	27,850	11,203
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses March 31 and December 31	\$ 116,227	\$ 110,089	\$ 95,372	\$ 69,445

Incurred net of reinsurance for the current year relates to incurred loss and loss adjustment expense related to premium earned in that period, also referred to as accident year. Incurred net of reinsurance for the prior years represents the total net change in estimates charged or credited to earnings in the current year with respect to liabilities that originated and were established in prior years. As noted in the table above, for the period ending March 31, 2007, API increased its incurred loss and loss adjustment expense for the prior year unfavorable development by \$48,000. For the year ended December 31, 2006, API decreased its incurred loss and loss adjustment expense for prior year development by \$4,461,000. For the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, API increased its incurred loss and loss adjustment expense for prior year development by \$4,461,000. For the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, API increased its incurred loss and loss adjustment expense for prior year development by \$15,715,000 and \$19,350,000, respectively.

For the three months ended March 31, 2007, current accident year loss and loss adjustment expenses were \$10,886,000. Due to an increase in the number of policyholders, the frequency of reported claims increased during the current quarter to 104 as compared to 92 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. API anticipates that the incurred average claim severity to be lower than the prior year comparable quarter. The effects of the 2003 tort reform in Texas on average claim severity are emerging favorably and resulting in improved claim development patterns. It has been over three years since the passage of reform and API has favorably settled a number of post-tort reform claims from the 2004, 2005 and 2006 report years. The lower settlement values on the post-tort reform years are more fully reflected in API s estimates for reserves for loss and loss adjustment expenses. After an evaluation of open claims and trend assumptions, API recorded an increase of \$48,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 for incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses for prior year development as a result of additional allocated loss adjustment expenses for prior year open claims.

During 2006, in consultation with API s outside independent actuary, API recorded favorable development of \$4,461,000 for the year ending December 31, 2006. The favorable development of prior-year claims in 2006 was primarily the result of 2004 and 2005 report year loss severity falling below expectations. Additionally, the total number of claims closed with indemnity for the 2004 and 2005 report years were developing favorably from prior estimates.

During 2005, API s current accident year reported claims were substantially lower; however, loss costs and legal expenses related to prior year claims continued to trend higher. API determined that the effect of tort reform not only increased the number of claims reported in 2003, but also increased the cost of litigating remaining open cases for other open prior accident years. As a result, during 2005, API continued to increase incurred loss and loss adjustment expense reserves related to prior accident years by \$15,715,000. The net incurred increase in claim estimates related to prior years did not result in any direct accrual of additional premiums nor did it result in any additional ceded premiums during 2005 and 2004 under API s variable premium reinsurance treaties.

During 2004, after evaluation of open claims and trend assumptions, API determined that the length of time needed to litigate 2003 pre-tort reform claims would continue to increase due to the potential financial impact of these claims in relation to post-tort reform claims. As a result, API increased the estimate for ultimate losses and loss adjustment expenses for claims incurred in 2003 and prior years by \$19,350,000.

API attempts to consider all significant facts and circumstances known at the time loss reserves are established. Due to the inherently uncertain process involving loss and loss adjustment expense reserve estimates, the final resolution of the ultimate liability may be different from that anticipated at the reporting date. Therefore, actual paid damages in the future may yield a materially different amount than currently reserved favorable or unfavorable. While API believes that the estimates for loss and loss adjustment expense reserves are adequate as of March 31, 2007, there can be no assurance that its estimates will not change in the future given the many variables inherent in such estimates and the extended period of time that it can take for claim patterns to emerge.

The following table, known as the reserve development table, shows the development of the net liability for unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses from 1996 through 2006. The top line of the table shows the original estimated liabilities at the balance sheet date, including losses incurred but not yet reported. The upper portion of the table shows the cumulative amounts subsequently paid as of successive year-ends with respect to the liability. The lower portion of the table shows the re-estimated amount of the previously recorded liability based on experience as of the end of each succeeding year. The estimates change as claims settle and more information becomes known about the ultimate frequency and severity of claims for individual years. A (deficiency) or redundancy exists when the re-estimated liability at each December 31 is greater (or less) than the prior liability estimate. The cumulative (deficiency) or redundancy depicted in the table, for any particular calendar year, represents the aggregate change in the initial estimates over all subsequent calendar years.

The volatility of medical professional liability claim frequency and severity makes the prediction of the ultimate losses very difficult. Likewise, the long period of time necessary for medical professional liability claims to develop and be paid further complicates the reserving process.

#### As of and for the Year Ended December 31,

#### (in thousands)

	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006
Originally reported gross											
liability for unpaid losses and											
loss adjustment expenses	\$ 75,501	\$ 65,816	\$ 67,971	\$ 57,442	\$ 67,751	\$ 53,543	\$ 54,186	\$ 63,713	\$ 69,445	\$ 95,372	\$ 110,089
Originally reported reinsurance											
paid & unpaid recoverable	(21,145)	(17,531)	(25,624)	(18,586)	(25,720)	(16,680)	(17,923)	(14,980)	(11,203)	(27,850)	(28,491)
Originally reported net liability	54,356	48,285	42,347	38,856	42,031	36,863	36,263	48,733	58,242	67,522	81,598
Cumulative net paid as of:											
One Year later	22,879	24,299	24,988	21,805	27,998	23,360	31,779	34,965	30,634	20,074	
Two Years later	37,174	36,133	36,796	40,156	41,575	40,278	48,023	55,033	43,406	.,	
Three Years later	43,887	43,941	43,786	44,562	47,614	45,952	54,926	62,224			
Four Years later	45,261	46,950	44,904	46,015	50,520	48,503	57,389	,			
Five Years later	46,741	46,825	45,626	47,670	51,090	49,417					
Six Years later	46,964	47,017	46,786	47,905	51,674						
Seven Years later	47,332	47,784	46,903	48,520							
Eight Years later	47,998	47,745	47,487								
Nine Years later	47,785	48,025									
Ten Years later	47,781										
Re-estimated net liability as of:											
End of Year	54,356	48,285	42,347	38,856	42,031	36,863	36,263	48,733	58,242	67,522	81,598
One Year later	45,738	46,166	42,837	37,248	39,708	42,155	49,073	68,083	73,957	63,061	
Two Years later	46,135	44,687	43,677	41,837	48,411	45,826	61,294	79,041	69,525		
Three Years later	47,250	46,069	44,636	47,540	50,926	54,212	64,379	81,888			
Four Years later	46,681	47,804	46,880	48,214	55,846	55,618	66,557				
Five Years later	47,507	48,130	47,420	51,101	56,163	54,762					
Six Years later	47,786	48,541	49,604	51,064	55,236						
Seven Years later	48,491	49,864	49,626	50,551							
Eight Years later	49,307	49,388	48,873								
Nine Years later	48,994	48,773									
Ten Years later	48,439										
Net cumulative redundancy											
Net cumulative redundancy	\$ 5.017	¢ (100)	¢ (6.526)	\$ (11 605)	\$ (12 205)	¢ (17 800)	\$ (20.204)	¢ (22 155)	¢ (11 202)	\$ 1.161	¢

(deficiency) \$ 5,917 \$ (488) \$ (6,526) \$ (11,695) \$ (13,205) \$ (17,899) \$ (30,294) \$ (33,155) \$ (11,283) \$ 4,461 \$ In evaluating the information in the table above, it should be noted that each column includes the effects of changes in amounts for prior periods. The table does not present accident year or policy year development data. Conditions and trends that have affected the development of liabilities in the past may not necessarily occur in the future. Accordingly, it may not be appropriate to extrapolate future redundancies or deficiencies based on this table.

The variation in loss development since 2003 is primarily driven by tort reform enacted in Texas in September 2003. Tort reform capped certain non-economic damages that can be awarded in medical professional liability lawsuits and reduced the losses associated with post-tort reform claims.

*Reinsurance Premiums Ceded.* API enters into reinsurance agreements whereby other insurance entities agree to assume a portion of the risk associated with the policies issued by API. In return, API agrees to pay a

premium to the reinsurers. API utilizes reinsurance to provide for greater diversification of business, which allows management to control exposure to potential losses arising from large risks, and allows API to have additional capacity for growth. API remains responsible for the ultimate risk on its policies and would be responsible for losses and loss adjustment expenses should a reinsurer fail to pay its obligations. Reinsurance agreements are also subject to risk transfer analysis in order to be recognized as traditional reinsurance for GAAP or statutory accounting purposes. Risk transfer standards require that (a) the reinsurer assumes significant insurance risk (underwriting and timing risk) under the reinsured portions of the underlying insurance agreements; and (b) it is reasonably possible that the reinsurer may realize a significant loss from the transaction. Whether a reinsurance agreement involves risk transfer is determined by API, with assistance from its outside consulting actuaries, utilizing a comprehensive set of standards. API believes that all of its reinsurance agreements contain the appropriate risk transfer requirements.

Under API s primary medical professional liability reinsurance contract or excess of loss treaty, certain premiums are ceded to other insurance companies under the terms of the reinsurance agreement. The excess of loss treaty provides coverage for losses in excess of API s retention of \$250,000 on individual claims and beginning in 2002, \$350,000 on multiple insured claims related to a single occurrence. The 2006 reinsurance contract provides for these same terms with API retaining 10% of the risk above the aforementioned \$250,000 and \$350,000 retention levels. The 2007 reinsurance contract provides for the same terms with API retaining 20% of the risk above the \$250,000 and \$350,000 retention levels. The reinsurance contracts for 2002 through 2007 contain variable premium ceding rates based on loss experience and thus, a portion of policyholder premium ceded to the reinsurers is calculated on a retrospective basis. The variable premium contracts are subject to a minimum and a maximum premium range to be paid to the reinsurers, depending on the extent of losses actually paid by the reinsurers. A provisional premium is paid during the initial policy year. The actual percentage rate ultimately ceded under these contracts will depend upon the development of ultimate losses ceded to the reinsurers under their retrospective treaties.

To the extent that estimates for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses change, the amount of variable reinsurance premiums may also change. The ceded premium estimates are based upon management s estimates of ultimate losses and loss adjustment expenses and the portion of those losses and loss adjustment expenses that are allocable to reinsurers under the terms of the related reinsurance agreements. Given the uncertainty of the ultimate amounts of losses and loss adjustment expenses, these estimates may vary significantly from the ultimate outcome. In addition to the in-depth review of reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, on a semi-annual basis, API also has its outside consulting actuary review development in the reinsurance layer or excess of \$250,000 retention for each open variable premium treaty year. Management reviews these estimates and any adjustments necessary are reflected in the period in which the change in estimate is determined. Adjustment to the premiums ceded could have a material effect on API s results of operations for the period in which the change is made.

In addition to an adjustment to premiums ceded, estimates of ultimate reinsurance ceded premium amounts compared to the amounts paid on a provisional basis give rise to a balance sheet asset classified as Other amounts receivable under reinsurance contracts or a balance sheet liability classified as Funds held under reinsurance treaties. Furthermore, each retrospective treaty requires a 24- or 36-month holding period before any premium adjustments or cash can be returned or paid. During the quarter ended March 31, 2007, API received a net payment of \$13,816,000 from its reinsurers at expiration of the 36-month holding period for the 2003 treaty year and the 24-month holding period for the 2004 treaty, which included a premium adjustment to the reinsurers of \$469,000 for the 2002 treaty year. These reinsurance proceeds represent an initial reimbursement of excess reinsurance premiums paid on a provisional basis for the 2003 and 2004 treaty years. The ultimate settlement amount will not be determined until all losses have been settled under the respective treaties. As of March 31, 2007, API had recorded a balance sheet asset, Other amounts receivable under reinsurance contracts of \$1,372,000 and a balance sheet liability, Funds held under reinsurance treaties of \$11,112,000, which represent the differences between the estimates of ultimate reinsurance premiums ceded amounts for the 2002 through 2006 treaty years as compared to the amounts paid on a provisional basis.

The effect of reinsurance on premiums written and earned is as follows (in thousands):

	Three Mon March 3		20	06	20	05	20	04
	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	Written	Earned
Gross premiums and maintenance fees								
including converted surplus deposits	\$ 15,466	\$ 18,736	\$ 74,833	\$ 75,746	\$ 79,301	\$ 76,948	\$ 84,571	\$ 77,027
Ceded current year	(2,407)	(2,425)	(12,452)	(12,630)	(12,871)	(12,751)	(14,343)	(13,876)
Ceded prior year			7,743	7,743	(14)	(14)	1,465	1,465
Premiums ceded	\$ (2,407)	\$ (2,425)	\$ (4,709)	\$ (4,887)	\$ (12,885)	\$ (12,765)	\$ (12,878)	\$ (12,411)
Net premiums and maintenance fees earned	\$ 13,059	\$ 16,311	\$ 70,124	\$ 70,859	\$ 66,416	\$ 64,183	\$ 71,693	\$ 64,616

For the year ended December 31, 2006, API recorded favorable net development to ceded premiums of \$7,743,000 related to prior variable premium reinsurance treaties as a result of lower estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses for treaty years 2002 through 2005. For the year ended December 31, 2005, API recorded net unfavorable development to ceded premiums of \$14,000 due to unfavorable development as a result of higher estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses of \$2,562,000 for the 2003 treaty year offset by \$236,000 and \$2,312,000 of favorable development for the 2002 and 2004 treaty years, respectively. For the year ended December 31, 2004, API recorded net favorable development of \$1,465,000 to ceded premiums primarily due to favorable trends in excess loss layers for the 2002 and 2003 years as a result of lower estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses. API did not record any favorable or unfavorable development for the quarter ended March 31, 2007.

*Reinsurance Recoverables.* Ceded reserves for loss and loss adjustment expenses are recorded as reinsurance recoverables. Reinsurance recoverables are the estimated amount of future loss payments that will be recovered from reinsurers, and represent the portion of losses incurred during the period that are estimated to be allocable to reinsurers.

There are several factors that can directly affect the ability to accurately forecast the reinsurance recoverables. Many of the factors discussed above related to the sensitivities of forecasting total loss and loss adjustment expense reserves also apply when analyzing reinsurance recoverables. Since API cedes excess losses above \$250,000 on individual claims and \$350,000 on multiple insured claims, the trends related to severity significantly affect this estimate. Current individual claims severity can be above or fall below API s retention level over the period it takes to resolve a claim. Furthermore, tort reform in Texas has been in effect since the latter part of 2003 and has lowered claim counts but the trends of severity payouts are only beginning to emerge.

Similar to the estimate for reserves, due to the long-tailed nature of the medical professional liability line of insurance, relatively small changes in the actuarial assumptions for trends, inflation, severity, frequency for projected ultimate loss and loss adjustment expense reserves can have a greater impact on the recorded balance for reinsurance recoverables than with most other property and casualty insurance lines. While API believes that its estimate for ultimate projected losses related to loss and loss adjustment expense is adequate based on reported and open claim counts, there can be no assurance that additional significant reserve enhancements will not be necessary in the future given the many variables inherent in such estimates and the extended period of time that it can take for claim patterns to emerge.

Reinsurance contracts do not relieve API from its obligations to policyholders. API continually monitors its reinsurers to minimize its exposure to significant losses from reinsurer insolvencies. Any amount found to be

uncollectible is written off in the period in which the uncollectible amount is identified. API requires letters of credit from any reinsurance company that does not meet certain regulatory requirements, and/or credit ratings. As of March 31, 2007, all of API s reinsurance contracts were with companies in strong financial condition, and management believes there is not a need to establish an allowance for uncollectible reinsurance recoverable. API has not experienced any material problems collecting from its reinsurers.

Unsecured reinsurance recoverables at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, that exceeded 10% of total reinsurance paid and unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses are summarized as follows (in thousands):

Company Name	March 31, 2007	December 31, 2006
Transatlantic Reinsurance	\$ 5,214	\$ 4,550
Swiss Reinsurance	17,005	16,897
Both Transatlantic Reinsurance and Swiss Reinsurance are A.M. Best rated A+ (Superior).		

*Deferred Policy Acquisition Costs.* The costs of acquiring and renewing insurance business that vary with and are directly related to the production of such business are deferred and amortized ratably over the period the related premiums are earned. Such costs include commissions, premium taxes and certain underwriting and policy issuance costs. Deferred acquisition costs are recorded net of ceding commissions. Deferred policy acquisition costs are reviewed to determine if they are recoverable from future income, including investment income. If such costs are estimated to be unrecoverable, they are expensed in the period the determination is made.

*Death, Disability and Retirement Reserves.* API has established a death, disability and retirement reserve for policyholders, which is intended to set aside a portion of the policy premium to account for the coverage provided for the extended reporting period or tail coverage offered by API upon the death and/or disability and/or retirement of a policyholder which is provided at no additional cost to the policyholder. The death, disability and retirement reserve is included in unearned premiums.

*Refundable Deposits.* API was initially capitalized by contributions from its subscribers. While no new deposits have been required since 1992, API had an obligation to repay these amounts and they were classified as a liability. As such, API has adopted SFAS No. 150, Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity. Additionally, see Note 8 of the audited financial statements included herein for more complete information. Effective with the acquisition of API, the remaining balances of refundable deposits were extinguished in exchange for our Series A redeemable preferred stock.

*Revenue Recognition.* API recognizes revenue in accordance with SFAS No. 60, *Accounting and Reporting of Insurance Enterprises*. API issues policies written on a claims-made basis. A claims-made policy provides coverage for claims reported during the policy year. API charges both a base premium and a premium maintenance fee. Policies are written for a one-year term and premiums and maintenance fees are earned on a pro rata basis over the term of the policy. Premium maintenance fees are charged to offset the costs incurred by API to issue and maintain policies. Unearned premiums and maintenance fees are determined on a monthly pro rata basis. Upon termination of coverage, policyholders may purchase an extended reporting period (tail) endorsement for additional periods of time. These extended reporting period coverage endorsement premiums are earned when written.

*Income Taxes.* API computes income taxes utilizing the asset and liability method. API recognizes current and deferred income tax expense, which is comprised of estimated provisions for federal income taxes. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax basis and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to

be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance against deferred tax assets is recorded if it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the benefits related to the deferred tax assets will not be realized. API has not established a valuation allowance because it believes it is more likely than not its deferred tax assets will be fully recovered.

## **Results of Operations of the Company**

With the acquisition of API on April 1, 2007, we anticipate that our long-term consolidated revenue and earnings will be predominately derived from medical professional liability insurance provided through our Insurance Services segment. The historical results of our Insurance Services segment were determined by the management fees we received from API pursuant to a management agreement and the expenses incurred in managing API s operations such as personnel expenses, rent, office expenses and technology costs. As a result of our acquisition of API, these management fees will no longer affect the Company s consolidated results of operations.

The results of operations discussed below regarding the Company refer to historical financial and operating data of American Physicians Service Group, Inc. prior to the acquisition of API on April 1, 2007. For a discussion of the results of operations of API prior to the acquisition by the Company, please see Pre-Acquisition Results of Operations of API below, starting on page 62. For a better understanding of the Company s financial results had we acquired API before April 1, 2007, please refer to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere herein and related notes thereto.

The following table sets forth selected historical financial and operating data for the Company. The income statement data set forth below for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 are derived from our consolidated audited financial statements included elsewhere herein and should be read in conjunction with, and are qualified by reference to, such statements and the related notes thereto. The income statement data for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, and the balance sheet data as of March 31, 2007 and 2006, are derived from our consolidated unaudited financial statements which management believes incorporate all of the adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for such periods. All information is presented in accordance with GAAP, but may not be comparable as data stated for periods 2006 and later were impacted by the implementation of SFAS No. 123(R). Actual financial results through March 31, 2007 may not be indicative of future financial performance.

	Marc	nths Ended ch 31, idited) 2006 (in thousan	Year 2006 ids, except per	ber 31, 2004	
Selected Income Statement Data:					
Revenues:					
Insurance services	\$ 3,657	\$ 3,655	\$ 15,555	\$ 15,514	\$ 15,316
Financial services	5,216	3,578	16,805	18,459	16,705
Total revenues	8,873	7,233	32,360	33,973	32,021
Expenses:					
Insurance services	3,823	2,754	11,262	10,262	9,968
Financial services	4,437	3,285	15,145	16,263	14,538
General and administrative	777	518	2,128	2,737	2,227
Gain on sale of assets	(5)		(29)	(134)	(56)
Total expenses	9,032	6,557	28,506	29,128	26,677
Gain on investments	84	7	259	3,160	245
Loss on impairment of investment	(423)		(19)	(217)	(2,567)
Gain on extinguishment of debt				24	75
Interest income	334	197	915	587	365
Other income	19	6	49	124	15
Net income (loss)	\$ (95)	\$ 562	\$ 3,194	\$ 5,460	\$ 2,152
Per share amounts:					
Basic: Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03)	\$ 0.20	\$ 1.15	\$ 2.03	\$ 0.85
Diluted: Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03)	\$ 0.19	\$ 1.09	\$ 1.86	\$ 0.76
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	2,822	2,909	2,933	2,931	2,838
Cash dividends			\$ 0.30	\$ 0.25	\$ 0.20
Book value per share	\$ 10.81	\$ 10.16	\$ 10.49	\$ 9.95	\$ 9.23
Selected Balance Sheet Data:					
Total assets	\$ 41,606	\$ 33,149	\$ 36,276	\$ 33,505	\$ 30,443
Long-term obligations					1,133
Total liabilities	10,668	5,147	6,687	5,783	6,229
Minority interests	21	16	21	15	1
Total Shareholders Equity Overview and Business Outlook for the Company	\$ 30,917	\$ 27,986	\$ 29,568	\$ 27,707	\$ 24,213

**Overview and Business Outlook for the Company** 

Insurance Services revenues for the three months ended March 31, 2007 generally were level with revenues recorded for the same period in 2006. Prior to our acquisition of API, our insurance segment was greatly affected by the profitability of API, which we managed as the attorney-in-fact through a management agreement. The management

agreement obligated API to pay management fees to us based on API s earned premiums before payment of reinsurance premiums. The management fee percentage was 13.5% of API s earned premiums. In addition, any pre-tax profits of API were shared equally with us (profit sharing) so long as the total amount of profit sharing did not exceed 3% of earned premiums. When we acquired API, our management agreement with API was terminated and replaced with an intercompany management agreement. Our consolidated results of operations are no longer affected by management fees from API; rather, our results of operations are now directly affected by premiums API earns from the sale of medical professional liability insurance, investment income earned on assets held by API, insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses relating to the insurance policies API writes as well as commissions and other insurance underwriting and policy acquisition expenses API incurs.

Insurance Services operating expenses were higher in the three months ended March 31, 2007 than the three months ended March 31, 2006, primarily due to an expense recognized for the fully-vested stock options awarded to the former board members of API for services on the new advisory board. The advisory board was established to provide insight into the physician community, which is important to us as we concentrate our business focus on medical professional liability insurance. Also, we anticipate that professional fees will be higher in future periods as a result of the development of compliance programs related to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (SOX 404).

APS Financial, the broker-dealer division of our Financial Services segment, saw growth in commission revenue in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006, due to an increase in the general trading activity of debt securities as well as some specific trading that resulted from customer profit taking of prior positions, while we also saw a decrease in investment banking and bank debt and trade claim transactions, which was largely the result from timing of the closing of various investment banking placements.

For commission revenue generation, bullish, unstable markets provide us with the most opportunity. Conversely, stable, bearish markets pose the greatest difficulty in generating income. Uncertainty in world, political and economic events can also be an obstacle to revenue generation. Investors may take a wait-and-see attitude should uncertainty exist.

#### Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2006 for the Company

Revenues from operations increased \$1,640,000 (23%) to \$8,873,000 from \$7,233,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. Our operating income decreased \$835,000 (124%) to an operating loss of \$159,000 from an operating profit of \$676,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. Our net income decreased \$657,000 (117%) to a net loss of \$95,000 from a profit of \$562,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007, compared to the same period in 2006. Lastly, our diluted net income per share decreased \$0.22 to a net loss of \$0.03 per share from a profit of \$0.19 per share in the current year three months compared to the same period in 2006. The reasons for these changes are described below.

*Insurance Services Revenues.* Total revenues from our Insurance Services segment were virtually unchanged in the three month period ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006, increasing approximately \$2,000 to \$3,657,000 from \$3,655,000. The individual components of total revenues did, however, vary significantly. As a result of our acquisition of API, effective April 1, 2007, we earned and recorded contingent management fees through March 31, 2007. Prior to the acquisition, we historically recognized a full year s contingent management fee in the fourth quarter of each year for this profit sharing component of management fees. Because of the acquisition, however, we recorded approximately \$496,000 of fee revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to zero during the same period in 2006. Since the management contract ended March 31, 2007, we recognized the quarter s profit sharing in March, based on our ability to fully determine the profit sharing base.

Basic management fees were down \$138,000 (6%) to \$2,233,000 from \$2,371,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006 as a result of \$1,690,000 (8%) lower earned premiums for API over this same period. Earned premiums and maintenance fees before reinsurance were

\$18,718,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to \$20,408,000 for the same period in 2006. The decrease in earned premiums for API was the result of lower gross premiums and maintenance fees written of \$4,649,000 (23%) to \$15,466,000 from \$20,115,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the same period in 2006. This decrease in written premiums was primarily due to increased competition and premium rate decreases. Of the \$4,649,000 in lower written premiums for the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the same period in 2006, new business written premiums for API decreased \$3,641,000 (91%) and renewal premiums decreased \$405,000 (3%). The decline in renewal premiums was primarily the result of continued rate pressure created by increased competition, which caused renewal rates to decline an average of 18% for the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the same period in 2006. While rate decreases and increased competition continue to create downward pressure on written and earned premiums for API, overall policyholder headcount increased by 1.5% to 4,781 from 4,712 for the three months ended March 31, 2007, driven predominately by policyholder retention on renewal business which was in excess of 90% and the addition of new business in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006 as a result of the above discussed decrease in premiums written for API. As noted in the following paragraph, commissions paid to third party independent agents decreased by an equivalent amount, resulting in no impact on net income.

*Insurance Services Expenses.* Insurance Services expenses increased \$1,069,000 (39%) to \$3,823,000 from \$2,754,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. The three months ended March 31, 2007 increase was primarily due to an expense recognized for the fully-vested stock options awarded to the former board members of API pursuant to the terms of our acquisition of API, and equity awards to employees who were instrumental in accomplishing the acquisition. The total cost recognized during the three months ended March 31, 2007 for these equity awards amounted to approximately \$1,200,000. In addition, payroll and professional fees were higher in the first quarter of 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. Payroll increased \$89,000 (11%) to \$925,000 from \$836,000 due to regular annual employee merit raises as well as the hiring of additional personnel. Professional fees were \$65,000 (107%) higher in 2007 to \$126,000 from \$61,000 due primarily to consulting fees related to the selection of new policy and claims software for our newly acquired subsidiary. Partially offsetting these increases is the previously discussed decrease in commissions paid to third party independent agents. These pass through commission expenses declined \$288,000 (23%) to \$989,000 from \$1,277,000 during the first quarter of 2007 compared to the same period in 2006.

*Financial Services Revenues.* Our Financial Services revenue increased \$1,638,000 (46%) to \$5,216,000 from \$3,578,000 in the first three months of 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. APS Financial, our broker-dealer subsidiary, derives most of its revenue from transactions in the fixed-income market, in both investment and non-investment grade securities. Commission revenue at APS Financial was up by \$2,013,100 (78%) to \$4,595,000 from \$2,582,000 reflecting an increase in the general trading activity of debt securities as well as some specific trading that resulted from customer profit taking of prior positions. These broker-dealer commission revenue gain was partially offset by an aggregate \$375,000 (38%) decrease in revenues, to \$621,000 from \$996,000, from other operations, including investment banking and bank debt and trade claim transactions, which was largely the result from timing of the closing of various investment banking placements. The environment for trading in both investment grade and non-investment grade securities remains difficult due to various factors including low level of interest rates combined with low volatility, a flat treasury curve, low corporate default rates and price transparency.

*Financial Services Expenses.* Our Financial Services expenses increased \$1,152,000 (35%) to \$4,437,000 from \$3,285,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. The primary reason for the current year increase is a \$1,002,000 (51%) increase to \$2,985,000 from \$1,983,000 in commission expense in the current year three month period compared to the same period in 2006 resulting from commissions paid on increased commission revenues earned. In addition, incentive compensation expense increased \$171,000 (346%) to \$221,000 from \$50,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007 as a result of an

\$840,000 (257%) increase to \$1,166,000 from \$326,000 in pre-tax earnings net of incentive compensation expense. Finally, stock option expense in the three months ended March 31, 2007, totaled \$46,000 in 2007 compared to zero in the same three months in 2006. Partially offsetting these increases in expenses are decreases in payroll, benefits and rent. Payroll was down \$55,000 (10%) to \$483,000 from \$537,000, employee benefits was down \$38,000 (13%) to \$256,000 from \$295,000 and rent was down \$22,000 (40%) to \$33,000 from \$56,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006 as a result of the decision made in the third quarter of 2006 to close the Houston office and consolidate trading into our Austin, Texas office.

*General and Administrative Expense.* General and administrative expenses increased \$259,000 (50%) to \$777,000 from \$518,000 in the three month period ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. The increase is due in part to deferred compensation awards resulting primarily from the recruitment and hiring during the period of our new company president and chief operating officer, Timothy LaFrey. The cost associated with these deferred shares in the three months ended March 31, 2007, totaled \$162,000. In addition, board fees increased \$28,000 (69%) to \$70,000 from \$42,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007, as a result of additional board meetings held in 2007 to primarily discuss and prepare for our acquisition of API. Lastly, professional fees increased \$19,000 (172%) to \$30,000 from \$11,000 in the three months ended March 31, 2007, as a result of accruals for the independent audit of our internal controls to comply with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

*Gain on Investments.* The gain in 2007 primarily represents the receipt of cash in payment for a note that had been written off as uncollectible in 2005. In addition, a gain of approximately \$9,000 was recorded resulting from the sale of shares of available-for-sale equity securities. The gain in 2006 represents a small gain on the sale of an available-for-sale fixed-income security.

*Loss on Impairment of Investment.* The loss recorded in the first quarter of 2007 represents a write-down of our investment in FIC common stock, having previously resolved that declines in FIC s stock price will be considered to be other than temporary. Our policy in regards to our investment in FIC is that we record pre-tax charges to earnings should the common stock price on the last day of each interim or annual period fall below the adjusted cost basis of our investment in FIC. In the first three months of 2007, that charge totaled approximately \$423,000, calculated by multiplying the total number of FIC shares we own (385,000) by the change in our adjusted basis in FIC common stock at December 31, 2006 (\$7.60 per share) and its fair market value at March 31, 2007 (\$6.50 per share).

*Interest Income.* Our interest income increased \$137,000 (70%) to \$334,000 from \$197,000 in the three month period ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. The current year three month increase was primarily due to higher rates as well as a much higher balance of interest-bearing fixed-income securities. At March 31, 2007 there was a balance in investment securities held of \$17,600,000 compared to a balance of \$14,500,000 held at March 31, 2006. In addition, in the three months ended March 31, 2007, we received interest on a loan that had been defaulted upon during 2006 totaling \$23,900.

*Other Income.* Our other income increased \$13,000 (217%) to \$19,000 from \$6,000 for the three month period ended March 31, 2007 compared to the same period in 2006. The increase in the current year three month period is due in part to small inventory gains on securities held at APS Financial in 2007 compared to small inventory losses in 2006.

*Minority Interest.* For each of the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, minority interest represented a 3% interest in Asset Management, a subsidiary within our Financial Services segment, owned by key individuals within Asset Management.

*Cash Flows.* Our total cash and cash equivalents balance at March 31, 2007 increased \$585,000 (14%) to \$4,827,000 from \$4,242,000 in the current year as cash provided by operating and financing activities more than offset net cash used in investing activities. Our cash flows provided from operating activities totaled \$1,595,000

for the three months ended March 31, 2007 due in part to cash received from API for 2006 profit sharing (\$2,000,000) that was recorded in 2006. Partially offsetting this was cash paid in the three months ended March 31, 2007 for incentive compensation earned and accrued in 2006 (\$2,200,000). Our cash flows used in investing activities totaled \$1,124,000 in the first three months of 2007 primarily as a result of purchases of available-for-sale fixed-income securities in excess of proceeds from their sale. Our cash provided by financing activities totaled \$114,000 in the first quarter of 2007 primarily as a result of cash received from the exercise of stock options.

### 2006 Compared to 2005 for the Company

Revenues from operations decreased \$1,613,000 (5%) to \$32,360,000 from \$33,973,000 in the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to 2005. Our operating income decreased \$991,000 (20%) to \$3,854,000 from \$4,845,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. Our net income decreased \$2,266,000 (42%) to \$3,194,000 from \$5,460,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. Lastly, our diluted net income per share decreased \$0.77 (41%) to \$1.09 from \$1.86 in 2006 compared to 2005. The reasons for these changes are described below.

Insurance Services Revenues. Total revenues from our Insurance Services segment increased \$41,000 (0%) to \$15,555,000 from \$15,514,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to 2005. The current year increase in revenues is mainly attributable to higher pass through commissions which increased by \$270,000 (6%) to \$4,646,000 from \$4,376,000 in 2006 as commission rates and premiums written through agents for new business at API remained higher in 2006. Third party agents were paid higher effective commission rates as a result of their writing more new business and in order to increase market share. As noted in the following paragraph, commissions paid to third party independent agents increased by an equivalent amount, resulting in no impact on net income. Partially offsetting this increase was a decrease in management fee revenue of \$67,000 (1%) to \$8,971,000 from \$9,038,000, the result of lower earned premiums and maintenance fees before reinsurance at API of \$1,499,000 (2%) to \$75,568,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 from \$77,067,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005, due to rate decreases implemented in the latter part of 2005. This resulted in lower gross premiums and maintenance fees written of \$4,468,000 (6%) to \$74,833,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 from \$79,301,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005. While planned rate decreases lowered written premiums, policyholder retention remained strong at greater than 90% for API. In addition, risk management fees decreased \$95,000 (47%) to \$109,000 from \$204,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to 2005 as a result of fewer renewals requiring these services and the discontinuation of a high-risk management program at the end of 2005. This decrease in risk management fees is the result of two key factors: (1) fees are lower due to an improved claims environment following tort reform legislation enacted in 2003, resulting in fewer new business and renewal accounts being placed into the risk management program and thus being required to pay for these services; and (2) risk management services continue to be performed, but due to increased competition we have occasionally provided these services at no charge.

*Insurance Services Expenses.* Insurance services expenses increased \$1,000,000 (10%) to \$11,262,000 from \$10,262,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to 2005. Payroll expense increased \$291,000 (9%) to \$3,448,000 from \$3,157,000 in 2006 compared to 2005 due in part to merit increases, the addition of new managerial positions, additional staff positions for business development and physician services departments and expensing stock options as required by SFAS No. 123(R). Options expense totaled \$144,000 in 2006, the first year that we expensed stock options. Professional fees increased \$165,000 (65%) to \$419,000 from \$254,000 in 2006 compared to 2005 due primarily to consulting costs incurred in the analysis of new policy and claims software. Pass through commissions expense increased \$270,000 (66%) in 2006 compared to 2005 due to the above-mentioned increase in commissions paid to third party independent agents. Lastly, advertising expense increased \$65,000 (72%) to \$155,000 from \$90,000 in 2006 compared to 2005 due to consulting costs associated with increased marketing efforts.

*Financial Services Revenues.* Financial Services revenues decreased \$1,654,000 (9%) to \$16,805,000 from \$18,459,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. This decrease was primarily due to lower revenue derived from

commissions earned at our broker-dealer, APS Financial. Commission income, mostly generated from transactions in the investment grade and non-investment grade fixed-income market, was down \$5,420,000 (33%) to \$10,990,000 from \$16,410,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. Going into 2006, the Federal Reserve had raised short-term rates 17 times for a total of 425 basis points since mid 2004, and then held rates steady throughout 2006. The resulting flat to inverted yield curve, in conjunction with lack of volatility throughout the year, resulted in generally less customer activity and trading volumes in investment grade bonds. As a result of these depressed trading conditions, APS Financial shut down its Houston branch office in the third quarter of 2006 and consolidated its trading and sales activities in its Austin office. Regarding its non-investment grade trading, APS Financial has also realized lower trading volumes in the high yield market, due to narrow interest rate spreads. The narrow spreads resulted from a corporate market experiencing historically low default rates and lower volatility. Offsetting somewhat the lower level of securities trading revenues were revenues earned from our investment banking and distressed debt/trade claim trading operations, which contributed an aggregate increase of \$3,763,000 (201%) to \$5,638,000 from \$1,875,000 in 2006 compared to 2005.

*Financial Services Expenses.* Financial services expenses decreased \$1,118,000 (7%) to \$15,145,000 from \$16,263,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. Reflecting the above-mentioned lower commission revenue, commission expense, which includes commissions from secondary market trading, as well as placement fees for investment banking and referral fees for bank debt trading, were down \$1,512,000 (14%) to \$9,391,000 from \$10,903,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. Partially offsetting this decrease in 2006 expenses was an increase in payroll which was up \$195,000 (11%) to \$2,013,000 from \$1,818,000 in 2006 due largely to the hiring of additional personnel in the investment banking and bank debt trading areas as the firm continued to ramp up these business efforts. Also adding to the payroll variance was an increase in performance-related forgivable loans granted to a high-producing broker and which are expensed upon his continued employment with us. In addition, options expense totaled \$44,000 in 2006, the first year that we expensed stock options.

*General and Administrative Expense.* Our general and administrative expenses decreased \$609,000 (22%) to \$2,128,000 from \$2,737,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. The current year decrease is primarily due to lower incentive compensation expense. Incentive compensation, a formula driven expense calculated in part on net earnings, decreased \$442,000 (42%) to \$613,000 from \$1,055,000 due to much lower investment gains in 2006 compared to 2005. In addition, salaries expense was \$84,000 (11%) lower to \$708,000 from \$792,000 in 2006 as a result of a severance payment in 2005 to a former employee, Duane Boyd, who has since been retained as a tax consultant. Legal and professional fees declined in 2006 by \$128,000 (46%) to \$153,000 from \$281,000 as costs associated with internal controls disclosures and procedures under SOX 404, compliance was minimal in 2006 compared to 2005 when we were ramping up our compliance efforts. With the uncertainty as to what, if any, relief was to be granted to non-accelerated filers like us, we slowed our expenditures in an attempt to control SOX 404 compliance costs. In particular, we did not retain the outside SOX 404 consultants we employed during 2005 and have concentrated instead on internal compliance efforts. Our SOX 404 compliance costs in 2007 can be expected to increase over 2006, as we will hire a director of internal audit to complete our SOX compliance efforts. Partially offsetting these decreases was stock option expense of \$45,000 in 2006, the first year that such expenses were charged.

*Gain on Sale of Assets.* In 2006, we recognized \$422,000 of deferred gain related to the November 2001 sale and subsequent leaseback of real estate to Prime Medical Services, Inc. (now HealthTronics, Inc.). Due to our continuing involvement in the property, we deferred recognizing approximately \$2,400,000 of the approximately \$5,100,000 gain and recognized it in earnings, as a reduction of rent expense, monthly through September 2006. As of September 30, 2006, no more of these deferred gains remain to be recognized. In addition, 15% of the gain (\$760,000) related to our then 15% ownership in the purchaser, was deferred. As our ownership percentage in HealthTronics, Inc. declines through our sales of HealthTronics, Inc. common stock, we recognize these gains proportionately to the reduction of our interest in HealthTronics, Inc. In 2006, we recognized approximately \$30,000 of these deferred gains as a result of HealthTronics, Inc. common stock sold in the year. As of December 31, 2006, there remained a balance of approximately \$17,000 to be recognized in future periods.

*Gain on Investments.* Gains on investments decreased \$2,901,000 (92%) to \$259,000 from \$3,160,000 in 2006 compared to 2005 due to the sale of a much larger number of available-for-sale equity securities in 2005 compared to sales in 2006. Sales of these securities are down in 2006 as a result of fewer shares held by us and a decline in their market price. Partially decreasing the 2005 gain was a write-off of a note that we deemed unlikely to collect. All of the remaining balance on the note, a total of \$160,000, was written off in 2005. In late 2006, we unexpectedly began receiving payments on the note, totaling \$85,000, which were recorded as a gain from investments.

*Loss on Impairment of Investment.* The losses recorded in 2005 represent write-downs of investments in FIC and in a bond held for investment after determining that market declines in the value of these securities should be considered other than temporary. We record pre-tax charges to earnings should the common stock price of the security on the last day of each interim or annual period fall below the adjusted cost basis of our investment in FIC. In 2005 we recorded a charge of \$135,000, lowering our cost basis in FIC to \$7.65 at December 31, 2005. The remainder of the loss taken in 2005 was due to a market decline in a fixed-income security that has since been sold. FIC common stock traded at \$7.60 at December 31, 2006, which necessitated taking an additional charge to earnings in 2006 totaling \$19,000.

*Interest Income.* Our interest income increased \$328,000 (56%) to \$915,000 from \$587,000 in 2006, compared to 2005. The current year increase was due to higher interest rates as well as a much higher balance of interest-bearing fixed-income securities. At December 31, 2006, there was a balance in investment securities held of \$16,700,000 compared to a balance of \$13,200,000 held at December 31, 2005.

*Other Income.* Our other income decreased \$75,000 (60%) to \$49,000 from \$124,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. The decrease in 2006 is primarily due to inventory losses on securities held at APS Financial totaling \$40,000 in 2006 compared to inventory gains of \$26,000 in 2005.

*Cash Flows.* Our cash flows provided from operations increased 1,047,000 (56%) to 2,911,000 from 1,864,000 in 2006 compared to 2005. The primary cause of the increase in cash from operating activities in 2006 concerns the timing of our receipt of profit sharing from API for the two comparative periods. In 2005, we received roughly half of the 2004 profit sharing in December 2004 and the other half in early 2005 equaling approximately 1,000,000. By contrast, we received all of the 2005 profit sharing in early 2006, totaling approximately 2,000,000. Our cash flows used in investing activities decreased 674,000 (17%) to 3,282,000 from 3,956,000 in 2006 primarily as a result of lower net funds loaned to others relative to collections received. In addition, capital expenditures were lower in 2006 as greater software upgrades were required in 2005. Our cash used in financing activities increased 268,000 (20%) to 1,618,000 from 1,350,000 in 2006 primarily as a result of a 674,000 increase in the purchase of our common stock compared to 2005 as well as a 140,000 increase in dividends paid. Partially offsetting this was cash provided from excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation (6604,000).

### 2005 Compared to 2004 for the Company

Revenues from operations increased \$1,952,000 (6%) to \$33,973,000 from \$32,021,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. Our operating income decreased \$499,000 (9%) to \$4,845,000 compared to \$5,344,000 in 2004. Our net earnings increased \$3,308,000 (154%) in 2005 to a total of \$5,460,000 compared to net earnings of \$2,152,000 in 2004. Our diluted earnings per share increased to \$1.86 in 2005 compared to \$0.76 in 2004. The reasons for these changes are described below.

*Insurance Services Revenues.* Insurance services revenues increased \$198,000 (1%) to \$15,514,000 from \$15,316,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. The primary reason for the 2005 increase was a \$364,000 (4%) increase to \$9,038,000 from \$8,674,000 in management fees, the result of greater insurance premiums subject to the management fee. Earned premiums subject to the management fee increased at API by \$2,603,000 (4%) to \$66,899,000 from \$64,296,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 primarily as a result of new business, which saw a net increase in the number of insured professionals of 297 (8%) to 3,919 at the end of 2005 from 3,622 at the end of 2004, and because of strong retention of our existing business in 2005. In addition, profit sharing from API grew

\$78,000 (4%) to \$2,007,000 in 2005 from \$1,929,000 in 2004. Consistent with our revenue recognition policy, this revenue was not recognized until the fourth quarter of the year after profit-sharing goals were attained. We cannot accurately predict what, if any, profit will be available to us until the completion of an end-of-year actuarial analysis by independent actuaries. Partially offsetting these increases was a \$118,000 (37%) decrease to \$204,000 from \$322,000 in risk management fee income in 2005 compared to 2004, the result of a lower number of physicians utilizing this service. This decrease in risk management fees is the result of two key factors. First, fees are lower due to an improved claims environment following tort reform legislation enacted in 2003, resulting in fewer new business and renewal accounts being placed into the risk management program and thus being required to pay for these services. Second, risk management services continue to be performed but due to increased competition, we have occasionally provided these services at no charge. Also, pass through commissions earned by third party agents decreased \$106,000 (2%) in 2005 to \$4,376,000 compared to \$4,482,000 in 2004, the result of a 6% decline in written premiums in 2005. Written premiums are down in 2005 compared to 2004 as a result of lower new business written during the year along with an average decrease in premium rates of 8.8%. As noted below, commissions paid to third-party independent agents decreased by an equivalent amount, resulting in no impact on net earnings.

*Insurance Services Expenses.* Insurance services expenses increased \$294,000 (3%) to \$10,262,000 from \$9,968,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. The primary reasons for the 2005 increase were higher payroll and higher professional fees. Payroll increased \$185,000 (6%) to \$3,157,000 from \$2,972,000 in 2005 as a result of normal merit raises as well as the addition of two new managerial positions. Professional fees increased \$175,000 (253%) to \$244,000 from \$69,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 primarily as a result of fees paid in association with Sarbanes-Oxley Act compliance requirements. In addition, depreciation increased \$58,000 (25%) to \$297,000 from \$239,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 due to an increase in capital purchases made during 2005, which were necessary to upgrade management information and reporting capabilities. Partially offsetting these increases was a \$106,000 (2%) decrease to \$4,376,000 from \$4,482,000 in commissions paid to third party independent agents, as noted above.

*Financial Services Revenues.* Financial services revenues increased \$1,754,000 (11%) to \$18,459,000 from \$16,705,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. The increase was mostly due to contributions from our investment banking and bank debt trading businesses, which were up a combined \$1,709,000 from last year. Of this increase, bank debt trading generated revenues of \$1,166,000 in 2005, our first year of operations, with minimal start-up costs. This increase, combined with commission revenue from secondary market securities trading, which was up slightly from 2004, made 2005 APS Financial s second best year in terms of total revenues in our twenty-four year history. Our broker-dealer business derives most of our revenue from trading in the secondary fixed-income market, both in investment and non-investment grade securities. Commission revenue from our investment grade market segment was lower, due to the Federal Reserve raising short-term rates. The short end of the treasury yield curve, in step with Federal Reserve tightening, traded to higher yields, while the longer end of the curve hovered near historically low levels, creating a flat to slightly inverted yield curve in 2005. This created an investment environment where customers continued to be cautious to commit funds in 2005, particularly to longer maturing instruments, thus negatively impacting trading revenues. The decline in our investment grade business was offset by increased activity in the high-yield markets. In 2005, the U.S. high-yield markets, which were generally considered rich the previous year, began to correct with some volatility, increasing our trading revenues from this market segment.

*Financial Services Expenses.* Financial services expense increased \$1,725,000 (12%) to \$16,263,000 from \$14,538,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. Commission expense, which includes commissions from secondary market trading, as well as placement fees for investment banking and referral fees for bank debt trading, was up \$1,159,000 (12%) to \$10,903,000 from \$9,744,000 as a result of the above-mentioned increase in commission revenue. Payroll was up \$430,000 (31%) to \$1,818,000 from \$1,388,000 in part due to the hiring of additional personnel in the investment banking and bank debt trading areas as the firm ramped up these business efforts, and due to an increase in performance-related forgivable loans. Legal and professional expenses increased \$195,000 (115%) to \$364,000 from \$169,000 in the previous year, principally due to expenses associated with

our efforts to comply with the provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Partially offsetting these increases was a decrease in incentive compensation expense of \$143,000 (13%) to \$956,000 from \$1,099,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 as a result of higher minimum performance thresholds placed upon management in 2005.

*General and Administrative Expenses.* General and administrative expenses increased \$510,000 (23%) to \$2,737,000 from \$2,227,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. The 2005 increase was due primarily to a \$269,000 (34%) increase to \$1,056,000 from \$787,000 in incentive compensation expense in 2005 resulting from additional contractual bonuses that will be paid on the greater gains from the sale of a higher number of shares of HealthTronics, Inc. common stock completed in 2005. In addition, salaries expense increased \$148,000 (23%) to \$792,000 from \$644,000 in 2005 partially due to a severance payment to a former officer who has since been retained as a tax consultant coupled with an addition in salaries at the executive level in an effort to remain competitive in the marketplace. Professional fees increased \$59,000 (85%) to \$129,000 from \$70,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 as a result of fees paid in association with SOX 404. Partially offsetting these increases was a 2005 decrease in legal fees of \$39,000 (64%) to \$22,000 from \$61,000, the result of lower need for outside legal consulting in 2005 as well as fees paid in 2004 in association with a Form S-3 filing that were not applicable in 2005.

*Gain on Sale of Assets.* Gain on sale of assets primarily represents the recognition of deferred income. During 2005, we recognized approximately \$513,000 of deferred gain related to the November 2001 sale and subsequent leaseback of real estate to Prime Medical Services, Inc. (its name prior to the merger with HealthTronics, Inc.). During 2005, we also recognized \$133,000 of the deferred gains related to our then 15% ownership in HealthTronics, Inc. The increase in 2005 is the result of an increased number of HealthTronics, Inc. common stock shares sold compared to 2004.

*Gain on Investments.* Gain on investments increased \$2,915,000 (1,190%) to \$3,160,000 from \$245,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. The 2005 increase is primarily due to gains on the sale of a greater number of shares of HealthTronics, Inc. common stock compared to 2004. In addition, we recorded income of \$225,000 from an investment in a private company that was sold during 2005 and in which we had a zero basis. Partially offsetting these gains was a write-off totaling \$160,000 from an investment loan that was given earlier in 2005. It was determined in September 2005, after the loan was several months in default, that it was unlikely that we would recover any of the remaining debt owed us. As such, the balance of the loan was written off.

*Loss on Impairment of Investments.* The 2005 loss was due to a write-down of our investment in FIC common stock coupled with an impairment of our investment in Toys R Us, Inc. bonds. The loss in 2004 represents an impairment in the value of our investment in FIC common stock. During 2004, the value of our investment in FIC had declined significantly. In October 2004, we determined that this decline in market price should be considered other than temporary as defined in SFAS No.115, Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities, as amended. Consequently, we recorded pre-tax charges to earnings totaling \$2,567,000 in 2004. These charges reduced our cost basis in FIC common stock from \$5,647,000, or \$14.67 per share, to \$3,080,000, or \$8.00 per share, which was equal to the quoted market price of FIC shares on December 31, 2004. During 2005, we took additional pre-tax charges to earnings totaling \$135,000, further reducing our cost basis in FIC to \$2,945,000, or \$7.65 per share. While we continue to have the ability and the intent to hold the stock indefinitely, we concluded that the additional uncertainty created by FIC s late filings, together with the lack of our current financial information, dictated that the 2004 and 2005 declines should be viewed as other than temporary. In July 2005, FIC was able to file their 2003 Form 10-K, but has yet to file any 2004 or 2005 Forms 10-Q or 10-K and thus continues to be de-listed on the Nasdag Stock Market.

In April 2004, we purchased \$300,000 of Toys R Us, Inc. bonds. In March 2005, Toys R Us, Inc. announced a plan of merger with another toy company and a planned leveraged buyout, which precipitated a drop in the price of the bonds. An independent analysis indicated that the new debt to be issued in connection with the leveraged buyout will put the existing bonds in a subordinated position. Since these bonds have a 2018

maturity, we believe that the impairment is other than temporary during our shorter than expected holding period. Consequently, we recognized a charge against pre-tax earnings of 57,000 using the quoted price of the bonds as of June 30, 2005. By December 2005, the value of the bonds had declined further and, based in part upon weak earnings reports, we determined that an additional impairment charge of 24,000 was necessary using the quoted price of the bonds as of December 31, 2005. We will continue to monitor and evaluate the situations at both FIC and Toys R Us, Inc. and further determine if changes in fair market value of these investments are temporary or other than temporary.

*Gain on the Extinguishment of Debt.* During 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$24,000 and \$75,000, respectively, as gains on extinguishment of debt. The 2004 amount represents that amount of liability that was released by participants in a loan to a former affiliate. Due to poor operating results, the affiliate was in default and not making scheduled payments under the loan agreement with us in which the participations had been sold. As a result, the loan participants released us from any obligations under the participation agreements. In September 2005, we determined there is a remote possibility that the final obligation, totaling \$24,000, will be required to be paid under the terms of the participation agreement and as a result, we reversed it and recognized a gain in the same amount.

*Interest Income.* Our interest income increased \$222,000 (61%) to \$587,000 from \$365,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 primarily as a result of a higher balance of interest-bearing securities held in 2005 as well as to higher average interest rates. At December 31, 2005, we held a balance of \$13,246,000 in fixed-income securities versus a balance of \$4,903,000 at December 31, 2004. The increase in 2005 was primarily attributable to cash received upon the sale of equity securities.

*Other Income (Loss).* Our other income increased \$109,000 (727%) to \$124,000 from \$15,000 in 2005 compared to 2004. The increase in 2005 was due to net gains in inventory held briefly at APS Financial in 2005 totaling \$26,000 versus net inventory losses of \$30,000 in 2004. In addition, we received \$103,000 in administrative fee income from Eco-Systems in 2005 versus \$47,000 in 2004 resulting from their increase in earnings in 2005.

*Minority Interests.* For the years 2005 and 2004, minority interests represent a 3% interest in Asset Management, a subsidiary within our Financial Services segment, owned by key individuals within Asset Management. Minority interests increased in 2005 due to a prior period adjustment resulting from our acquisition of a former 2% minority interest shareholder.

*Cash Flows.* Our cash flows provided from operations decreased \$3,593,000 (66%) to \$1,864,000 from \$5,457,000 in 2005 compared to 2004 due in part to a timing difference in the receipt of profit sharing earned for these two years. We received \$1,050,000 in 2004 from API in profit sharing for the year 2004, while receiving the remainder in early 2005. By comparison, all of the 2005 profit sharing was received in January 2006. Whether or not we receive any cash from API for profit sharing in the year it was earned is simply a timing issue. In addition, we paid nearly \$1,500,000 more in federal income taxes in 2005 than in 2004, the result of taxes owed on much larger gains on investments. These gains in 2005 were the result of a decision to liquidate our investment in HealthTronics, Inc. common stock, resulting in a 74% decrease in the number of shares of common stock owned which created gains of approximately \$3,000,000. Our cash flows used in investing activities decreased \$354,000 (8%) to \$3,956,000 from \$4,310,000 in 2005 as a result of lower capital expenditures as well as increased net receipt of loans over the amount funded. Our cash used in financing activities increased \$887,000 (192%) to \$1,350,000 from \$463,000 in 2005 primarily as a result of a \$1,000,000 increase in the purchase of our treasury stock compared to 2004. Partially offsetting this was a \$278,000 increase in cash received from the exercise of stock options.

### **Pre-Acquisition Results of Operations of API**

The results of operations discussed below regarding API refer to historical financial and operating data of API prior to its acquisition by the Company on April 1, 2007. For a discussion of the results of operations of American

Physicians Service Group, Inc. prior to the acquisition of API, see Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Results of Operations of the Company above, starting on page 52. The historical financial and operating data of API and the Company considered together do not accurately portray how the Company s historical financial and operating data would have looked had the two companies always been combined. The Company s and API s historical results were materially impacted by the management fees the Company received from API pursuant to a management agreement and the expenses incurred in managing API s operations. As a result of our acquisition of API, these management fees will no longer affect the Company s consolidated results of operations. For a better understanding of the Company s financial results had we acquired API before April 1, 2007, please refer to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere herein and related notes thereto. See Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information, beginning on page 30.

The following table sets forth selected historical financial and operating data for API. The income statement data for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 are derived from the audited financial statements of API included elsewhere herein and should be read in conjunction with, and are qualified by reference to, such statements and the related notes thereto. The income statement data for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, and the balance sheet data as of March 31, 2007 and 2006, are derived from unaudited financial statements of API which management believes incorporate all of the adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for such periods and all adjustments are normal recurring in nature. All selected data are presented in accordance with GAAP.

	Three Months Ended March 31,		Year Fi			Ended December 31,			
	2007	n 51,	2006	(in t	2006 housands)		2005	51,	2004
Income Statement Data:					,				
Gross premiums and maintenance fees written -direct and									
assumed	\$ 15,466	\$	20,115	\$	74,833	\$	79,301	\$	84,571
Premiums ceded	(2,407)		(2,777)		(4,709)		12,885)		(12,878)
Net premiums and maintenance fees written	13,059		17,338		70,124		66,416		71,693
Net premiums and maintenance fees earned	16,311		17,631		70,859		64,183		64,616
Investment income, net of investment expenses	1,791		1,451		6,466		5,131		4,089
Realized capital gains (losses) net	126		102		6		552		608
Total revenues	18,228		19,184		77,331		69,866		69,313
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	10,934		12,153		38,970		43,976		48,655
Other underwriting expenses and net change in deferred	- /		,		)		- )		- ,
acquisition costs	3,355		3,168		14,213		12,671		11,422
Total expenses	14,289		15,321		53,183		56,647		60,077
					• • • • •				0.001
Income from operations	3,939		3,863		24,148		13,219		9,236
Federal income tax expense (benefit)	1,326		1,445		8,397		4,188		3,421
Net income	\$ 2,613	\$	2,418	\$	15,751	\$	9,031	\$	5,815
GAAP Underwriting Ratios:									
Loss ratio (1)									
Current accident year	67%		66%		61%		44%		45%
Prior years	0%		3%		-6%		25%		30%
Calendar year	67%		69%		55%		69%		75%
Expense ratio (2)	21%		18%		20%		19%		18%
Combined ratio (3)	88%		87%		75%		88%		93%
Balance Sheet Data:									
Cash and cash equivalents and investments	\$ 163,457	\$	125,702	\$ 1	144,583	\$1	16,749	\$ 1	106,457
Premiums and maintenance fees receivable	14,647		14,427		16,493		13,703		14,971
Reinsurance recoverables	31,058		34,220		37,217		34,653		16,162
All other assets	9,179		8,646		8,025		9,728		8,138
Total Assets	218,341		182,995		206,318		74,833		145,728
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses	116,227		103,275	1	10,089		95,372		69,445
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees	36,516		40,303		39,786		40,698		38,346
Refundable subscriber deposits	10,198		10,457		10,227		10,568		11,001
All other liabilities	18,135		8,369		11,498		8,953		15,035
Total Liabilities	181,076		162,404	1	171,600	1	55,591	1	133,827
Total Members Equity	\$ 37,265	\$	20,591	\$	34,718	\$	19,242	\$	11,901

(1) Loss ratio is defined as the ratio of losses and loss adjustment expenses to net premiums and maintenance fees earned.

(2) Expense ratio is defined as the ratio of other underwriting expenses and net change in deferred acquisition costs to net premiums and maintenance fees earned.

(3) Combined ratio is the sum of the loss ratio and the expense ratio.

### Measurement of Results for API

API derives the majority of its revenues from earned premiums and maintenance fees that result from issuing policies written on a claims-made basis to physicians, physician groups and other healthcare providers as well as income generated from its investment portfolio. API charges both a base premium and a premium maintenance fee on our claims made policies, which offset the costs incurred by the company to issue and maintain policies. Policies are written for a one-year term and premiums and maintenance fees are earned on pro rata basis over the term of the policy. Upon termination of coverage, policyholders may purchase an extended reporting period (tail) policy for additional periods of time. These extended period coverage policy premiums are immediately earned when the policy is issued. After its acquisition by the Company, API s revenues will continue to be generated from earned premiums and maintenance fees that result from issuing medical professional liability insurance policies to physicians, physician groups and other healthcare providers.

API utilizes specific underwriting guidelines in determining whether to issue policy coverage to an individual physician or entity. In evaluating whether to issue a policy, API evaluates a physician s claims history including the frequency and severity of claims reported, the specialty, practices and procedures, training and board certification, practicing territory, disciplinary actions, requested coverage limits, hospital privileges and other related information. Physicians and other healthcare providers requesting coverage with the company must complete an application. Based on this risk evaluation, pricing is determined utilizing a rating model that applies specific factors for specialty, territory and policy limits. Certain discounts are available based on claims history and group coverage.

API s results of operations are primarily driven by underwriting results, which are measured by subtracting incurred loss and loss adjustment expenses and other underwriting expenses from net earned premiums and maintenance fees. Net earned premiums exclude premiums ceded to reinsurers. Premiums ceded to reinsurers (ceded premiums) represent amounts paid to the reinsurance companies in return for the reinsurance company assuming a portion of the risk. Currently, the reinsurance companies are responsible for any loss in excess of \$250,000 per claim. API utilizes reinsurance to provide for greater diversification of business, which allows management to control exposure to potential losses arising from large risks, and allows the company to have capacity for growth.

While underwriting gain (loss) is a key performance indicator of operations, it is not uncommon for a property and casualty insurer to generate an underwriting loss, yet earn profit overall, because of the return on investments (investment income) and realized capital gains.

Investment income is a result of the performance of API s assets invested in fixed-income securities and the gains or losses realized on the sale of equity securities. Investment income is impacted by the size of the portfolio and the rate of return, or yield, on the fixed-income portfolio.

API evaluates its insurance operations by using the following key measures:

*Gross Premiums Written and Maintenance Fees Written Direct and Assumed.* Gross premiums and maintenance fees written is the sum of direct and assumed premiums written before the effect of ceded reinsurance. Direct premiums written represent the premiums on all policies API has issued during the year. API currently does not have any assumed premiums. API uses gross premiums and maintenance fees written, which excludes the impact of premiums ceded to reinsurers, as a measure of the underlying growth of its insurance business from period to period.

*Net Premiums and Maintenance Fees Written.* Net premiums written is the sum of gross premiums and maintenance fees written and less ceded premiums. Ceded premiums written is the portion of gross premiums and maintenance fees written that API cedes to its reinsurers under its reinsurance contracts. API uses net premiums and maintenance fees written, primarily in relation to gross premiums and maintenance fees written, to measure the amount of business retained after cession to reinsurers.

*Net Premiums and Maintenance Fees Earned.* Net premiums and maintenance fees earned represents that portion of net premiums written equal to the expired portion of the time for which insurance protection was provided during the financial year and is recognized as revenue. Net premiums and maintenance fees earned are used to calculate the loss ratio, expense ratio and combined ratio, as indicated below.

*Loss Ratio.* The loss ratio is a measure of the underwriting profitability of an insurance company s business. Expressed as a percentage, this is the ratio of losses and loss adjustment expenses or LAE to net premiums and maintenance fees earned.

Like many insurance companies, API analyzes its loss ratio on a calendar year basis and on an accident year basis. A calendar year loss ratio is calculated by dividing the losses and LAE expense incurred during the calendar year, regardless of when the underlying insured event occurred, by the net premiums and maintenance fees earned during that calendar year. The calendar year loss ratio includes changes made during the calendar year in reserves for losses and LAE established for insured events occurring in the current and prior periods. A calendar year loss ratio is calculated using premiums and losses and LAE that are net of amounts ceded to reinsurers.

An accident year loss ratio is calculated by dividing the losses and LAE, regardless of when such losses and LAE are paid, for insured events that occurred during a particular year by the net premiums and maintenance fees earned for that year. An accident year loss ratio is calculated using premiums and losses and LAE that are net of amounts ceded to reinsurers. An accident year loss ratio for a particular year can decrease or increase when recalculated in subsequent periods as the reserves established for insured events occurring during that year develop favorably or unfavorably, whereas the calendar year loss ratio for a particular year will not change in future periods.

API analyzes its calendar year loss ratio to measure the profitability in a particular year, including development (whether favorable or unfavorable) of reserves established in prior periods. In contrast, API analyzes the accident year loss ratio to evaluate its underwriting performance and the adequacy of the premium rates it charged in a particular year in relation to ultimate losses and LAE from insured events occurring during that year.

While calendar year loss ratios are useful in measuring profitability, API believes that accident year loss ratios are more meaningful in evaluating the underwriting performance for any particular year because an accident year loss ratio better matches premium to the associated losses that are incurred on these policies. Furthermore, accident year loss ratios are not distorted by adjustments to reserves established for insured events that occurred in other periods, which may be influenced by factors that are not generally applicable to all years. The loss ratios provided in this prospectus are calendar year loss ratios, except where they are expressly identified as accident year loss ratios.

*Expense Ratio.* The expense ratio is the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of underwriting and other operating expense to net premiums and maintenance fees earned, and measures an insurance company s operational efficiency in producing, underwriting and administering its insurance business.

*Combined Ratio.* The combined ratio is a measure used in the property and casualty insurance business to show the insurer s underwriting profitability, and it represents the percentage of each premium dollar spent on claims and expenses. The combined ratio is the sum of the calendar year loss ratio and the expense ratio. The loss ratio and expense ratio express the relationship between losses and LAE, commissions and underwriting and other operating expenses (including policyholder dividends), respectively, to net premiums and maintenance fees earned. When the combined ratio is below 100%, an insurance company experiences underwriting gain, meaning that claims payments, the cost of settling claims, commissions and underwriting expenses are less than premiums collected. If the combined ratio is at or above 100%, an insurance company cannot be profitable without investment income, and may not be profitable if investment income is insufficient. Companies with lower combined ratios than their peers generally experience greater profitability.

### **Overview and Business Outlook for API**

API delivered positive results for the quarter ended March 31, 2007 as well as for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2006 and 2005, despite rate decreases in all of these reporting periods, which lowered gross premiums and maintenance fees written. Despite lower premiums, improvements in the company s terms on reinsurance contracts coupled with lower loss and loss adjustment expenses post-tort reform allowed API to deliver positive income from operations and net income. For the quarter ended March 31, 2007, API had income from operations of \$3,938,000 and net income of \$2,613,000. For the years ended 2006, 2005 and 2004, API had income from operations of \$24,148,000, \$13,218,000 and \$9,237,000, respectively and net income of \$15,751,000, \$9,031,000 and \$5,815,000, respectively.

In 2005 and 2004, reported claims counts were substantially lower than pre-tort reform years. Prior to September 1, 2003, the effective date of the new tort reform law, API saw claim counts rise sharply as a result of increased filings. In 2005 and 2004, after evaluation of open claims and trend assumptions, API increased its loss and loss adjustment expense substantially for prior year development on pre-tort reform claims based on the potential impact of these claims in relation to post-tort reform claims and the associated cost of litigation. As a result of these increases in loss and loss adjustment expenses over this two year period, the calendar year loss ratio increased by 25%, and 30% for the 2005 and 2004 year, respectively for prior year development. API believes that the full impact of tort reform will not be known for several years since many cases filed prior to the effective date of the tort reform laws still remain open. In addition, the full impact of the non-economic cap on damages itself is still unknown since many of the post-tort reform cases are still in litigation and remain open.

As compared to historical levels in 2003 and prior years, lower claim counts continued throughout 2006. However, claim counts for the year ended December 31, 2006 increased as compared to the same period in 2005 and 2004. API believes this increase is related to a growth in the number of insureds during 2006. For the 2006 year, 495 claims were reported, as compared to 336 reported claims for 2005 and 382 reported claims for 2004. As a result of this increase in frequency and corresponding increase in loss, the 2006 accident year loss ratio was 61% as compared to 44% for the 2005 accident year loss ratio. For the quarter ended March 31, 2007, 104 claims were reported for the 2007 year. API expects increased claims filings since the environment has stabilized since tort reform. Loss adjustment expenses are those expenses incurred in defending claims and primarily consist of attorney s fees. API anticipates these fees will increase as it incurs defense expenses on the higher claim counts due to the increased numbers of insureds.

Since the passage of tort reform, rate adequacy and growth in policyholder headcount have allowed API to report significant income from operations and net income, and while API remains optimistic about the results of operations for 2007, these record financial results will not be sustainable long-term. In light of favorable developments in both claim counts and claim severity post-tort reform and increased competition, API lowered its rates on average approximately 9% in 2005 and on average approximately 18% in 2006. API has continued with rate decreases of approximately 18% on policies renewed during the three months ended March 31, 2007. API believes that even with these recent decreases, its rates remain adequate to continue to deliver an underwriting profit as shown in a combined ratio of 88% for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

API has seen an increase in competition by both existing medical professional liability insurance carriers as well as new entrants into the marketplace. As a result of this increased competition, API continues to be faced with price pressure on both existing renewals and new business. Many of the new entrants have been aggressive in seeking new business and are willing to compete on price. API will continue to monitor frequency of claims and severity of loss and legal expenses to determine if further rate adjustments are warranted. As a result of these market forces, API will face increased competition throughout 2007, but will continue to price insurance products at rates believed to be adequate for the risks assumed.

### Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2006 for API

*Gross Premiums and Maintenance Fees Written.* Gross premiums and maintenance fees written for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 decreased \$4,650,000 (23%) to \$15,465,000 from

\$20,115,000. In addition to medical professional liability insurance premiums, API charges a premium maintenance fee to its insureds. Premium maintenance fees are a percent of premium and are charged to offset the costs incurred by the company to issue and maintain policies. While API increased the number of policyholders during this time frame from 4,141 as of March 31, 2006 to 4,781 as of March 31, 2007, gross premiums and maintenance fees written decreased due to the recent rate decreases which averaged 9% in 2005 and 18% for the year ended December 31, 2006 and 18% for policies renewing in the first quarter of 2007.

*Premiums Ceded.* Premiums ceded decreased \$370,000 (13%) from \$2,777,000 at March 31, 2006 to \$2,407,000 at March 31, 2007. The decrease in premiums ceded is the result of lower earned premiums for the current quarter ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the quarter ended March 31, 2006. Premiums ceded also decreased for the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the three months ended March 31, 2006 as a result of lower costs of reinsurance applicable to the 2006 and 2007 reinsurance contracts. In 2006, API began retaining 10% of any claim in excess of \$250,000 on individual claims and \$350,000 on multiple insured claims, and therefore, ceded less premiums to the reinsurers. The 2007 reinsurance contract provides for similar terms with the company retaining 20% of the risk above the \$250,000 and \$350,000 retention levels, which resulted in an even lower cost of reinsurance than in 2006. API increased the retention in 2006 and 2007 based on decreases in claims experience since the passage of tort reform legislation in 2003. The reinsurance contracts beginning in 2002 through 2007 are variable premium treaties that have various minimum and maximum rates. The actual premium rate will depend upon the ultimate losses ceded to the reinsurer under the related treaty. API did not adjust the ceded premium estimate for 2006 and prior reinsurance treaties during the quarter ended March 31, 2007.

*Net Premiums and Maintenance Fees.* Net premiums and maintenance fees earned decreased \$1,320,000 (7%) to \$16,311,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$17,631,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. The decrease is primarily the result of the decrease in premiums and maintenance fees written offset by a decrease in premiums ceded discussed in the preceding paragraphs.

*Investment Income.* Investment income, net of investment expenses, increased \$340,000 (23%) to \$1,791,000 for the current three-month period compared from \$1,451,000 for the prior year s three-month period due to the increase in the invested assets over this time frame. Our invested asset portfolio increased by \$35,908,000 (31%) to \$153,548,000 at March 31, 2007 from \$117,640,000 at March 31, 2006 resulting in the increase in investment income. The increase in invested assets resulted primarily from positive net cash flow from operating activities of \$35,211,000 for the twelve month period from March 31, 2006 to March 31, 2007.

*Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses*. Loss and loss adjustment expenses decreased by \$1,219,000 (10%) to \$10,934,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$12,153,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. The decrease is the result of the following factors. For the three months ended March 31, 2006, current year loss and loss adjustment expenses totaled \$11,693,000 based on 92 claims reported. For the three months ended March 31, 2007, current year loss and loss adjustment expenses were \$10,886,000 based on 104 claims reported and prior year losses were increased \$48,000. While the frequency of reported claims increased during the current quarter, as compared to the prior year comparable quarter, API anticipates that the incurred average claim severity to be lower than the prior year comparable quarter. The effects of 2003 tort reform in Texas on average claim severity post-tort reform are emerging favorably and resulting in improving claim development patterns. It has been over three years since the passage of reform and API has favorably settled a number of post-tort reform claims from the 2004, 2005 and 2006 report years. The lower settlement trends in the post-tort reform years are more fully reflected in the estimated reserves for loss and loss adjustment expenses for prior year development as a result of additional allocated loss adjustment expenses for prior year open claims.

*Other Underwriting Expenses and Net Change in Deferred Acquisition Costs.* Other underwriting expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2007 increased \$8,000 (0.2%) to a total of \$3,215,000 as

compared to \$3,207,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. Other underwriting expenses consist primarily of management fees, commissions to agents, premium taxes and general operating expenses. Premium taxes decreased by \$129,000 primarily due to lower written premiums offset by various general administrative expense increases of \$137,000. The net change in deferred acquisition costs, which is comprised of the change in deferred and amortized commissions paid to agents on new and renewal business and deferred and amortized premium taxes, increased by \$179,000 (471%) to \$141,000 at March 31, 2007 from \$(38,000) at March 31, 2006 due to the amortization of expenses exceeding new costs capitalized.

*Income from Operations*. For the three months ended March 31, 2007, API s income from operations increased \$75,000 (2%) to \$3,939,000 from \$3,863,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. Net income increased \$195,000 (8%) to \$2,613,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to \$2,418,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. Income from operations primarily increased based on the increases in investment income and decreases in loss and loss adjustment expenses and reinsurance ceded premiums offset by lower earned direct premiums and maintenance fees discussed above.

### 2006 Compared to 2005 for API

*Gross Premiums and Maintenance Fees Written*. Gross premiums and maintenance fees written for the year ended December 31, 2006 decreased \$4,468,000 (6%) to \$74,833,000 from \$79,301,000 in 2005. While API increased the number of insured physicians by 793 from 3,919 at December 31, 2005 to 4,712 at December 31, 2006, the increase was offset by rate decreases of approximately 18% in 2006. The growth in additional policyholders occurred as a result of increased marketing efforts.

*Premiums Ceded.* Premiums ceded decreased \$8,176,000 (63%) from \$12,885,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 to \$4,709,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006. The decrease in premiums ceded is primarily the result of lower estimated ceded premiums for treaty years 2002 through 2005 related to profit sharing provisions of these treaties. The reinsurance contracts beginning in 2002 through 2006 are variable premium treaties that have various minimum and maximum rates. The actual percentage rate will depend upon the ultimate losses ceded to the reinsurer under the related treaty. API, supported by semi-annual outside consulting actuarial reviews, continually monitors the development of claims subject to reinsurance and adjusts the reinsurance premium ceded for the estimated profit sharing provision based on claims development in the reinsurance layer. During 2006, API lowered the estimated ceding rates as a result of lower estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses for prior treaty years 2002 through 2005, which resulted in the company recognizing \$7,743,000 in positive development as a reduction in ceded premium. Additionally, ceded premiums decreased year over year due to API retaining 10% of any claim in excess of \$250,000 for the 2006 reinsurance treaty. API did not retain any excess on the 2005 treaty. API is retaining this additional risk in the reinsurance layer in excess of \$250,000 based on decreases in claims since the passage of tort reform legislation in 2003. In addition, ceded premiums are lower for the current period due to lower earned premiums in 2006 as compared to 2005.

*Net Premiums and Maintenance Fees.* Net premiums and maintenance fees earned increased \$6,676,000 (10%) to \$70,859,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 from \$64,183,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase is primarily the result of a decrease in premiums ceded discussed above. Additionally, higher net earned premiums and maintenance fees are the result of an increased number of insured physicians purchasing extended reporting coverage upon cancellation. Total extended reporting period coverage endorsement premiums were \$2,713,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 as compared to \$2,510,000 for the same period in 2005, an increase of \$203,000 or 8%. The increase in extended reporting coverage endorsement premiums is primarily attributable to one large physician group terminating coverage and purchasing an extended reporting period coverage endorsement. These increases were offset by the earn-out of written premiums which decreased \$4,468,000 (6%) from \$79,301,000 for 2005 to \$74,833,000 for 2006 due primarily to rate decreases.

*Investment Income.* Investment income, net of investment expenses, increased \$1,335,000 (26%) to \$6,466,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006, compared to \$5,131,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005. Our invested asset portfolio increased \$26,568,000 (23%) from \$113,233,000 at December 31, 2005 to \$139,801,000 at December 31, 2006 resulting in the increase in investment income. The increase in invested assets resulted primarily from positive net cash flow from operating activities of \$28,448,000 for 2006.

*Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses.* Loss and loss adjustment expense decreased by \$5,006,000 (11%) from \$43,976,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 to \$38,970,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006. The decrease of \$5,006,000 is the result of the following factors. First, for the year ended December 31, 2006 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2005, API increased current accident year loss and loss adjustment expenses by \$15,170,000 as a result of the increase in the number of claims filed in 2006 and the growth in the number of policyholders as compared to 2005. For the year ended December 31, 2006, 495 claims were reported as compared to 336 reported claims for 2005. Additionally, API increased the number of policyholders from 3,919 as of December 31, 2005 to 4,712 as of December 31, 2006. Claims opened at December 31, 2006 were 809, an increase of 107 over the prior year-end. Second, API re-evaluated all open claims and trend assumptions for prior year open claims. As a result of this review, in consultation with the company s outside independent actuary, API recorded favorable development of \$4,461,000 for the year ending December 31, 2006 related to prior years as compared to unfavorable development of \$15,715,000 for the year ending December 31, 2005. The favorable development of prior-year claims in 2006 was primarily the result of 2004 and 2005 report year loss severity falling below expectations. Additionally, the total number of claims closed with indemnity for the 2004 and 2005 report years were developing favorably from prior estimates.

*Other Underwriting Expenses and Net Change in Deferred Acquisition Costs.* Other underwriting expenses for the year ended December 31, 2006 increased by \$1,485,000 (12%) to \$14,253,000 from \$12,768,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005. These expenses consist primarily of management fees, commissions to agents, premium taxes and general operating expenses. Legal, auditing and other professional and advisory fees increased by \$1,118,000 (120%) to \$2,050,000 from \$932,000 due to expenses incurred related to the acquisition of API by the Company. Commissions paid to agents increased \$273,000 (7%) to \$4,271,000 from \$3,998,000 due to higher effective commission rates during the current year in order to generate new business and retain existing business. The net change in deferred acquisition costs, which is comprised of the change in amortized commissions paid to agents on new and renewal business and amortized premium taxes, increased by a net \$57,000 (59%) to \$(39,000) at December 31, 2006 from \$(96,000) at December 31, 2005 due to the amortization of expenses exceeding new costs capitalized.

*Income from Operations*. Income from operations increased \$10,929,000 (83%) from \$13,219,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 to \$24,148,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006. Income from operations increased based on the increases in net earned premiums and investment income and a decrease in loss and loss adjustment expenses partially offset by an increase in other underwriting expenses. Net income increased \$6,720,000 (74%) to \$15,751,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 as compared to \$9,031,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005.

# 2005 Compared to 2004 for API

*Gross Premiums and Maintenance Fees Written.* Gross premiums and maintenance fees written decreased \$5,270,000 (6%) to \$79,301,000 from \$84,571,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. While insured physicians and dentists grew from 3,622 at the end of 2004 to 3,919 at December 31, 2005, the increase in policyholders was offset by an approximate 9% average rate decrease in 2005. During 2005, API was able to grow its number of policies issued while lowering premium rates and still maintaining acceptable loss ratios. Due to the new carriers entering the Texas market, there was competitive pressure to lower premium rates. API believes that its 30 years of uninterrupted service is seen as an attractive option for many policyholders continuing to insure their practice with the company even at a slightly higher premium than new carriers entering the market.

*Premiums Ceded.* Premiums ceded remained flat at \$12,885,000 and \$12,878,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The reinsurance contracts beginning in 2002 through 2005 are variable premium treaties that have various minimum and maximum rates. For the year ended December 31, 2005, we recorded net unfavorable development of \$14,000 to ceded premiums due to unfavorable development of \$2,562,000 for the 2003 treaty year as a result of higher estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses offset by \$236,000 and \$2,312,000 of favorable development to ceded premiums for the 2002 and 2004 treaty years, respectively, due to lower estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses. For the year ended December 31, 2004, we recorded net favorable development of \$1,465,000 to ceded premiums primarily due to favorable trends in excess loss layers for the 2002 and 2003 years.

*Net Premiums and Maintenance Fees.* Net premiums and maintenance fees earned decreased \$433,000 (1%) to \$64,183,000 from \$64,616,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The decrease is primarily the result of the previously discussed rate decreases and partially offset by the increased number of insured physicians.

*Investment Income.* Investment income, net of investment expenses increased \$1,042,000 (25%) to \$5,131,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 from \$4,089,000 for the year ended December 31, 2004, as a result of a larger asset base in bonds as well as improving yields in the bond market. Our invested asset portfolio increased by \$15,359,000 (16%) to \$113,233,000 at December 31, 2005 from \$97,874,000 at December 31, 2004. The increase in invested assets resulted primarily from positive net cash flow from operating activities of \$12,666,000 for 2005. During 2005 and 2004, API increased its investments in mortgage-backed bonds as a result of higher premium and maintenance fees receipts. API maintained a similar percentage of equities in its investment portfolio in 2005 and 2004.

Realized gains on investments were \$552,000 in 2005, down from \$608,000 in 2004. The \$56,000 or 9% decrease was a result of sales of equity securities by the investment managers of API s equity portfolio.

*Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses*. Loss and loss adjustment expenses decreased \$4,679,000 (10%) to \$43,976,000 from \$48,655,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. For the 2005 year we decreased current year loss and loss adjustment expenses by \$1,044,000 (4%) to \$28,261,000 from \$29,305,000 for the 2004 year as a result of a decrease in reported claims to 336 in 2005 as compared to 382 for 2004. In addition, in 2005, we increased prior year loss and loss adjustment expenses by \$15,715,000 in comparison to an increase in prior year loss and loss adjustment expenses of \$19,350,000 in 2004.

Prior to the passage of tort reform legislation in 2003, API saw a significant number of cases filed to beat the effective date of the new tort laws. This increase in filings caused a delay in resolving the existing open claims. The process of negotiating and litigating existing claims slowed down dramatically as a result of the surge of new cases. In addition, claims counts, legal expenses and loss severity rose substantially for report years 2000 through 2003. In 2004 and 2005, API experienced a substantial drop in the number of new claims reported from a high of 930 claims in 2003 to 382 for 2004, and 336 for 2005.

During 2004, after evaluation of open claims and trend assumptions, API determined that the length of time needed to litigate 2003 pre-tort reform claims would continue to increase due to the potential financial impact of these claims in relation to post-tort reform claims. As a result, API increased the estimate for ultimate losses and loss adjustment expenses for claims incurred in 2003 and prior years by \$19,350,000.

During 2005, API continued to review the impact of tort reform and while current accident year reported claims were substantially lower, loss costs and legal expenses on prior-year claims continued to trend significantly higher. API determined that the effect of tort reform not only increased the number of claims reported in 2003, but also increased the cost of litigating remaining open cases for other open prior accident years as well. As a result, during 2005, API continued to increase incurred loss and loss adjustment expense reserves related to prior accident years by \$15,715,000. Due to this rising loss severity of prior year claims, API

strengthened its average reserve per open claim, net of reinsurance, by approximately \$37,000 (65%) from an average reserve per open claim of approximately \$57,000 as of December 31, 2004 to over \$94,000 as of December 31, 2005. API continues to aggressively defend its policyholders consistent with its past practices and participate in mediation of settlements and utilize local defense firms, where appropriate, to help reduce the cost of litigation.

*Other Underwriting Expenses and Net Change in Deferred Acquisition Costs.* Other underwriting expenses, which consist primarily of management fees, commissions to agents, premium taxes and general operating expenses increased \$665,000 (5%) to \$12,768,000 from \$12,103,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Total management fees of API increased \$400,000 (4%) to \$11,000,000 from \$10,600,000 in 2005 and 2004, respectively. Of these total management fees incurred, \$6,000,000 and \$5,400,000 were allocated to other underwriting expenses for 2005 and 2004, respectively. The remaining management fees for each of the years were allocated to loss and loss adjustment expenses and investment expenses. The net change in deferred acquisition costs increased \$585,000 (86%) to \$(96,000) for the year ended December 31, 2005 from \$(681,000) for the year ended December 31, 2005 mom \$(681,000) for the year ended December 31, 2005 mom \$(5,400,000 were amortized acquisition costs increased \$585,000 (86%) to \$(96,000) for the year ended December 31, 2005 from \$(681,000) for the year ended December 31, 2005 mom \$(5,400,000 were amortized as expense. During 2004, \$5,400,000 was capitalized and \$4,800,000 amortized.

*Income from Operations*. Income from operations increased \$3,982,000 (43%) to \$13,219,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 from \$9,237,000 for the year ended December 31, 2004. Total current and deferred income tax expenses increased \$767,000 (22%) to \$4,188,000 from \$3,421,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Income from operations increased primarily due to a decrease in loss and loss adjustment expenses relative to premiums earned and an increase in net investment income in 2005. Net income increased \$3,216,000 or 55% to \$9,031,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to \$5,815,000 for the year ended December 31, 2004.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

We are a holding company and our subsidiaries are the primary source of funds for our operations. Prior to the acquisition of API, we historically received dividend payments solely from APS Insurance Services, Inc. and APS Investment Services, Inc. These dividend payments were funded by operations of our non-insurance subsidiaries and by management fee payments under the service agreement between API and a subsidiary of APS Insurance Services, Inc. Following the acquisition of API, we own all of the capital stock of API, but we will continue to receive management fees under a new service agreement between API and APS Insurance Services, Inc. API s ability to pay dividends or distributions to us is restricted by the regulations applicable to Texas insurance companies and by agreed upon restrictions arising from our acquisition of API as described below under Capital Resources Restrictions on Dividends by API. Other than net capital requirements with respect to registered broker-dealers, there are no restrictions on the payment of dividends by our non-insurance subsidiaries, other than customary state corporation laws regarding solvency. The cash requirements of these non-insurance subsidiaries are primarily for the payment of salaries, employee benefits and other operating expenses.

### Liquidity

Our primary sources of cash flow are the management fees paid by API and the operations of our non-insurance subsidiaries. We anticipate in the future also receiving dividends and distributions from API, but there are restrictions on API s ability to make such payments, as described below under Capital Resources Restrictions on Dividends by API. API s primary cash sources are insurance premiums, investment income and the proceeds from the sale, redemption or maturity of invested assets. The cash requirements of API are primarily for the payment of losses and loss adjustment expenses, guaranty fund assessments, commissions, reinsurance premiums, premium taxes, services fees and purchases of investment securities. API maintains cash reserves to meet its obligations that comprise current outstanding loss and loss adjustment expenses, reinsurance premiums

and administrative expenses. Due to the uncertainty regarding the timing and amount of settlement of unpaid losses, the liquidity requirements of API vary. API s investment guidelines and portfolio take into account historical payout patterns. If loss payments were to accelerate beyond API s ability to fund them from current operating cash flows, API would need to liquidate a portion of its investment portfolio and/or arrange for financing. API has historically purchased reinsurance to mitigate the effects of large losses and to help stabilize liquidity. These reinsurance agreements require initial outlays of reinsurance premiums, based on premiums written, which is in advance of API s receipt of cash premiums, and the reinsurers reimburse API after losses and loss adjustment expenses are paid by API. See Business Overview of our Business Reinsurance.

### **Capital Resources**

*Cash Flow of the Company.* Our net working capital was \$18,616,000 and \$19,247,000 at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. The decrease in the current period was primarily due to the purchase of a fixed income security that is held in escrow as part of the terms of our acquisition of API, as required by the Texas Department of Insurance. These funds are to remain in escrow until the aggregate remaining redemption obligation of our Series A redeemable preferred stock is less than the amount of the escrow balance. As this is not likely to occur within the next twelve months, the \$2,500,000 security is classified as long-term, thus reducing working capital. Historically, we have maintained a strong working capital position and, as a result, we have been able to satisfy our operational and capital expenditure requirements with cash generated from our operating and investing activities. These same sources of funds have also allowed us to pursue investment and expansion opportunities consistent with our growth plans. Although there can be no assurance our operating activities will provide positive cash flow in 2007, we are optimistic that our working capital requirements will be met for the foreseeable future for the following reasons: (1) our current cash position is very strong, with a balance of approximately \$4,800,000 comprising 12% of our total assets; (2) our investments in available-for-sale equity and fixed-income securities could provide an additional \$18,900,000 should the need arise; and (3) we renewed a line of credit effective April 2007 that is described below.

*Cash Flow of API*. Due to uncertainty related to the timing of the payment of claims, cash from operations for a medical professional liability insurer can vary substantially from period to period. For the three months ended March 31, 2007 API had positive cash flow from operations of \$17,319,000. Included in the current quarter positive cash flow was a net payment of \$13,816,000 received from the reinsurers for an initial reimbursement for the anticipated excess reinsurance premiums paid on a provisional basis for the 2003 and 2004 treaty years which included a premium adjustment to the reinsurers of \$469,000 for the 2002 treaty year. During 2006, 2005 and 2004, API had positive net cash flow from operating activities of \$28,448,000, \$12,666,000 and \$22,645,000, respectively. The positive cash flow during these periods is primarily related to the increased premium and maintenance fee receipts and the decreased claims payments. In addition, cash flows from investment income continue to increase as the investment portfolio has increased significantly during the three-year period. While API anticipates claim payouts for the 2007 year to be approximately \$51,556,000, API has the ability to fund these claims from current premiums, investment income revenue and, if necessary, the sale of bonds from our investment portfolio.

Until March 1992, API supplemented its liquidity with refundable deposits made by subscribers, which became part of API s surplus. The deposit requirements, as periodically determined and approved by the API board of directors, required eligible physicians desiring to purchase insurance through API to make refundable deposits. As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, API had refundable deposits outstanding of \$10,227,000 and \$10,568,000 respectively, which included accrued interest. At March 31, 2007, these deposits totaled \$10,198,000. These deposits are included in the accompanying financial statements as a liability (refundable subscriber deposits) in accordance with SFAS No. 150. In the acquisition of API, these refundable deposit obligations were extinguished in exchange for shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock of the Company.

*Investments of API*. API maintains a portion of its investment portfolio in short-term securities and cash to meet short-term operating liquidity requirements, including the payment of losses and loss expenses. API also

invests a substantial part of its cash flow from operations principally in bonds and fixed-income securities. API plans to continue its emphasis on fixed-income securities investments. Cash and cash equivalents and invested assets totaled \$163,458,000 and \$144,583,000 at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. Cash and cash equivalents and invested assets represented 74.9% and 70.1% of API s total assets for the same respective periods. API believes that all of its short-term and fixed-maturity securities are readily marketable and have scheduled maturities in line with projected cash needs. See Business Overview of our Business Investments.

*Line of Credit.* We have renewed a \$3,000,000 line of credit that was originally established in November 2003 with PlainsCapital Bank. The loan calls for interest payments only to be made on any amount drawn until April 15, 2008, when the entire amount of the note, principal and interest then remaining unpaid, became due and payable. At March 31, 2007, there had never been any advances taken against this revolving promissory note. We are in compliance with the terms of our agreement with PlainsCapital Bank, including requirements for a minimum of \$5,000,000 of unencumbered liquidity and a minimum 2 to 1 net worth ratio.

*Restrictions on Dividends by API*. In addition to restrictions on dividends and distributions applicable to all Texas stock insurance companies, for so long as any Series A redeemable preferred stock is outstanding, the Texas Department of Insurance prohibits API from paying dividends to us in any fiscal year unless and until we have complied with our redemption and dividend payment obligations to the holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock for that year. We have also agreed that, without prior approval of the Texas Department of Insurance, aggregate annual distributions to us in respect of API s capital stock may not exceed the lesser of 10% of API s prior year-end policyholder statutory earned surplus or API s prior year net income, and in no event may exceed API s statutory earned surplus. Regardless of these restrictions, we do not presently intend to declare any dividends from API to the Company in 2007.

*Escrow Account.* In connection with the API acquisition, the Texas Department of Insurance has required us to place \$2,500,000 into an escrow account with a bank, to remain in escrow until the aggregate remaining redemption and dividend obligation relating to our Series A redeemable preferred stock is less than the amount of the escrow balance. No withdrawals may be made from this escrow account without prior approval from the Texas Department of Insurance.

### **Contractual Obligations and Commitments**

*Contractual Obligations of the Company.* We had committed cash outflow related to operating lease arrangements with terms exceeding one year at December 31, 2006, as follows:

		Payments Due by Period							
	Total	2007	2008 (in thou	2009 sands)	2010	2011			
Contractual Obligation			(						
Operating Leases	\$ 3.427	\$ 770	\$ 687	\$ 664	\$ 643	\$ 663			

Pursuant to the merger on April 1, 2007, we issued approximately 10,198 shares of preferred stock with a mandatory redemption feature and a 3% dividend. The following chart contains the committed cash outflows related to the preferred stock.

			Payments Due by Period					
	Total	2007	2008 (in thou	2009 (sands)	2010	2011	> 2011	
Contractual Obligation			(					

Preferred stock redemptions and dividends \$11,831 \$1,229 \$1,276 \$1,246 \$1,216 \$1,186 \$5,678 *Capital Expenditures of the Company*. Our capital expenditures for equipment were \$44,000 in the three months of 2007. The majority of these expenditures were primarily hardware and software upgrades to our computer network. We expect capital expenditures in 2007 to be approximately \$1,600,000, the majority of

which will be spent in the latter half of 2007 for the installation of new policy and claims administration hardware and software. All capital expenditures are expected to be funded through cash on hand.

Contractual Obligations of API. API, as of December 31, 2006, had the following contractual obligations:

		Payments Due by Period						
	Total	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	> 2011	
			(in	thousands)				
Contractual Obligations								
Reserve for loss and loss adjustment expenses	\$ 110,089	\$ 51,556	\$ 30,621	\$ 11,953	\$ 6,082	\$ 3,459	\$ 6,418	
Refundable deposits (1)	\$ 10,227	\$ 10,227	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	

(1) The contractual obligations for refundable deposits changed effective April 1, 2007. Upon the acquisition of API by the Company, these deposits were converted into our Series A mandatorily redeemable preferred stock and will be redeemed ratably at \$1 million per year with a 3% per annum dividend, with all remaining outstanding shares being redeemed no later than December 31, 2016.

API s reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses are an estimate of future cash flows necessary to meet claim obligations based on insured events that have already occurred, but the amount and timing of the cash flow is uncertain. In addition, API was initially capitalized by refundable deposit contributions from our subscribers. While no new refundable deposits have been required since 1992, API had an obligation to repay these amounts and classified these as a liability. As of April 1, 2007, the total balance of refundable deposits outstanding was \$10,198,000, at which time, pursuant to the acquisition of API, the balance was extinguished in the acquisition in exchange for shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock. Holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock are entitled to cumulative dividends thereon at the rate of 3% per annum payable on the remaining redemption value per share, in priority to the payments of dividends on our common shares. Holders of Series A redeemable preferred stock have no preemptive rights and have the same voting rights as the holders of our common stock. The shares are non-certificated and mandatorily redeemable. They will be redeemed ratably at \$1 million per year, with all remaining outstanding shares being redeemed by December 31, 2016.

*Margin Loans of the Company.* We extend credit to certain of our Financial Services clients, which is financed through our clearing organization, Southwest Securities, to help facilitate customer securities transactions. This credit, which earns interest income, is known as margin lending. In margin transactions, the client pays a portion of the purchase price of securities, and we make a loan (financed by our clearing organization) to the client for the balance, collateralized by the securities purchased or by other securities owned by the client. In permitting clients to purchase on margin, we are subject to the risk of a market decline, which could reduce the value of our collateral below the client s indebtedness. Agreements with margin account clients permit our clearing organization to liquidate our clients securities with or without prior notice in the event of an insufficient amount of margin collateral. Despite those agreements, our clearing organization may be unable to liquidate clients securities for various reasons including the fact that the pledged securities. If the value of the collateral were insufficient to repay the margin loan, a loss would occur, which we may be required to fund. As of December 31, 2006, the total of all customer securities pledges on debit balances held in margin accounts was approximately \$7,900,000 while the total value of the securities within these margin accounts was approximately \$20,000,000. We are also exposed should Southwest Securities be unable to fulfill its obligations for securities transactions.

Neither the Company nor API had any participation agreements or purchase commitments as of March 31, 2007.

API believes that it has the ability to fund its continuing operations from premiums written and investment income. API plans to continue its focus on the efficient operation of our core business. We believe our future

cash flow generated by operations, our cash and investment balances and the net proceeds from this offering will be sufficient to fund continuing operations, service our outstanding obligations and provide for required capital expenditures for at least the next 12 months.

### **Effects of Inflation**

The primary effect of inflation on our insurance business is considered in pricing and estimating reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expense for claims in which there is a long period between reporting and settlement, such as medical professional liability claims. The actual effect of inflation on API s results cannot be accurately known until claims are ultimately settled. Based on actual results to date, we believe that loss and loss adjustment expense reserve levels and our rate making process adequately incorporate the effects of inflation.

Fluctuations in rates of inflation also influence interest rates which in turn impact the market value of our investment portfolio and yields on new investments. Changes in interest rates can also affect the level of trading activity in our Financial Services segment.

Also, the rate of inflation affects certain of our expenses, such as employee compensation and benefits.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In November 2005, FASB issued Staff Position No. FSP 115-1 and 124-1, The Meaning of Other-Than-Temporary Impairment and its Application to Certain Investments (FSP 115-1 and 124-1). FSP 115-1 and 124-1 supersedes Emerging Issues Task Force Issue No. 03-1, *The Meaning of Other-Than-Temporary Impairment and its Application to Certain Investments* and amends SFAS No. 115, *Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities*, SFAS No. 124, *Accounting for Certain Investments Held by Not-for-Profit Organizations and Accounting Principles Board* No. 18, *The Equity Method of Accounting for Investments in Common Stock*. FSP 115-1 and 124-1 address the determination as to when an investment is considered impaired, whether that impairment is other-than-temporary and the measurement of an impairment loss. FSP 115-1 and 124-1 also includes provision for accounting considerations subsequent to the recognized as other-than-temporary impairments. FSP 115-1 and 124-1 is effective for periods beginning after December 15, 2005, with earlier adoption permitted. API adopted FSP 115-1 and 124-1 during the fiscal quarter ended December 31, 2005. The adoption of FSP 115-1 and 124-1 did not have a material effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In February 2006, FASB issued SFAS No. 155, *Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments* (SFAS No. 155), an amendment of SFAS No. 133 and 140. SFAS No. 155 becomes effective for all financial instruments acquired or issued after the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. This Statement permits fair value re-measurement for any hybrid financial instrument that contains an embedded derivative that otherwise would require bifurcation; clarifies which interest-only strips and principal-only strips are not subject to the requirements of SFAS No. 133; establishes a requirement to evaluate interests in securitized financial assets to identify interests that are freestanding derivatives or that are hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative requiring bifurcation; clarifies that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives; and amends SFAS No. 140 to eliminate the prohibition on a qualifying special-purpose entity from holding a derivative financial instrument that pertains to a beneficial interest other than another derivative financial instrument. The adoption of this standard did not have a material effect on the Company s financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2006, FASB issued FIN No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109 (FIN No. 48). This Interpretation prescribes a comprehensive model for the financial

statement recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken in income tax returns. FIN No. 48 is effective in the first quarter of fiscal 2007. The adoption of FIN No. 48 has not had a material effect on the Company s results of operations, financial position or cash flows since its adoption in January 1, 2007.

In September 2006, FASB issued SFAS No. 157, *Fair Value Measurements* (SFAS No. 157). SFAS No. 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value under GAAP and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS No. 157 applies to other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements, but does not require any new fair value measurements. SFAS No. 157 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early application is encouraged, provided that the reporting entity has not yet issued financial statements for an interim period within that fiscal year. Management estimates that the initial application of SFAS No. 157 will not be material.

In September 2006, the SEC issued Staff Accounting Bulletin (SAB) No. 108, *Considering the Effects of Prior Year Misstatements when Quantifying Misstatements in Current Year Financial Statements*, (SAB No. 108) which provides interpretive guidance regarding the consideration given to prior year misstatements when determining materiality in current year financial statements. SAB No. 108 is effective for fiscal years ending after November 15, 2006. The adoption of SAB No. 108 did not have a significant impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2006 FASB issued SFAS No. 158, Accounting for Defined Benefit and Other Postretirement Plans, (SFAS No. 158) effective as of the end of the fiscal year ending after December 15, 2006. SFAS No. 158 improves financial reporting by requiring an employer to recognize the over funded or under funded status of a defined benefit postretirement plan (other than a multiemployer plan) as an asset or liability in its statement of financial position and to recognize changes in that funded status in the year in which the changes occur through comprehensive income of a business entity or changes in unrestricted net assets of a not-for-profit organization. This Statement also improves financial reporting by requiring an employer to measure the funded status of a plan as of the date of its year-end statement of financial position, with limited exceptions. The adoption of this standard did not have a material effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In February 2007, FASB issued SFAS No. 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities* (SFAS No. 159). SFAS No. 159 permits entities to choose to measure certain financial assets and liabilities at fair value, which are otherwise measured on a different basis in existing literature. Additional disclosures are required. It is effective for API, if elected, as of January 1, 2008. Early adoption is permitted with several constraints. Management is currently evaluating the impact of this Statement.

### Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk of the Company

We have exposure to changes in interest rates and the market values of our investments but have no material exposure to fluctuations in foreign currency.

### Credit Risk, Interest Rate Risk and Equity Price Risk of the Company

Our exposure to market risk for changes in interest rates relates to both our investment portfolio and our revenues generated through commissions at our Financial Services segment. Based on the \$22,400,000 fixed income portfolio as of March 31, 2007, a 1% change in interest rates would change the annual interest income by \$224,000. All of our marketable fixed-income securities are designated as available-for-sale and, accordingly, are presented at fair value on our balance sheets. Fixed rate securities may have their fair market value adversely affected due to a rise in interest rates, and we may suffer losses in principal if forced to sell securities that have declined in market value due to changes in interest rates.

Changes in interest rates could also have an impact at our broker-dealer subsidiary, APS Financial. The general level of interest rates may trend higher or lower in 2007, and this move may impact our level of business in different fixed-income sectors. If a generally improving economy is the impetus behind higher rates, then while our investment grade business may drop off, our high-yield business might improve with improving credit conditions. A volatile interest rate environment in 2007 could also impact our business as this type of market condition can lead to investor uncertainty and their corresponding willingness to commit funds.

As we currently have no debt and do not anticipate the need to take on any debt in 2007, interest rate changes will have no impact on our financial position as it pertains to interest expense.

Our recorded basis in debt and equity securities was approximately \$21,400,000 and \$21,000,000 as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. We regularly review the carrying value of our investments and identify and record losses when events and circumstances indicate that such declines in the fair value of such assets below our accounting basis are other than temporary. During 2004, the value of one of our investments, FIC, had declined significantly. In October 2004, we determined that this decline in market price should be considered other than temporary as defined in SFAS No. 115, *Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities*, as amended. Consequently, we recorded pre-tax charges to earnings totaling \$2,567,000 in 2004. These charges reduced our cost basis in FIC from \$5,647,000, or \$14.67 per share, to \$3,080,000, or \$8.00 per share, which was equal to the quoted market price of FIC shares on December 31, 2004. During 2005, 2006 and the first quarter of 2007, we took additional pre-tax charges to earnings totaling \$135,000, \$19,000 and \$423,000, respectively, further reducing our cost basis in FIC to \$2,503,000, or \$6.50 per share. While we continue to have the ability and the intent to hold the stock indefinitely, we concluded that the additional uncertainty created by FIC s late filings, together with the lack of its current financial information, dictated that the 2004 through 2006 declines should be viewed as other than temporary. In October 2006, FIC was able to file its 2004 Form 10-K and in January 2007 they filed their 2005 Form 10-K. FIC has not yet filed its 2006 Forms 10-Q and 10-K and thus continues to be de-listed on the Nasdaq Stock Market.

The effect on our financial statements as a result of these write-downs was as follows:

	Th	Three Months Ended		Year Ended		
				December 3	l,	
	I	March 31,				
		2007	2006	2005	2004	
Reduction in Pre-tax Earnings	\$	423,000	\$ 19,000	\$ 135,000	\$ 2,567,000	
Reduction in Other Comprehensive Income	\$	279,000	\$ 13,000	\$ 89,000	\$ 1,694,000	
Reduction in Deferred Tax Assets	\$	144,000	\$ 6,000	\$ 46,000	\$ 873,000	

We will continue to monitor and evaluate the situation at FIC and further determine if changes in fair market value of the investment are temporary or other than temporary.

We have other corporate equity and fixed-income investments but our exposure to loss in them is much lower than the risk associated with our FIC investment.

### Credit Risk, Interest Rate Risk and Equity Price Risk of API

API is principally exposed to three types of market risk related to our investment operations, including credit risk, interest rate risk, and equity price risk.

The term market risk refers to the risk of a loss arising from adverse changes in market rates and prices such as interest rates, credit risk, equity prices and foreign currency exchange rates.

API invests its assets primarily in fixed-maturity securities, which as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 comprised 94.7% and 92.7%, respectively, of total investments at market value. As of March 31, 2007 and

December 31, 2006, the fair value of investments in fixed maturity securities was \$145,354,000 and \$129,529,000, respectively.

The fixed-income maturities consist predominately of investment grade U.S. government agency and non-agency collateralized mortgage obligations and U.S. government agency mortgage-backed bonds for the purpose of generating ample cash flow to meet claim funding requirements while maintaining a reasonable investment yield.

Equity securities comprised 4.5% and 4.7% of total investments at market value as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, the fair value of investments in equity securities was \$6,852,000 and \$6,708,000, respectively.

The remainder of the investment portfolio consists of cash and highly liquid short-term investments.

API has exposure to credit risk primarily as a holder of fixed-income securities. API controls this exposure by emphasizing investment grade quality in the fixed-income securities it purchases. At March 31, 2007 and at December 31, 2006, 100% of our fixed-income portfolio consisted of investment grade securities. API believes that this concentration of investment grade securities limits our exposure to credit risk on its fixed-income investments.

The value of the fixed-income maturities are also subject to interest rate risk. As market interest rates decrease, the value portfolio increases with the opposite holding true in rising interest rate environments. API believes it is in a position to keep its fixed-income investments until maturity since API does not invest in fixed maturity securities for trading purposes.

Equity securities are subject to equity price risk, which is defined as the potential for loss in market value due to a decline in equity prices.

The value of common stock equity investments is dependent upon the general conditions in the securities markets and the business and financial performance of the individual companies in the portfolio. Values are typically based on future economic prospects as perceived by investors in the equity markets.

As mentioned above, API s invested assets are subject to interest rate risk and equity risk. The following table presents the effect on current estimated fair values of the fixed-maturity securities available-for-sale and equity securities assuming a 100-basis point (1%) increase in market interest rates and a 10% decline in equity prices.

		Estimated Fair Value at Current Market Rates/Prices (in thousands)		Value atValue atCurrentAdjustedMarketMarket	
	Carrying Value				
March 31, 2007					
Interest rate risk:					
Fixed-maturities, available-for-sale	\$ 145,354	\$	145,354	\$	135,257
Equity price risk					
Equity securities	6,852		6,852		6,166
December 31, 2006					
Interest rate risk:					
Fixed-maturities, available-for-sale	129,529	\$	129,529	\$	120,906
Equity price risk:					
Equity securities	6,708		6,708		6,037

(1) Adjusted rates assume a 100 basis point (1%) increase in market rates for fixed rate securities and a 10% decline in equity market values.

For all our financial assets and liabilities, API seeks to maintain reasonable average durations, consistent with the maximization of income, without sacrificing investment quality and providing for liquidity and diversification.

The estimated fair values at current market rates for financial instruments subject to interest rate risk and equity risk in the table above are the same as those included elsewhere herein. The estimated fair values are calculated using simulation modeling based on the most likely outcome, assuming a 100-basis point shift in interest rates.

This sensitivity analysis provides only a limited, point-in-time view of the market risk sensitivity of certain of our financial instruments. The actual impact of market interest rate and price changes on the financial instruments may differ significantly from those shown in the sensitivity analysis. The sensitivity analysis is further limited, as it does not consider any actions that we could take in response to actual and/or anticipated changes in interest rates and equity prices.

*Credit Risk of Reinsurers.* We are subject to credit risk with respect to our reinsurers. Although our reinsurers are liable to us to the extent we cede risk to them, we are ultimately liable to our policyholders on all risks we have reinsured. As a result, reinsurance agreements do not limit our ultimate obligations to pay claims to policyholders and we may not recover claims made to our reinsurers.

### BUSINESS

### **Overview of Our Business**

We are a leading provider of medical professional liability insurance in Texas, where our insurance subsidiary, American Physicians Insurance Company (API), has written business for over 30 years. Historically, we operated as the attorney-in-fact manager for API and, without the benefit of significant financial capital or a financial strength rating, grew API into a leading medical professional liability insurer in Texas. In April 2007, we acquired API, thus combining our insurance management expertise with an insurance underwriting entity to allow for expansion into new markets and continued growth in existing markets. API, together with our managing general agency subsidiary that manages API, comprise our Insurance Services business.

We believe API s long-term presence in the Texas medical professional liability insurance market provides us with strong relationships with the physicians practicing in Texas. The majority of our insurance business is distributed through independent agents, and we currently insure approximately 4,775 physicians, dentists and other healthcare providers. We carefully review every new policy we issue and each policy considered for renewal. We meet regularly with an advisory board composed primarily of practicing physicians who advise us on underwriting and marketing practices as well as review our claims and claims management strategies.

Over 99% of API s premiums are written through purchasing groups, which in Texas currently subjects us to less stringent state regulation of premium rates and policy forms. A purchasing group is a non-profit corporation that has as one of its purposes the purchase of liability insurance on a group basis and obtains coverage only for its group members who are physicians in similar or related specialties with respect to medical professional liability. Federal laws authorize the use of purchasing groups for liability insurance. Texas law provides that an insurer shall be exempt from any law of the state that prohibits providing or offering liability insurance to a purchasing group or its member s advantages based on their loss and expense experience not afforded to other persons with respect to rates, policy forms, coverages or other matters. The Texas Department of Insurance has never required API to file rates or forms for business written through purchasing groups.

We also offer brokerage and investment services to individuals and institutions including general securities sales and trade execution, investment banking and asset management services. In this segment of our business, we focus on portions of the fixed income market that we believe are underserved by larger financial services firms. This Financial Services segment of our business is conducted through APS Investment Services, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

### Acquisition of American Physicians Insurance Exchange

On April 1, 2007, we completed the acquisition of our long-time client, American Physicians Insurance Exchange, by issuing approximately 2 million shares of common stock and approximately 10,198 shares of \$1,000 per share redemption value Series A redeemable preferred stock. Pursuant to the acquisition, American Physicians Insurance Exchange changed its name to American Physicians Insurance Company and became our wholly owned subsidiary. We considered many different factors and issues when examining a potential acquisition of API including the favorable effects tort reform had on the Texas market, our long-term experience managing API s operations, our credibility in the marketplace, the common goals we shared with API s board of directors, the ability to increase API s capital to support future growth after the acquisition and the increased financial strength of the combined entity.

From 1975 until our acquisition of API, we managed all operations of API as its attorney-in-fact and API operated as a reciprocal insurance exchange with limited ability to raise capital to expand its operations. In the late 1990s through most of 2003, the Texas medical professional liability insurance market suffered from high

losses driven in part by large awards to claimants and a high frequency of claims. In response, Texas adopted tort reform legislation in September 2003, which limited the non-economic damages that can be awarded in many medical professional liability claims and improved the underwriting environment for medical professional liability insurers in the state. Largely as a result of the benefits of tort reform and API s commitment to underwriting, API s net income grew from approximately \$5.8 million in 2004 to approximately \$15.8 million in 2006.

On a pro forma basis, if our acquisition of API had occurred on January 1, 2006, we would have recorded total revenue, net income and diluted earnings per share of \$95.1 million and \$18.3 million, and \$3.72, respectively in 2006 and \$23.2 million and \$2.3 million, and \$0.46, respectively for the three months ended March 31, 2007. Total revenue and pre-tax earnings from our insurance business would have accounted for approximately 82% and 93% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before corporate overhead, respectively, in 2006 and approximately 79% and 88% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before corporate overhead, respectively, for the first quarter of 2007. Historically, revenues from our Insurance Services segment contributed 48%, 46% and 48% of our total revenues in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, and 41% of our total revenues in the first quarter of 2007, while the Financial Services segment contributed the remainder.

The shares of our common stock issued in the acquisition were issued to physician subscribers with medical professional liability insurance contracts underwritten by API and other insureds who were either premium paying policyholders or former physician subscribers who had earned or paid for an extended reporting endorsement (tail coverage).

From inception of API through March 1992, as periodically determined and approved by API s board of directors, subscribers desiring to purchase insurance through API were required from time to time to make refundable deposits. API was initially capitalized through deposits made by subscribers and historically used such deposits to offset significant underwriting losses. Subscribers who made refundable deposits received certificates setting forth the terms of the return of the refundable deposit. The shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock issued in the API acquisition were issued to the holders of these refundable deposit certificates, who received one share of our Series A redeemable preferred stock for every \$1,000 of unreturned surplus contributions evidenced by the outstanding balance on API s books as of the closing date of the acquisition. Accordingly, API has no further obligation under the refundable deposit certificates.

Pursuant to the terms of the Series A redeemable preferred stock, we must redeem at least \$1 million of the Series A redeemable preferred stock issued in the acquisition each calendar year beginning in 2007, until December 31, 2016, at which time all of the preferred stock must have been redeemed. We also must pay an annual cumulative dividend to holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock equal to 3% of the outstanding redemption value. The Texas Department of Insurance has also required us to place \$2.5 million into an escrow account with a bank, to remain in escrow until the aggregate remaining redemption and dividend obligation with respect to our Series A redeemable preferred stock is less than the amount of such escrow balance. We have agreed that no early withdrawals will be made from this escrow account without prior approval from the Texas Department of Insurance.

### **Our Strengths**

We believe that we are well positioned to capitalize on opportunities in our market as a result of the following competitive strengths:

*Long-standing Relationships with Physician Community.* API was founded in 1975 by physicians to provide a stable source of medical professional liability insurance in the Texas market and, prior to our acquisition of API, it was governed by a board of directors primarily composed of practicing physicians. We believe that we have been able to retain this physician-driven insurance philosophy through the use of our advisory board, which is composed of former directors of API. Our advisory board meets regularly with API to consult on marketing, underwriting and claims strategy. We believe

this active physician involvement is important to the physician community and gives us an advantage when marketing and servicing our policies and handling claims. Also, we believe our long-term presence in this market has established our reputation as a long-term reliable source of medical professional liability insurance, which aids our efforts in attracting and retaining policyholders.

*Innovation in Policy Design and Customization.* We believe that our exclusive focus on medical professional liability insurance and our management team s expertise in this industry allow us to be innovative when customizing policy and coverage terms to meet the unique needs of our policyholders. We write substantially all of our policies on a claims-made basis, which generally shortens the time during which a policyholder may submit a claim under a policy and typically limits an insurer s exposure to unknown future liabilities, relative to occurrence policies. Through the extensive use of our management reporting technology and our 30 plus years of experience in identifying and meeting the needs our policyholders, we are able to design new product offerings and modify our existing policy provisions to react to emerging trends and opportunities. We believe our policy innovation distinguishes us from our competition and allows us to write profitable business through many market cycles.

*Unique Approach to Claims Management.* We aggressively defend against non-meritorious claims and strive to quickly resolve valid claims. Our claims department is staffed by personnel who average over 14 years of experience in medical professional liability insurance claims. We meet monthly with members of our physician advisory board to assess current medical standards of care and various strategies of claim defense and resolution. We believe our approach to claims management helps us reduce the cost of claims made against our policyholders.

*Comprehensive Customer Relationship Management.* We maintain regular contact directly with our larger insurance customers and track the interaction we have with all of our policyholders to ensure that we maintain what we believe to be an appropriate level of customer interaction. We visit the majority of our physician group clients on an annual basis in order to develop and maintain our relationship with their key insurance decision makers. We also seek regular feedback from our insurance customers to help strengthen our customer relationships and improve the quality of our insurance operations. We believe this level of customer relationship management helps increase our retention rates in various market cycles and has helped us achieve recent retention rates of approximately 90%.

*Value Added Loss Prevention Services.* We provide our policyholders with a variety of risk management programs and resources designed to reduce the risk of professional liability claims being made against our insureds and to increase the defensibility in the event an insured is named in a medical professional liability claim. We believe our value added services help strengthen our customer relationships and further distinguish us from our competitors.

*Experienced Management Team.* Our senior management team averages over 22 years of experience in the financial services industry and 17 years with us (exclusive of our president and chief operating officer who joined us in April 2007 and who had been our external legal counsel for 14 years). The president, chief financial officer and vice president of claims of our insurance operations and our chairman and chief executive officer collectively have over 50 years of experience managing API s operations as its attorney-in-fact prior to our acquisition of API. The president of our Financial Services operations has 22 years of experience in the investment and investment advisory industry. In addition, upon the closing of our acquisition of API, two physicians members of the API board of directors were added to our board of directors. These physicians served on the board of directors of API prior to the acquisition for 31 and 29 years, respectively. We believe this experienced management team provides us with a competitive advantage and experience managing our operations through different market cycles.

*Diverse Set of Financial Services Products and Services.* Through our Financial Services operations, we provide a broad range of products and services including trade execution, fixed-income research, investment banking services, fixed-income asset management as well as trading and analysis of syndicated bank loans, trade claims and distressed private loan portfolios. We believe this broad

product offering allows us to leverage trends in various segments of the Financial Services markets instead of relying on a single product or service for our operating results.

# Our Strategy

Our strategy is to utilize superior medical professional liability insurance underwriting and claims management expertise in new and existing markets and includes the following key elements:

*Prudently Grow our Existing Texas Insurance Business.* While we currently write approximately 13% of the medical professional liability premiums in Texas, we believe that there are opportunities to expand in this market, through both internal growth initiatives and selective acquisitions. We believe that the strength of our underwriting, loss prevention, claims management and policyholder services will allow us to profitably increase our market share in Texas. We intend to leverage our quality service and the experience and relationships of our employees to retain existing policyholders and acquire new ones in the Texas market.

*Conservatively Expand into New Markets.* We intend to pursue profitable growth in new geographic markets, through both internal growth initiatives and selective acquisitions. We intend to focus on markets where we identify profitable underwriting opportunities and where we believe that we can hire or collaborate with qualified and experienced people to aid in our expansion efforts. Our expansion strategy will depend upon the competitive environment, the extent of tort reform in potential target markets, rate adequacy and our ability to collaborate with qualified local personnel experienced in the markets we choose to enter.

*Focus on Underwriting Profitability.* We are focused on maintaining adequate premium rate levels to allow for underwriting profitability. We intend to maintain our selective underwriting practices that involve careful review of every application we receive and a thorough review of every physician being considered for renewal. In addition, we will consider retaining a larger portion of the risks we cede to third party reinsurers as we identify profitable opportunities to do so.

*Obtain a Favorable Rating.* Without the benefit of a financial strength rating, we established API as a leading medical professional liability insurer in Texas. We believe that a favorable financial strength rating will aid our future expansion efforts in new markets and support our growth in existing markets since many potential insurance customers require minimum financial strength ratings of their insurers. We will utilize a portion of the net proceeds from this offering to strengthen the capital of API in order to pursue a favorable financial strength rating from A.M. Best or another qualified rating agency.

*Maintain Profitability of Our Financial Services Operations.* We intend to continue to generate favorable returns on invested capital in our Financial Services segment and build upon its track record of success. We believe that we can continue to increase the value of our investment banking and distressed debt trading operations through continued marketing and sales efforts. **Recent Additions to our Management** 

# Recent Additions to our Management

In April 2007, Timothy L. LaFrey joined us in the position of president and chief operating officer of the Company, and as a director. He is also a director and chief executive officer of API. He joined us to increase the depth of our management team as the Company capitalizes on its growth potential in light of the acquisition of API.

Upon the closing of our acquisition of API, Norris K. Knight, Jr. M.D. and William J. Peche, M.D. were added to our board of directors. Both had served on the board of directors of API prior to the acquisition.

### **Corporate Structure**

We were organized in October 1974 under the laws of the State of Texas. API was formed by a group of physicians in 1975 in order to provide a stable long-term source of medical professional liability insurance in the

Texas market. We managed API s day-to-day operations pursuant to a management agreement from its formation in 1975 until our acquisition of API on April 1, 2007, at which time we became a fully integrated medical professional liability insurance provider, with API as our wholly owned subsidiary.

We began our Financial Services operations in 1983 primarily in order to offer investment and investment advisory services to physicians insured by API. Subsequently our Financial Services operations were expanded to include a broader set of investment and investment advisory services offered to high net worth and institutional clients.

A summary organizational chart showing our corporate structure is shown below:

#### **Insurance Services**

APS Insurance Services is a wholly owned subsidiary through which our insurance operations are managed. APS Insurance Services, Inc. owns all of the capital stock of API and American Physicians Insurance Agency, Inc. (APIA).

API was founded in 1975 and has been writing medical professional liability insurance in Texas since that time. API is authorized to do business in the States of Texas and Arkansas, has applied for licensure in Oklahoma and specializes in writing medical professional liability insurance for physician groups, individual physicians and other healthcare providers. API currently insures approximately 4,775 physicians, dentists and other healthcare providers, the vast majority of which are in Texas. Over 99% of API s premiums are written through purchasing groups, which in Texas currently subjects us to less stringent state regulation of premium rates and policy forms.

APIA, which we acquired and renamed in 1996, is our managing general agency that, pursuant to a management agreement with API, manages all the day-to-day operations of API, including selling and issuing policies, managing the investment portfolio, and investigating as well as settling and defending claims. In consideration for its services, APIA receives a management fee equal to 13.5% of API s earned premiums (before payment of reinsurance premiums). We expect this fee to fully reimburse our costs for managing API including costs associated with salaries and personnel related costs, rent and office overhead costs and information technology costs. The management fee significantly relieves our reliance on dividends from API to pay our operating expenses and service our indebtedness.

### **Financial Services**

Our Financial Services business is conducted through our wholly owned subsidiary APS Investment Services, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

APS Financial, formed in 1981, is a licensed broker-dealer and member of the National Association of Securities Dealers that provides brokerage and investment services primarily to institutions and high net worth individuals. The company is engaged in general securities sales and trade execution, publishing research and

<sup>85</sup> 

providing investment-banking services primarily in niche sectors of the fixed-income markets. APS Financial has been in business for 25 years and is licensed in 44 states and the District of Columbia. APS Financial is wholly owned by APS Investment Services, Inc.

APS Capital was established in 2005 to provide trading and analysis of syndicated bank loans, trade claims and distressed private loan portfolios. APS Capital is wholly owned by APS Investment Services, Inc.

Asset Management, a registered investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, was formed in 1998 to manage fixed-income and equity assets for institutional and individual clients on a fee basis. William A. Searles and George Conwill, the chairman of the board and president, respectively, of APS Investment Services, Inc. each own one percent of Asset Management, and the remainder is owned by APS Investment Services, Inc.

#### **Insurance Services Operations**

#### Industry

The medical professional liability insurance industry tends to be cyclical in nature and the financial results of medical professional liability insurers are influenced by many factors including changes in severity and frequency of claims, changes in applicable laws and regulatory reform, changes in judicial attitudes towards liability claims, and changes in inflation, interest rates and general economic conditions. According to A.M. Best, total direct premiums written for the medical malpractice line of insurance in Texas were approximately \$496 million in 2005 (the most recent year for which data is available).

The availability of medical professional liability insurance, or the industry s underwriting capacity, is determined principally by the industry s level of capitalization, historical underwriting results, returns on investment and perceived premium rate adequacy. Historically, the financial performance of the medical professional liability insurance industry has fluctuated between soft insurance markets and hard insurance markets. In a soft insurance market, increased competitive conditions drive unfavorable premium rates and underwriting terms that can result in losses for insurance carriers. In a hard insurance market, competitive conditions provide for more favorable premium rates and underwriting terms that can result in increased profitability for insurance carriers. Beginning in the early 1990s, the medical professional liability insurance industry in Texas and Arkansas operated in a soft market. Similarly, the industry experienced soft markets at the national level. However, beginning in 2001 and continuing throughout 2003, the medical professional liability insurance market hardened, with a large number of carriers withdrawing from the Texas market. Prices for coverage rose substantially as insurers raised premium rates in reaction to increasing losses suffered in the industry.

Tort reform, enacted in Texas in 2003, generally benefited medical professional liability insurers in the state by limiting certain damages that could be awarded in a medical professional liability claim. These laws set limits on damages in medical professional liability and other lawsuits, and place a cap on non-economic damages such as damages for mental anguish, pain and suffering and loss of companionship in medical professional liability matters. There is a \$250,000 cap for each physician on a per case basis and a \$250,000 cap for each health care institution on a per case basis, which cannot exceed \$500,000, collectively, resulting in an overall stacked cap of \$750,000 for non-economic damages. However, there is no limit on a physician in cases involving product liability or class action cases.

As a result of this tort reform, new competitors entered the Texas market while existing insurers grew their capital due to generally favorable underwriting results for policies covering post-tort reform periods. We believe these factors resulted in softening market conditions in Texas beginning in 2005. We continue to experience increased price competition from both new entrants and existing competitors in the Texas market.

#### Competition

We believe our primary competitors are Medical Protective Insurance Services Inc., TMLT, ProAssurance Corporation, The Doctors Company, Advocate MD RPG, Inc., the Texas Medical Liability Insurance Underwriting Association and Medicus Insurance Company. We consider these companies competitors of API because they are the companies to which policyholders typically move when cancelling policies with API. API competes with these companies on a variety of factors including price, customer service, expertise in claims handling, policy coverage, risk management services and financial strength. Many of our competitors have greater financial strength and broader resources than us. In premiums written and asset size, Medical Protective Insurance Services Inc., TMLT, ProAssurance Corporation and The Doctors Company are significantly larger than API, and Advocate MD RPG, Inc. and Medicus Insurance Company are smaller than API. Texas Medical Liability Insurance Underwriting Association is larger than API in terms of asset size and smaller than API in terms of annualized earned premiums. We believe that our long-term presence in the Texas market, the physician involvement in our claims management process, our innovation in policy customization, and our strong focus on customer relationship management allow us to successfully attract and retain insurance customers.

We believe an emerging competitive threat to the medical professional liability insurance industry is alternative risk transfer structures such as risk retention groups, captive insurers and other self-insurance vehicles. We believe larger physician groups and other healthcare providers will increasingly consider alternative risk transfer products as they grow in both size and the insurance premiums they pay. We believe that we have been successful at retaining many of our large physician groups due to our relationship-focused model and our willingness to tailor coverage terms that meet our clients needs and our underwriting objectives.

#### **Products and Services**

We offer medical professional liability insurance coverage, which is designed to protect our policyholders from losses and legal costs associated with medical professional liability claims. Generally, medical professional liability insurance is offered on either a claims made basis or an occurrence basis. Claims made policies insure physicians only against claims that are reported during the period covered by the policy. Occurrence policies insure physicians against claims based on occurrences during the policy period regardless of when they are reported. We primarily offer claims made policies in Texas and Arkansas. We also provide for an extended reporting option, or tail policy, which is written on an occurrence basis to policyholders who meet certain requirements upon the non-renewal or cancellation of their policy, or upon their death, disability or retirement from practice.

We provide insurance to approximately 4,775 physicians, dentists and other healthcare providers, the vast majority of whom are in Texas. Our policies are written for one-year terms, with limits up to \$1 million per medical incident and \$3 million in aggregate per physician per year.

### Marketing and Distribution

We market our insurance products through an established network of independent insurance agents in Texas who have specialized knowledge in our markets and with whom we have long-standing relationships. We have a long-standing relationship with one agency through which API wrote approximately 45% of its 2006 written premium. This agency also serves as API s primary reinsurance broker. In addition to utilizing independent agents, API generated approximately 25% of its 2006 written premiums from policies sold directly to policyholders. Over 99% of our written premiums are generated in Texas with the remainder in Arkansas. API s business is composed of both sole practitioners and physicians in group practices, which we defined as three or more physicians in practice together. No single customer represented more than 4% of premiums and maintenance fees written in 2006.

Over 99% of both API s sole practitioner and physician group premiums are written through purchasing groups, which can be any group of individuals with similar or related liability risks who form an organization,

one of whose purposes is to purchase liability insurance coverage on a group basis. In some states, such as Texas, state insurance departments have less stringent regulation of premium rates and policy forms for insurance written through purchasing groups. However, the policies must contain the same legislatively mandated provisions included in the policies that the insurer must submit for approval on a regulated basis. Arkansas is not an exempt state and insurers selling to purchasing groups are subject to regulation on policy forms and insurance rates.

We employ comprehensive customer relationship practices in our marketing process where we maintain regular contact directly with our larger insurance customers and track the interaction we have with all of our policyholders. We believe this helps ensure that we maintain a strong, direct level of customer relationship with policyholders that come through our direct distribution as well as those from our independent agent distribution. We visit the majority of our physician group clients on an annual basis in order to provide face-to-face interaction with their key insurance decision makers. We also seek regular feedback from our insurance customers to help strengthen our customer relationships and improve the quality of our insurance operations.

#### Underwriting

Our underwriting process begins with our efforts to understand the specific risks and needs of an applicant. We conduct a comprehensive review on every new application and new group submission, in addition to an on-site visit to each new group considering applying with us for insurance coverage. Our underwriting process for new accounts incorporates our underwriting team, which includes our Medical Director. During this process, among other pertinent information, we review every application and submission to determine the applicant s specific risks, such as:

the nature of the physician s practice;

claims history, including the frequency and severity of claims reported;

medical specialty;

training;

board certification;

practicing territory;

disciplinary actions; and

hospital privileges.

Based on our evaluation of this information and on-site visits for group applicants, we determine the policy terms and pricing utilizing a rating model that applies specific factors for these risks. We then customize and tailor coverage and policy terms to address the specific needs of an applicant and insurance risks.

We utilize a consistent evaluation process for the approval of renewal policies that involves multiple levels of review before a policy is approved and issued. Every individual physician renewed is reviewed by our underwriting staff and medical director. Any physician group of three or more physicians applying for renewal undergoes this same underwriting review and is further reviewed by the president of API. Renewal policies are subject to a rating model that considers similar factors as those used for underwriting new policies.

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Throughout the underwriting process, we leverage our management reporting technology and our management team s expertise to tailor policy and coverage terms. Our exclusive focus on medical professional liability insurance, supported by over 30 years of experience, allows us to design new product offerings and modify existing policy provisions, such as coverage limits, prior acts coverage, deductibles and experience renewal incentives, to service the unique needs of our policyholders while managing risks insured by the Company.

#### **Claims Management**

Our claims department manages claims arising from insurance policies we have underwritten. Our claims management team is comprised of ten claims managers and three support staff and our claims managers average 14 years of claims management experience. We meet monthly with the physician advisory board to assess the medical standard of care and various strategies of defense and resolution for claims made against our policyholders. We utilize external defense counsel with experience in medical professional liability cases to consult with us on claims and to defend lawsuits based on claims. Our claims staff oversees external defense counsel s defense strategy and execution.

All potential claims go through a process by which coverage is verified prior to the vice president of claims accepting and approving the opening of a claim file. Once a claim is opened, our claims consultant will review the medical information, type of injury, amount of damages, venue, other defendant exposure and other available information to recommend an initial claim reserve amount. The initial reserve is an estimate until more information is developed and is commonly set based on our experience with similar cases. Our goal is to have the appropriate case reserve set on the file no later than 18 months from the date the claim is first reported to us. As additional information is received, claims reserves are adjusted and any adjustment in excess of \$100,000 must be approved by the vice president of claims. On a monthly basis, claims reserved at \$150,000 or greater are presented to physicians on the advisory board to assess the medical standard of care and the defensibility of the case. The vice president of claims has authority to settle claims up to \$175,000, with approval of the president of API required for settlements above that amount.

#### Loss Prevention Services

We provide our policyholders with risk management and patient safety services designed to help reduce the risk of incidence and severity of claims and improve defensibility in the event our insured is named in a lawsuit. These services also enhance our underwriting process by allowing us to better understand the risk management and patient safety practices utilized by our physician policyholders. These products and services include:

On-site practice assessments We require on-site assessments of all physicians in which there are concerns with practice and other loss performance issues. We also provide proactive on-site assessments at the request of any of our policyholders.

Peer-to-peer training We provide training by medical specialists to address specific practice concerns, emerging risk issues, standards of care, patient/physician communication, and other medical practice oriented topics.

On-line certified medical education training We provide online courses that allow our policyholders to meet Texas Medical Board annual certified medical education requirements. Our on-line educational services include various medical/legal courses aimed at reducing risk and enhancing patient safety.

In addition, we provide a quarterly risk management and patient safety newsletter and offer an around the clock hotline for policyholders to discuss practice issues or concerns. We believe policyholders view our risk management services as value added services that differentiate us from many of our competitors.

#### Physician Advisory Board

We utilize an advisory services board composed primarily of practicing physicians to advise API on underwriting, claims management and other operational matters. Members of this advisory board are members of API Advisory, LLC ( API Advisor ), an entity owned by the nine persons who were API directors immediately prior to our acquisition of API. See Material Relationships and Related Party Transactions Advisory Services Agreement, beginning on page 119.

The advisory board enables us to retain physician involvement in our insurance business, continue API s philosophy of physicians working for physicians and ensure the provision of consulting services to API by

experienced advisors with long-term relationships with us. The advisory directors meet concurrently with the API board of directors to provide physician perspectives and advice on matters coming before it. We believe that this advisory board enables us to demonstrate our commitment to understanding the insurance needs of physicians and other healthcare providers, more effectively manage our claims by gaining physician perspectives on standard of care and other issues, and more effectively underwrite and price our policies.

API Advisor provides up to nine persons to serve on the advisory board, which meets concurrently with the API board of directors. The advisory board provides advice and counsel to the API board on matters coming before the API board, but the advisory board members do not have the right to vote on matters brought before the API board. Members of the advisory board may also serve on the API board of directors or on one or more committees established by the API board of directors.

As of April 1, 2007, the members of the advisory services board were:

Duane K. Boyd, Jr,

Freddie L. Contreras, M.D.

Thomas Eades, M.D.

Michael L. Green, Jr., M.D.

Gregory M. Jackson, M.D. (API s medical director)

Norris C. Knight, Jr., M.D.

William J. Peche, M.D.

Lawrence S. Pierce, M.D.

Richard S. Shoberg, M.D. We may elect one or more directors of the advisory board to the API board of directors. These elected directors are currently:

Norris C. Knight, Jr., M.D.

William J. Peche, M.D.

Lawrence S. Pierce, M.D.

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

#### Richard S. Shoberg, M.D.

Also, upon the closing of our acquisition of API, Norris K. Knight, Jr. M.D. and William J. Peche, M.D. were added to the Company s board of directors.

### Investments

API has an investment strategy that is reviewed and approved by its board of directors annually. The primary goal of our investment strategy is to ensure that we have sufficient assets to meet our obligations to our policyholders, and our secondary goal is to provide investment income to API. The investment plan provides guidance on diversification, duration of the portfolio, sector allocation, and specific restrictions such as the size of investment in any one issue and limitations on the purchases of securities rated lower than A by Moody s, Standard and Poor s or a comparable rating institution, unless approved by an officer of the company.

API employs an investment strategy that emphasizes asset quality to minimize the credit risk of its investment portfolio and also matches fixed-income maturities to anticipated claim payments and expenditures or other liabilities. The amounts and types of investments that may be made by API are regulated under the Texas Insurance Code.

API utilizes APS Financial as its fixed-income advisor and also utilizes two outside managers to manage its equity portfolio. API s board of directors reviews its investment managers performance and compliance with its investment guidelines on a quarterly basis.

API invests its assets primarily in fixed-maturity securities, which as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 comprised 94.7% and 92.7%, respectively, of total investments at market value. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, the fair value of investments in fixed maturity securities was \$145,354,000 and \$129,529,000, respectively.

The fixed-income maturities consist predominately of investment grade U.S. government agency and non-agency collateralized mortgage obligations and U.S. government agency mortgage-backed bonds for the purpose of generating ample cash flow to meet claim funding requirements while maintaining a reasonable investment yield.

Equity securities comprised 4.5% and 4.7% of total investments at market value as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, the fair value of investments in equity securities was \$6,852,000 and \$6,708,000, respectively.

The remainder of the investment portfolio consists of cash and highly liquid short-term investments.

The amortized cost and estimated fair values of investments in debt and equity securities at March 31, 2007 are as follows (in thousands):

Fixed maturities:	Cost or Amortized Cost	Unr	ross ealized ains	Un	Gross realized Losses	Estimated Fair Value
U.S. treasury notes	\$ 786	\$	6	\$	1	791
U.S. sponsored government agency mortgage-backed bonds	31,177	Ψ	57	Ψ	627	30,607
U.S. sponsored government agency collateralized mortgage obligations	51,824		105		927	51,002
Collateralized mortgage obligations	47,340		24		1,598	45,766
Corporate	2,226				43	2,183
Government tax-exempt bonds	15,237				232	15,005
Total fixed maturities	148,590		192		3,428	145,354
Equity securities	6,215		804		167	6,852
Total fixed maturities and equity securities	\$ 154,805	\$	996	\$	3,595	\$ 152,206

API accounts for its equity and fixed-income securities as available-for-sale. The majority of unrealized losses on the bonds were caused by increases in market interest rates and not due to changes in the credit worthiness of the issuer. All bonds with an unrealized loss over 12 months or more are investment grade securities. The majority of unrealized losses related to stocks are due to market fluctuations resulting from cyclical and other economic pressures. API s management believes that these unrealized losses are temporary and that the fair value will recover to a level equal to or greater than API s cost basis.

API s entire fixed-income portfolio consists of securities rated A or higher from any of Standard & Poor s, Moody s or Fitch. The following table reflects the composition of API s fixed-income portfolios by securities ratings categories of the issuers, as of March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands). In cases where the rating agencies had a different rating assigned to a security the classification in the table used the lower rating.

	Fair	
Rating Category	Value	Percentage
AAA / Aaa	\$ 120,854	83%
AA / Aa	\$ 10,432	7%
A / A	\$ 14,068	10%
Total	\$ 145,354	100%

#### Reinsurance

To limit possible underwriting losses, API reinsures its coverage risk between \$250,000 and \$1,000,000 per medical incident, primarily through certain domestic and international reinsurance companies and, for the 2007 treaty, share in 20% of the profits and losses generated in this reinsurance layer. API enters into reinsurance agreements whereby other insurance entities agree to assume a portion of the risk associated with the policies issued by API. In return, API agrees to pay a premium to the reinsurers. API utilizes reinsurance to provide for greater diversification of business, which allows management to control exposure to potential losses arising from large risks, and allows us to have additional capacity for growth. API remains responsible for the ultimate risk on its policies and would be responsible for losses and loss adjustment expenses should a reinsurer fail to pay its obligations. Reinsurance agreements are also subject to risk transfer analysis in order to be recognized as traditional reinsurance for GAAP or statutory accounting purposes. Risk transfer standards require that (a) the reinsurer assumes significant insurance risk (underwriting and timing risk) under the reinsured portions of the underlying insurance agreements; and (b) it is reasonably possible that the reinsurer may realize a significant loss from the transaction. Whether a reinsurance agreement involves risk transfer is determined by API, with assistance from its outside consulting actuaries, utilizing a comprehensive set of standards. API believes that all of its reinsurance agreements contain the appropriate risk transfer requirements.

API s primary reinsurance treaty provides coverage for losses in excess of API s retention of \$250,000 on individual claims and beginning in 2002, \$350,000 on multiple insured claims related to a single occurrence. The 2006 reinsurance contract provides for these same terms with API retaining 10% of the risk above our \$250,000 and \$350,000 retention levels. The 2007 reinsurance contract provides for the same terms with API retaining 20% of the risk above these levels. The reinsurance contracts for 2002 through 2007 contain variable premium ceding rates based on loss experience so that a portion of policyholder premium ceded to the reinsurers is variable on a retrospective basis. The variable premium contract is subject to a minimum and a maximum premium range to be paid to the reinsurers, depending on the extent of losses actually paid by the reinsurers. A provisional premium is paid during the initial policy year. The actual percentage rate ultimately ceded under these contracts will depend upon the development of ultimate losses ceded to the reinsurers under their treaties.

To the extent that estimates for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses change, the amount of variable reinsurance premiums may also change. The ceded premium estimates are based upon management s estimates of ultimate losses and loss adjustment expenses and the portion of those losses and loss adjustment expenses that are allocable to reinsurers under the terms of the related reinsurance agreements. Given the uncertainty of the ultimate amounts of losses and loss adjustment expenses, these estimates may vary significantly from the ultimate outcome. In addition to the in-depth review of reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, on a semi-annual basis, we also have our outside consulting actuary review development in the reinsurance layer in excess of \$250,000 retention for each open variable premium treaty year. We review these estimates and any adjustments necessary are reflected in the period in which the change in estimate is determined. Adjustment to the premiums ceded could have a material effect on our results of operations for the period in which the change is made.

In addition to an adjustment to premiums ceded, estimates of ultimate reinsurance ceded premium amounts compared to the amounts paid on a provisional basis give rise to a balance sheet asset, Other amounts receivable

under reinsurance contracts or a balance sheet liability, Funds held under reinsurance treaties . Furthermore, each retrospective treaty requires a 24- or 36-month holding period before any premium adjustments or cash can be returned or paid.

For additional discussion regarding reinsurance please see Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates for API.

#### **Insurance Ratings**

Many large medical professional liability insurance buyers, agents and brokers use the ratings assigned by A.M. Best and other rating agencies to assist them in assessing the financial strength and overall quality of the company from which they purchase insurance. API currently has not been assigned an A.M. Best rating and has operated in the Texas market for over 30 years without a rating.

We intend to use a portion of the net proceeds received by us in this offering to strengthen API s capital and may pursue a favorable financial strength rating by A.M. Best or another qualified ratings agency. This involves submitting our financial information and relevant documents to the rating agency and meeting with the rating agency to discuss the Company operations and business strategy. The rating agency then performs an evaluation of API s balance sheet strength, operating performance and business profile. The rating process is comprehensive and could take several months to complete.

#### **Financial Services Operations**

Through our Financial Services subsidiaries, we provide brokerage and investment services primarily to institutions and high net worth individuals, trading and analysis of syndicated bank loans and trade claims as well as management of fixed-income and equity assets for institutional and individual clients. We generally focus on niche markets within the financial industry where we can bring value to our customers by providing ideas, analysis, and liquidity to under-followed or specialized investment situations. In our trading operations, we primarily act in a riskless principal or agent capacity, and carefully manage the limited amount of proprietary positions we assume.

Our historical revenues from this segment were 59%, 52%, 54% and 52% of our total revenues for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. On a pro forma basis, as if the acquisition of API had occurred on January 1, 2006, total revenue and pre-tax earnings from our Financial Services segment would have contributed approximately 17% and 3% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2006, and approximately 21% and 11% of our total revenues and pre-tax earnings before accounting for corporate overhead, respectively, for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

Through our broker-dealer subsidiary, APS Financial, we focus on providing fixed-income sales and trading services targeted to institutional customers such as hedge funds, mutual funds, insurance companies, other money managers and high net worth individuals. We have established a focus on high yield corporate bonds where our four research analysts provide proprietary research and our 18 sales and trading personnel provide trading services to these and other clients. We typically focus on complex situations that are not well covered by other securities firms. We also provide trading services for other types of debt instruments requiring specialized knowledge and analytics, including mortgage and asset backed debt, municipal debt, investment grade corporate bonds, and structured debt. We clear trades through Southwest Securities, Inc. on a fully disclosed basis and we pay a fee based on the number and type of transactions executed. Our investment-banking group within our broker-dealer provides corporate finance and advisory services to our clients including arrangement of debt and equity financings, execution of sales, divestitures and acquisitions and other advisory services. APS Financial is a

member of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. ( NASD ), and the Securities Investor Protection Corporation ( SIPC ), and, in addition, is licensed in 44 states and the District of Columbia.

Asset Management, our investment advisory subsidiary, provides management services of fixed-income and equity assets for institutional and individual clients on a fee basis. We can provide complete investment accounting, portfolio analytics, and performance measurement as well as trade execution for managed accounts. Asset Management is a registered investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940.

APS Capital is our subsidiary dedicated to the trading and analysis of bank loans, trade claims and distressed private loan portfolios. Through APS Capital, we provide transaction services for trade claims and bank debt of institutions that are in distressed situations or have entered into bankruptcy. This affiliate does not trade in securities, and is not registered with the NASD or other regulatory body. We typically locate and match buyers and sellers of these instruments, rather than acquiring or selling the instruments directly for our own account. Our team of analysts, traders and legal personnel are experienced in all aspects of the distressed debt markets and the bankruptcy process.

We compete with other securities broker-dealers, financial advisory firms, investment banks and registered investment advisors, as well as commercial banks and thrift institutions. Competition in our Financial Services segment is principally based on the experience and relationships of our professionals, our ability to efficiently and effectively execute transactions, the price of our products and services, the quality and relevance of our research, our business reputation, and the strength of our customer relationships. Many of the institutions we compete with are very well known firms in our markets with much greater financial and personal resources than us.

In our investment banking activities, we compete with large, well-known investment banks as well as regional service providers who offer placement and advisory services to small- and middle-market companies. We compete for these investment banking assignments on the basis of our relationships with the issuers, potential investors, industry experience and transactional fees.

There is also significant competition in the financial services industry for qualified employees. We compete with other securities firms for investment bankers, sales representatives, securities traders, analysts and other professionals. Our ability to compete effectively depends on our ability to attract, retain and motivate qualified employees.

#### Legal Proceedings

We are involved in various claims and legal actions that arise in the ordinary course of our business. We believe the liabilities arising from these particular actions will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

We currently are party to litigation regarding disputes related to two bankruptcy trade claims. We believe that one of these matters is not material and due to the recent initiation of the second matter, at this point we are not able to accurately quantify potential liability or damages, if any, related to this matter, which involves an assertion that APS Capital failed to acquire trade claims held by a prospective trading partner. We believe that APS Capital is not liable to this prospective trading partner and we expect to vigorously defend our position.

#### Facilities

We lease approximately 32,954 square feet of office space in an office project at 1301 S. Capital of Texas Hwy., Suite C-300, Austin, Texas as our principal executive offices.

We also lease approximately 1,200 square feet of office space for our Insurance Services subsidiary at 5401 North Central Expressway, Suite 316, LB #B4, Dallas, Texas.

# Employees

As of April 30, 2007, we employed, on a full time basis, approximately 105 persons.

#### Market for Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters

Our common stock is currently listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol AMPH. The following table sets forth the range of the quarterly high and low bid prices for fiscal years 2005 and 2006, and the first quarter of 2007.

		Price Range of Common Stock		
	High	Low	Divide	nds Paid
2005				
First quarter	\$ 13.24	\$ 10.01	\$	
Second quarter	13.80	9.25		
Third quarter	13.30	11.50		0.25
Fourth quarter	13.25	11.37		
2006				
First quarter	\$ 13.86	\$ 12.15	\$	
Second quarter	16.25	13.51		0.30
Third quarter	18.73	12.82		
Fourth quarter	17.50	14.37		
2007				
First quarter	\$ 18.55	\$ 14.39	\$	

As of April 30, 2007, there were approximately 4,660 holders of record of our common stock. On such date, the last reported sale price of our common stock was \$17.04.

#### REGULATION

### **Insurance Services**

#### State Regulation

*General.* We are regulated by insurance regulatory agencies in the states in which we conduct business, currently Texas and Arkansas. State insurance laws and regulations generally are designed to protect the interests of policyholders, consumers or claimants rather than shareholders or other investors. The nature and extent of state regulation varies by jurisdiction, and state insurance regulators generally have broad administrative power relating to, among other matters, setting capital and surplus requirements, licensing of insurers and agents, establishing standards for reserve adequacy, protecting the disclosure of private consumer information, prescribing statutory accounting methods and the form and content of statutory financial reports, regulating certain transactions with affiliates, prescribing the types and amounts of investments, restricting payments of dividends and distributions and reviewing proposed acquisitions of control of domestic or licensed insurers.

*Required Licensing.* API is organized under the laws of Texas and is authorized (licensed) in Texas and Arkansas to transact certain lines of property and casualty insurance, and has applied for licensure in Oklahoma. Insurance licenses are issued by state insurance regulators and may be of perpetual duration, or may require periodic renewal. We must apply for and obtain appropriate new licenses before we can expand into a new state on an admitted basis or offer new lines of insurance that require separate or additional licensing.

As an admitted insurer, in many cases, API must file premium rate schedules and policy or coverage forms for review and approval by the insurance regulators. In many states, rates and policy forms must be approved prior to use, and insurance regulators have broad discretion in judging whether an insurer s rates are adequate, not excessive and not unfairly discriminatory. In some states, there has been deregulation, which may reduce or eliminate form and rate approval requirements in certain circumstances. The fact that our current business model involves sales through certain purchasing groups may lessen the rate filing and rate approval obligations of API in certain states.

*Insurance Holding Company Laws.* We operate as an insurance holding company and are subject to regulation in the State of Texas, where API is domiciled. These laws require API to register with the Texas Department of Insurance and furnish information about the operations of the companies held by us that may materially affect API s operations, management or financial condition. These laws also provide that all transactions between API and us or any of our subsidiaries must be fair and reasonable. Transactions between insurance company subsidiaries and their parents and affiliates generally must be disclosed to the state regulators, and notice to and prior approval or absence of disapproval by the applicable state insurance regulator generally is required for any material transaction. Transactions between API and us or any of our subsidiaries will continue to be, subject to these regulatory requirements of notice and prior approval.

*Payment of Dividends.* State insurance laws restrict the ability of API to pay dividends or to make other payments to us. State insurance regulators require insurance companies to maintain specified levels of statutory capital and surplus. Generally, dividends may only be paid out of earned surplus, and the amount of an insurer s surplus following payment of any dividends must be reasonable in relation to the insurer s outstanding liabilities and adequate to meet its financial needs.

In connection with the acquisition of API, we entered into an agreement with the Texas Department of Insurance that prohibits API from paying to us dividends or other distributions in respect of API s capital stock in any calendar year unless and until we have first complied with our redemption and dividend payment obligations to the holders of our Series A redeemable preferred stock for that year. Our agreement with the Texas Department of Insurance also provides that, until all of the Series A redeemable preferred stock has been redeemed, API also will not make aggregate annual distributions to us in respect of API s capital stock in excess

of the lesser of 10% of API s prior year-end policyholder statutory earned surplus or API s prior year net income, and in no event may such distributions exceed API s statutory earned surplus.

Following the redemption of all of the Series A redeemable preferred stock, API s ability to pay dividends and distributions to us on its capital stock will continue to be subject to rules and regulations generally applicable to Texas insurance companies. Under those regulations, API may not pay an extraordinary dividend, which is defined as any dividend or distribution, the fair market value of which, together with that of other dividends or distributions made within the preceding 12 months, exceeds the greater of (i) 10% of statutory surplus as of the prior year end or (ii) statutory net income for such prior year, until thirty days after the Insurance Commissioner of the State of Texas has received notice of such dividend and has either (i) not disapproved such dividend within such thirty day period or (ii) approved such dividends within such thirty day period. In addition, API must provide notice to the Insurance Commissioner of all ordinary dividends and other distributions to shareholders within two business days after declaration and at least ten days prior to the proposed payment.

The regulatory dividend and distribution limitations described above are based on the statutory financial results of API as determined in accordance with statutory accounting principles, which differ from GAAP in various ways. Key differences relate to, among other things, deferred policy acquisition costs, limitations on deferred income taxes, admitted versus non-admitted reserves and differences in reserves. Insurance regulators can block payments to us from API that would otherwise be permitted without prior approval if the regulators determine that the payments (such as payments under our underwriting management agreements or payments for employee or other services) would be adverse to the interests of policyholders or creditors.

*Change in Control.* Many state insurance laws contain provisions, intended primarily for the protection of policyholders, that require advance approval by the state insurance commissioner of any change in control of an insurance company that is domiciled, or, in some cases, has such substantial business that it is deemed to be commercially domiciled, in that state. Before granting approval of an application to acquire control of an insurer, the state insurance commissioner will typically consider such factors as the financial strength of the applicant, the integrity of the applicant s board of directors and executive officers, the applicant s plans for the future operations of the insurer and any anti-competitive results that may arise from the consummation of the change in control. Generally, state statutes provide that control of an insurer is presumed to exist if any person, directly or indirectly, owns, controls, holds with the power to vote, or holds proxies representing, 10% or more of the voting shares of the insurer or of any company that controls the insurer, although this presumption of control may be rebutted. Any person who acquires 10% or more of our voting shares without the prior approval of the Texas Department of Insurance will be in violation of API s certificate of authority to engage in business, and injunctive action requiring the disposition or seizure of the common stock or prohibiting the voting of the common stock and other actions determined by the Texas Department of Insurance.

In addition, Texas insurance laws require that the Texas Department of Insurance be notified prior to any change in control of a non-domestic insurance company admitted to transact business in that jurisdiction. While these pre-notification statutes do not authorize the Texas Department of Insurance to disapprove the change in control, they do authorize issuance of cease and desist orders with respect to the non-domestic insurer if it is determined that some conditions, such as undue market concentration, would result from the change in control.

These requirements may discourage acquisition proposals and may delay or prevent transactions affecting the control of our common stock, including transactions, and, in particular, unsolicited transactions, that some or all of our shareholders may consider desirable. For information about other anti-takeover provisions applicable to the governance of the Company, see Capital Stock Anti-Takeover Considerations.

*Privacy Regulations.* In 1999, the United States Congress enacted the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, which, among other things, protects consumers from the unauthorized dissemination of certain personal information. Subsequently, a majority of states implemented additional regulations to address privacy issues. These laws and

regulations apply to all financial institutions, including insurance and finance companies, and require financial institutions to maintain appropriate procedures for managing and protecting certain personal information of our customers and to fully disclose our privacy practices to our customers. We may also be exposed to future privacy laws and regulations, which could impose additional costs and impact our results of operations or financial condition. The NAIC has adopted the Privacy of Consumer Financial and Health Information Model Regulation, which assisted states in promulgating regulations to comply with the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act. In 2002, to further facilitate the implementation of the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, the NAIC adopted the Standards for Safeguarding Customer Information Model Regulation. Several states, including Texas, have now adopted provisions similar to those promulgated by the NAIC regarding the safeguarding of customer information.

We do not believe that we are subject to the privacy requirements of the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act because although API would be deemed a financial institution under the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, we do not underwrite insurance for individuals who are purchasing coverage primarily for personal, family, or household purposes, but rather engage in insurance transactions for commercial, business, or professional needs. However, since the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act does not preempt any state laws affording greater benefits than the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, we are subject to the financial privacy laws of certain states where we transact business.

*Statutory Accounting Principles.* Statutory accounting principles (SAP) is a basis of accounting developed to assist insurance regulators in monitoring and regulating the solvency of insurance companies. SAP is primarily concerned with measuring an insurer s ability to pay all its current and future obligations to policyholders and creditors. SAP focuses on valuing the assets and liabilities of insurers in accordance with standards specified by the insurer s domiciliary jurisdiction.

GAAP is designed to measure a business on a going-concern basis. It gives more consideration to the matching of revenue and expenses than SAP does and, as a result, certain expenses are capitalized when incurred and then amortized over the life of the associated policies. The valuation of assets and liabilities under GAAP is based in part upon best estimates made by the insurer. Shareholder s equity represents both amounts currently available and amounts expected to become available over the life of the business. As a result, the values for assets, liabilities and equity reflected in financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP may be different from those reflected in financial statements prepared under SAP.

The NAIC has established uniform statutory accounting principles. Regulators in Texas have adopted these principles, with certain modifications. SAP and related regulations determine the basis for measuring the amount of statutory surplus and statutory net income of API available to pay dividends.

*Guaranty Association Assessments.* The states in which API is licensed to transact business require property and casualty insurers doing business within that state to participate in guaranty associations. These associations are organized to pay benefits owed to policyholders and claimants pursuant to insurance policies issued by insurers that have become impaired or insolvent. Typically, a state assesses each licensed insurer an amount related to the licensed insurer s proportionate share of premiums written by all licensed insurers in the state in the particular line of business in which the impaired or insolvent insurer was engaged. Some states permit licensed insurers to recover a portion of these payments through full or partial premium tax credits or, in limited circumstances, by surcharging future policyholders. In some states where full and partial premium tax credits are allowed, there have been legislative efforts to limit or repeal the tax offset provisions.

Although the amount and timing of future assessments are not predictable, such assessments under current state insurance regulations in which API is licensed are fully deductible from future premium taxes. API currently has \$274,000 in guaranty fund assessment credits that are available to offset future premium taxes.

Insurance Regulatory Information System. The NAIC Insurance Regulatory Information System (IRIS) was developed to help state regulators identify companies that may require special attention. IRIS identifies

thirteen key financial ratios and specifies usual ranges for each ratio. Insurers typically submit financial information about themselves to the NAIC annually, which in turn analyzes the data using the prescribed ratios. These ratios assist state insurance departments in executing their statutory mandates to oversee the financial condition of insurance companies operating in their respective states.

Departures from the usual ranges of ratios may lead to inquiries from the insurance departments. Generally, regulators will begin to investigate or monitor an insurance company if three or more of its ratios fall outside the expected ranges. API had 3 unusual values outside the normal range of values establish by the NAIC for the year 2006.

The following unusual IRIS ratios are based on API s statutory results:

*NAIC Ratio #7 gross change in policyholder surplus*: API had a ratio value of 53%, as compared to a normal range of -10% to +50%. This ratio measures the gross increase in the company s statutory surplus available to meet policyholder obligations. API had an excellent year during 2006 and substantially increased its statutory surplus from operating profits. API s statutory policyholder surplus increased by \$15,762,000 from \$29,789,000 to \$45,551,000. Of this amount, \$15,554,000 came from statutory net income after taxes during 2006, and \$548,000 came from statutory surplus adjustments for unrealized gains, deferred tax items and non-admitted surplus items.

*NAIC Ratio #8 net change in adjusted policyholder surplus*: API had a ratio value of 53% as compared to the normal range of -10% to +50%. This ratio measures the net changes in the company s statutory surplus. That is, net policyholder surplus excluding change in surplus due to surplus notes, capital paid in and transfers in or out of surplus due to contributions. This ratio for API is the same for gross and net surplus changes. API did not have any change in surplus from capital contributions or paid-in surplus. The ratio value for API is above the normal range due to the increase in profits from operations described above.

*NAIC Ratio #12 two-year reserve development*: API had a ratio of 43%, as compared to a normal range of up to 20%. This ratio measures the increase or decrease in incurred loss and loss adjustment expenses for prior years ending December 31, 2006 and 2005 relative to the beginning policyholder surplus as of January 1, 2005. The statutory incurred loss and loss adjustment expenses for the last two years for prior years ending December 31, 2006 and 2005 for API was \$9,277,000 and statutory policyholder surplus as of January 1, 2005 was \$21,237,000. API increased its estimated ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses primarily for claims incurred for the 2003 accident year in each of the last two calendar years. During 2003, the State of Texas passed medical professional liability tort reform that placed liability caps on pain and suffering damages that could be awarded in lawsuits involving medical professional liability. During 2003, there was a substantial increase in the number of lawsuits filed for medical professional liability in Texas immediately before the change in the law took effect, allowing the filing of claims under the pre-tort reform rules. The majority of these cases have now been settled and during 2006 API began seeing a decrease in incurred prior year claim cost.

We are not aware of any effort to make API subject to increased regulatory scrutiny because of these ratios for the year ending December 31, 2006.

*Risk-based Capital.* In order to enhance the regulation of insurer solvency, the NAIC has adopted a formula and a model law to implement risk-based capital ( RBC ) requirements to assess the minimum amount of capital that an insurance company needs to support its overall business operations and to assure that it has an acceptably low likelihood of becoming financially impaired. The RBC formula takes into account various risk factors including asset risk, credit risk, underwriting risk and interest rate risk. As the ratio of an insurer s total adjusted capital and surplus decreases relative to its risk-based capital, the RBC laws provide for increasing levels of regulatory intervention such as supervision and rehabilitation, and culminating with mandatory control of the operations of the insurer by the domiciliary insurance department at the so-called mandatory control level. As of December 31, 2006, the RBC ratios for API are in excess of the minimum requirements that would require any

regulatory or corrective action. The NAIC has set a no action required level if a company s adjusted capital and surplus exceeds 200% of its RBC calculated surplus. Texas law requires certain trend testing if a company s adjusted capital and surplus is less than 300% of its RBC calculated surplus. API had RBC calculated surplus of \$5,886,000 and adjusted statutory capital and surplus of \$45,551,000, or 774% of the minimum amount required as of December 31, 2006.

*Market Conduct Examinations*. The laws and regulations of the states where API operates include numerous provisions governing the marketplace activities of admitted insurers, including provisions governing the form and content of disclosure to consumers, product illustrations, advertising, sales and underwriting practices, complaint handling and claims handling. These provisions are enforced by the state insurance regulatory agencies through periodic market conduct examinations. No market conduct examinations of API have been performed by the Texas Department of Insurance since 1990 and API is unaware of any such exams contemplated at this time.

*Financial Examinations*. As part of the regulatory oversight process, state insurance departments conduct periodic examinations of the books, records, accounts, policy filings and business practices of insurers domiciled in their state, generally once every three to five years. These examinations generally are conducted in cooperation with the insurance departments of two or three other states or jurisdictions, representing each of the NAIC zones, under guidelines promulgated by the NAIC. An examination of API was conducted by representatives from the Texas Department of Insurance for the period beginning January 1, 2002 through the period ending December 31, 2004 and all findings were resolved.

*Insurance Reserves.* Under Texas law, API conducted its annual analysis of the sufficiency of its reserves as of December 31, 2006 and submitted its outside consulting actuarial opinion to the Texas Department of Insurance stating that the aggregate statutory reserves, when considered in light of the assets held with respect to those reserves, make adequate provisions for the associated contractual obligations and related expenses of the insurer.

*Regulations of Investments.* API is subject to laws and regulations that require diversification of its investment portfolios and limit the amount of investments in certain asset categories, such as below investment grade fixed-income securities, equity real estate, other equity investments and derivatives. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations would cause investments exceeding regulatory limitations to be treated as non-admitted assets (which are assets or portions thereof that are not permitted to be reported as admitted assets in an insurer s annual statement prepared in accordance with SAP) for purposes of measuring surplus, and, in some instances, would require divestiture of such non-complying investments. We believe that the investments made by API comply with these applicable laws and regulations.

*Broker/Agent Compensation*. Recent investigations and legal actions brought by the New York State Attorney General and others relating to broker compensation practices, as well as other measures (such as proposed legislation) that have been taken to address some of the practices at issue in those investigations and actions, are likely to result in potentially far-reaching changes in industry broker compensation practices. Market practices are still evolving in response to these developments, and we cannot predict what practices the market will ultimately adopt or how these changes will affect our competitive standing with agents or on the commission rates that we pay to our agents.

#### Federal Regulation

*General.* In 1945, Congress enacted the McCarran-Ferguson Act, which declared the regulation of insurance to be primarily the responsibility of the individual states. The federal government generally does not directly regulate the insurance business, although repeal of the McCarran-Ferguson antitrust exemption is debated in the U.S. Congress from time to time. In addition, various federal legislation and administrative policies in several areas, including terrorism and financial transparency, do affect the insurance business.

*Federal Initiatives.* Congress has been considering a variety of proposals that would increase the level of federal involvement in insurance regulation. One such draft proposal the State Modernization and Regulatory Transparency (SMART) Act would use federal preemption and/or revenue penalties to induce states to adopt and conform to uniform regulatory standards. Congress has also considered and discussed so-called optional federal charter proposals. In general, such proposals would afford insurers the option to be regulated at the state level or at the federal level. It is possible that federal solvency and financial standards would preempt state standards in these areas. It is less clear whether and to what extent state market conduct and rate/form regulation would survive with respect to insurers holding federal charters. Accordingly, we are not able to predict the effect of these federal legislative initiatives on the level of competition API may face or on its results of operations.

*USA PATRIOT Act.* The Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001, or the Patriot Act, enacted in response to the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001, contains anti-money laundering and financial transparency laws and mandates the implementation of various new regulations applicable to broker-dealers and other financial services companies including insurance companies. The Patriot Act seeks to promote cooperation among financial institutions, regulators and law enforcement entities in identifying parties that may be involved in terrorism or money laundering. Anti-money laundering laws outside of the U.S. contain similar provisions. The Patriot Act increases obligations of financial institutions to identify their customers, watch for and report suspicious transactions, respond to requests for information by regulatory authorities and law enforcement agencies, and share information with other financial institutions. To satisfy these obligations, financial institutions are required to implement and maintain internal practices, procedures and controls. We believe that we have appropriate internal practices, procedures and controls to enable us to comply with the provisions of the Patriot Act.

*OFAC*. The Treasury Department s Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) maintains various economic sanctions regulations against certain foreign countries and groups and prohibits U.S. Persons from engaging in certain transactions with certain persons or entities in or associated with those countries or groups. One key element of these sanctions regulations is a list of Specifically Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons (SDN List maintained by the OFAC). The SDN List identifies persons and entities that the government believes are associated with terrorists, rogue nations and/or drug traffickers. OFAC s regulations, among other things, prohibit insurers and others from doing business with persons or entities on the SDN List. If the insurer finds and confirms a match, the insurer must take steps to block or reject the transaction, notify the affected person and file a report with OFAC. The focus on insurers responsibilities with respect to the sanctions regulations compliance has increased significantly since the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001. We believe that we are in compliance with OFAC s SDN List regulations. We currently have manual procedures and are investigating automated procedures to comply with OFAC s SDN List regulations.

#### **Financial Services**

APS Financial and Asset Management are subject to extensive regulation under both federal and state laws. The SEC is the federal agency charged with administration of the federal securities and investment advisor laws. Much of the regulation of broker-dealers, however, has been delegated to self-regulatory organizations, principally the NASD and the national securities exchanges. These self-regulatory organizations adopt rules (subject to approval by the SEC) which govern the industry and conduct periodic examinations of member broker-dealers. APS Financial is also subject to regulation by state and District of Columbia securities commissions.

The regulations to which APS Financial is subject cover all aspects of the securities business, including sales methods, trade practices among broker-dealers, uses and safekeeping of customers funds and securities, capital structure of securities firms, record keeping and the conduct of directors, officers and employees. Additional legislation, changes in rules promulgated by the SEC and by self-regulatory organizations, or changes in the interpretation or enforcement of existing laws and rules, may directly affect the method of operation and profitability of APS Financial and, accordingly, the Company. The SEC, self-regulatory organizations and state

securities commissions may conduct administrative proceedings that can result in censure, fine, suspension or expulsion of APS Financial and/or its officers or employees. The principal purpose of regulation and discipline of broker-dealers is the protection of customers and the securities markets, rather than protection of creditors and shareholders of broker-dealers.

APS Financial, as a registered broker-dealer and NASD member organization, is required by federal law to belong to the SIPC. When the SIPC fund falls below a certain minimum amount, members are required to pay annual assessments in varying amounts not to exceed 0.5% of their adjusted gross revenues to restore the fund. The SIPC fund provides protection for customer accounts up to \$500,000 per customer, with a limitation of \$100,000 on claims for cash balances.

#### MANAGEMENT

Age

58

51

59

43

49 72

50

73

Position(s)

Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer. Director

Senior Vice President Finance, Secretary and Chief Financial

President and Chief Operating Officer, Director

Senior Vice President Insurance

#### **Executive Officers and Directors**

Set forth below is the name, age, position and a brief account of the business experience of each of our executive officers and directors.

Name Kenneth S. Shifrin Timothy L. LaFrey William H. Hayes

Maury L. Magids Thomas R. Solimine Norris C. Knight, Jr., M.D. (1) Lew N. Little, Jr. (1)(2)(3) Jackie C. Majors (1)(2)(3) William J. Peche, M.D. (3) William A. Searles Cheryl L. Williams (1)(2)(3)

(1) Member of audit committee

Member of compensation committee (2)

(3) Member of nominating committee

70 Director 64 Director Director 55 Mr. Shifrin has been our chairman of the board since March 1990. He has been our chief executive officer since March 1989 and he was our

Officer

Controller

Director Director

Director

president from March 1989 until April 2007. He was also our chief operating officer from June 1987 to February 1989. He has been a member of the board of directors since February 1987. From February 1985 until June 1987, Mr. Shifrin served as our senior vice president finance and treasurer. Mr. Shifrin is a director of HealthTronics, Inc. He was vice chairman of HealthTronics, Inc. from November 2004 to March 2006, and served as the chairman of the board of Prime Medical Services, Inc. from 1989 until its merger into HealthTronics, Inc. in November 2004. He has also served as a director of FIC, a provider of life insurance and annuity products, since June 2003. Mr. Shifrin is a member of the World Presidents Organization.

Mr. LaFrey has been our president and chief operating officer as well as a director since April 2007. He previously served as a partner in the Austin office of Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP from April 1997 until April 2007, where his law practice focused on corporate governance, mergers and acquisitions, and debt and equity financings. Mr. LaFrey has extensive experience in the insurance, healthcare, technology and financial services industries. Prior to becoming an attorney, Mr. LaFrey, who also is a certified public accountant, was in the audit practice of KPMG Peat Marwick in Austin. He maintains memberships in the American Bar Association, The State Bar of Texas and the Travis County Bar Association. He also is a member of The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, and the Texas Society of Certified Public Accountants, and is a member of the board of trustees of the Seton Healthcare System.

Mr. Hayes has been our senior vice president finance since June 1995. Mr. Hayes was our vice president from June 1988 to June 1995 and was our controller from June 1985 to June 1987. He has been our secretary since February 1987 and our chief financial officer since June 1987. Mr. Hayes is a certified public accountant.

Mr. Magids has been our senior vice president insurance services since June 2001 and has been president and chief operating officer of Insurance Services since November 1998. Mr. Magids joined the Company in October 1996. Mr. Magids is a certified public accountant and was with Arthur Andersen LLP from August 1986 until September 1996. Mr. Magids is also a member of the board of directors of the Texas Medical Liability Insurance Underwriting Association.

Mr. Solimine has been our Controller since June 1994. He has served as secretary of APS Financial since February 1995. From July 1989 to June 1994, Mr. Solimine served as our manager of accounting.

Dr. Knight has been a member of the board of directors since April 2007. He has been a member of API s board of directors since 1978. He served as chairman of the API board of directors from 1998 to 2004 and since 2005. Dr. Knight has been in the private practice of orthopedic surgery since 1965 in Texarkana, Texas. He is a member of the Texas Orthopedic Association, American College of Surgeons, American Academy of Orthopedic Surgery and certified by the American Board of Orthopedic Surgeons. Dr. Knight is a staff member of Christus St. Michael s Health System and Wadley Regional Medical Center in Texarkana.

Mr. Little has been a member of the board of directors since 2005. He has been chief executive officer of Harden Healthcare, LLC, an operator and manager of senior care facilities, since December 2001. Mr. Little was president of Capstar Partners, LLC, a private investment company, from February 2000 until joining Harden Healthcare. Prior to his association with Capstar, Mr. Little spent 18 years in the banking industry, most recently as president of Bank of America in Austin, Texas.

Mr. Majors has been a member of the board of directors since March 2003. He previously served on our board of directors from 1989 through 1993. Mr. Majors was a director and president of Prime Medical Services, Inc., a provider of lithotripsy services and a manufacturer of specialty vehicles for the transport of medical and broadcast/communications equipment from 1989 until his retirement in 1996. He was an independent business consultant from 1986 to 1989 and our vice president-merger and acquisitions from 1984 to 1986.

Dr. Peche has been a member of the board of directors since April 2007. He is a founder of API and served as a member of its board of directors since its formation in 1975. He served as chairman of API s board of directors from 1992 to 1995 and as vice chairman from 1997 to 2001 and from 2005 to 2007. Dr. Peche is in private practice in San Antonio, Texas, with a specialty in obstetrics and gynecology. He has served as chairman of the Obstetrics-Gynecology department at Santa Rosa General Hospital and North Central Baptist Hospital. He is a member of the Bexar County Medical Society, Texas Medical Association and San Antonio Ob-Gyn Society.

Mr. Searles has been a member of our board of directors since 1989. He has been an independent business consultant since 1989. Before then, he spent 25 years with various Wall Street firms, the last ten years of which were with Bear Stearns (an investment banking firm) as an associate director/limited partner. He has served as chairman of the board of APS Investment Services, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary, since May 1998.

Ms. Williams has been a member of our board of directors since December 2003. She has been a private investor and business consultant since 2002. She was chief financial officer of Prime Medical Services, Inc. from 1989 to 2002. Prior to that she held various finance and accounting positions in the data processing and aircraft industries.

Our directors generally serve one-year terms from the time of their election until the next annual meeting of shareholders or until their successors are duly elected and qualified.

#### **Other Significant Employees**

The following information is provided regarding certain of our other significant employees:

George Conwill has been the president and general principal of APS Financial for fifteen years, and the chairman of the board of directors of APS Financial since 1998. He is also the president and chief operating officer of APS Investment Services, Inc., and the president of Asset Management and APS Capital. Prior to his appointment as president, Mr. Conwill served as chief operating officer from 1992 to 1993. He also served as a trader for APS Financial from 1990 to 1993.

Vicky Gould has served as the vice president of claims for API since 1996. She came to the Company in 1991 as a claims adjuster. She has previously worked in a claims management capacity with Employers Casualty

Company, Transamerica, AIG and Clarendon National. She serves on the Legal and Claims Committee for Texas Alliance for Patient Access.

Gregory Jackson, MD has been an advisory director of API since April 1, 2007 and was a member of API s board of directors from 1990 until April 1, 2007. He has served as API s medical director since 1996. He is board certified in family practice and has been in San Antonio, Texas, since 1982. He is affiliated with numerous hospitals in the San Antonio area. He earned degrees from the University of Texas at Austin and his medical degree from the Universidad Autonoma de Tamaulipas, followed by an internship and residency at Baylor College of Medicine and Affiliated Hospitals in Houston.

Marc Zimmermann rejoined the Company in August 2003 as chief financial officer of API and has been a member of the board of directors of API since April 1, 2007. He had previously been with the Company from 1997 to 1998 as director of business development of API. Prior to rejoining us, he was with Jefferson Wells, a financial and technology consulting firm. From January 1992 through February 1997, he was employed by Arthur Andersen LLP. Mr. Zimmermann is a certified public accountant.

#### **Our Board of Directors and Committees**

Pursuant to our bylaws, our board of directors has, by resolution, fixed the number of directors at eight. All directors will hold office until our next annual meeting of shareholders and until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, resignation or removal.

Our executive officers serve until the next annual meeting of its directors and until their successors are duly elected and qualified, or until their earlier, death, resignation or removal.

Our board of directors has established an audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating committee. Our board of directors has adopted a written charter for the audit committee and the nominating committee current copies of which are available under the heading *Investor Relations* on our website, *www.amph.com.* 

#### Audit Committee

Our board of directors has an audit committee that, during 2006, consisted of three directors, Mr. Little, Mr. Majors and Ms. Williams. Dr. Knight was appointed to the committee in April 2007. The chairperson of the committee is Ms. Williams. Our board has determined that each of the committee members is independent as defined in Rule 4200(a)(15) of the NASD Marketplace Rules. In addition, our board has determined that each of the committee members meet the independence standards set forth in Rule 10A-3(b)(1) of the Exchange Act. Our board has further determined that Ms. Williams is an audit committee financial expert as such term is defined in Item 401(h) of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC. The audit committee held six meetings during 2006. Each Member of the committee attended all meetings. The audit committee meets with our independent auditors, reviews our financial statements and selects our independent auditors for each fiscal year.

The audit committee s policy is to pre-approve all audit and permissible non-audit services provided by our independent auditors. Pre-approval is generally provided for up to one year and any pre-approval is detailed as to the particular service or category of services and is generally subject to a specific budget. The audit committee has delegated pre-approval authority to Ms. Williams when expedition of services is necessary.

#### **Compensation Committee**

Our board has a compensation committee, which in 2006 consisted of three directors, Mr. Little, Mr. Majors and Ms. Williams, each of whom is independent directors as defined in Rule 4200(a)(15) of the Nasdaq Marketplace Rules. The chairperson of the committee is Mr. Majors. The compensation committee held three

meetings during 2006, with all members attending. The compensation committee recommends to the board the compensation of our executive officers and directors.

#### Nominating Committee

Our board of directors has a nominating committee that assists the board in identifying qualified individuals to become directors. During 2006 the committee consisted of three members, Mr. Little, Mr. Majors and Ms. Williams, each of whom is an independent director as defined in Rule 4200(a)(15) of the NASD Marketplace Rules. Dr. Peche was appointed to the committee in April 2007 and is also independent as defined in Rule 4200(a)(15) of the NASD Marketplace Rules. The chairperson of the committee is Mr. Majors. The nominating committee held one meeting in 2006, which Mr. Little, Mr. Majors and Ms. Williams all attended.

The nominating committee identifies nominees for our board of directors by first evaluating the current members of the board of directors who are willing to continue in service. Current members of the board of directors with skills and experience that are relevant to our business and who are willing to continue in service are considered for re-nomination, balancing the value of continuity of service by existing members of the board of directors with that of obtaining a new perspective. If any member of the board of directors does not wish to continue in service or if the nominating committee decides not to recommend a member for re-election, the nominating committee will identify the desired skills and experience of a new nominee in light of the criteria below. Research may be performed to identify qualified individuals. To date, the nominating committee has not engaged third parties to identify or evaluate or assist in identifying potential nominees, although it may do so in the future if it considers doing so necessary or desirable.

The consideration of any candidate for service on our board of directors is based on the nominating committee s assessment of the candidate s professional and personal experiences and expertise relevant to our operations and goals. The committee evaluates each candidate on his or her ability to devote sufficient time to board activities to effectively carry out the work of the board of directors. The ability to contribute positively to the existing collaborative culture among board members is also considered by the committee. In addition, the committee considers the composition of the board as a whole, the status of the nominee as independent under Nasdaq s listing standards and the rules and regulations of the SEC, and the nominee s experience with accounting rules and practices. Other than the foregoing, there are no stated minimum criteria for director nominees, although the nominating committee may also consider such other factors as it may deem are in our and our shareholders best interests.

After completing its evaluation, the nominating committee makes a recommendation to the full board of directors as to the persons who should be nominated by the board, and the board determines the nominees after considering the recommendation and report of the nominating committee.

#### **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

None of our executive officers serves, or has served during the past fiscal year, as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any other company that has one or more executive officers serving as a member of our board of directors or compensation committee.

#### **Executive Compensation**

#### **Compensation Discussion and Analysis**

We compensate our executive officers primarily through a combination of base salary, annual incentive bonuses and long-term and deferred equity awards. The executive compensation is designed to be competitive with that of comparable companies and to align executive performance with the long-term interests of our shareholders.

Our total compensation philosophy and objectives are designed to:

Provide competitive total compensation opportunities that will attract, retain and motivate high-performing executives;

Align the compensation plans to our business strategies;

Compensate competitively and equitably;

Motivate high-quality performance; and

Align the financial interests of our executives and shareholders through stock-based incentives and by building executive ownership in us.

*Elements of Executive Compensation.* Our executive compensation program is designed to reflect the philosophy and objectives we have described above. Our compensation committee evaluates individual executive performance with a goal of setting compensation at levels the committee believes are comparable with executives in other companies of similar size and similar industries while taking into account our relative performance and our own strategic goals. Senior executives evaluate and set salaries for junior executives using similar criteria, with specific approval required of the president for new hires and for salary changes to executives reporting directly to subsidiary presidents. We also consider the pay of each executive officer relative to each other executive officer and relative to other members of the management team. Generally, that means that greater responsibility for overall Company performance will result in greater pay. While specific performances within the segments may occasionally skew the results, we expect the chief executive officer, Mr. Shifrin, and the president, Mr. LaFrey, to be compensated more than the heads of the two operating divisions, Mr. Magids and Mr. Searles, and we expect these division heads to be compensated more than Mr. Hayes and Mr. Solimine, who head support functions. We have designed the total compensation program to be consistent for our entire executive management team.

The compensation program consists of base salary, annual cash incentive compensation, stock option awards and deferred stock grants. Traditionally, base salary represents about 30-40%, and stock option awards and deferred stock grants represent about 10-20%, of compensation, with the rest consisting of cash incentive compensation. Our base salaries are designed to provide a part of a competitive total compensation package that will attract, retain and motivate high-performing executives. The incentive compensation program is designed to reinforce our pay for performance culture by making a significant portion of an executive s compensation variable and based on company, business unit and individual performance. The incentive compensation program also aligns compensation with our short-term business strategies. Our stock option awards along with our deferred stock grants are designed to reinforce our pay for performance culture, align the financial interests of our executives and shareholders, align compensation with our intermediate and long-term business strategies and provide a significant equity component as part of the total compensation package

Our compensation committee performs at least annually a review of our executive officers compensation to determine whether the compensation provides adequate incentives and motivation to our executive officers and whether they adequately compensate our executive officers relative to comparable officers in other companies with which we compete for executives. In addition, on an annual basis, our compensation committee reviews and considers the individual performance of executives, the financial and operating performance of the divisions or departments managed by the executives, and our overall performance. In addition to any information specifically requested by the compensation committee, the chief executive officer provides the compensation committee with quantitative and qualitative information regarding his evaluation of company performance and on the specific performance of senior executives reporting directly to him. During the year, our compensation committee has performed this annual review in the first quarter of the year following the year reviewed, after audited results have been communicated.

*Base Salaries.* Base salaries for our executives are established based on the scope of their responsibilities, taking into account competitive market compensation paid by other companies for similar positions.

Management and our compensation committee collaborate to determine the base salary of new executive employees, with our compensation committee making the final determination. Generally, we believe that executive base salaries should be targeted near the median of the range of salaries for executives in similar positions with similar responsibilities at comparable companies, in line with our compensation philosophy. For each individual executive, we also consider our needs for that officer skill set, the contribution that the officer has made or we believe will make, whether the executive officer s skill set is easily transferable to other potential employers and other factors. We fix executive base salaries at a level we believe enables us to hire and retain individuals in a competitive environment and to reward satisfactory individual performance and a satisfactory level of contribution to our overall business goals. We also take into account the base compensation that is payable by companies that we believe to be our competitors and by other private and public companies, and from time to time access executive compensation surveys, including the Physician Insurers Association of America and the Robert Half salary surveys, and review them when making crucial executive officer hiring decisions and annually when we review executive compensation. Base salaries are then reviewed annually, and adjusted from time to time to realign salaries with market levels after taking into account individual responsibilities, performance and experience. In 2006, based on the above criteria, no adjustments were made to the base salaries of Mr. Shifrin or Mr. Hayes or to the fee paid to Mr. Searles. Mr. Magids received a \$75,000 increase to his base salary and a corresponding decrease from the first \$75,000 of any incentive payment for which he would be eligible, and Mr. Solimine received an adjustment in his base salary of 4.8%.

Annual Management Incentive Compensation. Our executive officers and mid-level management are eligible to participate in our annual incentive compensation program whereby participants may receive a cash bonus each year. We established this annual non-equity incentive compensation program in order to emphasize pay for performance. We believe this program helps focus our executive officers efforts in driving operating results that create shareholder value. Annual incentive compensation awards are based on the actual achievement of certain company and business division performance goals, including the achievement of certain thresholds of financial performance and certain business initiatives aimed at improving future earnings, which are determined prior to or shortly after the beginning of each year. The goals are communicated to our executive officers and are set so that the attainment of the targets is not assured and requires significant effort by our executives. All goals are also graduated, so that increasingly difficult effort and attainment above the minimum goal offers increased compensation.

Although performance objectives details vary between our Insurance Services, Financial Services and corporate segments, all executive incentive compensation awards for each segment are determined upon some combination of the following performance measures: net earnings growth; earnings per share growth; stock price growth; revenue growth; pre-tax income; and return on capital. Additional individual performance results may be awarded to our executive officers and mid-level management and these are measured by successful completion of major projects, client development, personal development or similar-type goals in which the employee played a major role. While we intend to tie individual performance to clearly articulated and objective measures, it is necessary, and at times prudent, for management to use a certain degree of discretion in evaluating individual results. When establishing our threshold performance incentive targets, the compensation committee reviews and discusses with both senior management and the full board of directors our business plan and its key underlying assumptions, expectations under then-existing and anticipated market conditions and the opportunity to generate shareholder value and then establishes the performance thresholds and targets for the year.

In 2006, at Insurance Services, Mr. Magids performance incentive targets were based on the pretax income of APS Insurance Services for that year. If pretax income was greater than \$1,075,000, calculated before his incentive compensation, Mr. Magids would receive an incentive equal to 10% of the pretax, pre-incentive income above \$1,075,000. If pretax income, calculated before Mr. Magids incentive compensation, was greater than \$2,750,000, Mr. Magids would receive an additional incentive equal to 5% of the pretax, pre-incentive income above \$2,750,000. Mr. Magids was also eligible for an additional 5% of pretax, pre-incentive income on a

subjective basis. In 2006, total pretax, pre-incentive income of Insurance Services related to Mr. Magids incentive compensation was \$4,200,000. At Investment Services, Mr. Searles and non-executive personnel participated in an incentive pool that began after Investment Services earned a minimum of a 30% return on capital for that year. After meeting this threshold, the total incentive pool was equal to approximately 36% of pretax, pre-incentive earnings for Investment Services. Mr. Searles was eligible to receive approximately 13% of this incentive pool, half of which was subjective. In 2006, pretax, pre-incentive income of Financial Services was \$2,400,000. Mr. Shifrin, Mr. Hayes and Mr. Solimine participated in a corporate incentive plan that was based on 5% of the pretax, pre-incentive operating income of the Company, which in 2006 was \$7,000,000. The pool also contained a subjective element of just less than that amount. No incentives were paid that did not fall within these defined parameters.

*Long-Term Incentives.* We believe our executives should have an ongoing stake in our success. We also believe that our executives should have a portion of their total compensation, historically 10-20%, tied to stock price performance because stock-related compensation is directly tied to shareholder value. Specific awards in 2006 are discussed below under Stock Options and Deferred Stock Grants. Our long-term incentives are in the form of stock options and deferred stock grants. We use these incentives as a form of long-term compensation because we believe stock options and deferred stock grants more appropriately match the long-term incentive compensation with the creation of shareholder value by allowing the executives, in the case of stock options, to purchase the underlying common stock at the same price as the closing price per share on the date the option was granted.

*Stock Options.* Our board of directors reviews and approves stock option awards to executive officers based upon our compensation committee s assessment of individual performance, a review of each executive s existing long-term incentives, and retention considerations. In 2006, the Company granted options for 5,000 shares to Mr. Solimine, with a grant date fair value of \$21,450 and options for 25,000 shares to Mr. Magids, with a grant date fair value of \$97,250. The vesting schedule for recent grants of stock options, determined by the compensation committee, traditionally has had options vest in two approximately equal annual installments beginning one year from the date of grant for directors and three approximately equal annual installments beginning one year for non-director employees. Stock options have historically been granted at about the same time that the year s financial results are known. This has usually occurred in conjunction with a board meeting held late in the fourth quarter or early in the first quarter of the following year. Options have also historically been granted to directors upon their initial election to the board and to key employees upon their initial employment. The board considers whether material non-public information exists and does not grant options during such periods. Options are priced at the closing price on the date of grant.

*Deferred Stock Grants.* Key executives, including the named executives, may receive a portion of their incentive compensation, typically 0-5%, in the form of deferred company stock. These executives may also receive deferred stock grants, with all deferred stock awards being determined by the committee. Under our Deferred Compensation Plan shares are earned in the year of award. Payout of the shares is subject to a schedule wherein shares become eligible for payout over five years, in equal annual amounts, following the grant. Upon reaching age 60, participants are then entitled to receive the eligible shares and the shares that become eligible each year thereafter. In the event that a participant terminates employment or resigns and signs a non-competition agreement, all of the shares granted become eligible and will be paid out in four equal annual installments beginning with the date of the non-competition agreement. In the event that a terminating participant does not sign a non-competition agreement or if a participant is terminated for cause, the participant will receive only the eligible shares and shares not yet eligible will be forfeited and allocated pro rata to the remaining participants. All shares granted are to be paid out in the event of the death or disability of the participant. In 2006, Mr. Shifrin received 4,300 shares, with an award date market value of \$70,450, Mr. Hayes received 2,332 shares, with an award market value of \$37,610, Mr. Solimine received 1,000 shares, with an award date market value of \$15,900, and Mr. Searles received 1,361 shares, with an award date market value of \$23,818.

*Perquisites.* Executive officers are eligible to participate in all of our employee benefit plans, such as medical, dental, group life, disability and accidental and dismemberment insurance and our 401(k) plan, in each

case on the same basis as other employees. Other perquisites, offered only to executive officers, include club dues and automobile allowances. Specifically, Mr. Shifrin and Mr. Magids are reimbursed for club dues amounting to annual 2006 totals of \$2,300 and \$5,854, respectively. Mr. Shifrin also receives a car allowance of \$350 per month (\$4,200 annually). Finally, executive officers and other employees may seek reimbursement for business related expenses in accordance with our business expense reimbursement policy. We do not view perquisites as a significant element of our comprehensive compensation structure but do believe that they can be used in conjunction with a base salary and incentive compensation to attract, motivate and retain individuals in a competitive environment.

Compensation from employee benefit plans is included in an employee s taxable income to the extent that the fair value of life insurance exceeds \$50,000. Employee reimbursement for expenses, including dues and automobile expenses, are only to the extent of business use and therefore are not included in their taxable income.

### **Executive Compensation Tables**

*Summary Compensation Table*. Set forth below is information concerning aggregate cash compensation earned during 2006 by our chief executive officer, chief financial officer and each of our other most highly compensated executive officers who received in excess of \$100,000 in Total Compensation during the last fiscal year, who we will refer to as our named executive officers.

							Change in		
							Pension		
							Value and		
							Non-qualified		
							Deferred	All	
							Compensation	Other	
Name and		C. L.	D	Stock Awards	Option Awards	Non-Equity Incentive Plan	Earnings	Compensation	Total
Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$)	(\$)	(\$)(1)	Compensation (\$)	(\$)	(\$) (2)	(\$)
Kenneth S. Shifrin Chairman and Chief Executive Officer	2006	349,992	(*)	70,450	10,127	465,500(3)	(*)		910,261
William H. Hayes Senior Vice President-Finance, Secretary and Chief Financial Officer	2006	150,000		37,610	5,656	114,000		7,692	314,958
Thomas R. Solimine Controller	2006	101,640		15,900	6,650	50,000		5,072	179,262
Maury L. Magids Senior Vice President-Insurance	2006	287,500			119,715	237,623		11,089	655,927
William A. Searles Chairman of the Board of APS Investment Services	2006	108,000(4)		39,718	6,095	125,837(3)(5)			279,650

(1) These share amounts reflect the dollar amount recognized for financial statement reporting purposes for the year ended December 31, 2006 in accordance with SFAS No. 123(R) of stock options granted pursuant to our equity incentive plans and thus include amounts from options granted in and prior to 2006. Assumptions used in the calculation of the amounts are included in the footnotes to our audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2006 included in this Prospectus.

(2)

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

Consists of our matching contributions to our 401(k) plan and premiums paid for group life insurance in excess of \$50,000 coverage with respect to such officer. For Mr. Shifrin, this amount also includes a car allowance of \$4,200 (\$350 per month) as well as club dues reimbursements of \$2,300 for 2006. Mr. Magids received club dues reimbursements totaling \$5,854 for 2006.

- (3) The amount shown includes \$19,000 and \$4,000 paid to Mr. Shifrin and Mr. Searles, respectively, under a 1999 incentive plan related to profits we realized upon the sale of our investment in HealthTronics, Inc.
- (4) Director s fee for serving as chairman of APS Investment Services.
- (5) Non-discretionary incentive bonus based on APS Investment Services achieving specified levels of return on capital.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards. The following table provides information related to options granted to the named executive officers during 2006. We do not have any outstanding stock appreciation rights.

	Under No	d Possible on-Equity n Awards	Incentive	Under	ed Future Equity Ir lan Awar		All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying	Exercise or Base Price of Option	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Options
	Threshold	Target	Maximum	Threshold	Target	Maximum	or Units	Options	Awards	Awards
Grant Name Date	<b>(\$</b> )	(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#) (2)	(\$/Sh)	(2)
Kenneth S. Shifrin	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#) (2)	(\$/511)	(3)
William H. Hayes		110,000								
Thomas R. Solimine 11/29/06		50,000						5,000	15.90	21,450
Maury L. Magids 5/30/06		300,000						25,000	14.20	97,250
William A. Searles		200,000								

(1) The amounts shown represent the target amounts of annual performance-based cash incentive compensation that might have been paid to each named executive officer for 2006 performance. Threshold and maximum amounts as a percentage of base salary are not determinable because the performance-based cash incentive compensation programs applicable to these executives contain a discretionary component. Further, the objective portion of the awards is based on pre-tax income and has no cap. The actual amount paid for 2006 performance is shown in the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table on page 110. These awards are described in further detail under Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 106.

(2) These options were granted at the closing price on the date of grant. All of Mr. Magids options were vested at the date of grant. Mr. Solimine s 5,000 options will vest on the anniversary of the date of grant over a three-year period in increments of 1,500 for each of the first two years and 2,000 for the third year.

(3) The grant date fair value is calculated assuming a per share value of \$3.89 and \$4.29 for Mr. Magids and Mr. Solimine, respectively, arrived at by applying the Black-Scholes valuation method in accordance with SFAS No. 123(R), Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation. The assumptions used in determining the grant date fair values of these awards are set forth in Note 13 to the Company s consolidated financial statements, which are included herein.

*Outstanding Equity Awards at December 31, 2006.* The following table provides information regarding each unexercised stock option held by each of our named executive officers as of December 31, 2006.

		Ор	tion Awards				Stoc	x Awards	Equity
Name (a)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable (b)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable (c)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#) (d)	Option Exercise Price (\$) (e)	Option Expiration Date (f)	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#) (g)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (\$) (h)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#) (i)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$) (j)
Kenneth S. Shifrin	25,000 25,000 10,000 15,000			4.29 9.10 10.12 11.55	1/07/2008 12/4/2008 12/6/2009 12/6/2010	-			
William H. Hayes	7,000 14,000 5,000			4.29 9.10 11.55	1/07/2008 12/4/2008 12/6/2010				
Thomas R. Solimine	13,000 5,000 5,000	5,000		9.10 10.12 11.55 15.90	12/4/2008 12/6/2009 12/6/2010 11/29/2011				
Maury L. Magids	15,000 25,000 13,000 5,000 25,000	7,000		4.39 4.29 9.60 10.12 14.20	3/27/2007(1) 1/7/2008 1/14/2009 12/6/2009 5/30/2011				
William S. Searles	5,000 5,000 10,000			9.10 10.12 11.55	12/4/2008 12/6/2009 12/6/2010				

(1) Mr. Magids exercised all options expiring on March 27, 2007 prior to that date.

The number of and the exercise price for each non-qualified option share (columns b and e, respectively) is determined by the compensation committee. The exercise price of a qualified incentive stock option has to be at least 100% of the fair market value of such shares on the date of grant of the option. Under our incentive plans, option grants are limited to a maximum of ten-year terms; however, the committee has issued all currently outstanding grants with five-year terms. The committee also determines vesting for each option grant and traditionally has had options vest in two approximately equal annual installments beginning one year from the date of grant for directors and three approximately equal annual installments beginning one year for non-director employees.

2006 Option Exercises. The following table provides information related to options exercised by the named executive officers during 2006 and the number and the aggregate dollar amount realized by the named executive officer upon exercise of the stock options.

	Option A Number of	Option Awards		Awards
	Shares Acquired on Exercise	Value Realized on Exercise	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting	Value Realized on Vesting
Name	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)
Kenneth S. Shifrin	75,000	819,000		
William H. Hayes				
Thomas R. Solimine	5,000	51,050		
	1,000	7,900		
Maury L. Magids	4,000	61,280		
William A. Searles	5,000	52,250		
	15,000	209,250		
	10,000	66,450		

*Non-qualified Deferred Compensation Table for 2006.* The following table provides information on the non-qualified deferred compensation of the named executives in 2006, including:

*Deferral of Bonus.* Key executives, including the named executives, may receive a portion of their incentive compensation in the form of deferred company stock. These executives, as well as members of the board of directors, may also receive deferred stock grants, with all deferred stock awards being determined by the committee. Awards to non-employee members of the board of directors are included in the director compensation table.

	Executive Contributions in last FY	Registrant Contributions in Last FY	Aggregate Earnings in Last FY	Aggregate Withdrawals/ Distributions	Aggregate Balance at Last FYE
Name	(\$)	(\$)(1)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Kenneth S. Shifrin		70,450	43,292		313,728
William H. Hayes		37,610	17,946		138,528
Thomas R. Solimine		15,900	5,700		48,000
Maury L. Magids			38,984		222,768
William A. Searles (2)		39,718	11,114		99,936

(1) Reflects Company contributions credited to the account of the named executive in 2006. Shares are earned in the year of award. Payout of the shares is subject to a schedule wherein shares become eligible for payout over five years, in equal annual amounts, following the grant (the eligible shares ). Upon reaching age 60, participants are then entitled to receive the eligible shares and the shares that become eligible each year thereafter. In the event that a participant terminates employment or resigns and signs a non-competition agreement, all of the shares granted become eligible and will be paid out. In the event that a terminating participant does not sign a non-competition agreement or if a participant is terminated for cause, the participant will receive only the eligible shares and shares not yet eligible will be forfeited and allocated pro rata to the remaining participants. All shares granted are to be paid out in the event of the death or disability of the participant.

(2) Related to service as a director.

**Employment Agreements** 

*Employment Agreements.* We have entered into employment agreements with Mr. Shifrin, Mr. LaFrey, Mr. Magids and Mr. Hayes. Each of these agreements provides for the payment of a base salary, eligibility for performance bonuses as determined by our board of directors, and such other benefits as are available to our other salaried employees. Mr. Shifrin s agreement provides for a monthly salary, currently \$33,333, and terminates August 1, 2010. Mr. LaFrey s agreement, which commenced on April 16, 2007, provides for a

monthly salary, currently \$31,250, and terminates March 22, 2011. Mr. Magids agreement provides a monthly salary, currently \$25,000, and terminates March 1, 2008. Mr. Hayes agreement provides for a monthly salary, currently \$14,167, and terminates August 1, 2008. Mr. Searles has a similar Consulting Agreement, which provides for a monthly fee of \$9,000 and terminates August 1, 2008. The agreements contain confidentiality and nonsolicitation provisions and are cancelable by us for cause, which includes conviction of a felony, material violation of the agreement or Company policies, or failure to carry out the duties of the position. Each of the agreements entitles the employee/director to receive lump-sum payments if any of the following triggering events occur: if the terms of employment are materially changed or in the event the agreements are terminated by us without cause or by the employee/director following a change in control of us, as defined in the agreements. These payments are calculated as the greater of (a) for Mr. Shifrin and Mr. LaFrey, four times and for Mr. Magids, Mr. Hayes and Mr. Searles, two times, their respective average annual cash compensation earned for the prior number of years used as the multiplier for each agreement, per above, or (b) the total cash compensation that would otherwise have been payable to them throughout the remainder of the term of their employment/consulting agreements assuming their current compensation, including the amount of any bonuses for the immediately preceding calendar year, would have remained the same throughout the remainder of the term of their employment/consulting agreements.

For example, if a triggering event under each of these employment agreements had taken place as of the last business day of 2006, Mr. Shifrin would have received a lump-sum payment of \$3,146,152; Mr. Magids would have received a lump-sum payment of \$1,100,873, Mr. Hayes would have received a lump-sum payment of \$522,332 and Mr. Searles would have received a lump-sum payment of \$554,463. Mr. LaFrey would not have received anything, as he was not employed by us in 2006.

*Indemnity Agreements.* We have entered into indemnity agreements with our directors and certain of our officers. The agreements generally provide that, to the extent permitted by law, we must indemnify each such person for judgments, expenses, fines, penalties and amounts paid in settlement of claims that result from the fact that such person was our officer, director or employee. In addition, our articles of incorporation and certain of our subsidiaries articles of incorporation provide for certain indemnifications and limitations on director liability.

### **Compensation of Directors**

Our board compensation consists of cash, common stock options and deferred common stock grants. Our non-employee directors receive a fee of \$2,500 for each in-person board meeting, \$400 for teleconference board meetings and \$400 for each committee meeting they attend. The chairpersons of the audit committee and of the compensation committee each receive an annual stipend of \$5,000 for serving in those capacities. Mr. Shifrin and Mr. LaFrey, our employee directors, do not receive any separate compensation for their services as directors. Members of our board of directors are reimbursed for some expenses in connection with attendance at board and committee meetings.

Directors are eligible to receive stock option grants under our 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, as amended (the 2005 Incentive Plan ). In 2006, no options were granted to any board member. Directors are also eligible to receive grants of our common stock under our Deferred Compensation Plan. In 2006, Mr. Shifrin was awarded 3,000 shares and Mr. Little, Mr. Majors, Mr. Searles and Ms. Williams were each awarded 1,000 shares. Pursuant to the acquisition of API, Dr. Knight and Dr. Peche received options to purchase 22,000 and 29,000 shares, respectively, of our common stock. These options have an exercise price of \$13.94 and were fully vested as of the date of the grant.

	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash	Stock Awards	Option Awards	Non-equity Incentive Plan Compensation	Change in Pension Value and Non-qualified Deferred Compensation Earnings	All Other Compensation	Total
Name	(\$)	(\$) (1)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Lew N. Little, Jr.	11,900	15,900			2,900		30,700
Jackie Majors	19,400	15,900			5,700		41,000
Cheryl Williams	19,400	15,900			5,700		41,000

(1) Each of the three non-management board members received 1,000 shares in deferred common stock of the Company. At the date of grant, November 29, 2006, our common stock closed at \$15.90.

#### Limitations of Liability; Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Article 2.02-1 of the Texas Business Corporation Act (the TBCA) provides that a Texas corporation shall have the power to indemnify anyone who was, is, or may become a defendant or respondent to any threatened, pending, or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, arbitrative, or investigative, or any appeal in such an action, suit or proceeding, and any inquiry or investigation that could lead to such an action, suit, or proceeding, because such person is or was a director of the corporation, provided that (i) such person conducted himself in good faith, (ii) such person reasonably believed (A) that in the case of conduct in his official capacity as a director of the corporation that his conduct was in the corporation s best interests and (B) in all other cases, that his conduct was at least not opposed to the corporation s best interests, and (iii) in the case of a criminal proceeding, such person had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The termination of a proceeding by judgment, order, settlement or conviction, or on a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, is not of itself determinative that a director is not eligible for indemnification by a corporation. Additionally, a person shall be deemed to be liable in respect of any claim, issue or matter only after a court of competent jurisdiction adjudges the person liable and the person has exhausted all available appeals. We may not indemnify a director as described above for obligations resulting from a proceeding (i) in which such person is liable on the basis that he improperly received personal benefit, whether or not the benefit resulted from an action taken in his official capacity, or (ii) in which such person is found liable to the corporation (except that in such cases we may indemnify such director against reasonable expenses the director actually incurs in connection with the proceeding unless the director s misconduct was willful, in which case we may not pay such indemnification).

A court may order indemnification even though the director did not meet certain of these conditions, if the court deems indemnification proper and equitable; provided, however, that if the court determines that the indemnified person is liable to the corporation or improperly received a personal benefit, the court-ordered indemnification cannot exceed the reasonable expenses that the indemnified party actually incurred in connection with the proceeding.

A corporation may provide indemnification as described above only if a determination of indemnification is made: (i) by a majority vote of directors who at the time of the vote are not named defendants or respondents in the proceeding, regardless of whether the directors not named defendants or respondents or respondents constitute a quorum; (ii) by a majority vote of a committee of the board of directors, if (A) the committee is designated by a majority

vote of the directors who at the time of the vote are not named defendants or respondents in the proceeding, regardless of whether the directors not named defendants or respondents constitute a quorum, and (B) the committee consists solely of one or more of the directors not named as defendants or respondents in the proceeding; (iii) by special legal counsel selected by the board of directors or a committee of the board by vote as set forth in (i) and (ii); or (iv) by the shareholders in a vote that excludes the shares held by the directors who are named defendants or respondents in the proceeding.

A person may be indemnified by a corporation as previously described against judgments, penalties (including excise and similar taxes), fines, settlements, and reasonable expenses actually incurred by the person in connection with the proceeding, provided, that if such a person is found liable to the corporation or is liable on the basis that he or she improperly received a personal benefit, the indemnification shall be limited to reasonable expenses actually incurred by the person in connection with the proceeding and shall not be available in respect of any proceeding in which the person shall have been found liable for willful or intentional misconduct in the performance of his duty to the corporation.

A corporation shall indemnify a director against reasonable expenses incurred by him in connection with the proceeding in which he is a named defendant or respondent because he is or was a director if he has been wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of the proceeding. In addition, if a director sues a corporation to recover indemnification in such a case, the court, upon ordering the corporation to pay indemnification, shall also award the director his expenses incurred in securing the indemnification. A corporation may pay, or reimburse a director for, the director s reasonable expenses incurred because he or she was, is, or may become a defendant or respondent in a proceeding, in advance of any final disposition of the proceeding and without any determination that the director is entitled to such payment or reimbursement under the above-described standards after the corporation receives a written affirmation by the director of his or her good faith belief that he or she has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification under Article 2.02-1 of the TBCA and a written undertaking by or on behalf of the director (which must be an unlimited general obligation but that need not be secured, and that may be accepted without reference to the director s financial ability to pay) to repay the amount paid or reimbursed if it is ultimately determined that the director in connection with that proceeding is prohibited under the standards enumerated above. Notwithstanding the above, a corporation may pay or reimburse a director for expenses incurred in connection with the director is not a named defendant or respondent in the proceeding.

Article 2.02-1 of the TBCA permits the purchase and maintenance of insurance or another arrangement on behalf of directors, officers, employees and agents of the corporation against any liability asserted against or incurred by them in any such capacity or arising out of the person s status as such, whether or not the corporation itself would have the power to indemnify any such officer or director against such liability; provided, that if the insurance or other arrangement is with a person or entity that is not regularly engaged in the business of providing insurance coverage, the insurance or arrangement may provide for payment of a liability with respect to which the corporation would not have the power to indemnify the person only if the shareholders of the corporation have approved including coverage for the additional liability.

A corporation shall indemnify an officer against reasonable expenses incurred in connection with a proceeding in which the officer is a named defendant or respondent because he or she is or was an officer if he or she has been wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of the proceeding. In addition, if a director sues a corporation for indemnification in such a case, the court, upon ordering the corporation to pay indemnification, shall also award the officer expenses incurred in securing indemnification. Further, if a court determines that the officer is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification, the court may order the indemnification that the court determines is proper and equitable; provided that if the officer is found liable to the corporation or is found liable on the basis that he or she received an improper personal benefit, the indemnification shall be limited to reasonable expenses actually incurred by the officer in connection with the proceeding.

Any indemnification of, or advance of expenses to, a director must be reported in writing to shareholders with or before the notice or waiver of notice of the next shareholders meeting or before the next submission to shareholders of a consent to action without a meeting, and, in any case, within the twelve-month period immediately following such indemnification or advance.

A corporation may indemnify and advance expenses to officers, employees and agents to the same extent that it may indemnify, or advance expenses to, directors. However, a determination of eligibility for indemnification does not have to be made in accordance with the procedures described above in the case of employees or agents.

A corporation may indemnify and advance expenses to persons who are not or were not officers, employees or agents of the corporation but are or were serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, venturer, proprietor, trustee, employee, agent or similar functionary for another entity to the same extent that it may indemnify and advance expenses to directors. Additionally, a corporation may indemnify and advance expenses to such persons and to an officer, employee or agent who is not a director to such further extent, consistent with law, as may be provided by its articles of incorporation, bylaws, general or specific action of its board of directors, or contract or as permitted or required by common law.

Article IX of our restated articles of incorporation provides that, to the extent permitted by applicable law and by resolution or other proper action of our board of directors, we will indemnify its present and former directors and officers, its employees and agents and any other person serving at the request of the Company as a director, trustee, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, trust or other enterprise, against expenses, including attorneys fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in connection with any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding to which any such person is, or is threatened to be made, a party and which may arise by reason of the fact he is or was a person occupying any such office or position. In addition, we currently maintain directors and officers liability insurance.

Article XVI of our restated articles of incorporation provides that our directors shall not be liable to the Company or its shareholders for monetary damages for an act or omission in the director s capacity as a director except for liability based upon (i) a breach of duty of loyalty to the Company or its shareholders, (ii) an act or omission not in good faith or that involves intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) a transaction from which a director received an improper benefit, whether or not the benefit resulted from an action taken within the scope of the director s office, (iv) an act or omission for which the director s liability is expressly provided by statute, or (v) an act related to an unlawful stock repurchase or payment of a dividend.

In addition to the indemnifications provided by our restated articles of incorporation, we have entered into indemnity agreements with our officers and directors. The agreements generally provide that, to the extent permitted by law, we must indemnify each person for judgments, expenses, fines, penalties and amounts paid in settlement of claims that result from the fact that they were an officer, director or employee of the Company.

The preceding discussion of indemnification agreements, our restated articles of incorporation and Section 2.02-1 of the Texas Business Corporation Act is not intended to be exhaustive and is qualified in its entirety by the indemnity agreements, restated articles of incorporation and Section 2.02-1 of the Texas Business Corporation Act.

#### PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS AND SELLING SHAREHOLDER

The table below sets forth certain information as of April 30, 2007, on both a historical basis, and as adjusted to reflect the sale of the shares of common stock offered in the public offering under this prospectus, regarding the amount and nature of the beneficial ownership of our common stock by (a) Kenneth S. Shifrin, our chairman and chief executive officer, who is the selling shareholder, (b) each person who is known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, (c) each of our directors, (d) each of the named executive officers, and (e) all of our officers and directors as a group.

None of our officers or directors own any of our Series A redeemable preferred stock, and there is no beneficial owner of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock.

Beneficial ownership has been determined in accordance with the applicable rules and regulations, promulgated under the Exchange Act. Unless indicated below, to our knowledge, the persons and entities named in the table have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all shares beneficially owned, subject to community property laws where applicable. Shares of our common stock subject to options that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of April 30, 2007 are deemed to be outstanding and to be beneficially owned by the person holding the options for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership is based on 4,826,355 shares of common stock issued and outstanding and the pro forma post offering percentage ownership is based on 6,826,355 shares of common stock issued and outstanding as of April 30, 2007. As of April 30, 2007, there were approximately 4,660 holders of record of our common stock.

	Pre-Offerin	g	Pro Forma Post-Offering			
	Amount and Nature of Beneficial	Percent of	Amount and Nature of Beneficial	Percent of		
Names and Addresses of Beneficial Owner	Ownership (1) (2)	Class	Ownership (1)(2)	Class		
Kenneth S. Shifrin (3)	657,554	13.4%	557,554	8.1%		
Timothy L. LaFrey (4)		*		*		
Norris C. Knight, Jr. M.D.	23,062	*	23,062	*		
Lew N. Little, Jr.	26,500	*	26,500	*		
Jackie Majors	41,500	*	41,500	*		
William J. Peche, M.D.	29,779	*	29,779	*		
William A. Searles	20,000	*	20,000	*		
Cheryl Williams	26,063	*	26,063	*		
William H. Hayes	67,253	1.4%	67,253	1.0%		
Maury L. Magids	98,000	2.0%	98,000	1.4%		
Thomas R. Solimine	26,640	*	26,640	*		
All officers and directors as a group (12 persons) (5)	1,071,711	20.6%	971,711	13.5%		

\* Represents less than 1% of the outstanding shares of common stock at April 30, 2007.

(1) Except as otherwise indicated, and subject to community property laws where applicable, each individual has sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares owned by such individual.

(2) The number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned by our officers and directors includes the following number of shares subject to options that are presently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days after April 30, 2007: Mr. Shifrin, 75,000; Dr. Knight, 22,000; Mr. Little, 25,000; Mr. Majors, 37,500; Dr. Peche, 29,000; Mr. Searles, 20,000; Ms. Williams, 25,000; Mr. Hayes, 26,000; Mr. Magids, 75,000; Mr. Solimine, 23,000. The number of shares beneficially owned by all of our directors and officers as a group, including the above-named directors, includes 387,500 shares subject to options that are presently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days after April 30, 2007.

(3) Mr. Shifrin is selling 100,000 of his shares pursuant to this offering.

(4) Mr. LaFrey holds options to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock, none of which are exercisable within 60 days after April 30, 2007.

(5) Includes the president and chairman of the board, if any, of each of our consolidated subsidiaries.

#### MATERIAL RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Compensation arrangements and stock option grants to our executive officers and directors are described in this prospectus under the heading Management.

#### **Terminated Attorney-in-Fact Agreement**

Prior to our acquisition of API, we, through a subsidiary, acted as API s attorney-in-fact which could have been viewed as an affiliated transaction. However, there was no ownership between the two entities. They had separate boards of directors and their duties to each other were based on a management agreement. Pursuant to the terms of this management agreement, we performed the administrative functions related to the operations of API. We, as the attorney-in-fact, received a management fee from API for providing these services. The management fee, which was calculated as a percentage of API s direct gross earned premiums and statutory net income including contingent management fees, was \$10,965,100, \$11,038,400 and \$10,608,800, in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Contingent management fees were also paid based on API s financial performance. In addition to the management fees paid to us as attorney-in-fact, API received a reimbursement of commission expenses from us as the attorney-in-fact in the amount of \$375,000 each year in 2006, 2005 and 2004. As of April 1, 2007, in connection with our acquisition of API, the management agreement between the attorney-in-fact and API was terminated and replaced with an inter-company management agreement.

#### **Advisory Services Agreement**

On April 1, 2007, API entered into an Advisory Services Agreement with API Advisory, LLC ( API Advisor ), an entity formed by the nine persons who were on API s board of directors immediately prior to April 1, 2007. API Advisor is owned by those nine persons and we do not have any ownership in API Advisor. The Advisory Services Agreement allows API to retain physician involvement in its insurance business, continue its philosophy of physicians working for physicians and ensure the provision of consulting services to API by advisors with a strong working relationship of the company. Under the terms of the Advisory Services Agreement, API Advisor provides API with advisory and consulting services. Its relationship with API is that of an independent contractor, not an attorney-in-fact, subsidiary, partner or other type of relationship.

API Advisor provides up to nine persons to serve on an advisory board of directors of API, which meets concurrently with the API board of directors. The advisory board provides advice and counsel to the API board on matters coming before the API board, but advisory board members do not have the right to vote on matters brought before the API board. As of April 1, 2007, the members of the advisory services board were Norris C. Knight, Jr., M.D., Freddie L. Contreras, M.D., Thomas Eades, M.D., Michael L. Green, Jr., M.D., Lawrence S. Pierce, M.D., Richard S. Shoberg, M.D., William J. Peche, M.D., Gregory M. Jackson, M.D. and Duane K. Boyd, Jr. We may elect one or more directors of the advisory board to the API board of directors. Currently Norris C. Knight, Jr., M.D., Richard S. Shoberg, M.D. and William J. Peche, M.D. serve on the API board of directors. Also, upon the closing of our acquisition of API, Norris K. Knight, Jr. M.D. and William J. Peche, M.D. were added to our board of directors. API Advisor assigns members of the advisory board to participate on one or more committees formed by the API board of directors.

API compensates the members of the advisory board and the committees directly based on meeting attendance. Under the terms of the Advisory Services Agreement, initial compensation for the advisory directors is \$2,500 for each board meeting attended in person and \$250 per hour, if attended by telephone, respectively with the same rates applicable to each committee of the board. API Advisor also retains, compensates and provides a medical director to API. The medical director, currently Dr. Jackson, is subject to the operational authority of the chief executive officer and the API board of directors.

If terminated by API, prior to December 31, 2016, other than upon a default by API Advisor or mutual agreement of the parties, API Advisor and each member of the advisory board will receive a payment of \$200,000 each upon the execution by such person of a non-compete agreement in favor of API.

We maintain customary officers and directors liability insurance with an endorsement naming the persons designated by API Advisor to provide advisory and consulting services to API as additional insureds thereunder, with respect to their services as advisory directors of API.

#### **Bond Portfolio Management**

APS Financial manages API s bond portfolio within the investment guidelines established by API s board of directors, provides advisory services on key investment decisions and manages API s investment accounting services. API pays APS Financial standard markup fees on trades of bonds. Fees paid to APS for services were \$306,000 and \$121,000 for the quarters ending March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Fees paid to APS Financial for these services were \$755,400, \$654,900 and \$656,500 in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

#### **APS Asset Management, Inc.**

William A. Searles and George Conwill, the chairman of the board and president, respectively, of APS Investment Services, Inc., each own one percent of the outstanding capital stock of Asset Management, and the remainder is owned by APS Investment Services, Inc. Asset Management entered into a Stock Transfer and Shareholders Agreements with Mr. Searles and Mr. Conwill that provide for the repurchase of the shares of Asset Management upon each person s death, disability or termination of employment.

Management believes that all of the transactions described above were made on terms no less favorable to us than could have been obtained from unaffiliated third parties. All future transactions between us and our officers, directors, principal shareholders and their affiliates will be approved by a majority of our board of directors, including a majority of the independent and disinterested directors and will be on terms no less favorable to us than could be obtained from unaffiliated third parties.

### DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Our authorized capital stock consists of 20,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.10 per shares, and 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$1.00 per share.

## **Common Stock**

As of April 30, 2007, there were 4,826,355 shares of common stock outstanding that were held of record by approximately 4,660 shareholders. There will be 6,826,355 shares of common stock outstanding (assuming no exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option and no exercise of outstanding options) after giving effect to the sale of the shares of common stock offered by this prospectus.

As of April 30, 2007, approximately 149,500 shares of common stock are reserved for issuance pursuant to our Deferred Compensation Plan and approximately 644,000 shares of common stock are reserved for issuance pursuant to our 2005 Incentive Plan. Prior to the 2005 Incentive Plan, we granted options under our 1995 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (the 1995 Incentive Plan ). The 1995 Incentive Plan provided for the issuance of 1,600,000 shares of common stock to our directors and key employees. As of April 30, 2007, 1,441,000 of the approved options under the 1995 Incentive Plan have been granted, 1,173,000 shares have been exercised, 268,000 shares are exercisable and 159,000 options have been cancelled.

The holders of our common stock are entitled to receive ratably, from funds legally available for the payment thereof, dividends when and as declared by resolution of our board of directors, subject to the preferential dividend rights of holders of our Series A mandatorily redeemable preferred stock and any other preferential dividend rights which may be granted to holders of any preferred stock authorized and issued by the Company. In the event of liquidation, each share of common stock is entitled to share pro rata in any distribution of our assets after payment or providing for the payment of liabilities and any liquidation preference of any outstanding preferred stock. Each holder of our common stock is entitled to one vote for each share of common stock held of record on the applicable record date on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders, including the election of directors.

Holders of our common stock have no preemptive rights and have no right to convert their common stock into any other securities. The outstanding shares of our common stock are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

On May 8, 2007, our board of directors declared a cash dividend on our common stock of \$0.30 to holders of record as of May 18, 2007, which was paid on June 15, 2007.

### **Share Repurchase Program**

We announced a share repurchase program on August 17, 2004, which authorized us to purchase up to an aggregate of \$2 million of our common stock. On each of December 7, 2005 and June 30, 2006, our board of directors authorized an increase of additional increments of \$2 million.

In 2005, 139,107 shares were purchased, 45,195 of which were purchased in open market transactions and 93,912 of which were purchased in private transactions. In 2006, 167,482 shares were purchased, all but 39,000 of which were purchased in open market transactions. As of April 30, 2007, we had purchased a total of approximately \$4.7 million (350,389 shares) in common stock under our stock repurchase plan since its announcement. In January 2007, we purchased 2,301 shares; however, no additional shares were purchased during the remainder of the first quarter of 2007 because, in connection with the acquisition of API, we suspended our share repurchase program from the time we began to solicit votes in favor of the acquisition until April 1, 2007, the effective time of the acquisition, in accordance with applicable SEC regulations.

Our open market stock repurchases are made in reliance upon Rule 10b-18 of the Exchange Act safe harbor from certain market manipulation claims for purchases by an issuer of its own common stock. Under this rule, we may not open trading in our shares, may not trade in the last thirty minutes of the trading session, may bid no more than the current bid or last trade, and may purchase no more in a single day than 25% of the average daily trading volume for the last four calendar weeks, unless certain rules for larger block trades are followed. Our stock option plan allows us to accept shares owned by an optionee immediately prior to the exercise of an option in payment for the option exercise. Substantially all of the shares acquired in private transactions in 2005 and 2006 were acquired in this manner. Additionally, we consider unsolicited offers to sell shares back to us and make a decision on purchasing them based on the price and our business needs at the time of the offer. We give priority in our repurchases to shares offered in option exercises, followed by open market purchases and finally unsolicited offers from shareholders. We do not reissue any shares acquired in repurchases, instead canceling them upon acquisition.

We have suspended our share repurchase program during this offering, in accordance with applicable SEC regulations.

The following table reflects stock repurchases under the share repurchase program during 2006 and the first four months of 2007:

Period		Total Number of Shares Purchased (1)	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Maximum Dollar Value of Shares that may yet be Purchased under Plans or Programs
Jan 1, 2006	Jan 31, 2006	20,600	13.01	20,600	1,750,000
Feb 1, 2006	Feb 28, 2006	12,856	12.86	12,856	1,585,000
Mar 1, 2006	Mar 31, 2006	10,800	13.28	10,800	1,442,000
Apr 1, 2006	Apr 30, 2006	6,500	14.80	6,500	1,346,000
May 1, 2006	May 31, 2006	7,710	14.56	7,710	1,234,000
Jun 1, 2006	Jun 30, 2006	82,431	14.62	82,431	2,029,000
Jul 1, 2006	Jul 31, 2006	4,711	14.39	4,711	1,961,000
Aug 1, 2006	Aug 31, 2006	11,402	14.34	11,402	1,797,000
Sep 1, 2006	Sep 30, 2006	1,000	17.12	1,000	1,780,000
Oct 1, 2006	Oct 31, 2006	3,087	15.75	3,087	1,731,000
Nov 1, 2006	Nov 30, 2006	2,500	15.63	2,500	1,692,000
Dec 1, 2006	Dec 31, 2006	3,885	15.93	3,885	1,630,000
Jan 1, 2007	Jan 31, 2007	2,301	15.99	2,301	1,593,000
Feb 1, 2007	Feb 28, 2007				1,593,000
Mar 1, 2007	Mar 31, 2007				1,593,000
Apr 1, 2007	Apr 30, 2007	14,700	17.03	14,700	1,343,000
2005 Incentive a	nd Non-Qualified Stock Op	tion Plan			

We adopted, with shareholder approval, the 2005 Incentive Plan. The 2005 Incentive Plan provides for the issuance of options to purchase up to an aggregate of 650,000 shares of common stock to our directors, key employees and consultants and advisors. Options to purchase a total of 498,000 shares of our common stock were granted as of April 30, 2007, 492,000 of which are currently outstanding, 285,000 of which are currently exercisable and 6,000 of which were exercised.

The maximum number of shares of common stock with respect to which options may be granted to any individual during any calendar year is 150,000. If any option expires or terminates prior to its exercise in full, the shares of our common stock allocable to the unexercised portion of such option may again be available for option

grants under the 2005 Incentive Plan. The plan is administered by an administrative body, referred to as the Committee, designated by our board of directors. The board may designate itself as the Committee or appoint two or more non-employee and outside directors, within the meaning of the federal securities laws and the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), to serve as the Committee. Participants under the 2005 Incentive Plan are selected by the Committee upon the recommendation of our management. All employees are eligible for selection to participate in the 2005 Incentive Plan. The Committee determines the number of shares underlying options granted to any individual under the plan, and options become exercisable in the manner and within the periods specified by the Committee in its discretion. The number and kind of shares subject to the 2005 Incentive Plan can be appropriately adjusted in the event of any change in the capital structure of the Company (such as a stock split, reverse stock split, stock dividend, combination or reclassification of our common stock).

Options granted under the 2005 Incentive Plan may either be incentive stock options, as defined in Section 422 of the Code, or options that are not intended to be incentive stock options. Options may be granted only to our employees, directors and consultants and advisors. No options may be granted under the 2005 Incentive Plan later than April 6, 2015. Any options granted under the 2005 Incentive Plan must have an exercise period of no more than ten years.

The exercise price per share for each option may not be less than the fair market value on the date of grant, as defined in the 2005 Incentive Plan. The plan provides that payment of the exercise price may be made in cash, by delivery of already owned shares of our common stock, valued at its fair market value on the exercise date, or through such cashless exercise procedures that are deemed acceptable by the Committee. Proceeds received from exercised options are used for general corporate purposes. To the extent that the aggregate fair market value (determined as of the time an option is granted) of the common stock for which any employee may have incentive stock options vest in any calendar year exceeds \$100,000, such excess incentive stock options will be treated as non-qualified options.

No options are assignable or transferable by the optionee except by will or by the laws of descent and distribution or by Committee approved transfer to a family member as defined in the 2005 Incentive Plan. Each option is exercisable during the lifetime of an optionee only by the optionee or the optionee s guardian or legal representative.

Upon a Change in Control (as defined in the 2005 Incentive Plan), dissolution or liquidation, corporate separation or division or sale of substantially all assets of the Company, the Committee may provide for (1) the continuation of the then outstanding options (if we are the surviving corporation), (2) the assumption of the 2005 Incentive Plan and the then outstanding options by the surviving entity or its parent, (3) the substitution by the surviving entity or its parent of options with substantially similar terms as the then outstanding options, (4) the cancellation of outstanding options for a cash payment equal to the in-the-money value thereof or (5) the cancellation of outstanding options without payment, the option holder would have the right to exercise such options before such cancellation. In connection with the alternatives described above, the Committee may in its discretion accelerate unexercisable options.

Our board of directors, subject to certain exceptions, may suspend, terminate or amend the 2005 Incentive Plan at its discretion.

The following stock option awards have been made under the 2005 Incentive Plan as of April 30, 2007: Mr. Shifrin, 35,000 shares; Mr. LaFrey, 50,000 shares; Mr. Magids, 35,000 shares; Mr. Hayes, 15,000 shares; Mr. Solimine, 10,000 shares; Mr. Searles, 22,000 shares; all executive officers as a group, 182,000 shares; all directors, who are not executive officers, as a group, 136,000 shares; and all employees, including current

officers who are not executive officers, as a group, 73,000 shares. Also, in connection with the establishment of API s Advisory Board, we issued options to purchase 148,000 shares of common stock to the directors of API immediately prior to the acquisition, which includes options granted to Dr. Knight and Dr. Peche.

No determination has been made with respect to future recipients of options under the 2005 Incentive Plan and it is not possible to specify the names or positions of the persons to whom options may be granted, or the number of shares, within the limitations of the 2005 Incentive Plan, to be covered by such options.

Under currently applicable provisions of the Code, an optionee will not be deemed to receive any income for federal income tax purposes upon the grant of any option under the 2005 Incentive Plan, nor will we be entitled to a tax deduction at that time. Upon the exercise of a non-incentive option, the optionee will be deemed to have received ordinary income in an amount equal to the difference between the exercise price and the market price of the shares on the exercise date. We will be allowed an income tax deduction equal to the excess of market value of the shares on the date of exercise over the cost of such shares to the optionee. No income will be recognized by the optionee at the time of exercise of an incentive stock option. If the stock is held at least one year following the exercise date and at least two years from the date of grant of the option, the optionee will realize a capital gain or loss upon sale, measured as the difference between the exercise price and the sale price. If both of these holding period requirements are not satisfied, ordinary income tax treatment will apply to the amount of gain at sale or exercise, whichever is less. If the actual gain exceeds the amount of ordinary income, the excess will be considered short-term or long-term capital gain depending on how long the shares are actually held. No income tax deduction will be allowed by us with respect to shares purchased by an optionee upon the exercise of an incentive stock option, provided such shares are held for the required periods as described above.

Under the Code, an option will generally be disqualified from receiving incentive stock option treatment if it is exercised more than three months following termination of employment. However, if the optionee is disabled, such statutory treatment is available for one year following termination. If the optionee dies while employed by us or within three months thereafter, the statutory time limit is waived altogether. In no event do these statutory provisions extend the rights to exercise an option beyond those provided by its terms.

### **Deferred Compensation Plan**

We have participated in a Deferred Compensation Plan since December 2004, which enables us to have flexibility in compensating directors, key employees and consultants and advisors through ownership of our common stock. When shares granted become eligible for withdrawal by plan participants, we will purchase the shares in the open market or issue them from our authorized but not issued or outstanding shares of common stock. In 2006, a total of 16,079 shares were awarded, for which we recorded an expense of \$260,000. In the first three months of 2007, 24,032 shares were awarded, for which we recorded an expense of \$417,000.

### **Shareholder Rights Plan**

We have adopted a shareholder rights plan that requires us to distribute one preferred share purchase right (a Preferred Right ) as a dividend on each outstanding share of our common stock upon the occurrence of certain events. Shareholder rights plans such as this are commonly referred to as poison pills.

Each Preferred Right entitles the record holder to purchase from us, upon the occurrence of triggering events specified in the plan, one one-thousandth of a share of our Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, par value \$1.00 per share (a Preferred Share ), at a price of \$20 per one one-thousandth of a Preferred Share, subject to adjustment. Generally, each one one-thousandth of a Preferred Share will have rights at least as favorable as one share of our common stock. The rights to acquire the Preferred Shares will be exercisable upon the earlier of (a) the date specified by resolution of the board of directors following a public announcement that a person or group of affiliated or associated persons has acquired beneficial ownership of 20% or more of our outstanding common stock or (b) the commencement of, or announcement of an intention to make, a tender offer

or exchange offer the consummation of which would result in the beneficial ownership by a person or group of 20% or more of our outstanding common stock. The objective of the rights plan is to reduce the risk of an unwanted takeover, which increases the likelihood that our shareholders will receive the long-term value of their investment.

The Preferred Rights expire on August 15, 2009, unless they are earlier redeemed or exchanged by the Company, as described in the shareholder rights plan.

### Series A Redeemable Preferred Stock

Our board of directors has established and provided for the issuance of a series of preferred stock, designated as the Series A redeemable preferred stock, which consists initially of 10,500 authorized shares. The shares of Series A redeemable preferred stock were authorized and issued in connection with the API acquisition. As of April 30, 2007, there were approximately 10,198 shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock, par value \$1.00 per share, outstanding, that were held of record by approximately 2,300 shareholders.

Holders of Series A redeemable preferred stock are entitled to cumulative dividends thereon at the rate of 3% per annum payable on the remaining redemption value per share, in priority to the payments of dividends on the common shares. Holders of Series A redeemable preferred stock have no preemptive rights and have the same voting rights as the holders of our common stock. The shares are non-certificated and mandatorily redeemable. They will be redeemed ratably at \$1 million per year, with all remaining outstanding shares being redeemed by December 31, 2016. In the event of any liquidation, the holders of Series A redeemable preferred stock receive an amount equal to the remaining redemption value plus accrued dividends before any distribution is made to the holders of our common stock. On May 8, 2007, our board declared its intention to make a payment to redeem, ratably, \$1 million of our Series A redeemable preferred stock, together with the required cash dividend equal to 3% per annum per share of the outstanding redemption value of the Series A redeemable preferred stock, to holders of record as of May 18, 2007. The redemption and dividend payments were made on June 1, 2007.

Furthermore, in connection with the API acquisition, pursuant to its regulatory authority, the Texas Department of Insurance has required us to place \$2.5 million into an escrow account with a bank, to remain in escrow until the aggregate remaining redemption and dividend obligation is less than the amount of such escrow balance. We have agreed that no early withdrawals will be made from this escrow account without prior approval from the Texas Department of Insurance.

### **Authorized Preferred Stock**

Our charter documents allow our board of directors to create new series of preferred stock and to designate the rights and preferences of each series. Any new series of preferred stock issued by us would likely have dividend, liquidation, voting or other rights that are superior to the rights of our common shareholders.

### **Anti-Takeover Considerations**

Certain anti-takeover provisions applicable to the governance of the Company, including the ability of our board of directors to create new series of preferred stock, could prevent or delay an acquisition of our business at a premium price or at all. Some of these provisions are contained in our articles of incorporation as well as in a shareholder rights plan adopted by the Company. Others are contained in the Texas statutory law governing corporations. These provisions may have the effect of delaying, making more difficult or preventing a change in control or acquisition of the Company by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise. These provisions are expected to discourage certain types of coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids and to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of the Company first to negotiate with us.

### Articles of Incorporation

Our articles of incorporation provide that we may not engage in certain business combinations with a corporation, subsidiary of a corporation, person or other entity which is the beneficial owner, directly or

indirectly, of 20% or more of our outstanding voting shares unless either certain requirements are first satisfied or the transaction is approved by the affirmative vote of no less than two-thirds of the shares of our common stock present in person or by proxy at a meeting where at least 80% of our common shares are represented (in person or by proxy).

### Shareholder Rights Plan

Under our shareholder rights plan described above, each outstanding share of common stock has attached to it one purchase right, referred to as a Preferred Right. Each Preferred Right entitles its holder to purchase from us a unit consisting of one one-thousandth of a share of Series A junior participating preferred stock at a price subject to adjustment. This could prevent or delay a change in control of the Company. The Preferred Rights expire on August 15, 2009, unless they are earlier redeemed or exchanged by the Company, as described in the shareholder rights plan.

### Texas Anti-Takeover Law

Articles 13.01 through 13.08 of the Texas Business Corporations Act provide that a Texas corporation may not engage in certain business combinations, including mergers, consolidations and asset sales, with a person, or an affiliate or associate of such person, who is an affiliated shareholder (generally defined as the holder of 20% or more of the corporation s voting shares) for a period of three years from the date such person became an affiliated shareholder unless (i) the business combination or purchase or acquisition of shares made by the affiliate shareholder was approved by the board of directors of the corporation before the affiliated shareholder became an affiliated shareholder; or (ii) the business combination was approved by the affiliated shareholder, at a meeting of shareholders called for that purpose (and not by written consent), not less than six months after the affiliated shareholder became an affiliated shareholder. Neither our articles of incorporation nor our bylaws contain any provision expressly providing that we will not be subject to the Texas anti-takeover statute. The Texas anti-takeover statute may have the effect of inhibiting a non-negotiated merger or other business combination involving the Company, even if such event(s) would be beneficial to our shareholders.

In addition to the Texas anti-takeover statute, Texas insurance laws also contain provisions that discourage acquisition proposals and may delay or prevent transactions affecting insurance companies. For more information, see Business Government Regulation Insurance Services.

### **Transfer Agent and Registrar**

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company is the transfer agent and registrar for our common stock and is referred to as the Transfer Agent.

### Stock Exchange Listing

Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol AMPH. We will use our reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of common stock sold in this offering to be approved for listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market, subject to official notice of issuance.

### MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO NON-U.S. HOLDERS

#### **Circular 230 Notice**

The tax discussion contained in this document is not given in the form of a covered opinion within the meaning of Circular 230 issued by the U.S. Secretary of the Treasury. Thus, we are required to inform you that you cannot rely upon any advice contained in this document for the purpose of avoiding U.S. federal tax penalties. The tax discussion contained in this document was written to support the promotion or marketing of the transactions or matters described in this document. Each taxpayer should seek advice based on the taxpayer s particular circumstances from an independent tax advisor.

### General

The following summary discusses the material U.S. federal income and estate tax consequences of the ownership of our common stock by a Non-U.S. Holder (as defined below) as of the date hereof. This discussion assumes that a Non-U.S. Holder holds shares of our common stock as a capital asset (generally property held for investment). This discussion does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income and estate taxes and does not deal with foreign, state and local consequences that may be relevant to Non-U.S. Holders in light of their personal circumstances. Special rules that may apply to certain Non-U.S. Holders, such as controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, individuals who are U.S. expatriates, and partnerships or other pass-through entities, that are subject to special treatment under the Code, are not described herein. Those individuals or entities should consult their own tax advisors to determine the U.S. federal, state, local and other tax consequences that may be relevant to them. Furthermore, the discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Code and regulations, rulings and judicial decisions thereunder as of the date hereof, and such authorities may be repealed, revoked or modified, possibly with retroactive effect, so as to result in U.S. federal income and estate tax consequences different from those discussed below. Persons considering the purchase, ownership or disposition of our common stock should consult their own tax advisors concerning the U.S. federal income and estate tax consequences arising under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

If a partnership holds our common stock, the tax treatment of a partner will generally depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Persons who are partners of partnerships holding our common stock should consult their tax advisors about their U.S. tax consequences.

As used herein, a Non-U.S. Holder of our common stock means a beneficial owner that is an individual, corporation, trust or estate other than (1) an individual citizen or resident of the United States, (2) a corporation or business entity treated as a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, (3) an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source or (4) a trust (A) that is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and with respect to which one or more U.S. persons has the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (B) that has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

#### Dividends

Dividends paid to a Non-U.S. Holder of our common stock generally will be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty. However, dividends that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business by the Non-U.S. Holder within the United States and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, are attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment of the Non-U.S. Holder, are not subject to the withholding tax, but instead are subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at applicable graduated individual or corporate rates. Certain Internal Revenue Service (the IRS ), certification and disclosure requirements must be complied with in order

for effectively connected income to be exempt from withholding. Any such effectively connected dividends received by a foreign corporation may, under certain circumstances, be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a 30% rate or a lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

A Non-U.S. Holder of our common stock who wishes to claim an exemption from, or reduction in, withholding under the benefit of an applicable treaty rate (and avoid backup withholding as discussed below) for dividends, will be required (a) to complete IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form) and certify under penalties of perjury that such holder is a Non-U.S. Holder and is eligible for treaty benefits or (b) if our common stock is held through certain foreign intermediaries, to satisfy certain relevant certification requirements of applicable Treasury regulations. Special certification and other requirements apply to certain Non-U.S. Holders that are pass-through entities rather than corporations or individuals.

A Non-U.S. Holder of our common stock eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax under an income tax treaty may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS on a timely basis.

### Gain on Disposition of Common Stock

A Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax with respect to gain recognized on a sale or other disposition of our common stock unless (1) the gain is effectively connected with a trade or business of the Non-U.S. Holder in the United States and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment of the Non-U.S. Holder, (2) in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder who is an individual and holds the common stock as a capital asset, such holder is present in the United States for 183 or more days in the taxable year of the sale or other disposition and certain other conditions are met or (3) we are or have been a U.S. real property holding corporation for U.S. Holder s holding period for the common stock. We believe we are not a U.S. real property holding corporation and we do not anticipate becoming one in the future.

An individual Non-U.S. Holder described in clause (1) above will be subject to tax on the net gain derived from the sale under regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates. An individual Non-U.S. Holder described in clause (2) above will be subject to a flat 30% tax on the gain derived from the sale, which may be offset by U.S. source capital losses (even though the individual is not considered a resident of the United States). If a Non-U.S. Holder that is a foreign corporation falls under clause (1) above, it will be subject to tax on its gain under regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates and, in addition, may be subject to the branch profits tax equal to 30% of its effectively connected earnings and profits or at such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

### U.S. Estate Tax

Common stock held by an individual Non-U.S. Holder at the time of death will be included in such holder s gross estate for U.S. federal estate tax purposes, unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise.

### Information for Reporting and Backup Withholding

Our company must report annually to the IRS and to each Non-U.S. Holder the amount of dividends paid to that holder and the tax withheld with respect to those dividends, regardless of whether withholding was required. Copies of the information returns reporting those dividends and withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which the Non-U.S. Holder resides under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty.

A Non-U.S. Holder will be subject to backup withholding for dividends paid to such holder unless applicable certification requirements are met or such holder establishes another exemption.

Information reporting and, depending on the circumstances, backup withholding will apply to the proceeds of a sale of our common stock paid within the United States or through certain U.S. related financial intermediaries, unless the beneficial owner certifies under penalties of perjury that it is a Non-U.S. Holder (and the payor does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that the beneficial owner is a U.S. person), or the beneficial owner establishes another exemption.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against such holder s U.S. federal income tax liability if the required information is furnished to the IRS.

### SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Future sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market could reduce then prevailing market prices. Furthermore, since a substantial number of our shares are subject to a lock-up as described below, sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market after the lock-ups expire could adversely affect the prevailing market price and our ability to raise equity capital in the future.

Upon completion of this offering, based on shares outstanding at April 30, 2007, we will have outstanding an aggregate of 6,826,355 shares of common stock, assuming no exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option and no exercise of outstanding options, and approximately 9,198 shares of Series A redeemable preferred stock. All of these shares are freely transferable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act, except for shares held or acquired by an affiliate of ours, as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, approximately 2 million shares of our common stock and approximately 10,198 shares of our Series A redeemable preferred stock issued in the API acquisition, which are subject to a lock-up agreement, and all of the common stock held by our directors and executive officers, which also are be subject to a lock-up arrangement as described below.

The outstanding shares subject to lock-up arrangements will be available-for-sale in the public market as follows:

1,982,499 additional shares will be eligible for sale upon the expiration of the lock-up agreement at the close of business on September 28, 2007 with respect to the shares issued in the API acquisition; and

584,211 additional shares will be eligible for sale upon the expiration of the 180-day lock-up agreements, with respect to our executives and directors.

#### Rule 144

Shares of our common stock that were issued without registration under the Act (restricted securities) or are held by an affiliate of ours (control securities) are not freely tradeable under the Securities Act and cannot be resold without registration under the Act or pursuant to Rule 144 promulgated thereunder.

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, a person (or persons whose shares are required to be aggregated), including any affiliate of the Company, who beneficially owns restricted securities for a period of at least one year is entitled to sell within any three-month period shares equal in number to the greater of (i) 1% of the then outstanding shares of the same class of shares, or (ii) the average weekly trading volume of the same class of shares during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of the required notice of sale with the SEC. The seller must also comply with the notice and manner of sale requirements of Rule 144, and there must be current public information available about the Company. In addition, any person (or persons whose shares must be aggregated) who is not, at the time of sale, nor during the preceding three months, an affiliate of the Company, and who has beneficially owned restricted shares for at least two years, can sell such shares under Rule 144 without regard to the notice, manner of sale, public information or the volume limitations described above. In addition, any affiliate of the Company may sell securities that are not restricted securities if the affiliate complies with the volume, notice and manner of sale restrictions of Rule 144.

#### **Stock Options**

In addition to the 6,826,355 shares of common stock outstanding immediately after this offering, as of April 30, 2007, there were outstanding options to purchase 760,000 shares of our common stock, of which approximately 153,100 are exerciseable prior to December 31, 2007 and not subject to a lock-up. The common stock that may be issued upon exercise of these options has been registered on Form S-8. Accordingly, shares of our common stock registered on such registration statement will be available-for-sale in the open market upon exercise by the holders, subject to vesting restrictions and contractual lock-up restrictions, as described below.

#### Lock-Up Agreements

#### **API** Acquisition

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

The shares of our common stock and Series A redeemable preferred stock issued in the API acquisition are subject to a 180-day lock-up period that commenced on April 1, 2007, during which time the common and

preferred shares issued by us in the acquisition are being held in escrow such that the shares cannot be traded for 180 days. The lock-up period will expire at the close of business on September 28, 2007, after which these shares will be freely tradeable without restriction, except for shares held or acquired by an affiliate.

### This Offering

In connection with this offering, all of our directors and executive officers, certain other officers and the selling shareholder of the company entered into lock-up agreements with the underwriters of this offering. Pursuant to these agreements, subject to exceptions, we may not issue any new shares of common stock, and those holders of common stock may not, directly or indirectly offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of or hedge any common stock, or publicly announce the intention to do any of the foregoing, without the prior written consent of Raymond James & Associates, Inc. for a period of 180 days from the date of this prospectus, other than 84,500 options exercisable into shares which are subject to the lock-up for 90 days from the date of this prospectus.

```
131
```

### UNDERWRITING

We are offering the shares of our common stock described in this prospectus through the underwriters named below. Raymond James is acting as the representative of the underwriters. We have entered into an underwriting agreement with the representative. Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, each of the underwriters has severally agreed to purchase from us and the selling shareholder the number of shares of common stock listed next to its name in the following table.

Underwriters	Number of shares
Raymond James & Associates, Inc.	1,470,000
Morgan Keegan & Company, Inc.	630,000
Total	2,100,000

The underwriting agreement provides that the underwriters must buy all of the shares if they buy any of them. However, the underwriters are not required to take or pay for the shares covered by the underwriters over-allotment option described below.

Our common stock is offered subject to a number of conditions, including:

receipt and acceptance of our common stock by the underwriters; and

the underwriters right to reject orders in whole or in part.

We have been advised by the representative that the underwriters intend to make a market in our common stock, but that they are not obligated to do so and may discontinue making a market at any time without notice.

In connection with this offering, certain of the underwriters or securities dealers may distribute prospectuses electronically.

#### **Over-Allotment Option**

We have granted the underwriters an option to buy up to 315,000 additional shares of our common stock. The underwriters may exercise this option solely for the purpose of covering over-allotments, if any, made in connection with this offering. The underwriters have 30 days from the date of this prospectus to exercise this option. If the underwriters exercise this option, they each will purchase additional shares approximately in proportion to the amounts specified in the table above. Additional shares will be purchased from the Company only, and not pro rata with the selling shareholder.

### **Commissions and Discounts**

The following table summarizes the underwriting discounts and commissions that we and the selling shareholder will pay to the underwriters. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares of our common stock. The underwriting fee is the difference between the price to the public and the amount the underwriters pay to us and the selling shareholder for the shares.

Discounts an	d Commissions	Discounts and	Commissions
Per	Share	Tot	al
No	Full Exercise	No Exercise	Full Exercise

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

	Ex	kercise						
Paid by us	\$	0.99	\$	0.99	\$	1,980,000	\$ 2	2,291,850
Paid by selling shareholder	\$	0.99	\$	0.99	\$	99,000	\$	99,000
The representative of the underwriters has advised us that the underwriters p	ropose	e to offer th	ne shar	es of our	comm	on stock direc	etly to t	he public
at the public offering price on the cover of this prospectus and to								

selected dealers, which may include the underwriters, at such offering price less a selling concession not in excess of \$0.10 per share. After the offering, the representative may change the offering price and other selling terms.

The expenses of the offering that are payable by us are estimated to be \$546,900 (excluding underwriting discounts and commissions). The selling shareholder will not pay any of the registration expenses. The selling shareholder may be deemed an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act and may be subject to certain statutory liabilities of the Securities Act.

### Lock-up Agreements

We, all of our directors and executive officers, certain other of our officers and the selling shareholder have agreed that, without the prior written consent of Raymond James, we and they will not directly or indirectly, (1) offer for sale, sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of (or enter into any transaction or device that is designed to, or could be expected to, result in the disposition by any person at any time in the future of) any shares of our common stock (including, without limitation, shares of common stock that may be deemed to be beneficially owned by us or them in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC and shares of common stock that may be issued upon exercise of any options or warrants) or securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common stock, (2) enter into any swap or other derivatives transaction that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of our common stock, (3) make any demand for or exercise any right or file or cause to be filed a registration statement, including any amendments thereto, with respect to the registration of any shares of our common stock or securities convertible, exercisable or exchangeable into common stock or any of our other securities, or (4) publicly disclose the intention to do any of the foregoing. These restrictions generally expire 180 days after the date of this prospectus; provided, however, that the restrictions will expire 90 days after the date of this prospectus as to a total of 84,500 options to purchase shares.

The applicable restricted period described in the preceding paragraph will be extended if:

during the last 17 days of the applicable restricted period we issue an earnings release or material news or a material event relating to us occurs; or

prior to the expiration of the applicable restricted period, we announce that we will release earnings results during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the applicable period, in which case the restrictions described in the preceding paragraph will continue to apply until the expiration of the 18-day period beginning on the issuance of the earnings release or the announcement of the material news or occurrence of a material event, unless such extension is waived in writing by Raymond James.

Raymond James, in its sole discretion, may release our common stock and other securities subject to the lock-up agreements described above in whole or in part at any time with or without notice. When determining whether or not to release our common stock and other securities from lock-up agreements, Raymond James will consider, among other factors, the holder s reasons for requesting the release, the number of shares of our common stock and other securities for which the release is being requested and market conditions at the time.

### Indemnification

We and the selling shareholder have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act and Exchange Act and to contribute to payments that the underwriters may be required to make for these liabilities.

#### **Price Stabilization, Short Positions**

Until the offering is completed, rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission may limit the ability of the underwriters to bid for and purchase our common shares.

In connection with this offering, the underwriters may engage in activities that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of our common stock, including:

stabilizing transactions;

short sales;

purchases to cover positions created by short sales;

imposition of penalty bids; and

syndicate covering transactions.

Stabilizing transactions consist of bids or purchases made for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our common stock while this offering is in progress. These transactions may also include making short sales of our common stock, which involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares of common stock than they are required to purchase in this offering, and purchasing shares of common stock on the open market to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales may be covered shorts, which are short positions in an amount not greater than the underwriters over-allotment option referred to above, or may be naked shorts, which are short positions in excess of that amount.

Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of our common stock in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover syndicate short positions. The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their over-allotment option, in whole or in part, or by purchasing shares in the open market. In making this determination, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase shares through the over-allotment option.

Naked short sales are in excess of the over-allotment option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common stock in the open market that could adversely affect investors who purchased in this offering.

The underwriters also may impose a penalty bid, which occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriters a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because the representatives have repurchased shares sold by or for the account of that underwriter in stabilizing or short covering transactions.

As a result of these activities, the price of our common stock may be higher than the price that otherwise might exist in the open market. If these activities are commenced, they may be discontinued by the underwriters at any time. The underwriters may carry out these transactions on the Nasdaq, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

In connection with this offering, one or both of the underwriters may also engage in passive market making transactions in the common stock on the Nasdaq Capital Market. Passive market making consists of displaying bids on the Nasdaq Capital Market limited by the prices of independent market makers and effecting purchases limited by those prices in response to order flow. Rule 103 of Regulation M promulgated by the SEC limits the amount of the net purchases that each passive market maker may make and the displayed size of each bid. Passive market making may stabilize the market price of the common stock at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

### Affiliations

Certain of the underwriters and their affiliates have provided and may provide certain commercial banking, financial advisory and investment banking services for us for which they receive customary fees. Raymond James represented American Physicians Insurance Exchange in our acquisition of API and received approximately \$237,500 in fees and expenses for those services.

The underwriters and their affiliates may from time to time in the future engage in transactions with us and perform services for us in the ordinary course of their business.

### LEGAL MATTERS

Akin, Gump, Strauss, Hauer & Feld, L.L.P. will provide us with an opinion as to the validity of the common stock offered under this prospectus.

Morris, Manning & Martin, LLP, Atlanta, Georgia, will pass upon certain legal matters related to this offering for the underwriters.

## EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and schedule of American Physicians Service Group, Inc. as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006 included in this prospectus have been audited by BDO Seidman, LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, to the extent and for the periods set forth in their report appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such report given upon the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The financial statements of American Physicians Insurance Exchange, now known as American Physicians Insurance Company, or API, as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006, included in this prospectus and the related financial statement schedules included elsewhere in this registration statement, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing herein, and have been so included in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

### WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC under the Exchange Act. You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information that we file with the SEC at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information about issuers that file electronically with the SEC. The address of the SEC s internet site is *www.sec.gov*.

Copies of the our documents may also be obtained without charge from us on the internet at *www.amph.com*, under the Investor Relations section, or by contacting American Physicians Service Group, Inc., 1301 S. Capital of Texas Highway, Suite C-300, Austin, Texas 78746, (512) 328-0888.

# INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

APSG FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-2
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2007 (Unaudited) and December 31.	
2006	F-2
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-4
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-6
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity and Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 (Unaudited)	F-7
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for the Statements as of or ended Three Months ended March 31, 2007 or 2006 (Unaudited)	F-8
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-15
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-16
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2006 and 2005	F-17
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-19
Consolidated Statement of Shareholders Equity and Comprehensive Income (Loss)	F-20
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for the Statements as of or ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-22
Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-44
API FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-45
Condensed Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-45
Condensed Statements of Operations for the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)	F-46
Condensed Statements of Changes in Members Equity for the Year ended December 31, 2006 and the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 (Unaudited)	F-47
Condensed Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)	F-48
Notes to Condensed Financial Statements for the Three Months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)	F-49
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-56
Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2006 and 2005	F-57
Statements of Operations for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-58
Statements of Changes in Members Equity for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-59
Statements of Cash Flows for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-60
Notes to Financial Statements as of and for the Years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-61
Schedule I <u>Summary of Investments - Other than Investments in Related Parties</u>	F-77
Schedule III <u>Supplementary Insurance Information</u>	F-78
Schedule IV <u>Reinsurance</u> (Schedules other than those listed are omitted for the reason that they are not required or are not applicable or the required information is s	F-79 hown

in the financial statements or notes thereto.)

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

# (Unaudited)

	March 31, 2007	Dec	cember 31, 2006
ASSETS	(mu	lousan	.15)
Current Assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 4,827	\$	4,242
Cash restricted	6,866		1,880
Trade receivables, net	51		1
Notes receivable current	720		817
Management fees and other receivables	1,484		2,932
Deposit with clearing organization	501		501
Investment in available-for-sale fixed income securities current	14,233		14,746
Net deferred income tax asset	117		129
Prepaid expenses and other	485		686
Total current assets	29,284		25,934
Notes receivable, less current portion	279		
Property and equipment, net	520		556
Investment in available-for-sale securities:			
Equity	3,824		4,403
Fixed income	881		1,890
Restricted fixed income	2,498		
Net deferred income tax asset	1,844		1,192
Goodwill	1,247		1,247
Other assets	1,229		1,054
Total Assets	\$ 41,606	\$	36,276

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS, continued

(unaudited)

(In thousands, except share data) LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY		rch 31, 007	Dec	ember 31, 2006
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	7,302	\$	2,228
Accrued incentive compensation		533		2,279
Accrued expenses and other liabilities		2,077		1,920
Federal income tax payable		498		136
Deferred gain current		258		124
Total current liabilities	1	0,668		6,687
Total liabilities	1	0,668		6,687
Minority interests Commitments and contingencies		21		21
Shareholders Equity:				
Preferred stock, \$1.00 par value, 1,000,000 shares authorized, none issued or outstanding				
Preferred stock, Series A redeemable, \$1.00 par value, 10,500 shares authorized, none issued or outstanding				
Common stock, \$0.10 par value, shares authorized 20,000,000; 2,858,556 and 2,817,746 issued and				
outstanding at 03/31/07 and 12/31/06, respectively		286		282
Additional paid-in capital		9,432		7,944
Retained earnings	2	1,016		21,111
Accumulated other comprehensive income, net of taxes		183		231
Total shareholders equity	3	0,917		29,568
Total Liabilities and Shareholders Equity	\$4	1,606	\$	36,276

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited)

(In thousands, except per share data)	Three Mon Marc 2007	
Revenues:	2007	2000
Insurance services	\$ 3,657	\$ 3,655
Financial services	5,216	3,578
Total revenues	8,873	7,233
Expenses (Income):		
Insurance services	3,823	2,754
Financial services	4,437	3,285
General and administrative	777	518
Gain on sale of assets	(5)	
Total expenses	9,032	6,557
Operating income (loss)	(159)	676
Gain on investments	84	7
Loss on impairment of investment	(423)	
Income (loss) from operations before, income taxes and minority interest	(498)	683
Interest income	334	197
Other income	19	6
Income tax expense (benefit)	(49)	323
Minority interests	(1)	1
Net income (loss)	\$ (95)	\$ 562

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS, continued

(Unaudited)

(In thousands, except per share amounts)	Three Months En March 31,	nded
	2007 20	006
Net income (loss) per common share		
Basic:		
Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03) \$	0.20
Diluted:		
Net income (loss)	\$ (0.03) \$	0.19
Basic weighted average shares outstanding		2,762
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	2,822 2	2,909

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(Unaudited)

Cash flows from operating activities:   Corr     Net income (loss)   \$ (95)   \$ 562     Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash provided by operating activities:   86   106     Depreciation and amortization   86   106     Extinguishment of debt and other   77   108     Common stock awarded   915   102     Deferred compensation   540   23     Gain on sale of assets   (5)   Deferred compensation   243     Excess tax benchis from stock-based compensation   (71)   102     Dearges in operating assets and liabilities:   (90)   (7)     Trading account securities   (90)   (70)     Income tax payable   433   (63)     Management for sets other assets   (90)   (70)     Income tax payable   433   (63)     Vertices & other receivables   (141)   (90)     Income tax payable   433   (63)     Management for sets other assets   (162)   (644)     Other long-term assets   (162)   (644)     Other long-te		Three Mon Marc 2007	
Net income (loss) \$ (95) \$ 562   Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash provided by operating activities: 86 106   Extinguishment of debt and other 77 108   Common stock awarded 915 102   Deferred compensation 540 23   Gain on sale of building (141)   Gain on sale of building (141)   Gain on sale of building (142)   Excess tax henefits from stock-based compensation (71)   Deferred income tax (640) 139   Charges in operating assets and liabilities: (70) (71)   Trade receivables (50) (275)   Trading account securities (640) 139   Income tax payable (433 (63)   Management frees & other receivables 1,448 2,201   Prepaid expenses & other assets 126 (344)   Deferred income 139 15   Other long-terma sets (1642) (6640)   Net cash provided by operating activities 1,595 1,832   Capital expenditures (29) (57)   Proceeds fr	Cash flows from operating activities:	2007	2000
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash provided by operating activities: 86 106   Depreciation and amortization 86 106   Extinguishment of debt and other 77 108   Common stock awarded 915 102   Deferred compensation 540 23   Gain on sale of assets (6) (141)   Gain on sale of building (141) (141)   Gain on investment (9) (7)   Impairment of investment 423 (25)   Changes in operating assets and flabilities: (141) (141)   Trade receivables (50) (275)   Trade receivables (50) (275)   Trading account securities (90) (34)   Management fores & other raceivables (144 2.201)   Prepaid expenses & other assets 126 (344)   Deferred income 139 (1448 2.201)   Prepaid expenses & other liabilities (1612) (604)   Accrued expenses & other liabilities (1612) (604)   Accrued expenses & other liabilities (1612) (50)   C		\$ (95)	\$ 562
Depreciation and amorization   86   106     Extinguishment of debt and other   77   108     Common stock awarded   915   102     Deferred compensation   540   23     Gain on sale of building   (141)     Gain on sale of building   (141)     Gain on site of sastes   (9)   (7)     Deferred gain on sale of building   (141)   (143)     Gain on site of investment   423   (140)     Deferred income tax   (640)   139     Changes in operating assets and liabilities:   (50)   (275)     Trade receivables   (50)   (275)     Trade receivables   (90)   (61)     Income tax payable   (30)   (33)     Management fees & other receivables   1,448   2,201     Prepaid expenses & other assets   126   (344)     Deferred income   139   13     Accrued expenses & other liabilities   (1,612)   (604)     Net cash provided by operating activities   (1,55)   1,832     Casting accounting activit		¢ ()0)	¢ 002
Exinguishment of debt and other 77 108   Common stock awarded 915 102   Gain on sale of assets (5)   Deferred compensation (41)   Gain on sale of assets (9) (7)   Impairment of investment (9) (7)   Impairment of investment (42) (44)   Excess tas benefits from stock-based compensation (7) (7)   Deferred income tax (640) 139   Trade receivables (50) (275)   Trading account securities (90) (7)   Income tax payable (33) (63)   Management fees & other receivables (50) (275)   Trade payables (1448 2,201   Prepaid expenses & other assets 1,26 (344)   Deferred income 139 (71/26)   Trade payables (160) (1612)   Other long-term assets (1,612) (604)   Accred expenses & other assets 1,595 1,832   Cash flows used in investing activities (1,612) (57)   Pruchase of available-for-sale equipt acuti income secur		86	106
Common stock awarded   915   102     Deferred compensation   540   23     Gain on sale of assets   (141)     Gain on site of building   (141)     Gain on site of building   (141)     Gain on site of building   (141)     Gain on investment   (9)   (7)     Inpairment of investment   423   (141)     Deferred income tax   (640)   139     Changes in operating assets and liabilities:   (50)   (275)     Trading account securities   (50)   (275)     Trade receivables   (50)   (275)     Trading account securities   (90)   (640)     Management fees & other receivables   1,448   2,201     Prepaid expenses & other assets   1,26   (344)     Deferred income   139   (148)     Trade prepaidbas   (1,812)   (604)     Accrued expenses & other liabilities   (1,612)   (604)     Net cash provided by operating activities   1,595   1,832     Cash Hows used in investing activities   (2,75)			
Deferred compensation   540   23     Gain on sale of assets   (5)     Deferred gain on sale of building   (141)     Gain on investment   (9)   (7)     Impairment of investment   423   (40)     Deferred gain on sale of building   (71)   (640)     Deferred income tax   (640)   139     Changes in operating assets and liabilities:   (50)   (275)     Trading account securities   (90)   (70)     Income tax payable   (33)   (63)     Management fees & other receivables   1,448   2,201     Prepaid expenses & other assets   126   (344)     Deferred income   139   (160)     Trade payables   (1612)   (604)     Net cash provided by operating activities   (1,512)   (604)     Net cash provided by operating activities   (1,512)   (604)     Net cash provided by operating activities   (29)   (57)     Cash dow sud in investing activities   (29)   (57)     Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities			
Gain on sale of assets(5)Deferred gain on sale of building(141)Gain on investment(9)Impairment of investment423Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation(71)Deferred income tax(640)Changes in operating assets and liabilities:(5)Trade receivables(5)(7)(7)Deferred income tax(60)Income tax payable(60)Income tax payable(60)Income tax payable(7)Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(343)Deferred income139Trade precivables(1642)Cach flows used in investing activities(1692)Cash provided by operating activities(1694)Net cash provided by operating activities(29)Cash flows used in investing activities(29)Cash flows used in investing activities(29)Cash used in investing activities(275)Cash used in investing activities(275)Cash used in investing activities(275)Cash used in investing activities(37)Cash used in investing activities(37)Exercise of stock options80Al Purchase and cancellation of trasury stock(37)Exercise of stock options80Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114Cash now stock-based compensation71Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities124 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
Deferred gain on sale of building(141)Gain on investment(9)(7)Impairment of investment423Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation(71)Deferred income tax(640)139Changes in operating assets and liabilities:(640)139Tradit account securities(90)(275)Iradima account securities(90)(90)Income tax payable433(63)Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income139139Trade payables(168)(162)Other long-term assets(168)(162)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Capital expenditures(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities(37)(577)Excersis of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excersis of stock options713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activi	1		20
Gain on investment(9)(7)Impairment of investment423Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation(71)Deferred income tax(640)Changes in operating assets and liabilities:(50)Trade receivables(50)(275)(77)Trade receivables(50)(275)(78)Income tax payable(433(63)Management fees & other receivablesIncome tax payable1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income139Trade payables(1693)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1612)Other long-term assets(1649)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(155)Cash flows used in investing activities(29)Cash flows used in investing activities:(7,426)Cash flows used in investing activities(275)Cash flows from (used of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(7,426)Cash flows transpace(275)Funds loaned to others(275)Collection of noter receivable16Indo16Net cash used in investing activities(37)Exercise of stock options80Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)Exercise of stock options71Purchas		(3)	(141)
Impairment of investment423Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation(71)Deferred income tax(640)Tradie receivables(50)Tradie receivables(50)Tradie receivables(90)Income tax payable433Management fees & other receivables1,448Prepaid expenses & other assets126Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other assets(160)Other long-term assets(1604)Net cash provided by operating activities(29)Capital expenditures(29)Opposite a valiable-for-sale equity securities(29)Orne tax bed in investing activities(29)Cash due to other secievable16Net cash used in investing activities(275)Cash flows used in investing activities(275)Cash flows used in investing activities(275)Cash flow used in investing activities(275)Cash growided by (used in) financing activities:(275)Cash provided by (used in) financing activities:(275)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation71And the ash of available-for-sale equity securities(37)Cash new tig activities(37)Cash and cash equivalents(37)Cash and cash equivalents(37)Cash and cash equivalents(38)Cash and cash equivalents(35)Cash and cash equivalents(35)Cash and cash equivalents(24)Cash and cash equivalents(		(9)	. ,
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation   (71)     Deferred income tax   (640)   139     Changes in operating asets and liabilities:   (50)   (275)     Trade receivables   (50)   (275)     Trading account securities   (90)   (90)     Income tax payable   433   (63)     Management fees & other receivables   1,448   2,201     Prepaid expenses & other assets   126   (344)     Deferred income   139			(1)
Deferred income tax(640)139Changes in operating assets and liabilities: Trade receivables(50)(275)Trading account securities(90)Income tax payable433(63)Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets1,26(344)Deferred income139177Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(1,612)(604)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:(29)(57)Croceds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(7,426)(3,987)Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities:(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows used in investing activities:(37)(577)Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)<	•		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:Tradic receivables(50)Trading account securities(90)Income tax payable433Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income139Trade payables(1,612)Other long-term assets(1,612)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)Net cash provided by operating activities(1,595)Cash flows used in investing activities(29)Cash flows used in investing activities(29)Cash flows used of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(275)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(1,124)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:(37)Exercise of stock options80Act cash provided by (used in) financing activities(37)Chrose tax based from stock-based compensation71Act cash provided by (used in) financing activities114Cash now strom (used in) financing activities114Cash provided by (used in) financing activities585Cash and cash equivalents585Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242			139
Trade receivables(50)(275)Trading account securities(90)Income tax payable433Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assetsDeferred income139Trade payables88Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)Net cash provided by operating activities1,595Capital expenditures(29)Orice for the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,590Prunds loaned to others(275)Collection of notes receivable16Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)Curces and to others(275)Culticities(1,124)Cush used in investing activities(1,124)Cush to others(1,124)Cush to others(1,124)Cush to others(37)Cush to others(37)Cush to others(37)Cush to conside of value activitiesCash to conside of the sale of available-for-sale equity securitiesPrunds loaned to others(1,124)Culticition of notes receivableNet cash used in investing activitiesCash to conside activitiesCash to conside activitiesCash to conside activitiesCurchase and cancellation of treasury stockCash to conside activitiesNet cash provided by (used in) financing activitiesNet cash provided by (used in) financing activities114Cash and cash e		(010)	157
Trading account securities(90)Income tax payable433(63)Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income1391Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(1612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities:(1,124)(1,536)Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excress of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excress of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock114(510)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents </td <td></td> <td>(50)</td> <td>(275)</td>		(50)	(275)
Income tax payable433(63)Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income139126Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable16Net cash used in investing activities:(1,124)(1,1536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:Exercise of stock options806441Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		(50)	
Management fees & other receivables1,4482,201Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income1391Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(198)(1612)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in investing activities:1610Net cash used in investing activities(37)(577)Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Exercise of stock options713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		433	
Prepaid expenses & other assets126(344)Deferred income139Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities:(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:(37)(577)Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			
Deferred income139Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities(29)(57)Capital expenditures(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(2,59)2,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities:114(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:(37)(577)Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,581			
Trade payables88115Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)Net cash provided by operating activities1,595Cash flows used in investing activities(29)Capital expenditures(29)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,590Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(275)Cabital expenditures(275)Cubital expenditures(275)Cubital expenditures(275)Cubital expenditures(275)Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(275)Cubital construction of notes receivable16Net cash used in investing activities:(1,124)Exercise of stock options80Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114Cubit cash and cash equivalents585Cubit cash and cash equivalents585Cubit cash and cash equivalents585Cubit cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242Construction4,242Cubit cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242			(344)
Other long-term assets(198)Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(7,426)(3,987)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			115
Accrued expenses & other liabilities(1,612)(604)Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			115
Net cash provided by operating activities1,5951,832Cash flows used in investing activities:(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities(550)2,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excress tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			(604)
Cash flows used in investing activities:Capital expenditures(29)Capital expenditures(29)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,590Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)Cash flows too others(275)Collection of notes receivable16Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:(1,124)Exercise of stock options80Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation71Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)114Net cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242	Actual expenses & other habilities	(1,012)	(004)
Cash flows used in investing activities:Capital expenditures(29)Capital expenditures(29)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,590Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)Cash flows too others(275)Collection of notes receivable16Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:(1,124)Exercise of stock options80Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation71Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)114Net cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,242	Net cash provided by operating activities	1 595	1 832
Capital expenditures(29)(57)Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		1,575	1,052
Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities6,5902,741Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		(29)	(57)
Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities(7,426)(3,987)Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			. ,
Funds loaned to others(275)(243)Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities: Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			
Collection of notes receivable1610Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities: Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period585(214)4,2426,6804,2426,680			
Net cash used in investing activities(1,124)(1,536)Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:8064Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			
Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680	concerton or notes receivable	10	10
Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680	Net cash used in investing activities	(1.124)	(1.536)
Exercise of stock options8064Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		(1,1=1)	(1,000)
Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock(37)(577)Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		80	64
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation713Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities114(510)Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			. ,
Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680		/1	5
Net change in cash and cash equivalents585(214)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680	Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	114	(510)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680			(010)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,2426,680	Net change in cash and cash equivalents	585	(214)
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period \$ 4,827 \$ 6,466		·,_ · <b>_</b>	.,
	Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 4,827	\$ 6,466

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

### For the three months ended March 31, 2007

(Unaudited)

(In thousands)	 mmon tock	P	lditional Paid-In Capital	<b>Retained</b> Earnings	iprehensive Income (loss)	Com	umulated Other prehensive ncome (loss)	Treas Stoc		Sha	Total reholders Equity
Balance December 31, 2006	\$ 282	\$	7,944	\$ 21,111	\$ Ì,	\$	231	\$		\$	29,568
Comprehensive income: Net income (loss)				(95)	(95)						(95)
Other comprehensive income:											
Unrealized loss on securities, net of taxes of (\$25)					(48)		(48)				(48)
Comprehensive income:					\$ (143)						
Stock options exercised	1		79								80
Stock options expensed			915								915
Tax benefit from exercise of stock											
options			71								71
Treasury stock purchases								(	37)		(37)
Cancelled treasury stock			(37)						37		
Stock awarded	3		460								463
Balance March 31, 2007	\$ 286	\$	9,432	\$ 21,016	\$	\$	183	\$		\$	30,917

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### THREE MONTHS ENDED

#### MARCH 31, 2007 AND 2006

(UNAUDITED)

### 1. GENERAL

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP have been condensed or omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. The consolidated financial statements as of and for the three month period ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 reflect all adjustments which are, in the opinion of management, necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented. Such adjustments consist of only items of a normal recurring nature. These consolidated financial statements have not been audited by our independent registered public accounting firm. The operating results for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of results for the full fiscal year.

The notes to consolidated financial statements appearing in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006 filed with the Securities Exchange Commission should be read in conjunction with this quarterly financial information. There have been no significant changes in the information reported in those notes other than from normal business activities.

### 2. MANAGEMENT SESTIMATES

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### **3. CONTINGENCIES**

We are involved in various claims and legal actions that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. Management believes that any liabilities arising from these actions will not have a significant adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

#### 4. GAIN ON INVESTMENTS

The gain in 2007 represents the receipt of cash in payment for a note that had been written off as uncollectible in 2005 together with a gain of approximately \$9,000 on the sale of an available-for-sale equity security. The gain in 2006 represents a small gain on the sale of an available-for-sale fixed income security.

#### 5. LOSS ON IMPAIRMENT OF INVESTMENT

The loss recorded in the first quarter of 2007 represents a write-down of our investment in Financial Industries (FIC) common stock, having previously resolved that declines in FIC s stock price will be considered to be other than temporary as defined in Statements of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 115, Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities, as amended. Our policy in regards to our investment in FIC is that we will record pretax charges to earnings should the common stock price on the last day of each interim or annual period fall below the adjusted cost basis of our investment in FIC. In the first three months of 2007, that charge totaled \$423,000, calculated by multiplying the total number of FIC shares we own (385,000) by the change in our adjusted basis in FIC common stock at December 31, 2006 (\$7.60 per share) and

its fair market value at March 31, 2007 (\$6.50 per share). While we continue to have the ability and the intent to hold the stock indefinitely, we concluded that the additional uncertainty created by FIC s late SEC filings, together with the lack of its current financial information, dictated that the current quarter decline should be viewed as other than temporary. We will continue to monitor and evaluate the situation at FIC.

### 6. CASH RESTRICTED

Restricted cash represents cash deposits advanced from customers for trade claim transactions that do not close by the end of the period. It occurs when a customer remits payment for a transaction by check instead of via wire transfer. As checks of this size normally take several business days to clear, we ask our customers to pay in advance for transactions expected to close in the near future. At the time of receipt, Cash Restricted and Accounts Payable are increased for an equal amount as no part of this cash is ours until the transaction closes.

## 7. RESTRICTED AVAILABLE-FOR-SALE FIXED INCOME SECURITIES

As a result of the merger between us and American Physicians Insurance Exchange (APIE), the Texas Department of Insurance required that funds be set aside in an escrow account with a bank to remain until the aggregate remaining redemption obligation of our Series A redeemable preferred stock is less than the amount of the escrow balance, with no withdrawals to be made from this escrow account without prior approval from the Texas Department of Insurance. Accordingly, in March 2007 we set up an escrow account funded by the purchase of a fixed income security in March 2007 in the amount of \$2,498,000 paying 5% interest and maturing in March 2008.

# 8. INVESTMENT IN AVAILABLE-FOR-SALE EQUITY SECURITIES

A portion of this balance sheet account is comprised of our investment in FIC common stock. As mentioned in Note 5 above, during the three months ended March 31, 2007, we recognized other than temporary impairment losses and, accordingly, our cost basis in the 385,000 shares of FIC common stock we own has been reduced from \$7.60 per share at December 31, 2006 to \$6.50 per share at March 31, 2007. The effect of any other than temporary impairment loss is to reclassify from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) the unrealized loss to realized loss in the statement of operations. We classify all of these shares as securities available-for-sale and record temporary unrealized changes in their value, net of tax, in our balance sheet as part of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) in Stockholders Equity. Changes in their fair market value deemed to be other than temporary are charged to earnings in the period that the determination was made. No impairment charges were necessary for the three month period ended March 31, 2006.

# 9. INVESTMENT IN AVAILABLE-FOR-SALE FIXED INCOME SECURITIES

We have invested primarily in U.S. government-backed securities with maturities varying from one to two years, as well as three corporate bonds with Standard and Poor s ratings of no lower than B.

### **10. OTHER LONG TERM ASSETS**

In April 2007 we completed a strategic merger with APIE. The merger took effect on April 1, 2007. Until then, we accounted for this transaction consistent with Statement of Financial Standards No. 141, *Business Combinations*, whereby direct costs of the business combination are capitalized and become part of the total purchase price. As of March 31, 2007, we had capitalized a total of \$931,000, comprised primarily of legal, accounting, auditing and tax consulting fees incurred by us related to this transaction.

# 11. ACCRUED EXPENSES AND OTHER LIABILITIES

Accrued expenses and other liabilities consists of the following:

	March 31 2007	December 31 2006
Commissions payable	\$ 1,624,000	\$ 1,239,000
Taxes payable	154,000	161,000
Vacation	170,000	170,000
401(k) plan matching	79,000	213,000
Other accrued liabilities	50,000	137,000
	\$ 2,077,000	\$ 1,920,000

## 12. NET INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE

Basic income (loss) per share is based on the weighted average shares outstanding without any dilutive effects considered. Diluted income per share reflects dilution from all contingently issuable shares, such as options and convertible debt. A reconciliation of income (loss) and weighted average shares outstanding used in the calculation of basic and diluted income (loss) per share from operations follows:

	For the Th	For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007			
	Income			Per Share	
Basic EPS	(Numerator)	(Denominator)	Ar	nount	
Net loss	\$ (95,000)	2,822,000	\$	(0.03)	
Diluted EPS					
Effect of dilutive securities					
N-4 1	¢ (05 000)	2 822 000	¢	(0, 02)	
Net loss	\$ (95,000)	2,822,000	\$	(0.03)	

	For the Thr Income (Numerator)				
Basic EPS	( ,	( ,			
Net income	\$ 562,000	2,762,000	\$	0.20	
Diluted EPS					
Effect of dilutive securities		147,000			
Net income	\$ 562,000	2,909,000	\$	0.19	

# **13. SEGMENT INFORMATION**

The Company s segments are distinct by type of service provided. Comparative financial data for the three month period ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 are shown as follows:

		Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 2006	
Operating Revenue:	2007	2006	
Insurance services	\$ 3,657,000	\$ 3,655,000	
Financial services	5,216,000	3,578,000	
Corporate	-,,	2,100,000	
Total Segment Revenues	\$ 8,873,000	\$ 9,333,000	
Reconciliation to Consolidated Statement of Operations:			
Total segment revenues	\$ 8,873,000	\$ 9,333,000	
Less: Intercompany dividends		(2,100,000)	
Total Revenues	\$ 8,873,000	\$ 7,233,000	
Operating Income (Loss)			
Insurance services	\$ (166,000)	\$ 901,000	
Financial services	779,000	293,000	
Corporate	(772,000)	(518,000)	
Total segments operating income (loss)	(159,000)	676,000	
Gain on investments	84,000	7,000	
Loss on impairment of investment	(423,000)		
Income (loss) from operations before interest,			
income taxes and minority interest	(498,000)	683,000	
Interest income	334,000	197,000	
Other gain	19,000	6,000	
Income tax expense (benefit)	(49,000)	323,000	
Minority interest	(1)	1	
Net income (loss)	\$ (95,000)	\$ 562,000	

### 14. STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004), *Share-Based Payment* (SFAS 123 (R)). The standard amends SFAS 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation*, and concludes that services received from employees in exchange for stock-based compensation results in a cost to the employer that must be recognized in the financial statements. The cost of such awards should be measured at fair value at grant date.

On January 1, 2006 we adopted SFAS No. 123R. We use the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing model to determine the fair value of stock-based awards, consistent with that used for pro forma disclosures under SFAS No. 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation*. We have elected the modified prospective transition method as permitted by SFAS No, 123R and accordingly prior periods have not been restated to reflect the impact of SFAS No. 123R. SFAS No. 123R requires that stock-based compensation be recorded for all new and unvested stock options expected to vest as the requisite service is rendered beginning January 1, 2006, the first day of our 2006 fiscal year. Stock-based compensation expense for awards granted on or before December 31, 2005, but unvested as of that date, is based on the grant date fair value as determined under the pro forma provisions of SFAS No. 123. For the three months ended March 31, 2007 we recorded compensation cost related to stock options of \$915,000 and a related reduction in income taxes of \$311,000. The compensation cost is the total fair value, at date of

# Table of Contents

# Edgar Filing: AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP INC - Form 424B4

grant, of shares that vested during the three month period. No compensation costs were capitalized in the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

During the three month period ended March 31, 2007, 17,000 options were exercised with an intrinsic value of \$209,000. We received proceeds of \$80,000 from the exercise of these options during the three month period ended March 31, 2007. Based on unvested options outstanding at March 31, 2007 compensation costs to be recorded in future periods are expected to be recognized as follows: 2007, \$299,000; 2008, \$399,000; 2009, \$170,000 and 2010, \$14,000.

We have adopted, with shareholder approval, the 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (Incentive Plan). The Incentive Plan provides for the issuance of up to 650,000 shares of common stock to our directors and key employees. A total of 498,000 of these options have been granted as of March 31, 2007 and 152,000 are available for grants. Of those granted, 6,000 shares have been exercised, 285,000 options are exercisable and 207,000 are not yet exercisable. The previous plan, the 1995 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, provided for the issuance of 1,600,000 shares of common stock to our directors and key employees. All of the approved options have been granted as of March 31, 2007, 1,173,000 shares have been exercised, 268,000 shares are exercisable and 159,000 options have been cancelled. Upon the exercise of an option we issue the shares from our authorized, but un-issued shares.

The exercise price for each non-qualified option share is determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors ( the Committee ). The exercise price of a qualified incentive stock option has to be at least 100% of the fair market value of such shares on the date of grant of the option. We made an exception to this pricing policy on the recent grants to our new advisory board members, as the price had been contractually agreed upon before the grant date. Under the Plans, option grants are limited to a maximum of ten-year terms; however, the Committee has issued all currently outstanding grants with five-year terms. The Committee also determines vesting for each option grant, traditionally vested over two years beginning one year from the date of grant for directors and vested over three years beginning one year from the date of grant for non-director employees.

Presented below is a summary of the stock options held by our employees and our directors and the related transactions for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

	Three Mon	Three Months Ended		
	March 3	March 31, 2007		
		Weighted Average Exercise		
	Shares	Price		
Balance at Beg. of Period	467,000	\$ 9.96		
Options granted	310,000	15.73		
Options exercised	(17,000)	4.86		
Options forfeited/expired				
Balance at end of period	760,000	\$ 12.42		
Options exercisable	553,000	\$ 10.74		

The weighted average grant date fair value of Company stock options granted is \$5.23 per option for the three months ended March 31, 2007. The fair value of the options was calculated using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

#### Three months ended

	March 31, 2007
Expected option term:	3.7 years
Expected volatility	.319%
Expected dividend yield	1.73%
Risk-free rate of return	4.42%

The expected volatility assumptions we used are based on the historical volatility of our common stock over the most recent period commensurate with the estimated expected life of our stock options, such estimated life being based on the historical experience of our stock option exercises. The following table summarizes the Company s options outstanding and exercisable options at March 31, 2007:

Stock Options Out	tstanding				Stock Opt	ions Exercisabl	e
	Weighted		Average		Weighted		Average
	Average	Aggregate	Remaining		Average	Aggregate	Remaining
	Exercise	Intrinsic	Contractual		Exercise	Intrinsic	Contractual
Shares	Price	Value (1)	Life	Shares	Price	Value (1)	Life
760,000	\$ 12.42	\$ 3,964,000	3.6 yrs.	553,000	\$ 10.74	\$ 3,815,000	3.1 yrs.

(1) Based on the \$17.64 closing price of our stock at March 31, 2007.

# **15. ACQUISITION OF API**

On April 1, 2007, we acquired all of the issued and outstanding stock of American Physicians Insurance Company (API), the stock company formed as a result of the demutualization of API, in a business combination which will be accounted for using the purchase method of accounting. The acquisition was done for the purpose of increasing shareholder value through greater financial strength and increased growth potential. Combining the revenues, assets and equity of the two entities should make us more visible in the public markets, increase our borrowing, buying, marketing and recruitment power, and enhance our ability to compete in a consolidating industry. Results of operations of API will be included with those of the Company commencing as of the acquisition date. The total purchase price was \$45,140,000 and consisted of consideration of \$35,000 in cash and 1,982,499 shares of the Company s common stock, valued at an average closing price of \$17.635, or \$34,961,000 in aggregate, 10,197.95 shares of preferred stock valued at \$9,179,000, plus costs to complete the acquisition of \$965,000.

The foregoing purchase price allocation is of a preliminary nature and will be finalized upon the analysis of all relevant information related to the net assets acquired.

During the first quarter of 2007, we earned fees totaling \$ 3,718,000 from API.

The purchase price will be allocated to the balance sheet of API as follows:

(In thousands) ASSETS	3-31-07
Investments:	5-51-07
Fixed maturities available for sale, at fair value	\$ 145,354
Equities securities, at fair value	6,851
Short-term investments	177
Other invested assets	1,671
Total investments	154,053
Cash and cash equivalents	9,910
Accrued investment income	793
Premium, maintenance fees and receivables	14,647
Other amounts receivable under reinsurance contracts	1,373
Reinsurance recoverables on paid & unpaid loss and	
loss adjustment expenses	26,950
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	311
Deferred policy acquisition costs	2,404
Deferred tax asset	4,807
Subrogation recoverables	412
Other assets	358
Total assets	\$ 216,018
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY	3-31-07
Liabilities:	
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$ 116,227
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees	36,516
Reinsurance premiums payable	253
Funds held under reinsurance treaties	11,112
Amounts withheld or retained by the Exchange	1,360
Federal income taxes payable	2,263
Other liabilities	3,147
Total Liabilities	170,878
Purchase Price	45,140
Total	\$ 216,018

## REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders

American Physicians Service Group, Inc.

Austin, Texas

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of American Physicians Service Group, Inc. as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders equity and comprehensive income (loss), and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006. We have also audited the schedule listed in the accompanying index. These financial statements and schedule are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements and schedule are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements and schedule, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statements and schedule presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of American Physicians Service Group, Inc. at December 31, 2006 and 2005, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Also, in our opinion, the schedule presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein.

As discussed in Note 13 to the consolidated financial statements, effective January 1, 2006, the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (R), *Share Based Payment*.

BDO Seidman, LLP

Houston, Texas

March 26, 2007

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

(In thousands)	Year 2006	Ended Decemb 2005	oer 31, 2004
Revenues:			
Insurance services	\$ 15,555	\$ 15,514	\$ 15,316
Financial services	16,805	18,459	16,705
Total revenues	32,360	33,973	32,021
Expenses (Income):			
Insurance services	11,262	10,262	9,968
Financial services	15,145	16,263	14,538
General and administrative	2,128	2,737	2,227
Gain on sale of assets	(29)	(134)	(56)
Total expenses, net	28,506	29,128	26,677
Operating income	3,854	4,845	5,344
Gain on investments (Note 6)	259	3,160	245
Loss on impairment of investments (Note 6)	(19)	(217)	(2,567)
Gain on extinguishment of debt	()	24	75
Income from operations before interest, income taxes, minority interests and equity in earnings of			
unconsolidated affiliates	4,094	7,812	3,097
Interest income	4,094 915	587	3,097
Other income	49	124	
	19	124	15
Interest expense	1,839		
Income tax expense (Note 11) Minority interests	1,839	3,039 14	1,317
Willofity interests	0	14	1
Net income	\$ 3,194	\$ 5,460	\$ 2,152
(In thousands, except per share amounts)			
	Year 2006	Ended Decemb 2005	oer 31, 2004
Net income per common share:	1000		
Basic:			
Net income	\$ 1.15	\$ 2.03	\$ 0.85
Diluted:			
Net income	\$ 1.09	\$ 1.86	\$ 0.76
Basic weighted average shares outstanding	2,774	2,688	2,545
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	2,933	2,931	2,838

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	Decem	ıber 31,
(In thousands)	2006	2005
ASSETS		
Current Assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 4,242	\$ 6,231
Cash restricted (Note 2)	1,880	449
Trade receivables, net	1	42
Notes receivable (Note 4)	817	599
Management fees and other receivables	2,932	3,192
Deposit with clearing organization	501	501
Investment in available-for-sale fixed income securities current	14,746	9,662
Deferred income taxes	129	355
Prepaid expenses and other	686	632
Total current assets	25,934	21,663
Notes receivable, less current portion (Note 4)		326
Property and equipment, net (Note 7)	556	687
Investment in available-for-sale securities:		
Equity	4,403	5,017
Fixed Income	1,890	3,584
Deferred income taxes	1,192	686
Goodwill	1,247	1,247
Other assets	1,054	295
Total assets	\$ 36,276	\$ 33,505

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS, continued

		ıber 31,
(In thousands, except share data)	2006	2005
LIABILITIES, MINORITY INTEREST AND		
SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 2,228	\$ 736
Accrued incentive compensation	2,279	2,595
Accrued expenses and other liabilities (Note 8)	1,920	1,912
Federal income tax payable	136	71
Deferred gain current	124	469
Total current liabilities	6,687	5,783
	0,007	5,765
Total liabilities	6,687	5,783
Minority interests	21	15
Commitments and contingencies (Note 10)	21	15
Shareholders Equity:		
Preferred stock, \$1.00 par value, 1,000,000 shares authorized, none issued or outstanding		
Common stock, \$0.10 par value, shares authorized 20,000,000; 2,817,746 and 2,784,120 issued and outstanding at		
12/31/06 and 12/31/05, respectively (Note 18)	282	278
Additional paid-in capital	7.944	8.204
Retained earnings	21,111	18,737
Accumulated other comprehensive income, net of taxes	231	488
	231	100
Total shareholders equity	29,568	27,707
Total liabilities, minority interest and shareholders equity	\$ 36,276	\$ 33,505

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in the user de)		Ended December	,
(in thousands) Cash flows from operating activities:	2006	2005	2004
Net Income	\$ 3,194	\$ 5,460	\$ 2,152
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash	\$ 5,194	<b>\$ 3,400</b>	φ 2,132
provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	421	364	304
Amortization of loans and other	330	297	304
Common stock awarded	316	159	231
Minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries	6	139	1
Gain on sale of assets	(29)	(134)	(56)
Deferred gain on sale of building	(422)	(513)	(488)
Gain on investments	(422)	(3,160)	(245)
Impairment of investment	(239)	217	2,567
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation	17	708	2,507
Deferred income tax	(280)	(577)	744
Stock options expensed	226	(377)	/++
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	220		
Trade receivables	41	(23)	(179)
Trading account securities	71	(23)	67
Income tax payable	65	(28)	1,602
Receivable from clearing organization	05	159	1,002
Deferred compensation	195	150	
Management fees & other receivables	260	(1,377)	(746)
Prepaid expenses & other assets	(952)	(81)	(74)
Deferred income	106	(01)	(71)
Trade payables	61	21	66
Accrued expenses & other liabilities	(387)	208	(1,117)
Net cash provided by operating activities	2,911	1,864	5,457
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Capital expenditures	(166)	(307)	(421)
Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale equity and fixed income securities	11,669	8,503	1,116
Purchase of available-for-sale equity securities	(14,563)	(11,688)	(4,405)
Funds loaned to others	(264)	(810)	(620)
Collection of notes receivable	42	346	20
Net cash used in investing activities	(3,282)	(3,956)	(4,310)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Exercise of stock options	986	1,036	758
Purchase and cancellation of treasury stock	(2,388)	(1,715)	(703)
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation	604	(-,, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	(, 55)
Dividends paid	(820)	(671)	(518)
Net cash used in financing activities	(1,618)	(1,350)	(463)
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(1,989)	(3,442)	684

6,231		9,673		8,989
\$ 4,242	\$	6,231	\$	9,673
\$ 1,168	\$	2,606	\$	(523)
19		10		7
·	\$ 4,242 \$ 1,168	\$ 4,242 \$ \$ 1,168 \$	\$ 4,242 \$ 6,231 \$ 1,168 \$ 2,606	\$ 4,242 \$ 6,231 \$ \$ 1,168 \$ 2,606 \$

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

(In thousands, except per share amounts)	 mmon tock	P	lditional Paid-In Capital	Retained Earnings	prehensive	Com	cumulated Other prehensive (ncome (loss)	Treasury Stock	Total ireholders Equity
Balance December 31, 2003	245		6,918	\$ 12,314	\$	(\$	371)	\$	\$ 19,106
Comprehensive income:			,				,		,
Net income				2,152	2,152				2,152
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:				, -	, -				, -
Unrealized gain on securities, net of reclassification adjustment									
(Note 21)					2,452		2,452		2,452
Comprehensive income					4,604				
Treasury stock purchases								(703)	(703)
Retired treasury stock	(7)		(696)					703	. ,
Stock options exercised	25		733						758
Tax benefit from exercise of stock									
options			589						589
Dividend paid (per share \$0.20)				(518)					(518)
Deferred stock grants	2		229						231
Forgiveness of Uncommon Care Debt			146						146
Balance December 31, 2004	\$ 265	\$	7,919	\$ 13,948	\$	\$	2,081	\$	\$ 24,213
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:				5,460	5,460				5,460
Unrealized gain on securities, net of reclassification adjustment (Note 21)					(1,593)		(1,593)		(1,593)
					( ))		( )/		( ))
Comprehensive income					3,867				
Treasury stock purchases	25		1.011					(1,715)	(1,715)
Stock options exercised	25		1,011						1,036
Tax benefit from exercise of stock			700						700
options			708	((71)					708
Dividend paid (per share \$0.25)	(1.4)		(1.701)	(671)				1 715	(671)
Cancelled treasury stock	(14)		(1,701)					1,715	
Forgiveness of Uncommon Care			(10)						(10)
debt	1		(40)						(40)
Deferred stock grants	1		158						159
Deferred Compensation	1		149						150
Balance December 31, 2005	\$ 278	\$	8,204	\$ 18,737		\$	488		\$ 27,707

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

						Accu	mulated			Total
(In thousands, except per share	 mmon	1	lditional Paid-In	Retained	Comprehensive	Comp	other rehensive come	Treasury	Sha	reholders
amounts)	tock		Capital	Earnings	Income		loss)	Stock		Equity
Balance December 31, 2005	\$ 278	\$	8,204	\$ 18,737	\$	\$	488	\$	\$	27,707
Comprehensive income:										
Net income				3,194	3,194					3,194
Other comprehensive income, net of										
tax:										
Unrealized gain on securities,					(257)		(257)			(257)
Č ,					, í		, ,			, ,
net of reclassification					2,937					
lot of reclassification					2,957					
adjustment (Note 21)								(2,200)		(2,200)
adjustment (Note 21)			226					(2,388)		(2,388)
Stock options expensed	18		226							226
Stock options exercised	18		968							986
Tax benefit from exercise of stock			60.1							(0)
options			604	(2.8.0)						604
Dividend paid (per share \$0.30)				(820)						(820)
Cancelled treasury stock	(16)		(2,372)					2,388		
Deferred stock grants	2		314							316
Balance December 31, 2006	\$ 282	\$	7,944	\$ 21,111		\$	231		\$	29,568

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (1) SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

#### (a) General

We, through our subsidiaries, provide financial services that include brokerage and asset management services to individuals and institutions, and insurance services that consist of management services for a medical malpractice insurance company. The financial services business has clients nationally. Insurance management is a service provided primarily in Texas, but is available to clients nationally. During the three years presented in the consolidated financial statements, financial services generated 52%, 54% and 52% of total revenues and insurance services generated 48%, 46% and 48% in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

#### (b) Management s Estimates and Assumptions

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### (c) Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include our accounts and the accounts of our subsidiary companies more than 50% owned. Investments in affiliated companies and other entities, in which our investment is less than 50% of the common shares outstanding and where we exert significant influence over operating and financial policies, are accounted for using the equity method. Investments in other entities in which our investment is less than 20%, and in which we do not have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies, are accounted for using the cost method. In the event that we retain sufficient risk of loss in a disposed subsidiary to preclude us from recognizing the transaction as a divestiture, we would continue to consolidate the subsidiary as an entity in which we have a variable interest under the guidance of Financial Accounting Standards Board Interpretation No. 46 Revised, *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities*, or FIN 46R.

All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated from the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

(d) Revenue Recognition

Our investment services revenues related to securities transactions are recognized on a trade date basis. Asset management revenues are recognized monthly based on the amount of funds under management.

Our insurance services revenues related to management fees are recognized monthly as a percentage of the earned insurance premiums of the managed company. The profit sharing component of the management services agreement is recognized when it is reasonably certain that the managed company will have an annual profit, generally in the fourth quarter of each year.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

(e) Marketable Securities

Our investments in debt and equity securities are classified in three categories and accounted for as follows:

Classification	Accounting
Held-to-maturity	Amortized cost
Trading securities	Fair value, unrealized gains and losses included in earnings
Available-for-sale	Fair value, unrealized gains and losses excluded from earnings and reported in equity as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income, net of applicable income taxes. Realized gains and losses are included in earnings.
	t our broker/dealer in the trading securities category. We have included

We have included our marketable securities, held as inventory at our broker/dealer, in the trading securities category. We have included investments in marketable securities not held as inventory at our broker/dealer in the available-for-sale securities category.

We account for our equity and fixed income securities as available-for-sale. In the event a decline in fair value of an investment occurs, management may be required to determine if the decline in market value is other than temporary. Management s assessments as to the nature of a decline in fair value are based on the quoted market prices at the end of a period, the length of time an investment s fair value has been in decline and our ability and intent to hold the investment. If the fair value is less than the carrying value and the decline is determined to be other than temporary, an appropriate write-down is recorded against earnings.

#### (f) Property and Equipment

Property and equipment is stated at cost net of accumulated depreciation and amortization. Property and equipment is depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the respective assets (3 to 5 years). Leasehold improvements are amortized using the straight-line method over the life of the lease or their expected useful life, whichever is shorter.

#### (g) Long-Lived Assets

Long-lived assets, principally property and equipment, are reviewed for impairment annually at year-end or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable.

If the sum of the expected future undiscounted cash flows is less than the carrying amount of the asset, a loss is recognized if there is a difference between the fair value and carrying value of the asset. Current management analysis indicates that there is no impairment of long-lived assets.

Investments are evaluated for impairment in the event of a material change in the underlying business. Such evaluation takes into consideration our intent and time frame to hold or to dispose of the investment and takes into consideration available information, including recent transactions in the stock, expected changes in the operations or cash flows of the investee, or a combination of these and other factors. Management s evaluation of our investments resulted in impairment charges in 2006, 2005 and 2004, as described in Note 6 to these consolidated financial statements.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

(h) Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of cost over the fair value of net assets acquired. We account for goodwill and other intangible assets according to the Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, which addresses financial accounting and reporting matters for acquired goodwill and other intangible assets. Under the provision of SFAS No. 142, goodwill is not amortized, but is evaluated annually for impairment or more frequently if circumstances indicate that impairment may exist. The goodwill valuation is largely influenced by projected future cash flows and, therefore, is significantly impacted by estimates and judgments.

We amortize other identifiable intangible assets on a straight-line basis over the periods expected to be benefited. The components of these other intangible assets, recorded in Other Assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets, consist primarily of a non-compete agreement.

#### (i) Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

When applicable, we record an allowance for doubtful accounts based on specifically identified amounts that we believe to be uncollectible. Management analyzes historical collection trends and changes in its customers payment patterns, customer concentration and credit worthiness when evaluating its allowance for doubtful accounts. If our actual collections experience changes, revisions to our allowance may be required. We have a limited number of customers with individually large amounts due at any given balance sheet date. Any unanticipated change in one of those customers credit standing or rating could have a material affect on our results of operations in the period in which such changes or events occur. After all attempts to collect a receivable have failed, the receivable is written off against the allowance.

#### (j) Income Taxes

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is provided for deferred tax assets to the extent realization is not judged to be more likely than not.

#### (k) Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash and highly liquid investments with a maturity date at purchase of 90 days or less. We deposit our cash and cash equivalents with high credit quality institutions. Periodically such balances may exceed applicable FDIC insurance limits. Management has assessed the financial condition of these institutions and believes the possibility of credit loss is minimal.

#### (l) Notes Receivable

Notes receivable are recorded at cost, less allowances for doubtful accounts when deemed necessary. Management, considering current information and events regarding the borrowers ability to repay their obligations, considers a note to be impaired when it is probable that we will be unable to collect all amounts due according to the contractual terms of the note agreement. When a loan receivable is considered to be impaired, the amount of the impairment is measured based on the present value of expected future cash flows discounted at

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

the note s effective interest rate. Impairment losses are included in the allowance for doubtful accounts through a charge to bad debt expense. The present value of the impaired loan will change with the passage of time and may change because of revised estimates of cash flows or timing of cash flows. Such value changes are reported as bad debt expense in the same manner in which impairment initially was recognized. No interest income is accrued on impaired loans. Cash receipts on impaired loans are recorded as reductions of the principal amount.

#### (m) Stock-Based Compensation

At December 31, 2006, we had stock-based employee compensation plans, which are described more fully in Notes 12 and 13. On January 1, 2006 we adopted SFAS No. 123(R), Share-Based Payment, a revision of the earlier SFAS 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation. SFAS 123 (R) had concluded that services received from employees in exchange for stock-based compensation results in a cost to the employer that must be recognized in the financial statements at fair value. For the year ended December 31, 2006 we calculated stock-based compensation using the intrinsic value method. We estimate the fair value of stock option awards on the date of grant utilizing a modified Black-Scholes option pricing model. The Black-Scholes option valuation model was developed for use in estimating the fair value of short-term traded options that have no vesting restrictions and are fully transferable. However, certain assumptions used in the Black-Scholes model, such as expected term, can be adjusted to incorporate the unique characteristics of our stock option awards. Option valuation models require the input of somewhat subjective assumptions including expected stock price volatility and expected term. We believe it is unlikely that materially different estimates for the assumptions used in estimating the fair value of stock option granted would be made based on conditions suggested by actual historical experience and other data available at the time estimates were made. Restricted stock awards are valued at the price of our common stock on the date of grant. We have elected the modified prospective transition method as permitted by SFAS No, 123(R) and accordingly prior periods have not been restated to reflect the impact of SFAS No. 123(R). SFAS No. 123(R) requires that stock-based compensation be recorded for all new and unvested stock options expected to vest as the requisite service is rendered beginning January 1, 2006. Stock-based compensation expense for awards granted on or before December 31, 2005, but unvested as of that date, is based on the grant date fair value as determined under the pro forma provisions of SFAS No. 123.

Prior to the adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) on January 1, 2006, we accounted for stock options under the disclosure-only provision of SFAS No. 123, but applied APB Option No. 25, *Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees*, in accounting for our stock option plans. No compensation expense was recognized for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 under the provisions of APB No. 25. If we had elected to recognize compensation expense for options granted based on their fair values at the grant dates, consistent with Statement 123, net income and earnings per share would have changed to the pro forma amounts indicated below:

	Year Ended Dec 2005			er 31 2004
Net income as reported	\$ 5,4	160,000	\$ 2,1	52,000
Deduct: Total additional stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method for all awards, net of related tax effects	(4	421,000)	(5	550,000)
Pro forma net income	\$ 5,0	)39,000	\$ 1,6	502,000
Net income per share				
Basic as reported	\$	2.03	\$	0.85
Basic pro forma	\$	1.87	\$	0.63
Diluted as reported	\$	1.86	\$	0.76

Diluted pro forma

\$ 1.72 \$ 0.56

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

The stock-based employee compensation expense above was determined using the Black Scholes option-pricing model with the following assumptions:

	2005	2004
Risk-free interest rate	4.33%	3.03%
Expected holding period	3.6 years	3.8 years
Expected volatility	.363	.429
Expected dividend yield	2.15%	-0-

For the year ended December 31, 2006 we recorded compensation cost related to stock options of \$225,000 and a related reduction in income taxes of \$77,000. The compensation cost is the total fair value, at date of grant, of shares that vested during the year.

The effect of adopting SFAS No 123(R) on selected reported items is as follow:

		2006	
	As		
	Reported	Impact of	of SFAS No. 123R
Income before income taxes	\$ 5,033,000	\$	225,000
Net income	3,194,000		148,000
Basic earnings per share	\$ 1.15	\$	.05
Diluted earnings per share	\$ 1.09	\$	.05
Cash flows used in financing activities	\$ 1,618,000	\$	604,000

(n) Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In February, 2006 the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards, or SFAS, No. 155, *Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments*, an amendment of FASB Statements No. 133 and 140. SFAS 155 becomes effective for all financial instruments acquired or issued after the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. This Statement permits fair value remeasurement for any hybrid financial instrument that contains an embedded derivative that otherwise would require bifurcation; clarifies which interest-only strips and principal-only strips are not subject to the requirements of Statement 133; establishes a requirement to evaluate interests in securitized financial assets to identify interests that are freestanding derivatives or that are hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative requiring bifurcation; clarifies that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives; and amends Statement 140 to eliminate the prohibition on a qualifying special-purpose entity from holding a derivative financial instrument that pertains to a beneficial interest other than another derivative financial instrument. We do not expect the adoption of this standard to have a material effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In July 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued FASB Interpretation No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109* (FIN 48), which clarifies the accounting and disclosure for uncertainty in tax positions, as defined. FIN 48 seeks to reduce the diversity in practice associated with certain aspects of the recognition and measurement related to accounting for income taxes. This interpretation is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We have not yet determined the impact this interpretation will have on our results from operations or financial position.

In September 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards, or SFAS No. 157, *Accounting for Fair Value Measurements*, effective for fiscal years

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

beginning after November 15, 2007. This Statement defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) and expands disclosures about fair value measurements.

Accordingly, this Statement does not require any new fair value measurements. However, for some entities, the application of this Statement will change current practice. We do not expect the adoption of this standard to have a material effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### (o) Reclassification

Certain reclassifications have been made to amounts presented in 2005 and 2004 to be consistent with the 2006 presentation.

#### (2) CASH RESTRICTED

Restricted cash represents cash deposits advanced from customers for trade claim transactions that do not close by the end of the period. It occurs when a customer remits payment for a transaction by check instead of via wire transfer. As checks of this size normally take several business days to clear, we ask our customers to pay in advance for transactions expected to close in the near future. At the time of receipt, Cash Restricted and Accounts Payable are increased for an equal amount as no part of this cash is ours until the transaction closes.

#### (3) MANAGEMENT FEES AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

Management fees and other receivables consist of the following:

	Decem	ber 31,
	2006	2005
Management fees receivable	\$ 2,672,000	\$ 2,723,000
Accrued interest receivable	197,000	125,000
Other receivables	63,000	344,000
	\$ 2,932,000	\$ 3,192,000

We earn management fees by providing management services to American Physicians Insurance Exchange (APIE) under the direction of APIE s Board of Directors. APIE is a reciprocal insurance exchange, which is wholly-owned by its subscriber physicians. Subject to the direction of APIE s Board, and subject to a management services agreement, APS Facilities Management, Inc., or FMI, sells and issues medical insurance policies, investigates, settles and defends claims, and otherwise manages APIE s day to day operations. The management agreement with FMI obligates APIE to pay management fees to FMI based on a percentage of APIE s earned premiums before payment of reinsurance premiums. In addition, the management agreement provides that any profits, as defined, of APIE will be shared equally with FMI (profit sharing) so long as the total amount does not exceed 3% of earned premiums. Management fees attributable to profit sharing were \$1,994,000, \$2,007,000, and \$1,929,000 for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. We earned total management fees and other related income of \$15,555,000, \$15,514,000 and \$15,316,000, including expense reimbursements, principally for our independent agents commissions, of \$4,646,000, \$4,376,000 and \$4,482,000, for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, related to these agreements.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

The summarized financial information for APIE as of and for the year ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 is as follows:

	2006 (unaudited)	2005 (unaudited)	2004 (unaudited)
Invested assets	\$ 139,625,000	\$113,233,000	\$ 97,874,000
Other assets	65,765,000	61,600,000	47,854,000
Total Assets	\$ 205,390,000	\$ 174,833,000	\$ 145,728,000
Liabilities	\$ 170,494,000	\$ 155,591,000	\$ 133,827,000
Members equity	34,896,000	19,242,000	11,901,000
Total liabilities and surplus	\$ 205,390,000	\$ 174,833,000	\$ 145,728,000
Total revenue	\$ 77,331,000	\$ 69,866,000	\$ 69,313,000
Net income	\$ 15,929,000	\$ 9,031,000	\$ 5,815,000

Other receivables in 2006, 2005 and 2004 are primarily from our brokerage and investment advisory services and are principally comprised of commissions earned by our brokers for trades in the last week of December 2006, 2005 and 2004.

#### (4) NOTES RECEIVABLE

Notes receivable consist of the following:

	Decen	ıber 31,
	2006	2005
<b>FemPartners, Inc. (Formerly due from Syntera HealthCare Corporation)</b> Originally due September 1, 2004, the note has been amended three times since December 2003. Each amendment has extended the note and modified the payment terms. The current amendment calls for payments of interest plus principal of \$10,000, quarterly, through 2007. The note is scheduled to be repaid in full in 2007 in three quarterly payments. The note contains an acceleration clause in the event that FemPartners conducts an initial public offering or other public sale.	\$ 350,000	\$ 390.00
Alianza		
Alianza identifies under-payments from insurance companies to medical providers and recovers the additional amounts. Alianza is expected to make loan payments totaling of \$132,000 by May 31, 2007. The remaining \$185,000 is to be paid from a guaranteed final payment at the conclusion of an arbitration hearing to be held no later than August 31, 2007.	317,000	301,00
<b>Employees</b> Forgivable loans receivable are periodically made to non-officer employees (brokers of APS Financial), primarily as employment retention inducements. Employee notes receivable at December 31, 2006 consisted of two notes of \$119,000 and \$25,000, which are being amortized as earned monthly through December 2007 and June 2007, respectively, provided the employees remain with us; and notes totaling \$14,000 due currently. The	158,000	242,00

total amount amortized is charged to salaries expense in the period in which the loan was amortized.

Forgivable loans receivable at December 31, 2005 consisted of three notes of \$73,000, \$86,000, and \$75,000, which are being amortized as earned through May 2006, December 2006, and June 2007, respectively, provided the employees remain with us; and a note for \$8,000 due currently.

	825	.000	933,000
Less current portion and allowance for doubtful accounts of \$8,000 and \$8,000 in 2006 and 2005, respectively.	(825	,000)	(607,000)
Long term portion	\$	0	\$ 326,000

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (5) FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

For financial instruments the estimated fair value equals the carrying value as presented in the consolidated balance sheets. Fair value estimates, methods and assumptions are set forth below for our financial instruments.

#### Notes Receivable

The fair value of notes has been determined using discounted cash flows based on our management s estimate of current interest rates for notes of similar credit quality. The carrying value of notes receivable approximates their fair value.

#### Management Fees and Other Receivables

Management fees are billed to APIE who pays in full within two weeks of notice. Through the course of our management relationship with APIE there has never been any write-offs of balances owed or other collection issues. As such, management has determined that there is no need for a reserve against the receivable balance. Therefore, the carrying value and the fair value of the receivable are the same.

#### Deposit with Capital Organization

The carrying amounts approximate fair value because the funds can be withdrawn on demand and there is no unanticipated credit concern.

#### Limitations

Fair value estimates are made at a specific point in time, based on relevant market information and information about the financial instrument. Fair value estimates are based on existing financial instruments without attempting to estimate the value of anticipated future business and the value of assets and liabilities that are not considered financial instruments. In addition, the tax ramifications related to the realization of the unrealized gains and losses can have a significant effect on fair value estimates and have not been considered in the aforementioned estimates.

#### (6) MARKETABLE SECURITIES

The following table summarizes by major security type the cost, fair market value, and unrealized gains and losses of the investments that we have classified as available-for-sale:

	Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses	Fair Value
December 31, 2006				
Governmental obligations	\$ 15,934,000	\$ 11,000	\$ (19,000)	\$ 15,926,000
Corporate obligations	682,000	28,000		710,000
Equity securities	4,073,000	330,000		4,403,000
Total	\$ 20,689,000	\$ 369,000	\$ (19,000)	\$ 21,039,000

December 31, 2005

Governmental obligations	\$ 12,418,000	\$ 12,000	\$ (60,000)	\$ 12,370,000
Corporate obligations	888,000	1,000	(13,000)	876,000
Equity securities	4,217,000	800,000		5,017,000
Total	\$ 17,523,000	\$ 813,000	\$ (73,000)	\$ 18,263,000

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

Amounts reflected in the table above include equity securities of HealthTronics with a fair value of \$348,000 and \$1,095,000 at December 31, 2006 and 2005, respectively. At December 31, 2006 and 2005, amounts also include equity securities of Financial Industries Corporation (FIC) with a fair value of \$2,926,000 and \$3,196,000, respectively.

Maturities of fixed income securities were as follows at December 31, 2006:

		Fair
	Cost	Value
Due within one year	\$ 14,762,000	\$ 14,746,000
Due after one year	1,854,000	1,890,000
Total	\$ 16,616,000	\$ 16,636,000

HealthTronics is the largest provider of lithotripsy (a non-invasive method of treating kidney stones) services in the United States and is an international supplier of specialty vehicles for the transport of high technology medical, broadcast/communications and homeland security equipment. Through selling of shares since our initial investment of 3,540,000 shares in 1989, our holdings of common stock at December 31, 2006 stood at 52,000 or less than 1% of the common stock outstanding. We account for HealthTronics as an available-for-sale equity security and record changes in its value, net of tax, in our balance sheet as part of accumulated other comprehensive income.

Financial Industries Corporation (FIC) is a holding company primarily engaged in the life insurance business through ownership of several life insurance companies. In June 2003, we purchased from FIC and the Roy F. and Joann Mitte Foundation, 339,879 shares of FIC s common stock as an investment. Earlier in 2003 we had purchased 45,121 FIC shares in the open market. The 385,000 shares represented an approximate cost of \$5,647,000, which was all sourced from our cash reserves. During 2004, the value of our investment in FIC had declined significantly. In October 2004, we determined that this decline in market price was other than temporary as defined in Statements of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 115, *Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities*, as amended. Consequently, we recorded pretax charges to earnings totaling \$2,567,000 in 2004. These charges reduced our cost basis in FIC from \$5,647,000, or \$14.67 per share, to \$3,080,000, or \$8.00 per share which was equal to the quoted market price of FIC shares on December 31, 2004. During 2005 and 2006, we took additional pretax charges to earnings totaling \$135,000 and \$19,000, respectively, further reducing our cost basis in FIC to \$2,926,000, or \$7.60 per share. While we currently continue to have the ability and the intent to hold the stock indefinitely, we concluded that the additional uncertainty created by FIC s late filings, together with the lack of its current financial information, dictated that the declines should be viewed as other than temporary. Although FIC has now filed its 2004 and 2005 Forms10-K it is still delinquent in filing its 2006 Forms 10-Q and thus continues to be de-listed on the NASDAQ Stock Market.

We will continue to monitor and evaluate the situation at FIC and further determine if changes in fair market value of the investment are temporary or other than temporary

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

The following table summarizes our recognized gains and losses on investments. Costs on assets sold were determined on the basis of specific identification.

	Y	Year ended December 31,		
	2006	2005	2004	
Proceeds from sales	\$ 11,669,000	\$ 8,503,000	\$ 1,116,000	
Gain on investments, net	259,000	3,160,000	245,000	
Loss on impairment of investments	(19,000)	(217,000)	(2,567,000)	
Net gains (losses)	\$ 240,000	\$ 2,943,000	\$ (2,322,000)	

## (7) PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment consists of the following:

	Decemb	er 31,
	2006	2005
Equipment	\$ 952,000	\$ 1,289,000
Furniture	543,000	647,000
Software	825,000	783,000
Leasehold improvements	231,000	332,000
	2,551,000	3,051,000
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(1,995,000)	(2,364,000)
	\$ 556,000	\$ 687,000

Property and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation and amortization expense of \$297,000, \$239,000 and \$181,000 in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, is computed principally on the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. The useful lives for equipment ranges from three to five years, furniture ranges from five to seven years, software is depreciated over three years, and leasehold improvements are amortized over the life of the lease or their expected useful life, whichever is shorter.

#### (8) ACCRUED EXPENSES AND OTHER LIABILITIES

Accrued expenses and other liabilities consist of the following as of December 31:

	2006	2005
Commissions payable	\$ 1,239,000	\$ 1,258,000
Taxes payable	161,000	219,000
401(k) plan matching	213,000	208,000

Vacation payable	170,000	161,000
Other	137,000	66,000
	\$ 1,920,000	\$ 1,912,000

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (9) DEFERRED GAIN

In November 2001 we sold all of the remaining 46,000 square feet of condominium space we owned in an office project located in Austin, Texas to our former affiliate, HealthTronics. In conjunction with the sale we leased back approximately 23,000 square feet that housed our operations prior to the sale. Gain on the sale amounted to approximately \$5.1 million, of which \$1.9 million was recognized in 2001 and the balance of the gain was deferred. Deferred income of approximately \$2.4 million related to our continuing involvement in 50% of the useable space was recorded and was recognized monthly over the five-year lease term that ended in September 2006. Income recognition related to this deferral was \$422,000 in 2006, \$513,000 in 2005 and \$488,000 in 2004. In addition, 15% of the gain (\$0.76 million) related to our then 15% ownership in the purchaser was deferred as we accounted for HealthTronics using the equity method of accounting through the year ended December 31, 2001. We reduced our investment in HealthTronics and subsequently recognized a proportionate percentage of the deferred gain, amounting to \$30,000, \$134,000 and \$56,000 in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Recognition of the deferred gains were recorded as a reduction of rent expense in operating expenses in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

#### (10) COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Rental expenses under all operating leases were \$1,416,000, \$1,133,000, and \$1,098,000, for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Future minimum payments for leases that extend for more than one year through 2011 were \$770,000; \$687,000; \$664,000; \$643,000, and \$662,000 for 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2011, respectively.

We are involved in various claims and legal actions that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. Management believes that any liabilities arising from these actions will not have a significant adverse effect on our consolidated financial condition or results of operations or cash flows.

#### (11) INCOME TAXES

Income tax expense consists of the following:

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,		
	2006	2005	2004	
Operations:				
Federal				
Current	\$ 1,186,000	\$ 2,577,000	\$ 1,049,000	
Tax benefit of stock options	604,000	708,000	589,000	
Deferred	(99,000)	(446,000)	(505,000)	
State-Current	148,000	200,000	184,000	
Total from Operations	\$ 1,839,000	\$ 3,039,000	\$ 1,317,000	

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

A reconciliation of expected income tax expense computed by applying the United States federal statutory income tax rate of 34% to earnings from continuing operations before income taxes to tax expense from operations in the accompanying consolidated statements of income follows:

	Ye	Year Ended December 31,		
	2006	2005	2004	
Expected federal income tax expense from operations	\$ 1,712,000	\$ 2,889,000	\$ 1,179,000	
State taxes	98,000	132,000	121,000	
Other, net	29,000	18,000	17,000	
	\$ 1,839,000	\$ 3,039,000	\$ 1,317,000	
Effective tax rate	37%	36%	389	

The tax effect of temporary differences that gives rise to significant portions of deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities at December 31, 2006 and 2005 are presented below:

	Year Ended	December 31,
	2006	2005
Current deferred tax assets:		
Accrued expenses	\$ 110,000	\$ 334,000
Allowance for doubtful accounts	19,000	21,000
Total current deferred tax asset	129,000	355,000
Non-current deferred tax assets (liabilities):		
Write-off of investment in excess of tax loss	925,000	946,000
Deferred compensation and stock options	380,000	
Sales/Leaseback deferred income	6,000	159,000
Investment in available-for-sale securities	(64,000)	(175,000
Market value allowance on investments	(119,000)	(251,000)
Other	198,000	168,000
Tax depreciation in excess of book	(134,000)	(161,000
Total non-current net deferred tax asset	1,192,000	686,000
Net deferred tax asset	\$ 1,321,000	\$ 1,041,000

In assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, management considers whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon the generation of future taxable income during the periods in which those temporary differences become deductible. Management considers the scheduled reversal of deferred tax liabilities, projected future taxable income and tax planning strategies in making this assessment. Based upon the level of historical taxable income and projections for future taxable income over the periods that the deferred tax assets are deductible, management believes it is more likely than not that we will realize the benefits of these deductible differences at December 31, 2006.

## (12) EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS

We have an employee benefit plan qualifying under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code for all eligible employees. Employees become eligible upon meeting certain service and age requirements. Employee deferrals may not exceed \$15,000 in 2006 unless participant is over age 50, in which case the maximum deferral

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

is \$20,000. We may, at our discretion, contribute up to 200% of the employees deferred amount. For the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 our contributions aggregated \$213,000, \$208,000 and \$170,000, respectively.

In December 2004, the Board of Directors approved the American Physicians Service Group, Inc. Affiliate Group Deferred Compensation Master Plan ( Deferred Compensation Plan ), a non-qualified compensation plan designed to give us more flexibility in compensating key employees and directors through ownership of our common stock. The adoption of the Deferred Compensation Plan was approved by our shareholders at the 2005 Annual Meeting. Under the Deferred Compensation Plan we may elect to defer a portion of an employee s incentive compensation or director s board compensation in the form of a deferred stock grant. Shares become eligible for withdrawal with the passage of time and participants may withdraw eligible shares upon attaining the age of sixty or upon leaving our service. Plan participants may withdraw all shares granted to them ratably over four years, provided they have entered into a non-competition agreement with us. We plan for this to be an unfunded plan. Shares to be withdrawn will be purchased in the open market or issued from the authorized shares. In 2006, a total of 13,500 shares were awarded, for which we recorded an expense of \$215,000. Of the 150,000 shares authorized under the Deferred Compensation Plan, 69,000 shares have been granted and 81,000 shares remain available for grant. Shares granted are included in shares outstanding and are a component of basic shares outstanding in calculating earnings per share.

#### (13) STOCK OPTIONS

We have adopted, with shareholder approval, the 2005 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (Incentive Plan). The Incentive Plan provides for the issuance of options to purchase up to 350,000 shares of common stock to our directors and key employees. A total of 188,000 of these options have been granted as of December 31, 2006 and 162,000 are available for grants. Of those granted, 6,000 shares have been exercised, 132,000 options are exercisable and 50,000 shares of common stock to our directors and key employees. All of the approved options have been granted as of December 31, 2006, shares of common stock to our directors and key employees. All of the approved options have been granted as of December 31, 2006, 1,157,000 shares have been exercised, 267,000 shares are exercisable, 17,000 are not yet exercisable and 159,000 options have been cancelled. Upon the exercise of an option we issue the shares from our authorized, but unissued shares.

The exercise price for each non-qualified option share is determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors ( the Committee ). The exercise price of a qualified incentive stock option has to be at least 100% of the fair market value of such shares on the date of grant of the option. Under the Plans, option grants are limited to a maximum of ten-year terms; however, the Committee has issued all currently outstanding grants with five-year terms. The Committee also determines vesting for each option grant and traditionally has had options vest in three approximately equal annual installments beginning one year from the date of grant.

During the year ended December 31, 2006, 180,000 options were exercised with an intrinsic value of \$1,797,000. We received proceeds of \$986,000 from the exercise of these options and received a federal income tax reduction of \$604,000. The total fair value of shares vesting during the year ended December 31, 2006, was \$225,000. As of December 31, 2006, there was \$189,000 of unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested shares under the Incentive Plan, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.9 years.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

Prior to the adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) on January 1, 2006, we accounted for stock options under the disclosure-only provision of SFAS No. 123, but applied APB Option No. 25, *Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees*, in accounting for our stock option plans. No compensation expense was recognized for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 under the provisions of APB No. 25. If we had elected to recognize compensation expense for options granted based on their fair values at the grant dates, consistent with Statement 123, net income and earnings per share would have changed to the pro forma amounts indicated below.

	-	ear Ended 1 2005	December 31 2004		
Net income as reported	\$ 5,4	460,000	\$ 2,1	152,000	
Deduct: Total additional stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method for all awards, net of related tax effects	(4	421,000)	(5	550,000)	
Pro forma net income	\$ 5,039,000		039,000 \$ 1,602,0		
Net income per share Basic as reported	\$	2.03	\$	0.85	
Basic pro forma	\$	1.87	\$	0.63	
Diluted as reported	\$	1.86	\$	0.76	
Diluted pro forma	\$	1.72	\$	0.56	

The stock-based employee compensation expense above was determined using the Black Scholes option-pricing model with the following assumptions:

	2005	2004
Risk-free interest rate	4.33%	3.03%
Expected holding period	3.6 years	3.8 years
Expected volatility	.363	.429
Expected dividend yield	2.15%	-0-

For the year ended December 31, 2006 we recorded compensation cost related to stock options of \$225,000 and a related reduction in income taxes of \$77,000. The compensation cost is the total fair value, at date of grant, of shares that vested during the year.

The effect of adopting SFAS No 123(R) on selected reported items is as follows:

		2006	
	As	Impac	ct of SFAS No
	Reported		123(R)
Income before income taxes	\$ 5,033,000	\$	225,000

Net income	3,	194,000	148,000
Basic earnings per share	\$	1.15	\$ .05
Diluted earnings per share	\$	1.09	\$ .05
Cash flows used in financing activities	\$ 1,	618,000	\$ 604,000

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

Presented below is a summary of the stock options held by our employees and our directors and the related transactions for the year ended December 31, 2006.

	Years Ended December 31, 2006 2005 2004								
	Shares	A E	eighted verage xercise Price	Shares	A E	eighted verage xercise Price	Shares	Av Ex	eighted verage tercise Price
Balance at January 1	573,000	\$	7.92	721,000	\$	6.04	815,000	\$	4.49
Options granted	75,000		14.85	113,000		11.60	146,000		9.93
Options exercised	(180,000)		5.49	(251,000)		4.13	(240,000)		3.16
Options forfeited/expired	(1,000)		9.60	(10,000)		9.10			
Balance at December 31	467,000	\$	9.96	573,000	\$	7.92	721,000	\$	6.04
Options exercisable	399,000	\$	9.32	483,000	\$	7.96	389,000	\$	5.80

	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term	
	(yrs)	Aggregate Insic Value (1)
Balance at 12-31-2004	3.1	\$ 3,136,000
Exercisable at 12-31-2004	3.0	\$ 1,786,000
Balance at 12-31-2005	3.0	\$ 2,510,000
Exercisable at 12-31-2005	3.0	\$ 2,960,000
Balance at 12-31-2006	2.8	\$ 2,817,000
Exercisable at 12-31-2006	2.6	\$ 2,664,000

<sup>(1)</sup> Based on the \$16.00, \$12.30 and \$10.39 closing price of our stock on December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

The weighted average grant-date fair value of Company stock options granted is \$4.06 per option for the year ended December 31, 2006. The fair value of the options was calculated using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

	Year Ended Decen	nber 31, 2006
		Weighted
	Range	Average
Expected volatility	33.8%-35.4%	34.5%
Expected dividend yield	1.85%-2.11%	1.96%
Expected option term	3.7 years	3.7 years
Risk-free rate of return	4.47%-4.72%	4.59%
Expected annual forfeiture rate	0-4%	2.53%

The expected volatility assumptions we used are based on the historical volatility of our common stock over the most recent period commensurate with the estimated expected life of our stock options, such estimated life being based on the historical experience of our stock option exercises. The risk-free rate of return is based, at the date of grant, on the yield of U.S. Treasury securities maturing within the expected life of the option.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (14) REPURCHASE OF MINORITY INTEREST

On October 1, 2003 we purchased for \$2,050,000 cash the 20% interest in APS Insurances Services, Inc., which was owned by FPIC Insurance Group, Inc. (FPIC). We believe the acquisition provided us more control over operating decisions and improved our earnings and return on capital with minimal risk. As a result of this transaction, we now own a 100% interest in APS Insurance Services. Prior to our repurchase of the minority interest, we consolidated the assets, liabilities and operations of APS Insurance Services and recorded 20% of its after tax net income as minority interest. As a part of the purchase agreement we maintained an agreement with FPIC that limits them from competing with us in Texas through February 2007. The Company has assigned a value of \$410,000 to this non-compete agreement based on a determination by an outside consulting firm. The agreement is being amortized on the straight-line method through its expiration in February, 2007.

The total cost of the acquisition was \$2,050,000 and was allocated to the 20% interest acquired in APS Insurance Services based on the fair values of its net assets on the date of acquisition, in accordance with the purchase method of accounting for business combinations.

A summary of the purchase price allocation for this transaction is as follows:

Purchase price of 20% interest	\$ 2,050,000
Basis of recorded minority interest	(393,000)
Allocated to non-competition agreement	(410,000)
Excess of purchase price over assets acquired (goodwill)	\$ 1,247,000

Other intangible assets as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, subject to amortization expense, contains the following:

For the year ended December 31, 2006	Gr	oss Carrying Amount		cumulated 10rtization	Net
Non-compete	\$	410,000	\$	390,000	\$ 20,000
Managing general agent license		160,000		42,000	118,000
Total	\$	570,000	\$	432,000	\$ 138,000
For the year ended December 31, 2005		Amount	An	nortization	Net
Non-compete	\$	410,000	\$	270,000	\$ 140,000
Managing general agent license		160,000		38,000	122,000
Total	\$	570,000	\$	308,000	\$ 262,000

We assume no residual value and estimate annual amortization expense over the remaining life of the non-compete agreement and managing general agent license to be as follows:

	Year	Amount
Non-compete agreement	2007	\$ 20,000
Managing general agent license	2007	\$ 4,000

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (15) INVESTMENT IN UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES

We recorded \$0 and \$24,000 in 2006 and 2005, respectively, as gain on forgiveness of debt. The 2005 gain represents that amount of liability that was released in the respective periods by participants in our loan to a former affiliate, net of any interest due them for prior period payments made by that affiliate. Due to poor operating results, Uncommon Care was in default and not making scheduled payments under its loan agreement with us in which the participations had been sold. As a result, the loan participants released us from any obligations under the participation agreements. The \$24,000 recorded in 2005 represents the final loan obligation to be released. No gains, therefore, were recorded in 2006.

#### (16) SEGMENT INFORMATION

Our segments are distinct by type of service provided. Each segment has its own management team and separate financial reporting. Our Chief Executive Officer allocates resources and provides overall management based on the segments financial results.

Our insurance services segment includes financial management for an insurance company that provides professional liability insurance to doctors.

Our financial services segment includes brokerage and asset management services to individuals and institutions.

Corporate is the parent company and derives its income from interest, investments and dividends paid by the other segments.

	2006	2005	2004
Operating Revenues			
Insurance services	\$ 15,555,000	\$ 15,514,000	\$ 15,316,000
Financial services	16,805,000	18,459,000	16,705,000
Intercompany dividends	4,438,000	1,600,000	4,760,000
	\$ 36,798,000	\$ 35,573,000	\$ 36,781,000
	\$ 50,770,000	\$ 55,575,000	\$ 50,701,000
Reconciliation to Consolidated Statements of Operations:			
Total segment revenues	36,798,000	35,573,000	36,781,000
Less: intercompany dividends	(4,438,000)	(1,600,000)	(4,760,000)
Total Revenues	\$ 32,360,000	\$ 33,973,000	\$ 32,021,000
	+,- • •,• • •	+ ,, ,	+,,
Operating Income (Loss):			
Insurance services	4,293,000	5,252,000	5,348,000
Financial services	1,660,000	2,196,000	2,167,000
Other	2,339,000	(1,003,000)	2,589,000
	\$ 8,292,000	\$ 6,445,000	\$ 10,104,000
Reconciliation to Consolidated Statements of Operations:			
Total segment operating profit	\$ 8,292,000	\$ 6,445,000	\$ 10,104,000
Less: intercompany dividends	(4,438,000)	(1,600,000)	(4,760,000)

Operating income	3,854,000	4,845,000	5,344,000
Gain (loss) on investments, net	240,000	2,943,000	(2,322,000)
Gain on extinguishment of debt		24,000	75,000
Income from operations before interest, income taxes, minority interests and equity in gain and loss of			
unconsolidated affiliates	4,094,000	7,812,000	3,097,000
Interest income	915,000	587,000	365,000
Other income	49,000	124,000	15,000
Interest expense	19,000	10,000	7,000
Income tax expense	1,839,000	3,039,000	1,317,000
Minority interests	6,000	14,000	1,000
Net income	\$ 3,194,000	\$ 5,460,000	\$ 2,152,000

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

		2006		2005		2004
Identifiable assets:						
Insurance services;						
Intangible assets	\$	1,267,000	\$	1,387,000	\$	1,507,000
Other		4,358,000		5,033,000		4,526,000
Financial services		7,027,000		6,061,000		5,106,000
Corporate:						
Investment in available for sale securities	2	1,039,000	1	8,263,000	1	4,320,000
Other		2,585,000 2,761,0		0 2,761,000		4,984,000
	\$ 3	6,276,000	\$3	3,505,000	\$3	0,443,000
Capital expenditures:						
Insurance Services	\$	84,000	\$	187,000	\$	362,000
Financial Services		40,000		47,000		10,000
Corporate		42,000		73,000		49,000
	\$	166,000	\$	307,000	\$	421,000
Depreciation/amortization expenses:						
Insurance Services	\$	325,000	\$	274,000	\$	217,000
Financial Services		28,000		28,000		27,000
Corporate		68,000		62,000		60,000
	\$	421,000	\$	364,000	\$	304,000

During the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 a single customer represented 48% (\$15,555,000), 46% (\$15,514,000) and 48% (\$15,316,000) of our consolidated revenues.

At December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004 we had long-term contracts with that customer and were therefore not vulnerable to the risk of a near-term severe impact from a reasonably possible loss of the revenue. However, should that customer default or be unable to satisfy its contractual obligations, there would be a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Operating income (loss) is operating revenues less related expenses and is all derived from domestic operations. Identifiable assets are those assets that are used in the operations of each business segment (after elimination of investments in other segments). Corporate assets consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, notes receivable, investments in available-for-sale securities, investments in affiliates and intangible assets.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (17) NET INCOME PER SHARE

Basic income per share are based on the weighted average shares outstanding without any dilutive effects considered. Diluted earnings per share reflects dilution from all contingently issuable shares, including options. A reconciliation of income and average shares outstanding used in the calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share from continuing and discontinued operations follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2006					
	Income	Shares		-Share		
	(Numerator)	(Denominator)	Ar	nount		
Income from operations	\$ 3,194,000					
Basic EPS:						
Income available to common stockholders	3,194,000	2,774,000	\$	1.15		
Effect of dilutive securities		159,000				
Diluted EPS:						
Income available to common stockholders	\$ 3,194,000	2,933,000	\$	1.09		

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2005					
	Income	Shares	Per	-Share		
	(Numerator)	(Denominator)	Aı	nount		
Income from operations	\$ 5,460,000					
Basic EPS:						
Income available to common stockholders	5,460,000	2,688,000	\$	2.03		
Effect of dilutive securities		243,000				
Diluted EPS:						
Income available to common stockholders	\$ 5,460,000	2,931,000	\$	1.86		

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2004					
	Income	Shares	Per	-Share		
	(Numerator)	(Denominator)	An	nount		
Income from operations	\$ 2,152,000					
Basic EPS:						
Income available to common stockholders	2,152,000	2,545,000	\$	0.85		
Effect of dilutive securities		293,000				
Diluted EPS:						
Income available to common stockholders	\$ 2,152,000	2,838,000	\$	0.76		

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (18) SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY

The following table presents changes in shares outstanding for the period from December 31, 2004 to December 31, 2006:

	Common Shares Outstanding	Treasury Stock
Balance December 31, 2003	2,454,667	
Options excercised	240,200	
Treasury stock purchases		70,495
Treasury stock retirements	(70,495)	(70,495)
Balance December 31, 2004	2,624,372	
Options excercised	251,000	
Deferred compensation	47,855	
Treasury stock purchases		139,107
Treasury stock retirements	(139,107)	(139,107)
Balance December 31, 2005	2,784,120	
Options excercised	180,000	
Deferred Compensation	21,108	
Treasury stock purchases		167,482
Treasury stock retirements	(167,482)	(167,482)
Balance December 31, 2006	2,817,746	

# (19) SUPPLEMENTAL CONSOLIDATED QUARTERLY FINANCIAL DATA (UNAUDITED)

Quarter to quarter comparisons of results of operations have been and may be materially impacted by bond market conditions and whether or not there are profits at the medical malpractice insurance company which we manage and whose profits we share. We believe that the historical pattern of quarterly sales and income as a percentage of the annual total may not be indicative of the pattern in future years. The following tables set forth selected quarterly consolidated financial information for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004:

	(In t	(In thousands, except per share data)					
	First	Second	Third	Fourth			
2006	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter			
Revenues	\$ 7,233	\$ 7,975	\$ 6,769	\$ 10,383			
Net Income	562	598	409	1,625			
Basic net income per share:	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.22	\$ 0.15	\$ 0.58			
Diluted income per share:	\$ 0.19	\$ 0.21	\$ 0.14	\$ 0.56			

2005				
Revenues	\$ 6,662	\$ 7,033	\$ 9,182	\$ 11,096
Net Income	853	1,367	1,395	1,845
Basic net income per share:	\$ 0.32	\$ 0.51	\$ 0.52	\$ 0.67
Diluted income per share:	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.48	\$ 0.48	\$ 0.64
2004				
Revenues	\$ 7,290	\$ 7,295	\$ 7,593	\$ 9,843
Revenues Net Income	\$ 7,290 694	\$ 7,295 689	\$ 7,593 (834)	\$ 9,843 1,603
	. ,			

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

Results for the fourth quarter of 2006, 2005 and 2004 include profit sharing with APIE totaling \$1,994,000, \$2,007,000 and \$1,929,000, respectively.

#### (20) CONCENTRATION OF CREDIT RISK

#### Marketable securities

As of December 31, 2006 we owned marketable securities of FIC with a combined fair market value of \$2,926,000, or approximately 9% of our total assets. An event having a material adverse effect on FIC, and resulting in a devaluation of their securities, could also have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

#### Geographic concentration of insurance services

Most of the managed insurance company s business is concentrated in Texas. Regulatory or judicial actions in that state that affected rates, competition or tort law could have a significant impact on the insurance company s business. Consequently, our insurance management business, which is based on the premiums and profitability of the managed company, could be adversely affected.

#### Financial market concentration of investment services

Investment Services derives most of its revenue through commissions earned on the trading of fixed-income securities. Should conditions reduce the market s demand for fixed-income products, and should Investment Services be unable to shift it emphasis to other financial products, it could have a material adverse impact on our financial condition and results of operations.

#### (21) OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

The following chart discloses the reclassification adjustments for gains and losses included in net income during the years ended December 31:

2006		Before-Tax Amount		(P +) = 1		Net-of-Tax Amount	
Unrealized holding losses arising during the period	\$	(257)	\$	87	\$	(170)	
Reclassification adjustment for gains included in net income	Ψ	(132)	Ŷ	45	Ψ	(87)	
Net unrealized losses on securities	\$	(389)	\$	132	\$	(257)	
2005							
Unrealized holding gains arising during the period	\$	254	\$	(87)	\$	167	
Reclassification adjustment for gains included in net income		(2,667)		907		(1,760)	
Net unrealized losses on securities	\$	(2,413)	\$	820	\$	(1,593)	
2004							
Unrealized holding gains arising during the period	\$	1,393	\$	(474)	\$	919	

Reclassification adjustment for losses included in net income	2,322	(789)	1,533
Net unrealized gains on securities	\$ 3,715	\$ (1,263)	\$ 2,452

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

#### (22) PLANS FOR A STRATEGIC MERGER

On June 5, 2006 we announced plans for a strategic merger with APIE. Both our and APIE s boards of directors voted to approve the transaction subject to approval by the Texas Department of Insurance, necessary filings with the SEC and the approval of our shareholders and subscriber-policyholders of APIE. The original purchase price was \$33 million, comprised of approximately 1.7 million shares of APS common stock to be issued to the policyholders of APIE and the conversion of approximately \$10.4 million of APIE obligations into mandatorily redeemable APS preferred stock. On August 24, 2006, we announced that we agreed to an increase in the purchase price of APIE, which was also approved by APIE. The revised purchase price is \$39 million; comprised of approximately 2.0 million shares of APS common stock issued to the policyholders of a APIE and the conversion of approximately \$10.4 million of APIE obligations into mandatorily redeemable APS preferred stock. On August 24, 2006, we announced that we agreed to an increase in the purchase price of APIE, which was also approved by APIE. The revised purchase price is \$39 million; comprised of approximately 2.0 million shares of APS common stock issued to the policyholders of a APIE and the conversion of approximately \$10.4 million of APIE obligations into mandatorily redeemable APS preferred stock. The preferred stock has a 3% annual dividend and must be redeemed at the rate of not less than \$1 million per year until December 31, 2016 at which time it must have been fully redeemed. At a special meeting of shareholders held March 22, 2007, the shareholders of APIE approved the issuance of common and preferred shares of APS for the acquisition of APIE subscribers also approved the transaction on the same day. The acquisition is set to close effective April 1, 2007. As the acquirer, we will account for this transaction consistent with the Statement of Financial Standards No. 141, *Business Combinations*, whereby direct costs of the business combination are capitalized an

#### (23) LINE OF CREDIT

In April 2006, we renewed a \$3.0 million line of credit that was originally established in November 2003 with PlainsCapital Bank. The loan calls for interest payments only to be made on any amount drawn until April 15, 2007, when the entire amount of the note, principal and interest then remaining unpaid, shall be due and payable. At December 31, 2006, there were no draws taken against this line of credit. We are in compliance with the covenants of the loan agreement, including requirements for a minimum of \$5.0 million of unencumbered liquidity and a minimum 2 to 1 net worth ratio.

### SCHEDULE II VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS SERVICE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

### YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006, 2005 AND 2004

(in thousands)	Balance at Beginning of Year		Beginning		Beginning		s and enses	Dedu	ctions	En	nce at id of ear
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts											
2006	\$	19	\$	\$	11	\$	8				
2005	\$	14	\$ 16	\$	11	\$	19				
2004	\$		\$ 47	\$	33	\$	14				

# AMERICAN PHYSICIANS INSURANCE EXCHANGE

### CONDENSED BALANCE SHEETS

### AS OF MARCH 31, 2007 AND DECEMBER 31, 2006

## (Unaudited)

	March 31, 2007	Dece	mber 31, 2006(1)
ASSETS			
INVESTMENTS:			
Fixed maturities available for sale at fair value	\$ 145,353,833	\$	129,528,595
Equity securities at fair value	6,851,569		6,707,793
Short-term investments	177,197		2,421,630
Other invested assets	1,165,602		1,142,559
Total investments	153,548,201		139,800,577
Cash and cash equivalents	9,909,744		4,782,626
Accrued investment income	793,115		705,802
Premium and maintenance fees receivable	14,647,209		16,492,668
Other amounts receivable under reinsurance contracts	1,372,445		8,725,523
Reinsurance recoverables on unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses	29,402,326		28,393,517
Reinsurance recoverables on paid loss and loss adjustment expenses	282,752		97,758
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	311,155		329,461
Deferred policy acquisition costs	2,404,300		2,545,189
Deferred tax asset	4,807,234		3,831,867
Subrogation recoverables	504,687		509,427
Other assets	358,424		103,478
TOTAL	\$ 218,341,592	\$	206,317,893
LIABILITIES AND MEMBERS EQUITY			
LIABILITIES:			
Reserve for losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$ 116,227,495	\$	110,089,097
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees	36,515,552		39,785,910
Reinsurance premiums payable	253,167		45,279
Funds held under reinsurance treaties	11,111,925		4,003,205
Amounts withheld or retained by the Exchange	1,360,110		2,464,306
Refundable subscriber deposits	10,197,950		10,226,799
Federal income taxes payable	2,263,259		652,758
Other liabilities	3,146,794		4,332,510
Total liabilities	181,076,252		171,599,864
CONTINGENCIES			
MEMBERS EQUITY:			
Retained earnings	38,954,874		36,342,332
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of deferred tax benefit of \$953,869 and \$695,193	(1,689,534)		(1,624,303)
Total members equity	37,265,340		34,718,029
TOTAL	\$ 218,341,592	\$	206,317,893

(1) Derived from audited financial statements.

See notes to condensed financial statements.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS INSURANCE EXCHANGE

# CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

### FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2007 AND 2006 (Unaudited)

#### **Three Months Ended**

	Marc	,
REVENUES:	2007	2006
	¢ 15 465 500	¢ 20 114 565
Gross premiums and maintenance fee written direct and assumed Premiums ceded	\$ 15,465,599 (2,406,612)	\$ 20,114,565 (2,777,258)
Change in unearned premiums and maintenance fees	3,252,054	293,224
Change in unearned premiums and maintenance rees	5,252,054	295,224
Net premiums and maintenance fees earned	16,311,041	17,630,531
Investment income, net of investment expenses	1,791,029	1,451,262
Realized capital gains net	126,124	102,130
Total revenues	18,228,194	19,183,923
EXPENSES:		
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	10,934,099	12,152,532
Other underwriting expenses	3,214,625	3,206,519
Net change in deferred acquisition costs	140,890	(38,252)
Total expenses	14,289,614	15,320,799
INCOME FROM OPERATIONS	3,938,580	3,863,124
FEDERAL INCOME TAX EXPENSE (BENEFIT):		
Current	2,266,281	1,607,357
Deferred	(940,243)	(161,994)
Total federal income tax expense	1,326,038	1,445,363
NET INCOME	\$ 2,612,542	\$ 2,417,761

See notes to condensed financial statements.

### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS INSURANCE EXCHANGE

### CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN MEMBERS EQUITY

### FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006 AND THE THREE MONTHS

### ENDED MARCH 31, 2007 (Unaudited)

	Accumulated Other Comprehensive		Retained	
	Income (Loss)		Earnings	Total
BALANCE January 1, 2006	\$	(1,349,490)	\$ 20,591,546	\$ 19,242,056
Net income			15,750,786	15,750,786
Other comprehensive income (loss) net of tax		(274,813)		(274,813)
BALANCE December 31, 2006	\$	(1,624,303)	\$ 36,342,332	\$ 34,718,029
Net income			2,612,542	2,612,542
Other comprehensive income (loss) net of tax		(65,231)		(65,231)
BALANCE March 31, 2007	\$	(1,689,534)	\$ 38,954,874	\$ 37,265,340

See notes to condensed financial statements.

## AMERICAN PHYSICIANS INSURANCE EXCHANGE

### CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

### FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2007 AND 2006 (Unaudited)

#### **Three Months Ended**

	Marcl	h 31,
	2007	2006
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Net income	\$ 2,612,542	\$ 2,417,761
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities:		
Amortization and accretion of investments	(61,528)	66,204
Net realized gains on investments	(126,124)	(102,130)
Deferred policy acquisition costs net of related amortization	140,890	(38,252)
Deferred income tax benefit	(940,243)	(161,994)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Premium and maintenance fee receivables net	1,845,459	(724,413)
Accrued investment income	(87,313)	(35,546)
Other amounts receivable under reinsurance contracts	7,353,078	2,267,798
Reinsurance recoverables on unpaid loss and loss expenses	(1,008,809)	(1,931,936)
Reinsurance recoverables on paid loss and loss expenses	(184,994)	96,559
Other assets	(231,903)	1,553,375
Reinsurance payables	207,888	(151,343)
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	6,138,398	7,903,413
Unearned premiums and maintenance fees	(3,270,358)	(395,454)
Federal income taxes payable/recoverable	1,610,501	317,510
Other liabilities	3,321,152	(525,802)
Net cash provided by operating activities	17,318,636	10,555,750
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Sale and maturities of investments	3,532,217	3,707,769
Purchases of investments	(17,939,319)	(9,701,491)
Change in short-terms	2,244,433	95,042
Net cash used in investing activities	(12,162,669)	(5,898,680)
The cash ased in investing addition	(12,102,00))	(3,070,000)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES Subscriber deposits refunded	(28,849)	(110,322)
NET CHANGE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	5,127,118	4,546,748
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS Beginning of year	4,782,626	3,515,844
	.,,	-,,
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS End of year	\$ 9,909,744	\$ 8,062,592
SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION Cash paid (received) for:	<b>•</b>	
Federal income taxes paid	\$	\$ 1,200,000
Federal income tax refunds received	\$	\$

See notes to condensed financial statements.

#### AMERICAN PHYSICIANS INSURANCE EXCHANGE

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2007 AND 2006 (Unaudited)

#### **1. NATURE OF OPERATIONS**

American Physicians Insurance Exchange (APIE or the Exchange) is a reciprocal insurance exchange. The Exchange was organized in the State of Texas on November 23, 1975, and commenced operations on June 1, 1976. APIE is licensed as a multiple-line insurer under the provisions of the Texas Insurance Code.

A reciprocal insurance exchange is an organization under which policyholders (members) effectively exchange insurance contracts and thereby insure each other and become members of the Exchange. The Exchange is managed by its attorney-in-fact, APS Facilities Management, Inc. (FMI), subject to the direction of the Exchange is board of directors.

APIE principally writes professional liability insurance coverage for physician groups, individual physicians and other healthcare providers in the states of Texas (99%) and Arkansas (1%). Most of the Exchange s coverage is written on a claims-made and reported basis. The coverage is provided only for claims that are first reported to the Exchange during the insured s coverage period and that arise from occurrences during the insured s coverage period. The Exchange also makes extended or tail coverage available for purchase by policyholders in order to cover claims that arise from occurrences during the insured s coverage period, but that are first reported to the Exchange after the insured s coverage period and during the term of the applicable tail coverage.

#### 2. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying unaudited condensed financial statements include the accounts and operations of American Physicians Insurance Exchange. These statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) for interim financial information. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and notes required by GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring accruals, considered necessary for a fair presentation have been included. Operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2007 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ended December 31, 2007. For example, the timing and magnitude in determining the claim losses incurred by our insurance operations due to the estimation process inherent in determining the liability for losses and loss adjustment expenses can be relatively more significant to results of interim periods than to results for a full year. The accompanying condensed financials statements should be read in conjunction with the December 31, 2006 audited financial statements and notes thereto.

#### New Accounting Standards

In February 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards, or SFAS, No. 155, Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments, an amendment of FASB Statements No. 133 and 140. SFAS 155 becomes effective for all financial instruments acquired or issued after the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. This Statement permits fair value re-measurement for any hybrid financial instrument that contains an embedded derivative that otherwise would require bifurcation; clarifies which interest-only strips and principal-only strips are not subject to the requirements of Statement 133; establishes a requirement to evaluate interests in securitized financial assets to identify interests that are freestanding derivatives or that are hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative requiring bifurcation; clarifies that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives; and amends Statement 140 to eliminate the prohibition on a qualifying special-purpose entity from holding a derivative financial instrument that pertains to a beneficial interest other than another derivative financial instrument. The adoption did not have a material effect on the Exchange s financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2006, the FASB issued FIN No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109. This Interpretation prescribes a comprehensive model for the financial statement recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken in income tax returns. FIN No. 48 is effective in the first quarter of fiscal 2007. The adoption of FIN No. 48 did not have a material effect on the Exchange s results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

### 3. PLAN OF CONVERSION AND PLAN OF MERGER

American Physicians Service Group, Inc. ( APSG ) (NASDAQ: AMPH) is the parent company for the wholly-owned APS Facilities Management, Inc. ( FMI ) who manages the Exchange under an attorney-in-fact contractual arrangement. The Exchange s Board of Directors on June 1, 2006 adopted and approved a plan of conversion and merger agreement with APSG and authorized the execution of these documents. The APIE board of directors has agreed on a merger transaction in which, immediately after APIE converts from a Texas reciprocal insurance exchange to a Texas stock insurance company and changes its name to American Physicians Insurance Company ( APIC ), a newly formed, wholly owned subsidiary of APSG will merge into APIC, with APIC becoming a wholly owned subsidiary of APSG.

The TDI issued a Consent Order dated January 26, 2007, which places some conditions for the conversion and merger to occur. The Securities and Exchange Commission declared the Company s joint registration and proxy statement effective on February 1, 2007. On March 22, 2007, a special meeting of APIE subscribers was held approving this transaction and APSG shareholders also approved the merger on the same day. This transaction closed effective April 1, 2007.

#### 4. INVESTMENTS

The amortized cost and estimated fair values of investments in debt securities at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 are as follows (in thousands):

	Gross				Estimated	
March 31, 2007	Cost or Amortized Cost	nortized Unrea		Gros realized Unreali Gains Losse		Fair Value
Fixed maturities:						
U.S treasury notes	\$ 786	\$	6	\$	1	\$ 791
U.S government agency mortgage-backed bonds	31,177		57		627	30,607
U.S. government agency collateralized mortgage obligations	51,824		105		927	51,002
Collateralized mortgage obligations	47,340		24		1,598	45,766
Corporates	2,226				43	2,183
Government tax-exempt bonds	15,237	15,237			232	15,005
Total fixed maturities	148,590		192		3,428	145,354
Equity securities	6,215		804		167	6,852
Total fixed maturities and equity securities	\$ 154,805	\$	996	\$	3,595	\$ 152,206

December 31, 2006	Cost or Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses	Estimated Fair Value
Fixed maturities:				
U.S treasury notes	\$ 780	\$ 10	\$	\$ 790
U.S government agency mortgage-backed bonds	24,451	41	596	23,896
U.S. government agency collateralized mortgage obligations	43,532	55	1,002	42,585
Collateralized mortgage obligations	47,548	31	1,586	45,993
Corporates	2,226		44	2,182
Government tax-exempt bonds	14,295		212	14,083

# Table of Contents

Total fixed maturities	132,832	137	3,440	129,529
Equity securities	5,903	967	162	6,708
Total fixed maturities and equity securities	\$ 138,735	\$ 1,104	\$ 3,602	\$ 136,237

The decreases in gross unrealized losses from \$3,440,000 at December 31, 2006 to \$3,428,000 at March 31, 2007 in fixed maturity investments are primarily the result of falling interest rates. The fixed maturity investments are all investment grade securities. The Exchange has the ability and intent to hold securities with unrealized losses until they recover their value, which may be maturity. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, there have been no impairments in value or write-downs for these securities. In the future, information may come to light or circumstances may change that would cause the Exchange to write-down or sell these securities and incur a realized loss.

Gross realized gains and losses on fixed maturity and equity securities for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 were as follows (in thousands):

	Three Mo	onths end	ths ended		
	March 31, 2007		rch 31, 2006		
Realized gains (losses):					
Fixed maturities:					
Gross realized gains	\$	\$	2		
Gross realized losses					
Net realized gains (losses)			2		
Equities:					
Gross realized gains	129		103		
Gross realized losses	(3)		(3)		
Net realized gains (losses)	126		100		
Total net realized gains	\$ 126	\$	102		

The major categories of the Exchange s net investment income are summarized for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, as follows (in thousands):

	Three Mon	ths Ended
	March 31, 2007	March 31, 2006
Investment income:		
Fixed maturities	\$ 1,731	\$ 1,376
Equity securities	26	19
Short-term investments and other	83	56
Finance charges on premiums receivable	37	114
Structured annuity	23	22
Total investment income	1,900	1,587
Investment expense	(109)	(136)
Net investment income	\$ 1,791	\$ 1,451

In accordance with SFAS No. 115, Accounting for Certain Investments In Debt and Equity Securities, the Exchange evaluates its investment securities on at least a quarterly basis for declines in market value below cost for the purpose of determining whether these declines represent other than temporary declines. A decline in the fair value of a security below cost judged to be other than temporary is recognized as a loss in the current period and reduces the cost basis of the security. In subsequent periods, the Exchange measures gain or loss or decline in value against the adjusted cost basis of the security. The following factors are considered in determining whether an investment decline is other than temporary :

The extent to which the market value of the security is less than its cost basis,

The length of time for which the market value of the security is less than its cost basis,

The financial condition and near-term prospects of the security s issuer, taking into consideration the economic prospects of the issuer s industry and geographical region, to the extent that information is publicly available and

The Exchange s ability and intent to hold the investment for a period of time sufficient to allow for any anticipated recovery in market value.

The following two tables reflect securities whose fair values were lower than the related cost basis at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively (in thousands). However, these declines in value were not deemed to be other than temporary . The tables show the fair value and the unrealized losses, aggregated by investment category and category of duration that individual securities have been in a continuous unrealized loss position. For the first three months ended March 31, 2007, and for the year end December 31, 2006 the Exchange did not record any impairments for other than temporary declines of investments.

	Less Than 12 Months		12 Month	is or More	otal	
					Estimated	
	Estimated	Unrealized	Estimated	Unrealized	Fair	Unrealized
March 31, 2007:	Fair Value	Loss	Fair Value	Loss	Value	Loss
U.S. treasury notes	\$	\$	\$ 65	\$ 1	\$ 65	\$ 1
U.S. government agency mortgage-backed bonds	9,092	91	16,266	536	25,358	627
U.S. government agency collateralized mortgage obligations	10,848	203	25,717	724	36,565	927
Collateralized mortgage obligations	5,811	319	34,559	1,279	40,370	1,598
Corporate bonds	2,183	43			2,183	43
Government tax-free bonds	15,005	232			15,005	232
Total Bonds	42,939	888	76,607	2,540	119,546	3,428
Equity Securities	1,373	112				